THE IMMUNOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE HYGIENE HYPOTHESIS

EDITED BY: Idoia Postigo, Petra Ina Pfefferle and Holger Garn PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Immunology







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88971-453-7 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88971-453-7

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

THE IMMUNOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS OF THE HYGIENE HYPOTHESIS

Topic Editors: Idoia Postigo, University of the Basque Country, Spain Petra Ina Pfefferle, University of Marburg, Germany Holger Garn, University of Marburg, Germany

Citation: Postigo, I., Pfefferle, P. I., Garn, H., eds. (2021). The Immunological Implications of the Hygiene Hypothesis. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88971-453-7

Table of Contents

- **05** Editorial: The Immunological Implications of the Hygiene Hypothesis Petra Ina Pfefferle, Idoia Postigo and Holger Garn
- 08 Revisiting the Hygiene Hypothesis in the Context of Autoimmunity Jean-François Bach
- 17 Pre- and Neonatal Imprinting on Immunological Homeostasis and Epithelial Barrier Integrity by Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 Prevents Allergic Poly-Sensitization in Mice

Priya J. Sarate, Dagmar Srutkova, Nora Geissler, Martin Schwarzer, Irma Schabussova, Aleksandra Inic-Kanada, Hana Kozakova and Ursula Wiedermann

30 WSB1 and IL21R Genetic Variants are Involved in Th2 Immune Responses to Ascaris lumbricoides

Valdirene Leão Carneiro, Hugo Bernardino Ferreira da Silva, Gerson de Almeida Queiroz, Rafael Valente Veiga, Pablo Rafael Silveira Oliveira, Norma Vilany Queiroz Carneiro, Anaque de Oliveira Pires, Raimon Rios da Silva, Flavia Sena, Emilia Belitardo, Regina Nascimento, Milca Silva, Cintia Rodrigues Marques, Ryan dos Santos Costa, Neuza Maria Alcantra-Neves, Mauricio L. Barreto, Philip J. Cooper and Camila Alexandrina Figueiredo

- Human β-Defensin 2 Mutations are Associated With Asthma and Atopy in Children and Its Application Prevents Atopic Asthma in a Mouse Model Natascha S. Borchers, Elisangela Santos-Valente, Antoaneta A. Toncheva, Jan Wehkamp, Andre Franke, Vincent D. Gaertner, Peter Nordkild, Jon Genuneit, Benjamin A. H. Jensen and Michael Kabesch
- 53 Understanding Asthma and Allergies by the Lens of Biodiversity and Epigenetic Changes

Bianca Sampaio Dotto Fiuza, Héllen Freitas Fonseca, Pedro Milet Meirelles, Cintia Rodrigues Marques, Thiago Magalhães da Silva and Camila Alexandrina Figueiredo

- 71 Bovine Holo-Beta-Lactoglobulin Cross-Protects Against Pollen Allergies in an Innate Manner in BALB/c Mice: Potential Model for the Farm Effect Sheriene Moussa Afify, Isabella Pali-Schöll, Karin Hufnagl, Gerlinde Hofstetter, Maha Abdel-Rafea El-Bassuoni, Franziska Roth-Walter and Erika Jensen-Jarolim
- Reduction of Allergic Lung Disease by Mucosal Application of Toxoplasma gondii-Derived Molecules: Possible Role of Carbohydrates
 Elke Korb, Mirjana Drinić, Angelika Wagner, Nora Geissler, Aleksandra Inic-Kanada, Roman Peschke, Anja Joachim, Ursula Wiedermann and Irma Schabussova
- 99 The Hygiene Hypothesis Learning From but Not Living in the Past Petra I. Pfefferle, Corinna U. Keber, Robert M. Cohen and Holger Garn
- 105 The Hygiene Hypothesis and New Perspectives—Current Challenges Meeting an Old Postulate

Holger Garn, Daniel Piotr Potaczek and Petra Ina Pfefferle

- **112** The "Hygiene Hypothesis" and the Lessons Learnt From Farm Studies Erika von Mutius
- 115 Excessive Unbalanced Meat Consumption in the First Year of Life Increases Asthma Risk in the PASTURE and LUKAS2 Birth Cohorts Alexander J. Hose, Giulia Pagani, Anne M. Karvonen, Pirkka V. Kirjavainen, Caroline Roduit, Jon Genuneit, Elisabeth Schmaußer-Hechfellner, Martin Depner, Remo Frei, Roger Lauener, Josef Riedler, Bianca Schaub, Oliver Fuchs, Erika von Mutius, Amandine Divaret-Chauveau, Juha Pekkanen, and Markus J. Ege on behalf of PASTURE Study Group
- 129 The Role of Lectin Receptors and Their Ligands in Controlling Allergic Inflammation

Karin Peters and Marcus Peters





Editorial: The Immunological Implications of the Hygiene Hypothesis

Petra Ina Pfefferle¹, Idoia Postigo² and Holger Garn^{3*}

¹ Medical Faculty, Comprehensive Biobank Marburg (CBBMR), Member of the German Biobank Alliance (GBA) and the German Center for Lung Research (DZL), Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany, ² Faculty of Pharmacy and Lascaray Research Center, Parasitology and Allergy Research Group, University of The Basque Country (UPV/EHU), Vitoria, Spain, ³ Medical Faculty, Biochemical Pharmacological Center (BPC), Translational Inflammation Research Division & Core Facility for Single Cell Multiomics, Member of the German Center for Lung Research (DZL), Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany

Keywords: hygiene hypothesis, inflammation, microbiome, bacteria, parasites, environment

Editorial on the Research Topic

The Immunological Implications of the Hygiene Hypothesis

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

lan Marriott, University of North Carolina at Charlotte, United States

> *Correspondence: Holger Garn garn@staff.uni-marburg.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 28 June 2021 Accepted: 02 August 2021 Published: 17 August 2021

Citation:

Pfefferle PI, Postigo I and Garn H (2021) Editorial: The Immunological Implications of the Hygiene Hypothesis. Front. Immunol. 12:732127. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.732127 Human beings developed in close vicinity to their natural environment during their long-lasting history. During this time, a stable relationship was established between the highly diverse environmental influences and physiological processes in the human body resulting in an optimal adaptation of humans to the respective ecological niches. Thereby, environmental factors involved both external impacts including frequent (early-life) microbial or parasitic infections and the establishment of an internal microbial community, the microbiome. Due to urbanization and industrialization these relationships were massively disturbed and new interactions developed. Very recently, this was impressively shown again by Wibowo et al., who reconstructed ancient microbial genomes from 1.000 - 2.000 year-old stool samples and showed that these paleofecal microbiomes are similar to those from people currently living in non-industrialized areas of the world, but are significantly different from microbiomes in humans living in highly industrialized countries (1). These rather recent changes are considered to have substantially contributed to the development of modern civilization disorders, which predominantly involve non-communicable diseases (NCDs) such as allergies, autoimmune and neurological diseases, and cancer. Contemplating the potential inverse relationship of early-life exposure to a highly diverse microbial environment and the prevalence of NCDs, the Hygiene Hypothesis was established about 30 years ago. Since then, several studies have added new evidence and refined the postulate justifying this Research Topic on immunological implications of the Hygiene Hypothesis, which now constitutes an impactful collection of review and original articles addressing recent developments and novel findings combined with retrospective and prospective views in this still highly topical field of scientific research.

First, von Mutius, one of the most prominent key opinion leaders in the field provides a concise personal statement discussing the protective effects of traditional farm exposures on the development of childhood asthma and allergies. From her epidemiological point-of-view, (microbial) diversity in the farm environment is key for its allergy-preventive effects (2) and this is supported by the fact that no single component has so far been identified that confers protection.

However, two key elements of the protective farm effect have been described, exposure to animal sheds, in particular to cowshed dust, and the consumption of unprocessed cow's milk. Moreover, pregnancy has been recognized as an early window of opportunity to prevent immune deviation and allergic outcomes in offspring by traditional farm exposure implying a role for epigenetic imprinting. Finally it has been concluded that a multiplicity of exposures, via diverse routes, influence microbiome composition at different mucosal sites and overall these impacts are associated with a lower risk of asthma in farm populations. In a subsequent mini review, we provide a short chronological overview on landmark findings that developed and further shaped the Hygiene Hypothesis over time. We discuss microbial and nutritional aspects with regard to their association to the hypothesis and provide insights into our current understanding on underlying immunological mechanisms (Pfefferle et al.). While the Hygiene Hypothesis was originally established in the context of allergic diseases, Jean-Francois Bach expanded its application to other conditions such as autoimmune diseases in the early 2000s (3). In this Research Topic, he contributes a sophisticated review article revisiting the Hygiene Hypothesis in the context of autoimmune disorders. Similar to allergies, these diseases represent complex multifactorial and polygenic chronic conditions and thus the underlying mechanisms of disease initiation and perpetuation are multiple and complex as well. This review summarizes the current epidemiological evidence for the inverse association of infections and autoimmune disorders and provides insights into the current immunological mechanisms thought to be involved in these interactions (Bach). Expanding the focus towards a more holistic view, Fiuza et al. present their concept of considering humans and their entire associated microbial communities as evolutionarily developed holobionts. They discuss the interactions between the entirety of human-associated microbial communities and the developing immune system during ontogenesis, and how shifts in environmental conditions may impact these well-balanced interrelationships. Further, in line with the Hygiene Hypothesis, the authors describe epigenetic modifications as fundamental mechanisms in gene-environment-interactions and as driving forces for the maturation of the immune system.

A better understanding of the mechanisms underlying the Hygiene Hypothesis may lead to new concepts of allergy prevention. In this context, Sarate et al. demonstrate that exposure of conventional or gnotobiotic mother mice with the probiotic bacterium Escherichia coli Nissle 197 may decrease polysensitization to birch and grass pollen allergens and allergic inflammation in the offspring. Interestingly, recombinant variants of the bacterial strain expressing birch and grass pollen allergens did not result in the same extent of allergy prevention. The review by von Mutius already pointed to ß-lactoglobulin (BLG) as an abundant component in raw cow's milk and the ambient air of cowsheds. Based on these findings, Afifi et al. hypothesized that BLG may exert tolerogenic effects thereby contributing to the allergy-preventiving farm effects. Using a mouse model, they were able to show that prophylactic pretreatment with the ligand-filled holoBLG, but not the empty apoBLG, reduced allergen-specific

antibody titers, features of antigen presentation, and allergic T cell responses, in allergen-specific (towards apoBLG) as well as an allergen-non-specific (towards birch pollen allergen) manner. In an ambitious latent class analysis (LCA) approach, Hose et al. analyzed daily food consumption patterns in relation to the gut microbiome of children by one year of age and at school age (time point of asthma initiation). The authors found excessive meat consumption to be associated with later asthma development while consumption of milk products compensated for such an effect. Interestingly, microbiome analyses indicated that this association might be related to the "iron battle field" in the gut. Free iron is a limiting nutritional factor for the metabolism of both the host and bacteria. Unbalanced meat consumption fosters accumulation of gut-associated bacterial strains equipped with siderophores that are highly capable of taking up free iron from the gut lumen. Since milk products in general, and unprocessed milk in particular, contain large amounts of iron-binding betalactoglobulin, this milk compound might effectively combat the growth of such bacterial iron competitors.

The balance of the local microbiological environment in mucosal tissues is tightly controlled by a variety of innate and adaptive defense systems. Among them, antimicrobial peptides such as the human β -defensin 2 (hBD-2) play a key role and thus disturbances in their production may favor the development of allergic and/or autoimmune disorders. In their manuscript, Borchers et al. clearly demonstrate that genetic variations associated with insufficient hBD-2 production may represent a risk factor for the development of such diseases. Accordingly, prophylactic administration of hBD-2 was able to reduce pulmonary inflammation and improve lung function parameters in a mouse model of allergic airway inflammation. In the context of gene-environment-interactions, genetic predisposition may also represent a decisive factor in shaping early immune mechanisms in the presence of parasitic infection and in asthma development. In a genome-wide association study (GWAS) on Ascaris lumbricoides-infected children, Carneiro et al. associate WSB1 and IL21R genetic variants with markers of type-2 immune responses. WSB1 but not IL21R gene expression was suppressed in infected children and increased methylation was concomitantly observed in the WSB1 promoter region. The WSB1/IL21R pathways may thus represent potential targets for the treatment of type-2-mediated diseases. In the same research area, Korb et al. present an experimental approach that underlines the role of glycosylation of parasite-derived extracts in anti-allergic immunomodulation. Using an ovalbumin-model of allergic airway inflammation, in which sensitized mice were intranasally treated with native Toxoplasma gondii lysates, they observed attenuation of experimental asthma parameters. In contrast, application of deglycosylated lysates was shown to exert no protective effect indicating that the carbohydrate modifications are relevant for the strong anti-inflammatory effects provided by T. gondii-derived extracts. The potential role of sugars and related receptors in the regulation of immune mechanisms are further highlighted in a mini review provided by Peters and Peters who emphasize the role of carbohydrate lectin receptors (CLRs) in allergic airway inflammation. Diverse allergen glyco-epitopes may

bind to such CLRs, thereby facilitating their uptake and presentation. However, CLRs have also been shown to mediate inhibitory signals and a number of studies have demonstrated antiinflammatory effects after binding carbohydrate ligands of microbial origin. The authors discuss the involvement of sugar moieties in immune regulation and how CLRs and their ligands may contribute to allergy and asthma protection.

This Research Topic is completed by a forward-looking minireview by Garn et al. focusing on new developments and insights in immunological and allergy research and how these current perceptions further finetune our understanding on mechanisms

REFERENCES

- Wibowo MC, Yang Z, Borry M, Hübner A, Huang KD, Tierney BT, et al. Reconstruction of Ancient Microbial Genomes From the Human Gut. *Nature* (2021) 594:234–9. doi: 10.1038/s41586-021-03532-0
- Ege MJ, Mayer M, Normand A-C, Genuneit J, Cookson WO, Braun-Fahrländer C, et al. Exposure to Environmental Microorganisms and Childhood Asthma. *N Engl J Med* (2011) 364:701–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1007302
- Bach J-F. The Effect of Infections on Susceptibility to Autoimmune and Allergic Diseases. N Engl J Med (2002) 347:911–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra020100

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

underlying the Hygiene Hypothesis. Finally, the application of the Hygiene Hypothesis to explain the increasing incidence of conditions other than allergies and autoimmune disease is also discussed, underscoring the enduring importance of this scientific concept.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Pfefferle, Postigo and Garn. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Revisiting the Hygiene Hypothesis in the Context of Autoimmunity

Jean-François Bach 1,2,3*

¹ Université de Paris, Paris, France, ² INSERM U1151, Institut Necker-Enfants Malades, Paris, France, ³ Academie des Sciences, Paris, France

Initially described for allergic diseases, the hygiene hypothesis was extended to autoimmune diseases in the early 2000s. A historical overview allows appreciation of the development of this concept over the last two decades and its discussion in the context of evolution. While the epidemiological data are convergent, with a few exceptions, the underlying mechanisms are multiple and complex. A major question is to determine what is the respective role of pathogens, bacteria, viruses, and parasites, *versus* commensals. The role of the intestinal microbiota has elicited much interest, but is it a cause or a consequence of autoimmune-mediated inflammation? Our hypothesis is that both pathogens and commensals intervene. Another question is to dissect what are the underlying cellular and molecular mechanisms. The role of immunoregulatory cytokines, in particular interleukin-10 and TGF beta is probably essential. An important place should also be given to ligands of innate immunity receptors present in bacteria, viruses or parasites acting independently of their immunogenicity. The role of Toll-Like Receptor (TLR) ligands is well documented including *via* TLR ligand desensitization.

Keywords: hygiene hypothesis, autoimmune diseases, type 1 diabetes, non-obese diabetic mouse, Toll-Like Receptor, gut microbiota, evolution, migrants

INTRODUCTION

The hygiene hypothesis is a counterintuitive concept. While it is well known that infectious agents are potentially responsible for many diseases beyond infectious diseases, the idea emerged that they could in some cases have a favorable effect on non-infectious and sometimes very serious illnesses. The original report by Strachan in 1989 was based on an observation that might seem anecdotal: hay fever and atopic dermatitis are less frequent in families with many children than in families with only one or two children (1). It was to Strachan's credit that he then proposed the hypothesis that common childhood infections may reduce the frequency of atopic diseases. It was only a little later, in 2000, that he proposed that the increase in the frequency of allergic diseases observed in the three or four preceding decades could be ascribed to the decrease in the frequency of infectious diseases (2). It was also in the early 2000s that the hygiene hypothesis was extended to autoimmune diseases (3). At that time there were already data obtained in experimental models showing that infections, particularly parasitic infections, could prevent the occurrence of autoimmunity (4). Since then, compelling evidence has been gathered to support the hygiene hypothesis. We review it here stressing the importance of causal relationships, since it is not sufficient to show a correlation

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Holger Garn, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Felix Ngosa Toka, Ross University School of Veterinary Medicine, Saint Kitts and Nevis Magdalena Huber, University of Marburg, Germany Clarissa Prazeres Da Costa, Technical University of Munich, Germany

*Correspondence:

Jean-François Bach jean-francois.bach@academiesciences.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 08 October 2020 Accepted: 07 December 2020 Published: 28 January 2021

Citation:

Bach J-F (2021) Revisiting the Hygiene Hypothesis in the Context of Autoimmunity. Front. Immunol. 11:615192. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.615192

8

between two events to affirm causality. We will highlight the importance of experimental models, particularly those concerning spontaneous diseases, the closest to human diseases.

Like any scientific hypothesis, the hygiene hypothesis has elicited conflicting opinions. By examining several hundred articles devoted to the subject, we find a majority supporting the hypothesis. There are, however, a number of articles expressing reservations or even, more directly, questioning the hypothesis. These challenging reports relate particularly to allergic diseases. Many allergists are more inclined to explain the increase in the frequency of allergic diseases, which nobody denies, by changes in the non-infectious environment, even going so far as to incriminate the increase in the dissemination of pollens. Such claims are difficult to accept when one considers that the increase in the frequency of allergic diseases affects all clinical forms ranging from atopic dermatitis to hay fever and even food allergies. In addition, the parallel evolution of autoimmune diseases does not support the hypothesis of changes in the allergenic environment. Another source of questioning is linked to the fact that all autoimmune diseases are not concerned by the hypothesis, without knowing why some of them are and others not, a subject of very great interest per se. Also, it is very difficult to know which infections are involved in the hypothesis. The study of experimental models makes it possible to identify infectious agents, bacteria, viruses and especially parasites, which prevent the occurrence of allergic and autoimmune diseases. Analysis is much more difficult in humans. The lower incidence of allergic and autoimmune diseases in large families mentioned above suggests that common childhood infections play a role. The mirroring chronological course of the decrease in major infectious diseases and the increase in allergic and autoimmune diseases

argues for serious infectious diseases being also involved in the hypothesis. The problem is further complicated by the fact that certain infectious agents can cause acute autoimmune diseases as rheumatic fever and Guillain–Barré syndrome.

Autoimmune diseases are multifactorial and polygenic. The predisposing factors for autoimmune diseases are both genetic and environmental (Figure 1). Among genetic factors major histocompatibility genes (HLAs) play a major role, variable depending on the disease yet sometimes highly significant as in the case of type 1 diabetes, ankylosing spondylitis and narcolepsy. The role of a very large number of chromosomal regions identified by GWAS is certainly important, although the multitude of regions in question and the very low risk factor associated with each of them makes their priority ranking uncertain. Other genes could be involved in particular rare variants. One must also mention the potential role of epialleles that control epigenetic modifications participating to certain autoimmune diseases. Concerning the environment, a distinction must be made between factors which contribute to the onset of autoimmune diseases and those which prevent them. One must cite the hypothesis, still not proven in humans, according to which viruses could contribute to the triggering of autoimmune diseases such as type 1 diabetes and multiple sclerosis, secondarily to inflammation of the target organ by a local viral infection. The role of the gut microbiota is also relevant, although much remains to be done to demonstrate causality. To all this, we must add the possible implication of stochastic events, the existence of which is well proven in cancer (somatic mutations), still unknown for autoimmune diseases.

At this point it is important to clarify what is intended by "hygiene" when referring to the hygiene hypothesis. When speaking about hygiene, one normally thinks of classic hygiene



as ensured by hand washing or social distancing rules that have reappeared in the foreground during the recent SARS-CoV-2 pandemics. The hygiene hypothesis we are discussing here is something else. It is about the environmental infectious burden which relies more on the socio-economic context specific to each industrialized country, each region or the family social context than to personal hygiene. Most of the factors that contribute to the hygiene hypothesis are collective and not individual. This infectious burden depends, to a large extent, on the quality of the drinking water, respect for the cold chain, the extensive use of antibiotics but also the generalization of vaccines. A development, obviously favorable because it prevents the occurrence of serious infectious diseases, but once again, independently of personal hygiene. The possible solutions to reduce the frequency of allergic and autoimmune diseases will obviously not come from the reintroduction of certain infections but rather from the use of "substitutes" for these infections which will retain their protective benefits.

INTEREST AND LIMITATIONS OF EPIDEMIOLOGY

The hygiene hypothesis in its dynamic aspect is based on the negative correlation observed between the decrease in the frequency of infectious diseases and the increase in that of allergic and autoimmune diseases. The question arises as to whether the trends reported twenty years ago persist today (3). The answer is clearly positive concerning infectious diseases which, under the effect of hygiene, vaccinations and antibiotics, continued to decrease in industrialized countries. However, many common childhood infections persist and new pandemics such as COVID 19 occur. The question is more complex concerning allergic and autoimmune diseases. Unfortunately, there is relatively little recent epidemiological data with no international databases on these diseases as they exist for the major infectious diseases. It can be noted, however, that for T1D, as well as for allergic diseases, the frequency has continued to increase in recent years (5, 6) with, for T1D, affecting very young children (7). The question is more open for other diseases such as multiple sclerosis for which it seems, at least in some countries, that a plateau has been reached.

The main aim of the epidemiological approach to the hygiene hypothesis is to show the existence of a direct relationship between the number of infections and the frequency of allergic and autoimmune diseases. Unfortunately, it is very difficult to count infections because if one usually remembers serious infections it is much more difficult to memorize common infections which, as we have seen, probably play a significant role. Like others, we ourselves have tried to study this problem in the setting of atopic dermatitis and reached the conclusion that reliable enumeration of infections is almost impossible (8). Indirect markers must be used. The most often used concerns the socio-economic environment and family composition, in particular the number of children in families (1, 2). It is very interesting to note, as has been done for decades, that allergic and autoimmune diseases are more common in high socio-economic backgrounds and in families with few children. We find this conclusion in the study of the geographical disparity of allergic and autoimmune diseases on the one hand and infectious diseases on the other (3, 9). Several hypotheses have been put forward to explain this phenomenon (3, 9). Genetic factors do not have a determining role because migrants from countries with a low incidence of allergic or autoimmune diseases to countries with a high incidence develop these diseases with the same frequency as in host countries from the first generation (10-14). It suffices that the migration takes place before the age of 5 years for allergic diseases (14) or fifteen years for multiple sclerosis (12, 13) for the increase in incidence to manifest. This last observation, which suggests that the protective effect of infections develops over a fairly long period of childhood should be taken into consideration when discussing the role of intestinal dysbiosis insofar as the composition of the gut microbiota is fixed very early in life (2 or 3 years of age) (see below). Another interpretation calls for climatic differences. This hypothesis, which could explain the role of parasitic infections that are more frequent in tropical regions, must be considered with caution when we know that the frequency of T1D and allergies is four to six times greater in Finland than in Karelia which differ for socio-economic level while the climate and genetic factors are basically the same in these two contiguous countries (15, 16). Incidentally, one should highlight that the difference of T1D incidence between Finland and Karelia does not apply to islet-cell autoantibodies suggesting that the effect of hygiene applies more to the progression than to the triggering of the autoimmune process (17). In brief, all this suggests that it is the socio-economic factors with all the consequences on health conditions which primarily explain the differences in the frequencies of allergic and autoimmune diseases in the different regions of the world.

It would, however, be interesting to find other indirect markers of infections. This was done by analyzing the prevalence of stigmata of infections by bacteria, viruses or parasites widely distributed in the population. For example, atopy has been shown to be more common in some parts of the world when the rate of seropositivity against hepatitis A virus is low (3, 18). Regarding autoimmune diseases multiple sclerosis is associated with a lower seropositivity for cytomegalovirus (CMV) (19, 20) or Helicobacter pylori (21). The same observation was made for CMV in T1D (22). Also, multiple sclerosis is associated with an abnormally low exposure to *Toxoplasma gondii* (23).

Finally, another extremely original approach results from the analysis of the repertoire of the antigen receptor of T lymphocytes (TCR) in subjects presenting allergy. It has in fact been shown that the diversity of this repertoire was restricted which was interpreted as the reflect of a lesser solicitation of the immune system by infectious agents (24).

CAUSAL RELATIONSHIP

It is not sufficient to observe a negative correlation between the decrease in infections and the increase in allergic and

autoimmune diseases to affirm a cause and effect relationship. It is difficult to prove this in humans, although there are many arguments in favor of such interpretation. The best answer will undoubtedly come from therapeutic trials in which it will be shown directly with statistically interpretable results that the suppression of certain infections increases the frequency of allergic and autoimmune diseases or conversely that the administration of certain infectious agents or parasites, needless to say preferably in the form of extracts (25, 26), prevent their occurrence. Some elements of response have been obtained for allergic diseases, in particular worsening of asthma in patients who have been subjected to antiparasitic treatments (27). We can also mention, although the data are contradictory, the improvement in atopy observed after administration of probiotics (28). Far fewer arguments exist for autoimmune diseases. At most, one can note therapeutic trials of limited size suggesting a favorable effect of the infestation of patients suffering from multiple sclerosis by a live parasite Tricuris suis (29, 30). The best arguments come from studying spontaneous experimental models of autoimmunity such as the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse and the lupus B/W mouse. It is necessary to set aside the models of induced autoimmune diseases upon administration of autoantigens. These models use adjuvants which are known to themselves induce protection from autoimmunity (31) and therefore complicate the interpretation of a potentially preventive effect by infections. A large number of infectious agents (bacteria, viruses or parasites) prevent autoimmune disease in NOD and BW mice. We refer the reader to a recent review for the NOD mouse (9). With regard to B/W mice, kidney disease and survival can be considerably improved by viral (32) or parasitic (33) infections. It is, in fact, in this model that was published the first convincing observation of the prevention of autoimmune diseases by a parasite, in this case Plasmodium berghi (4). Other studies have confirmed this favorable action of parasites (25, 26, 34-36).

As we will see below, the use of these models, in addition to providing the necessary proof of concept for the hygiene hypothesis, have shed light on the underlying mechanisms.

To conclude this data clearly shows that numerous pathogenic infectious agents protect from autoimmune diseases independently of any relationship with the gut microbiota.

HYGIENE HYPOTHESIS AND EVOLUTION

The epidemiological observations on which the hygiene hypothesis is based date back some fifty years. It is obvious that the increase in the frequency of allergic and autoimmune diseases does not have a genetic basis within populations in which changes in the frequency of these diseases have been observed, except in the case of the migrants mentioned above. These phenotypes reflect an adaptation of the organism, more particularly of the immune system, to the environment and more specifically to the infectious environment. It is, however, interesting to note that this deviance implies that the organism has adapted to changes in the environment by creating a phenotype that had not been the object of natural selection during evolution. Other examples of diseases come under the same commentary such as obesity and type 2 diabetes which are linked to overeating in individuals who have been selected to develop energy storage mechanisms (37).

On the other hand, we can ask the question of an interaction between the occurrence of infectious diseases and inflammatory diseases during evolution. This possibility has been considered in particular by L. Quintana-Murci (38, 39). This author highlighted the delicate situation in which the immune system found itself between establishing a strong inflammatory response to fight against pathogens in an environment with a high pathogen load while avoiding the harmful consequences of acute and chronic inflammation, which could lead to inflammatory and/autoimmune diseases (38). Interestingly, Genome Wide Association Studies (GWAS) studies have shown a community of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) associated with a strong anti-infective immune response and those associated with a predisposition to inflammatory and autoimmune diseases (40–42).

We can also wonder if the composition of the intestinal microbiota which, as we will discuss below, contributes to the hygiene hypothesis is not also subject to evolution, more precisely to a co-evolution of the immune system and commensal bacteria. One can imagine that the bacteria that resisted evolution did so because they had no pathogenicity and did not endanger people's lives and could even have a favorable influence. A kind of immune tolerance has thus been created, the consequences of which are difficult to perceive and especially the relationship with the role of the microbiota in the hygiene hypothesis.

Asking this question leads us to evoke the selective pressure that has weighed on the human species since the appearance of Homosapiens (38, 39). In recent years, population genetics work has provided major information thanks to advances in genomics. First, it should be noted that modern Homo-sapiens arose from crosses between African humans and Neanderthals. Neanderthals contributed little (about 2%) to the Homo-sapiens genome. Nevertheless, it has been repeatedly shown that some of the haplotypes which persist in Homo-sapiens and which originate from Neanderthals include genes important for immune responses. It has recently been shown that certain genes predisposing to COVID 19 are derived from Neanderthals (43). Subsequently, over the past 100,000 years, genes involved in immune reactions have evolved through a process of natural selection, positive or negative (purifying). Evolution has taken place under the selective pressure of environmental conditions, first the shift from humans hunters/collectors to humans cultivators. then the migration of humans from Africa to Asia and then to Europe. Numerous studies carried out on this subject, in particular by L. Quintana-Murci, have made it possible to identify the genes in question (38, 39). These are essentially genes controlling innate immunity. We note more particularly the presence of genes encoding toll-like receptors (TLRs). It thus appears, which was intuitive, that the evolution gave rise to an improvement of the immune responses against infectious agents under their pressure.

The case of epidemics illustrates this point. Thus, subjects with a mutation in the NOD-2 gene, associated with inflammatory bowel diseases, seem to be over-represented in populations that have been severely affected by plague epidemics (44).

How, then, can these observations be linked to the hygiene hypothesis? It is important to note that the changes in the genes of immune responses during evolution have been made at a particularly rapid rate. These changes did not span hundreds of thousands of years as is the case for other genes but often only a few thousand years, and sometimes even less in major epidemics or extreme environmental situations. In contrast, the hygiene hypothesis is based on adaptation rather than selection. We thus find ourselves in a situation where the time scale associated with the selective pressure which influenced natural selection intersects with that of the hygiene hypothesis which only applies to the last 50 years. Going further, one can wonder whether the reduction in the infectious burden, on which the hygiene hypothesis is based, will not influence the evolution of the genes controlling the immune responses. Conversely, even if these diseases were serious enough to reduce the number of offsprings in affected subjects, the genes which control them are so numerous and interactive that it is difficult to see how they could influence natural selection, especially since they are rarely deleterious mutations but more often polymorphisms whose isolated presence in healthy subjects has no consequence.

INTESTINAL DYSBIOSIS, CAUSE, CONSEQUENCE, OR MODULATION

The emergence of metagenomics, which has made it possible over the past fifteen years to characterize the composition of the intestinal microbiota, has opened a new page in the hygiene hypothesis. Several arguments, suggest that a decrease in the diversity of the intestinal microbiota could contribute to the occurrence of autoimmune diseases as well as many other pathologies including allergic diseases, type 2 diabetes and obesity.

The mainstay is the existence of a dysbiosis, that is to say an imbalance of the commensal bacteria that make up the intestinal microbiota in the diseases in question. One observes, indeed, in these different diseases a reduction in the diversity of the microbiota, more particularly in certain species, with often a decrease in lactobacilli (45), in particular in type 1 diabetes (9), multiple sclerosis (46–48) and systemic lupus erythematosus (49–51).

At the same time, destruction of the gut microbiota by administration of broad-spectrum oral antibiotics to mothers and newborns has been shown to increase the frequency of T1D in NOD mice (52) and experimental asthma (53).

The link between these observations on the hygiene hypothesis quickly became apparent. We know, in fact, that the composition of the intestinal microbiota is different depending on the level of hygiene. This has been demonstrated in particular by comparing the microbiota of subjects living in Italy or Burkina Faso (54), an observation which is, however, not conclusive because many other elements differ between such countries, in particular diet which influences the composition of the microbiota. A more direct argument is the observation that

pigs reared in a clean facility have a different microbiota than those reared in a conventional barn (55).

These observations aroused great enthusiasm. Numerous studies have attempted to characterize commensal bacteria which could be responsible for regulating autoimmunity and whose absence or decrease could contribute to the occurrence of autoimmune diseases. It must be recognized, however, that so far, few conclusive results have been reported.

To these fairly convincing arguments it is necessary to mention other elements which incite more reticence. The main question is that of the causal relationship between dysbiosis and the occurrence of the diseases under consideration. Does said dysbiosis play a role in triggering the disease or in its progression or is it the consequence of the disease. To answer this question, we should not be content to study the composition of the microbiota at the time when the disease is already declared. The microbiota should be studied before the onset of the disease. In fact, this has so far only been done extensively in T1D, where cohorts of subjects with a high inheritance of diabetes have been followed from birth. Dysbiosis has been observed at the time of disease onset (56). However, if we carefully examine the timing of the onset of dysbiosis, we find that it takes place after the development of the autoimmune response against the beta-cells of the islets of Langerhans, suggesting either that it is secondary to the inflammation associated with the onset of diabetes or it contributes to the transformation of respectful insulitis into malignant insulitis which marks the onset of clinical diabetes.

The conclusions from the use of probiotics remain uncertain. The probiotics used were not really calibrated and the number of bacteria administered was very low compared to the number of intestinal bacteria, posing the problem of their mode of action: modification of the composition of the microbiota, but then for how long, pharmacological effect or other mechanisms.

In brief, there are interesting arguments to suggest the role of dysbiosis in the occurrence of autoimmune diseases, but they are fragile. In any case, data suggests in view of the results obtained in animal models that pathogens also play an important role, in particular agents that have no relation to the intestine such as mycobacteria.

MULTIPLE AND COMPLEX UNDERLYING MECHANISMS

Many publications have been devoted to the mechanisms underlying the hygiene hypothesis namely, how to explain that infections can reduce the frequency of allergic or autoimmune diseases. It appears very clearly that no univocal explanation can be presented for all the protective effects of infections. Several major mechanisms appear to operate. The problem is complicated by the fact that the mechanisms can be different depending on the infection. We will briefly discuss the main data available by referring the reader who would like more details and a more documented bibliography to a general review recently published (9).

It has been known for many decades that concomitant immune responses compete, a phenomenon termed antigenic competition which could well be applied to the hygiene hypothesis by supposing that very strong immune responses against infectious agents could compete with immune responses directed against weak antigens such as allergens or autoantigens due to increased consumption of homeostatic factors. In fact, this mechanism has been studied very little in the case of the hygiene hypothesis. This may be explained by the poor knowledge that we still have today on the molecular basis for antigenic competition, even if converging data seem to give a major role to homeostatic factors, in particular interleukin (IL)-2, IL-7 and IL-15. In any event, as attractive as it is, this hypothesis remains very poorly documented.

Before attempting to present a unitary hypothesis, it is important to mention that certain mechanisms appear to be relatively specific to certain infectious agents. Thus, the protective effect of live mycobacteria or Freund's complete adjuvant involves CD4+CD25 +FOXP3+ regulatory T lymphocytes like other infectious agents but also, more unexpectedly, natural killer or NK cells (57). Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) contained in *Escherichia coli* similarly stimulates regulatory T lymphocytes and it also stimulates a particular subset of IL-10-producing B lymphocytes which play an important immunoregulatory role (58).

The commensal bacteria of the intestinal microbiota also have a protective effect against autoimmune diseases. This has been shown globally with probiotics (9) but also with well-identified commensal bacteria (lactobacilli). In this case too, various mechanisms are involved. As far as probiotics are concerned, a predominant role has been attributed to IL-10. In other situations, such as Clostridium, a major role has been ascribed to CD4+CD25+ FOXP3+ regulatory T cells (59). It should also be noted that many infectious agents modulating autoimmune responses involve the immunoregulatory cytokine TGF beta. This is the case of a gram-positive bacterial extract which protects the NOD mouse from diabetes, an effect which is reversed by the administration of antibodies neutralizing TGF beta but not IL-10 (60). Moreover, a key role of TGF beta has also been shown in the protective mechanisms mediated by various parasites with the exception of schistosomes which appear to act through IL-10 production (61). A role for interferon gamma (IFN γ) has been proposed for both allergy (62) and autoimmunity (63). In brief, multiple mechanisms are involved that mostly rely on immunoregulatory circuits.

At the molecular level, many arguments suggest that both pathogens, bacteria or viruses and also parasites as commensal bacteria exert their protective effects by primarily involving their molecular interactions with TLR receptors. These different infectious agents indeed contain TLR ligands, both pathogens and commensals. Above all, the systemic administration of chemically characterized ligands of the various TLRs reproduces the protective action of the infectious agents mentioned above (64). It should also be noted that it is not necessary for the infectious agents in question to be alive to prevent the onset of autoimmune diseases: they can be substituted with bacterial (60) or parasitic extracts which have the same effect (25, 26). The different TLR ligands could have distinct mechanisms of action depending on the specific receptor involved. For example, TLR4 ligands appear to act through FOXP3+ regulatory T cells, while TLR3 ligands involve invariant NKT cells (64).

It is now well known that the desensitization of macrophages to the pro-inflammatory effect of LPS, also called "endotoxin tolerance", is mediated by a joint action through TLR4 and TLR2 receptors and their common signaling pathways (65). Another example of desensitization is the prevention of type 1 diabetes in NOD mice by TLR2 ligands, called "TLR2 tolerance" (66). In an adoptive transfer model, it was shown that the repeated treatment with the TLR2 agonist Pam3CSK4 of NOD mice receiving diabetogenic T lymphocytes inhibited the development of the disease (66). This same TLR2 desensitization could also be involved in the prevention of experimental allergic encephalomyelitis (EAE) (67). Administration of low doses of two different TLR2 ligands, Pam2CSK4 or Lipid 654 (L654), to naive recipients of encephalitogenic (EAE-inducing) T cells decreased the level of TLR2 signaling at the same time as it attenuated EAE (67, 68). Interestingly, L654 is a TLR2 ligand derived from a commensal of the microbiota which is present in healthy human serum, but whose concentration is significantly reduced in the serum of patients with multiple sclerosis (67, 68). In another mouse model of EAE, repeated administration of a synthetic TLR7 ligand has been reported to significantly decrease the severity of disease as well as the expression of chemokines in the target organ (69). Finally, it is interesting to note that NOD mice genetically deficient in TLR4 and MyD88 show an acceleration in the severity of diabetes and experimental asthma respectively, again suggesting a protective role for TLR signaling (64, 70).

In humans, the role of desensitization by TLRs has been demonstrated in an elegant work by the group of B. Lambrecht concerning children raised on dairy farms (an environment rich in LPS) who present a low incidence of allergy (62, 71). Epithelial cells in the lungs have shown reduced production of cytokines that normally activate dendritic cells to induce TH2-type lymphocyte responses. The TLR4 desensitization induced by LPS which could be responsible for this effect targets the pulmonary epithelium (71).

In conclusion, although very interesting, this data do not suffice to give a complete picture of the mechanisms underlying the hygiene hypothesis. It is therefore necessary to consider the overall response to pathogens or commensals as the result of the integration of positive and negative signals delivered *via* the TLRs. This concept paves the way for a TLR targeted immunopharmacology.

CONCLUSIONS

The hygiene hypothesis, misnamed as it is, teaches us a lot about immunity, immunopathology, epidemiology and evolution. It indicates how flexible the immune system is, under constant control by immunoregulation under the influence of the environment. It sheds light on the mechanisms underlying many immune related diseases, in particular autoimmune diseases but also probably many other diseases which involve an uncontrolled differentiation of lymphocytes, whether they are allergic diseases or certain malignant lymphoproliferative disorders (72). It opens new perspectives on the etiological factors of autoimmune diseases by distinguishing those that could trigger or on the contrary protect (**Figure 1**). Finally, when it comes to evolution, it provides a particularly bright illustration of the relationships that may exist between natural selection and adaptation under the control of infectious agents.

REFERENCES

- 1. Strachan DP. Hay fever, hygiene, and household size. *Bmj* (1989) 299:1259–60. doi: 10.1136/bmj.299.6710.1259
- Strachan DP. Family size, infection and atopy: the first decade of the "hygiene hypothesis". *Thorax* (2000) 55 Suppl 1:S2-10. doi: 10.1136/ thorax.55.suppl_1.S2
- Bach JF. The effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. N Engl J Med (2002) 347:911–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra020100
- Greenwood BM, Herrick EM, Voller A. Suppression of autoimmune disease in NZB and (NZB x NZW) F1 hybrid mice by infection with malaria. *Nature* (1970) 226:266–7. doi: 10.1038/226266a0
- Patterson CC, Gyurus E, Rosenbauer J, Cinek O, Neu A, Schober E, et al. Trends in childhood type 1 diabetes incidence in Europe during 1989-2008: evidence of non-uniformity over time in rates of increase. *Diabetologia* (2012) 55:2142–7. doi: 10.1007/s00125-012-2571-8
- Negrato CA, Lauris JRP, Saggioro IB, Corradini MCM, Borges PR, Crês MC, et al. Increasing incidence of type 1 diabetes between 1986 and 2015 in Bauru, Brazil. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract* (2017) 127:198–204. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2017.03.014
- Karvonen M, Pitkaniemi J, Tuomilehto J. The onset age of type 1 diabetes in Finnish children has become younger. The Finnish Childhood Diabetes Registry Group. *Diabetes Care* (1999) 22:1066–70. doi: 10.2337/ diacare.22.7.1066
- Chatenoud L, Bertuccio P, Turati F, Galeone C, Naldi L, Chatenoud L, et al. Markers of microbial exposure lower the incidence of atopic dermatitis. *Allergy* (2020) 75:104–15. doi: 10.1111/all.13990
- 9. Bach JF. The hygiene hypothesis in autoimmunity: the role of pathogens and commensals. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2018) 18:105-20. doi: 10.1038/ nri.2017.111
- Bodansky HJ, Staines A, Stephenson C, Haigh D, Cartwright R. Evidence for an environmental effect in the aetiology of insulin dependent diabetes in a transmigratory population. *BMJ* (1992) 304:1020–2. doi: 10.1136/ bmj.304.6833.1020
- Feltbower RG, Bodansky HJ, McKinney PA, Houghton J, Stephenson CR, Haigh D. Trends in the incidence of childhood diabetes in south Asians and other children in Bradford, UK. *Diabetes Med* (2002) 19:162–6. doi: 10.1046/ j.1464-5491.2002.00691.x
- Dean G, Elian M. Age at immigration to England of Asian and Caribbean immigrants and the risk of developing multiple sclerosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (1997) 63:565–8. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.63.5.565
- Gale CR, Martyn CN. Migrant studies in multiple sclerosis. Prog Neurobiol (1995) 47:425–48. doi: 10.1016/0301-0082(95)80008-V
- Kuehni CE, Strippoli MP, Low N, Silverman M. Asthma in young south Asian women living in the United Kingdom: the importance of early life. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2007) 37:47–53. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2006.02627.x
- Kondrashova A, Reunanen A, Romanov A, Karvonen A, Viskari H, Vesikari T, et al. A six-fold gradient in the incidence of type 1 diabetes at the eastern border of Finland. *Ann Med* (2005) 37:67–72. doi: 10.1080/ 07853890410018952
- Laatikainen T, von Hertzen L, Koskinen JP, Makela MJ, Jousilahti P, Kosunen TU, et al. Allergy gap between Finnish and Russian Karelia on increase. *Allergy* (2011) 66:886–92. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2010.02533.x

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

FUNDING

The laboratory of the author was supported by an advanced grant from the European Research Council (ERC, Hygiene N°: 250290).

- 17. Kondrashova A, Viskari H, Kulmala P, Romanov A, Ilonen J, Hyoty H, et al. Signs of beta-cell autoimmunity in nondiabetic schoolchildren: a comparison between Russian Karelia with a low incidence of type 1 diabetes and Finland with a high incidence rate. *Diabetes Care* (2007) 30:95–100. doi: 10.2337/ dc06-0711
- Matricardi PM, Rosmini F, Panetta V, Ferrigno L, Bonini S. Hay fever and asthma in relation to markers of infection in the United States. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2002) 110:381–7. doi: 10.1067/mai.2002.126658
- Alari-Pahissa E, Moreira A, Zabalza A, Alvarez-Lafuente R, Munteis E, Vera A, et al. Low cytomegalovirus seroprevalence in early multiple sclerosis: a case for the 'hygiene hypothesis'? *Eur J Neurol* (2018) 25:925–33. doi: 10.1111/ ene.13622
- 20. Langer-Gould A, Wu J, Lucas R, Smith J, Gonzales E, Amezcua L, et al. Epstein-Barr virus, cytomegalovirus, and multiple sclerosis susceptibility: A multiethnic study. *Neurology* (2017) 89:1330–7. doi: 10.1212/ WNL.000000000004412
- Kira JI, Isobe N. Helicobacter pylori infection and demyelinating disease of the central nervous system. J Neuroimmunol (2019) 329:14–9. doi: 10.1016/ j.jneuroim.2018.06.017
- Ekman I, Vuorinen T, Knip M, Veijola R, Toppari J, Hyöty H, et al. Early childhood CMV infection may decelerate the progression to clinical type 1 diabetes. *Pediatr Diabetes* (2019) 20:73–7. doi: 10.1111/pedi.12788
- Koskderelioglu A, Afsar I, Pektas B, Gedizlioglu M. Is Toxoplasma gondii infection protective against multiple sclerosis risk? *Mult Scler Relat Disord* (2017) 15:7–10. doi: 10.1016/j.msard.2017.04.004
- Cao K, Wu J, Li X, Xie H, Tang C, Zhao X, et al. T-cell receptor repertoire data provides new evidence for hygiene hypothesis of allergic diseases. *Allergy* (2020) 75:681–3. doi: 10.1111/all.14014
- Wu Z, Wang L, Tang Y, Sun X. Parasite-Derived Proteins for the Treatment of Allergies and Autoimmune Diseases. *Front Microbiol* (2017) 8:2164. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2017.02164
- Harnett MM, Harnett W. Can Parasitic Worms Cure the Modern World's Ills? Trends Parasitol (2017) 33:694–705. doi: 10.1016/j.pt.2017.05.007
- 27. Almeida MC, Lima GS, Cardoso LS, de Souza RP, Campos RA, Cruz AA, et al. The effect of antihelminthic treatment on subjects with asthma from an endemic area of schistosomiasis: a randomized, double-blinded, and placebocontrolled trial. J Parasitol Res (2012) 2012:296856. doi: 10.1155/2012/296856
- Pelucchi C, Chatenoud L, Turati F, Galeone C, Moja L, Bach JF, et al. Probiotics supplementation during pregnancy or infancy for the prevention of atopic dermatitis: a meta-analysis. *Epidemiology* (2012) 23:402–14. doi: 10.1097/EDE.0b013e31824d5da2
- Charabati M, Donkers SJ, Kirkland MC, Osborne LC. A critical analysis of helminth immunotherapy in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler* (2020) 26:1448–58. doi: 10.1177/1352458519899040
- Dixit A, Tanaka A, Greer JM, Donnelly S. Novel Therapeutics for Multiple Sclerosis Designed by Parasitic Worms. *Int J Mol Sci* (2017) 18:2141. doi: 10.3390/ijms18102141
- Qin HY, Sadelain MW, Hitchon C, Lauzon J, Singh B. Complete Freund's adjuvant-induced T cells prevent the development and adoptive transfer of diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. J Immunol (1993) 150:2072–80.
- Larson JD, Thurman JM, Rubtsov AV, Claypool D, Marrack P, van Dyk LF, et al. Murine gammaherpesvirus 68 infection protects lupus-prone mice from

the development of autoimmunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109: E1092–1100. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1203019109

- 33. Olia A, Shimokawa C, Imai T, Suzue K, Hisaeda H. Suppression of systemic lupus erythematosus in NZBWF1 mice infected with Hymenolepis microstoma. *Parasitol Int* (2020) 76:102057. doi: 10.1016/ j.parint.2020.102057
- Shimokawa C, Kato T, Takeuchi T, Ohshima N, Furuki T, Ohtsu Y, et al. CD8 (+) regulatory T cells are critical in prevention of autoimmune-mediated diabetes. *Nat Commun* (2020) 11:1922. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-15857-x
- Tang CL, Zou JN, Zhang RH, Liu ZM, Mao CL. Helminths protect against type 1 diabetes: effects and mechanisms. *Parasitol Res* (2019) 118:1087–94. doi: 10.1007/s00436-019-06247-4
- Donskow-Łysoniewska K, Krawczak K, Machcińska M, Głaczyńska M, Doligalska M. Effects of intestinal nematode treatment on CD11b activation state in an EAE mouse model of multiple sclerosis. *Immunobiology* (2019) 224:817–26. doi: 10.1016/j.imbio.2019.08.004
- Sellayah D, Cagampang FR, Cox RD. On the evolutionary origins of obesity: a new hypothesis. *Endocrinology* (2014) 155:1573–88. doi: 10.1210/en.2013-2103
- Barreiro LB, Quintana-Murci L. Evolutionary and population (epi)genetics of immunity to infection. *Hum Genet* (2020) 139:723–32. doi: 10.1007/s00439-020-02167-x
- Quintana-Murci L. Human Immunology through the Lens of Evolutionary Genetics. Cell (2019) 177:184–99. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2019.02.033
- Brinkworth JF, Barreiro LB. The contribution of natural selection to presentday susceptibility to chronic inflammatory and autoimmune disease. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2014) 31:66–78. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2014.09.008
- Raj T, Kuchroo M, Replogle JM, Raychaudhuri S, Stranger BE, De Jager PL. Common risk alleles for inflammatory diseases are targets of recent positive selection. Am J Hum Genet (2013) 92:517–29. doi: 10.1016/j. ajhg.2013.03.001
- Sironi M, Clerici M. The hygiene hypothesis: an evolutionary perspective. *Microbes Infect* (2010) 12:421–7. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2010.02.002
- Zeberg H, Pääbo S. The major genetic risk factor for severe COVID-19 is inherited from Neandertals. *Nature* (2020) 587:610–2. doi: 10.1038/ s41586-020-2818-3
- Dumay A, Gergaud O, Roy M, Hugot JP. Is Crohn's Disease the Price to Pay Today for Having Survived the Black Death? *J Crohns Colitis* (2019) 13:1318– 22. doi: 10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjz062
- Brosschot TP, Reynolds LA. The impact of a helminth-modified microbiome on host immunity. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11:1039–46. doi: 10.1038/ s41385-018-0008-5
- Freedman SN, Shahi SK, Mangalam AK. The "Gut Feeling": Breaking Down the Role of Gut Microbiome in Multiple Sclerosis. *Neurotherapeutics* (2018) 15:109–25. doi: 10.1007/s13311-017-0588-x
- 47. Chu F, Shi M, Lang Y, Shen D, Jin T, Zhu J, et al. Gut Microbiota in Multiple Sclerosis and Experimental Autoimmune Encephalomyelitis: Current Applications and Future Perspectives. *Mediators Inflamm* (2018) 2018:8168717. doi: 10.1155/2018/8168717
- Pröbstel AK, Baranzini SE. The Role of the Gut Microbiome in Multiple Sclerosis Risk and Progression: Towards Characterization of the "MS Microbiome". *Neurotherapeutics* (2018) 15:126–34. doi: 10.1007/s13311-017-0587-y
- Li Y, Wang HF, Li X, Li HX, Zhang Q, Zhou HW, et al. Disordered intestinal microbes are associated with the activity of Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. *Clin Sci (Lond)* (2019) 133:821–38. doi: 10.1042/CS20180841
- López P, Sánchez B, Margolles A, Suárez A. Intestinal dysbiosis in systemic lupus erythematosus: cause or consequence? *Curr Opin Rheumatol* (2016) 28:515–22. doi: 10.1097/BOR.000000000000309
- Rosser EC, Mauri C. A clinical update on the significance of the gut microbiota in systemic autoimmunity. J Autoimmun (2016) 74:85–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2016.06.009
- 52. Candon S, Perez-Arroyo A, Marquet C, Valette F, Foray AP, Pelletier B, et al. Antibiotics in early life alter the gut microbiome and increase disease incidence in a spontaneous mouse model of autoimmune insulin-dependent diabetes. *PloS One* (2015) 10:e0125448. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0125448

- Russell SL, Gold MJ, Hartmann M, Willing BP, Thorson L, Wlodarska M, et al. Early life antibiotic-driven changes in microbiota enhance susceptibility to allergic asthma. *EMBO Rep* (2012) 13:440–7. doi: 10.1038/embor.2012.32
- 54. De Filippo C, Cavalieri D, Di Paola M, Ramazzotti M, Poullet JB, Massart S, et al. Impact of diet in shaping gut microbiota revealed by a comparative study in children from Europe and rural Africa. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:14691–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1005963107
- 55. Schmidt B, Mulder IE, Musk CC, Aminov RI, Lewis M, Stokes CR, et al. Establishment of normal gut microbiota is compromised under excessive hygiene conditions. *PloS One* (2011) 6:e28284. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0028284
- Kostic AD, Gevers D, Siljander H, Vatanen T, Hyotylainen T, Hamalainen AM, et al. The dynamics of the human infant gut microbiome in development and in progression toward type 1 diabetes. *Cell Host Microbe* (2015) 17:260– 73. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2015.01.001
- Lee IF, Qin H, Trudeau J, Dutz J, Tan R. Regulation of autoimmune diabetes by complete Freund's adjuvant is mediated by NK cells. *J Immunol* (2004) 172:937–42. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.2.937
- Tian J, Zekzer D, Hanssen L, Lu Y, Olcott A, Kaufman DL. Lipopolysaccharide-activated B cells down-regulate Th1 immunity and prevent autoimmune diabetes in nonobese diabetic mice. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:1081–9. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.167.2.1081
- Atarashi K, Tanoue T, Shima T, Imaoka A, Kuwahara T, Momose Y, et al. Induction of colonic regulatory T cells by indigenous Clostridium species. *Science* (2011) 331:337–41. doi: 10.1126/science.1198469
- Alyanakian MA, Grela F, Aumeunier A, Chiavaroli C, Gouarin C, Bardel E, et al. Transforming growth factor-beta and natural killer T-cells are involved in the protective effect of a bacterial extract on type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes* (2006) 55:179–85. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.55.01.06.db05-0189
- Zaccone P, Fehervari Z, Jones FM, Sidobre S, Kronenberg M, Dunne DW, et al. Schistosoma mansoni antigens modulate the activity of the innate immune response and prevent onset of type 1 diabetes. *Eur J Immunol* (2003) 33:1439–49. doi: 10.1002/eji.200323910
- 62. von Mutius E, Vercelli D. Farm living: effects on childhood asthma and allergy. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2010) 10:861–8. doi: 10.1038/nri2871
- 63. Serreze DV, Chapman HD, Post CM, Johnson EA, Suarez-Pinzon WL, Rabinovitch A. Th1 to Th2 cytokine shifts in nonobese diabetic mice: sometimes an outcome, rather than the cause, of diabetes resistance elicited by immunostimulation. *J Immunol* (2001) 166:1352–9. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.166.2.1352
- 64. Aumeunier A, Grela F, Ramadan A, Pham Van L, Bardel E, Gomez Alcala A, et al. Systemic Toll-like receptor stimulation suppresses experimental allergic asthma and autoimmune diabetes in NOD mice. *PloS One* (2010) 5:e11484. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0011484
- 65. Xiong Y, Murphy M, Manavalan TT, Pattabiraman G, Qiu F, Chang HH, et al. Endotoxin Tolerance Inhibits Lyn and c-Src Phosphorylation and Association with Toll-Like Receptor 4 but Increases Expression and Activity of Protein Phosphatases. J Innate Immun (2016) 8:171–84. doi: 10.1159/000440838
- Kim DH, Lee JC, Kim S, Oh SH, Lee MK, Kim KW, et al. Inhibition of autoimmune diabetes by TLR2 tolerance. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:5211–20. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1001388
- Wasko NJ, Nichols F, Clark RB. Multiple sclerosis, the microbiome, TLR2, and the hygiene hypothesis. *Autoimmun Rev* (2020) 19:102430. doi: 10.1016/ j.autrev.2019.102430
- Anstadt EJ, Fujiwara M, Wasko N, Nichols F, Clark RB. TLR Tolerance as a Treatment for Central Nervous System Autoimmunity. J Immunol (2016) 197:2110–8. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1600876
- Hayashi T, Yao S, Crain B, Chan M, Tawatao RI, Gray C, et al. Treatment of autoimmune inflammation by a TLR7 ligand regulating the innate immune system. *PloS One* (2012) 7:e45860. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0045860
- Gulden E, Ihira M, Ohashi A, Reinbeck AL, Freudenberg MA, Kolb H, et al. Toll-like receptor 4 deficiency accelerates the development of insulin-deficient diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. *PloS One* (2013) 8:e75385. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0075385
- Schuijs MJ, Willart MA, Vergote K, Gras D, Deswarte K, Ege MJ, et al. Farm dust and endotoxin protect against allergy through A20 induction in lung epithelial cells. *Science* (2015) 349:1106–10. doi: 10.1126/science.aac6623

 Greaves M. A causal mechanism for childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Nat Rev Cancer (2018) 18:471–84. doi: 10.1038/s41568-018-0015-6

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Bach. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Pre- and Neonatal Imprinting on Immunological Homeostasis and Epithelial Barrier Integrity by Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 Prevents Allergic Poly-Sensitization in Mice

Priya J. Sarate¹, Dagmar Srutkova², Nora Geissler¹, Martin Schwarzer², Irma Schabussova¹, Aleksandra Inic-Kanada^{1*}, Hana Kozakova² and Ursula Wiedermann^{1*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Petra Ina Pfefferle, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Abdelhadi Saoudi, INSERM U1043 Centre de Physiopathologie de Toulouse Purpan, France Meri K. Tulic, INSERM U1065 Centre Méditerranéen de Médecine Moléculaire, France

*Correspondence:

Ursula Wiedermann ursula.wiedermann@meduniwien.ac.at Aleksandra Inic-Kanada aleksandra.inic-kanada@meduniwien.ac.at

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Immunological Tolerance and Regulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 September 2020 Accepted: 31 December 2020 Published: 17 February 2021

Citation:

Sarate PJ, Srutkova D, Geissler N, Schwarzer M, Schabussova I, Inic-Kanada A, Kozakova H and Wiedermann U (2021) Pre- and Neonatal Imprinting on Immunological Homeostasis and Epithelial Barrier Integrity by Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 Prevents Allergic Poly-Sensitization in Mice. Front. Immunol. 11:612775. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.612775 ¹ Institute of Specific Prophylaxis and Tropical Medicine, Center for Pathophysiology, Infectiology and Immunology, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ² Laboratory of Gnotobiology, Institute of Microbiology of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Novy Hradek, Czechia

A steady rise in the number of poly-sensitized patients has increased the demand for effective prophylactic strategies against multi-sensitivities. Probiotic bacteria have been successfully used in clinics and experimental models to prevent allergic mono-sensitization. In the present study, we have investigated whether probiotic bacteria could prevent poly-sensitization by imprinting on the immune system early in life. We used two recombinant variants of probiotic Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 (EcN): i) EcN expressing birch and grass pollen, poly-allergen chimera construct (EcN-Chim), and ii) an "empty" EcN without allergen expression (EcN-Ctrl). Conventional mice (CV) were treated with either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl in the last week of the gestation and lactation period. Gnotobiotic mice received one oral dose of either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl before mating. The offspring from both models underwent systemic allergic polysensitization and intranasal challenge with recombinant birch and grass pollen allergens (rBet v 1, rPhl p 1, and rPhl p 5). In the CV setting, the colonization of offspring via treatment of mothers reduced allergic airway inflammation (AAI) in offspring compared to poly-sensitized controls. Similarly, in a gnotobiotic model, AAI was reduced in EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl monocolonized offspring. However, allergy prevention was more pronounced in the EcN-Ctrl monocolonized offspring as compared to EcN-Chim. Mono-colonization with EcN-Ctrl was associated with a shift toward mixed Th1/Treg immune responses, increased expression of TLR2 and TLR4 in the lung, and maintained levels of zonulin-1 in lung epithelial cells as compared to GF poly-sensitized and EcN-Chim mono-colonized mice. This study is the first one to establish the model of allergic poly-sensitization in gnotobiotic mice. Using two different settings, gnotobiotic and conventional mice, we demonstrated that an early life intervention with the EcN without expressing an allergen is a powerful strategy to prevent poly-sensitization later in life.

Keywords: allergic poly-sensitization, germ-free, BALB/c, mucosal tolerance, mouse model, *Escherichia coli* Nissle 1917, hygiene hypothesis

INTRODUCTION

The prevalence of allergic poly-sensitization in children has increased significantly over the last decades (1-6). Nowadays, it is approximated that 14 to 45% of children suffer from polysensitization (3, 5, 6), which starts as early mono-sensitization to aeroallergens, such as birch and grass pollen allergens (4, 7-11). Despite the availabilities of conventional allergen-specific immunotherapy, based on the injection of increasing doses of allergen mixtures, the exposure to these allergens could pose a risk for the development of new sensitizations. There is a pressing need for the development of novel prophylactic therapies (12-16); therefore, the induction of immune tolerance early in life could be an excellent strategy for preventing poly-sensitization in children.

The priming of the immune system is particularly effective during the early period of life (17). Early life stages such as prenatal, perinatal, and early-postnatal period are crucial for establishing balanced gut microflora, which has been associated with reduced allergy development (18–22). The importance of immunological imprinting has been shown by clinical intervention studies, where early probiotic applications to mothers prevented allergies in their children (23–25). Using a mouse model of mono-sensitization to the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1, we have previously shown that the perinatal and neonatal colonization with particular wild type probiotic bacteria (21, 26) or with recombinant probiotic bacteria expressing Bet v 1 (22) during the gestation and lactation period, reduced the development of Bet v 1-specific allergy.

Here, we investigated whether *Escherichia coli* Nissle 1917 (EcN), a probiotic Gram-negative bacterial strain with strong immunomodulatory properties (27, 28), can prevent the development of poly-sensitization in mice when applied early in life. Recently, we engineered a recombinant EcN expressing either the major birch (Bet v 1) and grass (Phl p 1 and Phl p 5) (EcN-Chim) pollen allergens or EcN harboring the empty plasmid (EcN-Ctrl) (7, 28, 29) and showed that the intranasal pretreatment with EcN-Chim but not EcN-Ctrl reduced allergic poly-sensitization in adult mice (28).

In the current study, performed in conventional (CV) and monoxenic mice, we had assessed the impact of EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl (antigen-specific vs. non-antigen-specific tolerance induction) treatment on the experimental poly-sensitization model when probiotics were applied in the early phase of life. In this phase of life, it was of interest to investigate whether EcN bacteria itself can prevent allergy or if the expression of the respective allergen by EcN is needed for successful allergy prevention.

Therefore, our first aim was to investigate the effects of EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl applied orally to mothers during the last week of gestation and lactation on the development of allergy in their offspring in CV conditions. Secondly, we have used the gnotobiotic mouse model to enable mother-to-offspring early bacterial mono-colonization to understand better the EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl impact on the prevention of poly-sensitization.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Bacteria and Growth Conditions

Two recombinant strains EcN previously described (28) were used in the current study: i) EcN-Chim: a clone expressing multiallergen chimer Phl p 5-Bet v 1-Phl p 1 along with fluorescent mCherry; ii) EcN-Ctrl clone expressing only mCherry without allergen. Both recombinant clones were grown and selected on Luria-Bertani (LB) agar plates with 20 μ g ml⁻¹ chloramphenicol (CM) at 37°C overnight, as described in Sarate et al., 2019 (28). In liquid medium, recombinant EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl strains were cultivated at 30°C on 200 RPM overnight in LB-medium containing 20 μ g/ml chloramphenicol (28).

Antigens

Recombinant (r) allergens Bet v 1, Phl p 1, and Phl p 5 were purchased from Biomay GmbH (Vienna, Austria).

Animals and Ethics Statement

For perinatal study, pregnant conventional BALB/c mice in the last week of gestation were purchased from Charles River (Sulzfeld, Germany). The animals were maintained under controlled conventional housing conditions and provided with standard diet and water *ad libitum*. All experiments were approved by the Animal Experimentation Committee of the Medical University of Vienna and by the Federal Ministry of Science and Research (BMWF-66.009/0384-WF/V/3b/2015).

For germ-free (GF) mice studies in neonates, germ-free female BALB/c mice were kept under sterile conditions in Trexler-type plastic isolators, and the absence of aerobic and anaerobic bacteria, molds, and yeast was confirmed every twoweeks by standard microbiological methodology (31, 32). The mice were kept in a room with a 12 h light-dark cycle at 22°C, fed an irradiated sterile diet (Altromin 1414, Altromin, Germany), and provided sterile autoclaved water *ad libitum*. The animal experiments were approved by the Committee for the Protection and Use of Experimental Animals of the Institute of Microbiology of the Czech Academy of Sciences (approval ID: 23/2018).

Mouse Model of Poly-Sensitization Using Recombinant Birch and Grass Pollen Allergens

Poly-sensitization was done as described previously (28). Briefly, female BALB/c mice were sensitized with three intraperitoneal injections (days 10, 24, and 39) of a mixture of 5 μ g rBet v 1, 5 μ g rPhl p 1, and 5 μ g rPhl p 5 adsorbed to aluminum hydroxide (Al (OH)₃; Serva, Heidelberg, Germany) (0.68 mg/ml). To induce airway inflammation, one week after the last intraperitoneal immunization, mice were anesthetized by 2% isoflurane in an anesthetic induction chamber and challenged intranasally with 30 μ l of a mixture of 5 μ g rBet v 1, 5 μ g rPhl p 5 for 3 consecutive days.

Mice were sacrificed 72 h after the last challenge by exposure to carbon dioxide and blood was collected from the facial vein of

mice at the end of the experiment. Sera were collected and stored at $-20^\circ\mathrm{C}$ until used.

The Perinatal Approach in Conventional Mice

Recombinant EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl strains were cultivated at 200 RPM, 30°C overnight in LB medium. Bacterial cells were collected and washed with ice-cold PBS. For perinatal application, bacterial cultures were adjusted to 1 x 10⁹ CFU/ 300µl of gavage buffer (0.2 M NaHCO3 buffer containing 1% glucose, pH 8) per mice. Pregnant mice in the last week of gestation were pretreated orally with either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl during the gestation (every day) and lactation (every second day). On day 21, female offspring (n = 6 to 9 mice per group)derived from these mothers were separated and sensitized intraperitoneally with 5 µg rBet v 1, 5 µg rPhl p 1, and 5 µg rPhl p 5 followed by challenge with 5 µg rBet v 1, 5 µg rPhl p 1, and 5 µg rPhl p 5 as described in the poly-sensitization model (21). Mice were sacrificed 72 h after the last challenge, bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL), lung samples and blood were collected for further analysis. After centrifugation, sera were collected and stored at -20°C for further analysis.

The Perinatal Approach in GF Mice

Recombinant EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl strains were prepared as described above (in a sterile condition) for the monocolonization in GF mice. Eight-week-old GF mice were colonized with a single dose (2×10^8 CFU/200 µl PBS), either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl by intragastric gavage and mated 10 days later. During the experiment, drinking water was supplemented with chloramphenicol (200 mg/L) to ensure the long-term stability of the recombinant EcN strains *in vivo*. The stability of colonization was checked by plating of feces on LB agar and counting after aerobic cultivation for 24 h at 37°C. Colonization remained stable throughout the experiment and reached levels of 0.8-1.2 x 10¹⁰ CFU/g feces (EcN-Chim) and 0.7-1.4 x 10¹⁰ CFU/g feces (EcN-Ctrl).

On day 21, neonatally colonized female offspring either by EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl, as well as germ-free controls, were separated from their mothers and divided into two groups. One group was sensitized intraperitoneally with 5 μ g rBet v 1, 5 μ g rPhl p 1, and 5 μ g rPhl p 5 (Biomay, Austria) emulsified in 100 μ l of Al(OH)₃ (Serva, Germany) three times at a 14-day intervals. The other group was colonized but not sensitized and challenged. One week after the last i.p. immunization, mice were anesthetized by isoflurane and challenged intranasally with 30 μ l of the mixture of 5 μ g rBet v1, 5 μ g rPhl p 1, and 5 μ g rPhl p 5 for three consecutive days as described in the poly-sensitized model. Mice were sacrificed 72 h after the last challenge, and blood, BAL and lung samples were collected for further analysis.

Characterization of Airway Inflammation and Allergic Poly-Sensitization BAL

To evaluate the allergic airway inflammation (AAI), mice were terminally anesthetized, the tracheas were cannulated, and lungs

were lavaged with 2 x 0.5 ml PBS (30, 33). BAL fluids were centrifuged at 300 x g for 5 min at 4°C and cell-free supernatants were stored at -20°C for further analysis. Cell pellets were recovered for cellular analysis. After counting, cytospins were prepared by spinning cells onto microscope slides (Shandon Cytospin[®], Shandon Southern Instruments, USA) and staining with H&E (Hemacolor[®], Merck, Darmstadt, Germany). Cytospin preparations were differentiated according to standard morphologic criteria by counting 200 cells *via* light microscopy. Collected supernatants were then analyzed for IL-5 and IL-13 response in BAL fluids. Macrophages, lymphocytes, eosinophils, and neutrophils per slide were counted under the light microscope (Nikon Eclipse; 100x magnification) (200 cells per count). Results represent the absolute numbers of cells.

Lung Histology

Small lung tissues were excised and fixed with 7.5% formaldehyde-PBS, followed by paraffin-embedding. Lung sections (5 μ m thick) were stained with periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) stain. Lung histological pathology was evaluated using light microscopy. Numbers of PASpositive, mucus-producing Goblet cells in the bronchial epithelium were counted by an investigator blinded to the experimental setting. Results are given as the mean number of goblet cells per millimeter of the basement membrane (34).

Allergen-Specific Antibodies in Serum

Allergen-specific antibody levels in mouse sera (IgE, IgG1, and IgG2a) were determined by ELISA as previously described (35). Briefly, microtiter plates (Nunc, Roskilde, Denmark) were coated with each of the recombinant allergens Bet v 1, Phl p 1, or Phl p 5 (2 μ g/ml) and incubated with mouse sera. Antibody detection was performed using rat anti-mouse IgE, IgG1, IgG2a, followed by peroxidase-conjugated mouse anti-rat IgG. Results show the optical density (OD) values after subtraction of baseline levels from pre-immune sera.

The determination of the allergenic antibody serum activity was performed as previously described (30). Briefly, RBL-2H3 cells were passively sensitized by incubation with serum samples of the respective experimental groups and their degranulation was induced by addition of recombinant allergens rBet v 1, rPhl p 1 and rPhl p 5 (0.3µg/ml) diluted in Thyrode's buffer. Supernatants were analysed for β -hexosaminidase activity. Results are reported as percentages of total β -hexosaminidase release after adding 1% Triton X-100 and are shown after subtraction of baseline release levels obtained with pre-immune sera.

Allergen-Specific Cytokine Detection in BAL

BAL supernatants collected during sacrifice were analyzed for IL-5 and IL-13 levels by using an ELISA specific for murine cytokines (Ready-Set-Go ELISA Kit eBioscience, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Quantification of mRNA Expression by Real-Time (RT)-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from lung samples of mice from all treatment and controls group at the end of the experiment. RNA

quantification was performed using ND-1000 Spectrophotometer (Nanodrop Technologies Inc., Wilmington, USA) and cDNA was obtained using reverse-transcriptase kit (BIO-RAD, Vienna, Austria). Expression of IL-10, Foxp3, and IFN γ mRNA was measured by RT-PCR as described previously (30). The housekeeping gene Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) and β -actin (Universal Probe Library probe #64; Roche) were used as a control to standardize the amount of sample cDNA. Data are presented as the ratio of the target genes expression to GAPDH and β -actin expression.

Immunohistochemical Identification of TLR2, TLR4, and Zonulin-1 (ZO-1) in Lung Tissue of Mono-Colonized Mice

For TLR2 and TLR4 analysis, the 3 μm lung sections were deparaffinized and antigens were retrieved in 0.01 M citrate buffer (pH 6) using a microwave vessel for 10 min. After cooling down and washing by PBS, endogenous peroxidase was blocked with 3% hydrogen peroxide in PBS for 15 min. Non-specific adsorption was eliminated by incubation of the sections in 10% normal rabbit serum in PBS for 1 h. Samples were incubated overnight with polyclonal goat anti-TLR2 (4 µg/ml) or anti-TLR4 (4 µg/ml) (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, Texas, USA) at 4°C. After washing in PBS, sections were incubated with rabbit anti-goat IgG conjugated with horseradish peroxidase (1:200 in PBS) (Jackson, ImmunoLabs., West Grove, PA, USA) for 1 h and stained with DAB (3,3'-Diaminobenzidine) (Dako, Carpinteria, CA, USA) for 3 min. The counterstain was carried out with hematoxylin, samples were mounted by the Paramount Aqueous Mounting medium (Dako, Carpinteria, CA, USA) and viewed under an Olympus BX 40 microscope with 40x objective, equipped with and Olympus DP 70 digital camera.

ZO-1 analysis was done as previously described (36). Briefly, the 3 μ m lung sections were deparaffinized, antigens were retrieved by protease from *Streptomyces griseus* (1 mg/ml, type XIV, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Luis, MO, USA) at 37°C for 8 min, washed with PBS and endogenous peroxidase was blocked with 3% hydrogen peroxide in PBS for 15 min. Non-specific adsorption was eliminated by incubation of the sections in 10% normal goat serum in PBS for 1 h. Samples were incubated overnight with polyclonal rabbit anti-ZO-1 (5 μ g/ml, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Dallas, Texas, USA) at 4°C. After washing in PBS, sections were incubated with goat anti-rabbit IgG conjugated with horseradish peroxidase (1:200 in PBS) (Jackson, ImmunoLabs., West Grove, PA, USA) for 1 h and stained with DAB (3,3'-Diaminobenzidine) (Dako, Carpinteria, CA, USA) for 1 min.

Quantification of TLR2, TLR4 and ZO-1 immunohistochemistry was done by measuring the optical density (OD). The OD analysis of the TLR4, TLR2 and Zonulin-1 images was evaluated using ImageJ (Fijiv2.0.0; National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD). Briefly, 8bit RGB DAB-stained images were processed through color deconvolution (37), and threshold settings and mean gray value was assessed in the selected area of bronchus/bronchiolar epithelial layer in DAB-extracted images. OD was estimated by the following formula: OD = log (max intensity/mean gray value intensity), where max intensity = 255 (38). OD of background (field without any tissue) was subtracted from OD of epithelial cell layer. Results from two to five bronchi/bronchiole from individual mouse were pooled and five mice per each group were evaluated (37, 38).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was conducted using GraphPrism, ver. 6. For comparison of more groups the One-Way ANOVA was applied followed by the Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test unless otherwise specified. All data are shown as mean \pm SEM. Significant differences were considered at P < 0.05 (*), P < 0.01 (**), P < 0.001 (***).

RESULTS

Conventional Mouse Model Offspring of Mothers Treated With EcN-Ctrl Exhibited Reduced Allergic Airway Inflammation (AAI)

To assess the effects of perinatal interventions with probiotic bacteria on poly-sensitization, mice were treated orally with either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl during the gestation and lactation period, and their offspring were sensitized and challenged with rBet v 1, rPhl p 1, and rPhl p 5 (Figure 1A). The offspring colonized perinatally with EcN-Ctrl exhibited reduction in BAL eosinophils (P < 0.001), IL-5 (P < 0.05), and IL-13 (P < 0.01) levels as compared to poly-sensitized offspring (Figures 1B-E). Offspring colonized with EcN-Chim exhibited reduced IL-13 (P < 0.05) as well as eosinophil level (P < 0.05) in BAL compared to poly-sensitized animals. Lung histology revealed reduced mucus production in the lung of offspring colonized with either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl as compared to poly-sensitized controls (Figure 1F). Besides, perinatal colonization with EcN-Ctrl induced a reduction in Bet v 1specific serum IgE as compared to poly-sensitized controls (P < 0.01) (Figure 1G).

Gnotobiotic Mouse Model

Perinatal and Neonatal Mono-Colonization With Either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl Prevented AAI

In a gnotobiotic mouse model, perinatal/neonatal monocolonization of offspring *via* their mothers with either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl (**Figure 2A**) significantly reduced AAI as compared to GF poly-sensitized controls (**Figures 2B-F**). This was reflected by reduced recruitment of eosinophils (EcN-Chim, P < 0.0001; EcN-Ctrl, P < 0.001), as well levels of IL-5 (EcN-Chim, P < 0.01; EcN-Ctrl, P < 0.05), and IL-13 (EcN-Chim, P <0.0001; EcN-Ctrl, P < 0.001) in BAL samples compared to GF poly-sensitized controls (**Figures 2B-E**). Histological analysis revealed reduced mucus production by airway-lining goblet cells in the lungs of the groups colonized with either EcN-Chim (P <0.0001) or EcN-Ctrl (P < 0.0001) compared to GF poly-sensitized control (**Figures 2F, G**).



FIGURE 1 | Perinatal application of *Escherichia coli* Nissle 1917 (EcN)-Chim and EcN-Ctrl in conventional mice reduced airway inflammation. **(A)** Schematic representation of the perinatal application of recombinant EcN expressing birch-grass pollen chimera (EcN-Chim) and EcN expressing empty plasmid (EcN-Ctrl) in a conventional mouse model of poly-sensitization. Female BALB/c mice were given either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl orally during the gestation and lactation. On day 21, female offspring derived from these mothers were separated and were then sensitized and challenged with 5 µg Bet v 1, 5 µg Phl p 1, and 5 µg Phl p 5 as described in poly-sensitization model. Mice were sacrificed 72 h after the last challenge. **(B)** Absolute numbers of macrophages, lymphocytes, eosinophils, and neutrophils in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) and **(C)** Representative cytospins of BAL of one mouse per group stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E; 100x magnification). **(D)** IL-5 and **(E)** IL-13 cytokines in BAL. **(F)** Representative lung tissue sections of one mouse per group stained with Periodic Acid Schiff (PAS) (Red; 10 x magnification; scale bars 100 µm). **(G)** Levels of Bet v 1-specific serum IgE. **(B, D, E, G)** represents the mean ± SEM from two experiments (total n = 6 to 9 mice per group). Error bars show mean ± SEM. *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ****P < 0.001 by the One-way ANOVA followed by the Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test.



FIGURE 2 | Perinatal and neonatal mono-colonization of *Escherichia coli* Nissle 1917 (EcN)-Chim and EcN-Ctrl in germ-free (GF) mice reduced airway inflammation. (A) Schematic representation of the neonatal colonization of GF mice with recombinant EcN expressing EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl in a gnotobiotic mouse model of poly-sensitization. Eight-week-old GF mice were colonized with a single dose of either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl by intragastric gavage and mated 10 days later. On day 21, all mono-colonized female offspring were separated from their mothers and divided into two groups. One group was sensitized and challenged with 5 μg rBet v 1, 5 μg rPhl p 1, and 5 μg rPhl p 5 and other not. Mice were sacrificed 72 h after the last challenge (B) Absolute numbers of macrophages, lymphocytes, eosinophils, and neutrophils in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL). (C) Representative cytospins of BAL of one mouse per group stained with H&E 100x magnification). (D) IL-5 and (E) IL-13 cytokines in BAL. (F) Quantification of mucus-producing goblet cells. (G) Representative lung tissue sections of one mouse per group stained with Periodic Acid Schiff (PAS) (Red; 10x magnification; scale bars 100 μm); arrows indicate cell infiltration. (B, D=F) represents mean ± SEM from two experiments (total n = 7 to 10 mice per group). Error bars show mean ± SEM. *P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, ****P < 0.001 by the One-way ANOVA followed by the Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test.

Perinatal and Neonatal Mono-Colonization With Either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl Inhibits the Development of Th2-Type Allergen-Specific Immune Response

Mono-colonization with EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl significantly reduced Phl p 5-specific IgG1 levels (EcN-Chim, P < 0.05; EcN-Ctrl, P < 0.001) in sera (**Figure 3A**). Perinatal/neonatal mono-

colonization with EcN-Ctrl led to a substantial increase of Bet v 1 (P < 0.01) and Phl p 5-specific (P < 0.0001) IgG2a antibody levels in serum in comparison with GF poly-sensitized control mice (**Figure 3B**). Mono-colonization with EcN-Chim led to increased IgG2a against Phl p 5 (P < 0.0001) compared to GF poly-sensitized control (**Figure 3B**). By measuring the IgE-dependent basophil degranulation, we have shown that cells





derived from EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl-colonized mice and stimulated with rBet v 1 (P < 0.01) and rPhl p 5 (P < 0.01) exhibited reduced antigen-specific β -hexosaminidase release compared to the sera of GF poly-sensitized controls (**Figure 3C**). No significant difference was observed for Phl p 1-specific IgG2a, IgG1, and β -hexosaminidase release in EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl mice in comparison with GF poly-sensitized controls (**Figures 3A–C**).

Perinatal and Neonatal Mono-Colonization With EcN-Ctrl but Not EcN-Chim Induced IL-10, Foxp3, and IFN γ mRNA Expression in the Lung

Expression of IL-10, Foxp3, and IFN γ mRNA in lungs were analyzed with two reference genes GAPDH (**Figures 4A–C**) and β -actin (**Figures 4D–F**). Although mono-colonization with both EcN-Ctrl and EcN-Chim reduced allergy in poly-sensitized mice, only the mono-colonization with EcN-Ctrl triggered the increased expression of IL-10 (P < 0.01), Foxp3 (P < 0.001), and IFN γ (P < 0.0001) mRNA in the lung as compared to GF poly-sensitized control (**Figures 4A–C, E, F**). Monocolonization with EcN-Chim did not influence the levels of IL- 10, Foxp3, and IFN γ mRNA expression in the lung in comparison with GF poly-sensitized mice. EcN-Ctrl showed significantly higher expression of IL-10 (P < 0.05), Foxp3 (P < 0.01), and IFN γ (P < 0.01) compared to EcN-Chim (**Figures 4A–C, F**).

Perinatal and Neonatal Mono-Colonization With EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl Increased Expression of TLR2 and TLR4 as Well as Maintained Epithelial Barrier Integrity in the Lung by ZO-1 Expression

Immunochemical staining of the lungs showed increased TLR2 (Figure 5A) and TLR4 (Figure 5B) expression in the lungs of mono-colonized mice. This increase was confirmed by quantification of TLR2 and TLR4 using ImageJ software. Quantification data showed moderate increase in TLR2 (Figure 5C) and strong stimulation of TLR4 (Figure 5D) expression in the lung of mice mono-colonized with either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl compared to and poly-sensitized controls.

Lung immunohistochemistry showed maintained levels of ZO-1 in bronchial epithelial cells, in both EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl mono-colonized mice as compared to GF polysensitized



FIGURE 4 | Perinatal and neonatal mono-colonization with *Escherichia coli* Nissle 1917 (EcN)-Ctrl led to increased IL-10, Foxp3, and IFN_Y mRNA expression in the lung. Mice were treated as indicated in **Figure 2A**. After sacrifice, lung samples were collected and expression of IL-10, Foxp3 and IFN_Y mRNA was measured by real-time (RT)-PCR. The figure represents the ratio of the target genes: **(A)** IL-10, **(B)** Foxp3, and **(C)** IFN_Y to the GAPDH reference gene and **(D)** IL-10, **(E)** Foxp3, and **(F)** IFN_Y to the β-actin reference gene. Data represents mean \pm SEM from two experiments (total n = 7 to 10 mice per group) analyzed by the One-way ANOVA followed by the Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test. Error bars show mean \pm SEM. Data represents mean \pm SEM from two experiments (total n = 7 to 10 mice per group). Error bars show mean \pm SEM. *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001, ****P < 0.001 by the One-way ANOVA followed by the Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test.



FIGURE 5 | Perinatal and neonatal mono-colonization of either EcN-Chim or EcN-Ctrl activated both TLR2 and TLR4 expression and maintained ZO-1 levels in the lung. Mice were treated as indicated in **Figure 2A**. For immunohistochemistry analysis, lung sections were processed and stained as described in Material and Methods using antibodies against TLR2, TLR4, and ZO-1 followed by 3,3'-Diaminobenzidine (DAB) staining. Samples were analyzed under a light microscope with a 40x objective. Immunohistochemistry staining for TLR2 **(A)**, TLR4 **(B)**, and ZO-1 **(E)** is represented by a brown color (indicated by arrows). Quantification of TLR2 **(C)**, TLR4 **(D)**, and ZO-1 **(F)** expression was performed by optical density analysis (OD) of bronchial epithelial cell layer using ImageJ software. **(C, D, F)** represents mean ± SEM from two experiments (five mice per group were tested). Error bars show mean ± SEM. *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ****P < 0.0001 by the One-way ANOVA followed by the Bonferroni's Multiple Comparison Test.

mice (Figure 5E). Quantification of ZO-1 showed significant decrease in ZO-1 in GF polysensitized mice as compared to both mono-colonized mice (Figure 5F). An apparent reduction in epithelial ZO-1 levels was observed in GF poly-sensitized controls as compared to GF naïve group (Figure 5F).

DISCUSSION

The constant increase in birch and grass pollen poly-sensitization and the lack of appropriate therapy are raising a considerable demand for a robust prophylactic intervention (5, 6, 39–41). It has been suggested that the immune response generated during the early phase of life to various environmental factors and antigens may be decisive for the immune response to different allergic diseases later in life (19, 20, 42–44). In this study, we have demonstrated that the perinatal and neonatal mono-colonization of mice with EcN expressing either birch-grass pollen multi-allergen, EcN-Chim, or an empty vector, EcN-Ctrl, prevented the development of poly-sensitization.

Evidence-based studies have revealed that interventions with probiotic bacteria prevent the development of allergy (45, 46). EcN is a probiotic strain with strong immunomodulatory properties and has also been used as an antigen delivery system (47–50). We have previously shown that the EcN-Ctrl was not potent enough to reduce allergic multi-sensitivities in fully-grown mice with established microflora. Therefore, we constructed a recombinant EcN strain, expressing birch and grass pollen allergens chimera, EcN-Chim, which prevented allergen-specific multi-sensitivities in adult mice after intranasal application (28). In the current study, by performing experiments in the perinatal and neonatal phase and taking advantage of early interventions, we have demonstrated that mothers-to-offspring mono-colonization not only with the EcN-Chim but also EcN-Ctrl strain, which does not express the tolerizing allergens, was sufficient to prevent allergy development.

It has been shown that various factors such as reduced infections, delivery by Cesarean section, antibiotic treatment, and microbial dysbiosis during the early age of life can influence the development of the immune system leading to an increased risk of allergic multisensitization, particularly in infancy (19, 51–55). The maturation of human immune system occurs early in life in parallel to the establishment of the gut microflora, i.e., approximately from the conception to the end of the second year of childhood (56, 57). Numerous clinical mono-sensitization studies have demonstrated that the early phase of life represents a "window of opportunity" where the immune system can be modulated by the application of certain probiotic bacteria (23-25, 56). In line with other studies, we have previously shown that early intervention with probiotic bacterial strains can prevent birch pollen allergy in mice (21, 22). In the current study, we have demonstrated that the immune system can be modulated by using allergen-specific and allergen-nonspecific immunomodulators during the gestation and lactation period to prevent the development of poly-sensitization.

Our group has shown that the route of probiotic application is essential for the outcome of probiotic interventions in animal models of mono- and poly-sensitization (28, 35, 58). In conventional adult mice with fully established gut microflora, we have previously demonstrated that the intranasal route possesses advantages over the oral route of application in reaching the beneficial effects of treatment (28). In the current study in neonates, a single oral application of probiotic bacteria in germ-free mothers was sufficient to induce a local as well as systemic protective immune response against poly-sensitization. This finding has tremendous practical implications since the oral route of application is more convenient and the preferred route for the induction of mucosal tolerance in children against various food- and airborne-triggered allergic diseases (44, 59–61). The oral application to mothers led to the colonization of either EcN- Chim or EcN-Ctrl in offspring (data are not shown). Despite having rich commensal microflora, the EcN strain managed to colonize in the guts of CV offspring during the neonatal period and had a pronounced effect on poly-sensitization. However, it is still unclear how the colonization establishes in offspring. We can assume that this colonization occurs via contact with mothers feces and/or feeding on mothers milk. Several clinical studies demonstrated colonization with probiotic bacteria from mother to offspring *via* breast milk (62, 63).

To investigate the mechanism of tolerance induction by the EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl strains against poly-sensitization, we took advantage of a gnotobiotic mouse model. We found that both strains reduced allergic multi-sensitization and AAI. Mice mono-colonized with EcN-Ctrl exhibited increased Th1/Treg responses in the lung. The shift toward Th1/Treg cellular responses in the EcN-Ctrl group was associated with reduced Bet v 1- and Phl p 5-specific IgE measured by rat basophil leukemia (RBL) cells degranulation assay as the level of β hexaminidase, and increased levels of allergen-specific IgG2a. We did not observe any difference in Phl p 1-specific β hexaminidase release and IgG2a levels, which might be associated with the high allergenic properties of Phl p 1 (64-66). These results are in line with previous studies suggesting that anti-allergic properties of the EcN are related to the induction of specific Th1/Treg response via the induction of Foxp3, IL-10, and IgG2a (28, 50, 67). It is known that Foxp3 and IL-10 play a key role in allergy suppression and maintaining immune tolerance (68-70). Our data indicate that perinatal and neonatal mono-colonization with the EcN-Ctrl precludes polysensitization development by polarizing the Th1/Treg response in the lung.

It has been suggested that mucosal TLR2 and TLR4 orchestrate the tolerance in the gastrointestinal and respiratory tract (50, 67, 71). It was further demonstrated that the amelioration of dextran sulfate sodium-induced colitis by EcN is mediated *via* TLR-2- and TLR-4-dependent pathways (72, 73). In our current study, the lung from mice mono-colonized with the EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl showed increased expression of both TLR2 and TLR4 compared with GF poly-sensitized and GF naive controls. These findings support our previous *in vitro* data, demonstrating that the EcN can activate both TLR2 and TLR4 expressed in HEK293 cells (28).

Apart from being an important site to initiate the immune response, airway epithelial mucosa plays a vital role in protecting the body from the environment and maintaining the inner homeostasis in the lung (74, 75). Often in allergy, the structure and functions of airway epithelial barriers are markedly impaired by the lung inflammation (76) and this can lead to a more pronounced sensitization (77). To investigate the impact of the EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl on barrier functions, we evaluated ZO-1 levels in lung tissue samples. The ZO-1 is the protein expressed in tight junctions that regulates the epithelial barrier function by preventing the entry of different pathogens and antigens (78). The EcN strain has been used previously in premature and full-term infants to enhance postnatal immune competence against necrotizing enterocolitis by improving gut barrier function (79). In its outer cell membrane, EcN expresses a unique lipopolysaccharide, enabling EcN to exhibit immunomodulating properties without showing immunotoxic effects (27, 80). It was demonstrated that EcN interacts with the intestinal epithelial cells, which fortifies the epithelial cell barrier. It is also suggested that EcN triggers the stimulation of epithelial defensin production, which helps restore the enterocytes' tight junctions (81). Our current study shows that poly-sensitization in the gnotobiotic mouse model led to reduced ZO-1 levels compared to GF naïve mice. However, the neonatal application of both the EcN-Chim and EcN-Ctrl maintained the ZO-1 levels in the airways after poly-sensitization at a similar level as in GF naïve mice.

In conclusion, we provide evidence that interventions with probiotic bacteria early in life could present a promising prophylactic tool to imprint the immune system toward preventing the development of poly-sensitization. Contrary to the adult setting, where the mucosal tolerance was induced only in the presence of tolerizing allergen (EcN-Chim) (28), the interventions during peri- and neonatal period of life led to allergy prevention in mice with the probiotic strain without expressed allergen (EcN-Ctrl). In other words, it was possible to induce tolerance avoiding a potential sensitization with "a foreign" antigen. Therefore, we suggest that the application of wild type probiotic bacteria during the "window of opportunity" is a safe approach. Our work builds the foundation for development of personalized strategies for a prophylactic and therapeutic treatment of poly-sensitization. Further studies in mice and humans are needed to evaluate the full potential of our approach.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article. Further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding authors.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Animal Experimentation Committee of the Medical University of Vienna

REFERENCES

- Calderon MA, Cox L, Casale TB, Moingeon P, Demoly P. Multiple-allergen and single-allergen immunotherapy strategies in polysensitized patients: looking at the published evidence. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2012) 129 (4):929–34. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.11.019
- Forkel S, Beutner C, Heetfeld A, Fuchs T, Schön MP, Geier J, et al. Allergic Rhinitis to Weed Pollen in Germany: Dominance by Plantain, Rising Prevalence, and Polysensitization Rates over 20 Years. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (2020) 181(2):128–35. doi: 10.1159/000504297
- Ha EK, Baek JH, Lee SY, Park YM, Kim WK, Sheen YH, et al. Association of Polysensitization, Allergic Multimorbidity, and Allergy Severity: A Cross-Sectional Study of School Children. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (2016) 171(3– 4):251–60. doi: 10.1159/000453034
- 4. Migueres M, Davila I, Frati F, Azpeitia A, Jeanpetit Y, Lheritier-Barrand M, et al. Types of sensitization to aeroallergens: definitions, prevalences and

and by the Federal Ministry of Science and Research (BMWF-66.009/0384-WF/V/3b/2015) (conventional mice experiments). Gnotobiotic mouse experiments were approved by committee for the Protection and Use of Experimental Animals of the Institute of Microbiology, Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic (approval ID: 23/2018).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

UW received the grant from FWF, and together with HK conceived the study. PS, DS, UW designed the experiments. PS, DS, and NG performed the experiments. PS, NG, DS, AI-K, and UW analyzed the data. MS, AI-K, IS, and UW contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools. PS, AI-K, UW drafted the manuscript. PS, AI-K, IS, and UW wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was funded by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) SFB F46 and DK MCCA W1248-B30; the OeAD WTZ grants CZ 06/ 2020 and CZ 16/2019; and by the grants: 19-02261S of the Czech Science Foundation and 8J20AT011 of the Ministry of Education, Youth and Sports of the Czech Republic.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We gratefully thank Katharina Ambroz, Mirjana Drinic, Karin Baier, Elke Korb, Erika Garner-Spitzer, Christian Zwicker, Joshua Tobias, Tomas Hudcovic, Petra Petr Hermanova, Jaroslava Valterova, Barbora Drabonova, Kamila Michalickova for invaluable technical assistance and helpful discussions.

impact on the diagnosis and treatment of allergic respiratory disease. Clin Trans Allergy (2014) 4:16. doi: 10.1186/2045-7022-4-16

- Raciborski F, Bousqet J, Namysłowski A, Krzych-Fałta E, Tomaszewska A, Piekarska B, et al. Dissociating polysensitization and multimorbidity in children and adults from a Polish general population cohort. *Clin Trans Allergy* (2019) 9(1):4. doi: 10.1186/s13601-019-0246-y
- Silvestri M, Rossi GA, Cozzani S, Pulvirenti G, Fasce L. Age-dependent tendency to become sensitized to other classes of aeroallergens in atopic asthmatic children. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* (1999) 83(4):335–40. doi: 10.1016/S1081-1206(10)62674-9
- Bousquet J, Hejjaoui A, Becker WM, Cour P, Chanal I, Lebel B, et al. Clinical and immunologic reactivity of patients allergic to grass pollens and to multiple pollen species: I. Clinical and immunologic characteristics. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (1991) 87(3):737–46. doi: 10.1016/0091-6749(91)90397-7

- Ciprandi G, De Amici M, Giunta V, Marseglia GL. Comparison of serum specific IgE and skin prick test in polysensitized patients. *Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol* (2010) 23(4):1293–5. doi: 10.1177/039463201002300438
- Ciprandi G, Incorvaia C, Puccinelli P, Soffia S, Scurati S, Frati F. Polysensitization as a challenge for the allergist: the suggestions provided by the Polysensitization Impact on Allergen Immunotherapy studies. *Expert Opin Biol Ther* (2011) 11(6):715–22. doi: 10.1517/14712598.2011.576246
- Hatzler L, Panetta V, Lau S, Wagner P, Bergmann RL, Illi S, et al. Molecular spreading and predictive value of preclinical IgE response to Phleum pratense in children with hay fever. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2012) 130(4):894–901.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.05.053
- 11. Movérare R, Westritschnig K, Svensson M, Hayek B, Bende M, Pauli G, et al. Different IgE Reactivity Profiles in Birch Pollen-Sensitive Patients from Six European Populations Revealed by Recombinant Allergens: An Imprint of Local Sensitization. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (2002) 128(4):325–35. doi: 10.1159/000063855
- Anto JM, Bousquet J, Akdis M, Auffray C, Keil T, Momas I, et al. Mechanisms of the Development of Allergy (MeDALL): Introducing novel concepts in allergy phenotypes. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 139(2):388–99. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.12.940
- Bousquet J, Van Cauwenberge P, Khaltaev N. Allergic rhinitis and its impact on asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2001) 108(5 Suppl):S147–334. doi: 10.1067/mai.2001.118891
- Nelson HS. Multiallergen immunotherapy for allergic rhinitis and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2009) 123(4):763–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2008.12.013
- Larsen JN, Broge L, Jacobi H. Allergy immunotherapy: the future of allergy treatment. Drug Discov Today (2016) 21(1):26-37. doi: 10.1016/ j.drudis.2015.07.010
- Kim KW, Kim EA, Kwon BC, Kim ES, Song TW, Sohn MH, et al. Comparison of allergic indices in monosensitized and polysensitized patients with childhood asthma. J Korean Med Sci (2006) 21(6):1012–6. doi: 10.3346/ jkms.2006.21.6.1012
- Renz H, Adkins BD, Bartfeld S, Blumberg RS, Farber DL, Garssen J, et al. The neonatal window of opportunity—early priming for life. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2018) 141(4):1212–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.11.019
- Torow N, Hornef MW. The Neonatal Window of Opportunity: Setting the Stage for Life-Long Host-Microbial Interaction and Immune Homeostasis. J Immunol (2017) 198(2):557. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1601253
- Lambrecht BN, Hammad H. The immunology of the allergy epidemic and the hygiene hypothesis. *Nat Immunol* (2017) 18(10):1076–83. doi: 10.1038/ni.3829
- Hill CJ, Lynch DB, Murphy K, Ulaszewska M, Jeffery IB, O'Shea CA, et al. Evolution of gut microbiota composition from birth to 24 weeks in the INFANTMET Cohort. *Microbiome* (2017) 5(1):4–. doi: 10.1186/s40168-016-0213-y
- 21. Schabussova I, Hufnagl K, Tang ML, Hoflehner E, Wagner A, Loupal G, et al. Perinatal maternal administration of Lactobacillus paracasei NCC 2461 prevents allergic inflammation in a mouse model of birch pollen allergy. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(7):6. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0040271
- 22. Schwarzer M, Repa A, Daniel C, Schabussova I, Hrncir T, Pot B, et al. Neonatal colonization of mice with Lactobacillus plantarum producing the aeroallergen Bet v 1 biases towards Th1 and T-regulatory responses upon systemic sensitization. *Allergy* (2011) 66(3):368–75. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2010.02488.x
- Wickens K, Black PN, Stanley TV, Mitchell E, Fitzharris P, Tannock GW, et al. A differential effect of 2 probiotics in the prevention of eczema and atopy: a double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2008) 122(4):788–94. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2008.07.011
- Kuitunen M, Kukkonen K, Juntunen-Backman K, Korpela R, Poussa T, Tuure T, et al. Probiotics prevent IgE-associated allergy until age 5 years in cesareandelivered children but not in the total cohort. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2009) 123 (2):335–41. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2008.11.019
- Kalliomäki M, Salminen S, Arvilommi H, Kero P, Koskinen P, Isolauri E. Probiotics in primary prevention of atopic disease: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet* (2001) 357(9262):1076–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(00)04259-8
- Schwarzer M, Srutkova D, Schabussova I, Hudcovic T, Akgun J, Wiedermann U, et al. Neonatal colonization of germ-free mice with Bifidobacterium longum prevents allergic sensitization to major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1. Vaccine (2013) 31(46):5405–12. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2013.09.014
- Sonnenborn U. Escherichia coli strain Nissle 1917—from bench to bedside and back: history of a special Escherichia coli strain with probiotic properties. *FEMS Microbiol Lett* (2016) 363(19):fnw212–fnw. doi: 10.1093/femsle/fnw212

- Sarate PJ, Heinl S, Poiret S, Drinić M, Zwicker C, Schabussova I, et al. E. coli Nissle 1917 is a safe mucosal delivery vector for a birch-grass pollen chimera to prevent allergic poly-sensitization. *Mucosal Immunol* (2019) 12(1):132–44. doi: 10.1038/s41385-018-0084-6
- Pablos I, Wildner S, Asam C, Wallner M, Gadermaier G. Pollen Allergens for Molecular Diagnosis. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep* (2016) 16:31. doi: 10.1007/ s11882-016-0603-z
- Schabussova I, Hufnagl K, Wild C, Nutten S, Zuercher AW, Mercenier A, et al. Distinctive anti-allergy properties of two probiotic bacterial strains in a mouse model of allergic poly-sensitization. *Vaccine* (2011) 29(10):1981–90. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.12.101
- Schwarzer M, Makki K, Storelli G, Machuca-Gayet I, Srutkova D, Hermanova P, et al. Lactobacillus plantarum strain maintains growth of infant mice during chronic undernutrition. *Science* (2016) 351(6275):854–7. doi: 10.1126/science.aad8588
- 32. Kozakova H, Schwarzer M, Tuckova L, Srutkova D, Czarnowska E, Rosiak I, et al. Colonization of germ-free mice with a mixture of three lactobacillus strains enhances the integrity of gut mucosa and ameliorates allergic sensitization. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2016) 13(2):251–62. doi: 10.1038/cmi.2015.09
- 33. Winkler B, Baier K, Wagner S, Repa A, Eichler HG, Scheiner O, et al. Mucosal tolerance as therapy of type I allergy: intranasal application of recombinant Bet v 1, the major birch pollen allergen, leads to the suppression of allergic immune responses and airway inflammation in sensitized mice. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2002) 32(1):30–6. doi: 10.1046/j.0022-0477.2001.01214.x
- Skevaki C, Hudemann C, Matrosovich M, Möbs C, Paul S, Wachtendorf A, et al. Influenza-derived peptides cross-react with allergens and provide asthma protection. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2018) 142(3):804–14. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2017.07.056
- Hufnagl K, Winkler B, Focke M, Valenta R, Scheiner O, Renz H, et al. Intranasal tolerance induction with polypeptides derived from 3 noncross-reactive major aeroallergens prevents allergic polysensitization in mice. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2005) 116(2):370–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2005.04.002
- 36. Srutkova D, Schwarzer M, Hudcovic T, Zakostelska Z, Drab V, Spanova A, et al. Bifidobacterium longum CCM 7952 Promotes Epithelial Barrier Function and Prevents Acute DSS-Induced Colitis in Strictly Strain-Specific Manner. PLoS One (2015) 10(7):e0134050. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0134050
- Helps SC, Thornton E, Kleinig TJ, Manavis J, Vink R. Automatic nonsubjective estimation of antigen content visualized by immunohistochemistry using color deconvolution. *Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol AIMM* (2012) 20(1):82–90. doi: 10.1097/PAI.0b013e31821fc8cd
- Mustafa HN, El Awdan SA, Hegazy GA, Abdel Jaleel GA. Prophylactic role of coenzyme Q10 and Cynara scolymus L on doxorubicin-induced toxicity in rats: Biochemical and immunohistochemical study. *Indian J Pharmacol* (2015) 47(6):649–56. doi: 10.4103/0253-7613.169588
- Warm K, Lindberg A, Lundbäck B, Rönmark E. Increase in sensitization to common airborne allergens among adults – two population-based studies 15 years apart. Allergy Asthma Clin Immunol (2013) 9(1):20–. doi: 10.1186/1710-1492-9-20
- Silvestri M, Oddera S, Crimi P, Rossi GA. Frequency and specific sensitization to inhalant allergens within nuclear families of children with asthma and/or rhinitis. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* (1997) 79(6):512–6. doi: 10.1016/ S1081-1206(10)63058-X
- Biedermann T, Winther L, Till SJ, Panzner P, Knulst A, Valovirta E. Birch pollen allergy in Europe. *Allergy* (2019) 74(7):1237–48. doi: 10.1111/all.13758
- Amenyogbe N, Kollmann TR, Ben-Othman R. Early-Life Host–Microbiome Interphase: The Key Frontier for Immune Development. *Front Pediatrics* (2017) 5(111). doi: 10.3389/fped.2017.00111
- Gensollen T, Iyer SS, Kasper DL, Blumberg RS. How colonization by microbiota in early life shapes the immune system. *Science (New York NY)* (2016) 352(6285):539–44. doi: 10.1126/science.aad9378
- Verhasselt V. Oral tolerance in neonates: from basics to potential prevention of allergic disease. *Mucosal Immunol* (2010) 3(4):326–33. doi: 10.1038/mi.2010.25
- Mennini M, Dahdah L, Artesani MC, Fiocchi A, Martelli A. Probiotics in Asthma and Allergy Prevention. Front Pediatrics (2017) 5:165. doi: 10.3389/fped.2017.00165
- Bermudez-Brito M, Plaza-Díaz J, Muñoz-Quezada S, Gómez-Llorente C, Gil A. Probiotic Mechanisms of Action. Ann Nutr Metab (2012) 61(2):160–74. doi: 10.1159/000342079
- Gardlik R, Palffy R, Celec P. Recombinant probiotic therapy in experimental colitis in mice. *Folia Biologica* (2012) 58(6):238–45.

- He L, Yang H, Liu F, Chen Y, Tang S, Ji W, et al. Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 engineered to express Tum-5 can restrain murine melanoma growth. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8(49):85772–82. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.20486
- Zhang Y, Ziang Y, Xia L, Zhang X, Ding X, Yan F, et al. Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 targets and restrains mouse B16 melanoma and 4T1 breast tumors through expression of azurin protein. *Appl Environ Microbiol* (2012) 78 (21):7603–10. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01390-12
- Adam E, Delbrassinne L, Bouillot C, Reynders V, Mailleux A-C, Muraille E, et al. Probiotic Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 activates DC and prevents house dust mite allergy through a TLR4-dependent pathway. *Eur J Immunol* (2010) 40(7):1995–2005. doi: 10.1002/eji.200939913
- Fujimura KE, Lynch SV. Microbiota in Allergy and Asthma and the Emerging Relationship with the Gut Microbiome. *Cell Host Microbe* (2015) 17(5):592– 602. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2015.04.007
- Chung KF. Airway microbial dysbiosis in asthmatic patients: A target for prevention and treatment? J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 139(4):1071–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.02.004
- Stokholm J, Blaser MJ, Thorsen J, Rasmussen MA, Waage J, Vinding RK, et al. Maturation of the gut microbiome and risk of asthma in childhood. *Nat Commun* (2018) 9(1):141. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03150-x
- 54. Asarnoj A, Hamsten C, Wadén K, Lupinek C, Andersson N, Kull I, et al. Sensitization to cat and dog allergen molecules in childhood and prediction of symptoms of cat and dog allergy in adolescence: A BAMSE/MeDALL study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2016) 137(3):813–21.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.09.052
- Lynch SV, Boushey HA. The Microbiome and Development of Allergic disease. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 16(2):165–71. doi: 10.1097/ ACI.00000000000255
- Santos KD, Traebert J, Piovezan AP, Silva JD. Relevance of the first thousand days of life to the development of wheezing in children aged 6–7 years. *Allergologia Immunopathologia* (2020) 48(3):270–80. doi: 10.1016/j.aller.2019.12.007
- Schaub B, Prescott SL. 1 The Maturation of Immune Function in Pregnancy and Early Childhood. In: U Wahn, HA Sampson, editors. *Allergy, Immunity* and Tolerance in Early Childhood. Amsterdam: Academic Press (2016). p. 1– 17. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-420226-9.00001-2
- Hufnagl K, Focke M, Gruber F, Hufnagl P, Loupal G, Scheiner O, et al. Airway inflammation induced after allergic poly-sensitization can be prevented by mucosal but not by systemic administration of poly-peptides. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2008) 38(7):1192–202. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2008.02992.x
- Tang ML, Martino DJ. Oral immunotherapy and tolerance induction in childhood. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol Off Publ Eur Soc Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2013) 24(6):512–20. doi: 10.1111/pai.12100
- Burks AW, Jones SM, Wood RA, Fleischer DM, Sicherer SH, Lindblad RW, et al. Oral Immunotherapy for Treatment of Egg Allergy in Children. *New Engl J Med* (2012) 367(3):233–43. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1200435
- Taniuchi S, Takahashi M, Soejima K, Hatano Y, Minami H. Immunotherapy for cow's milk allergy. *Hum Vaccines Immunother* (2017) 13(10):2443–51. doi: 10.1080/21645515.2017.1353845
- Lara-Villoslada F, Olivares M, Sierra S, Rodríguez JM, Boza J, Xaus J. Beneficial effects of probiotic bacteria isolated from breast milk. Br J Nutr (2007) 98 Suppl 1:S96–100. doi: 10.1017/S0007114507832910
- Moossavi S, Miliku K, Sepehri S, Khafipour E, Azad MB. The Prebiotic and Probiotic Properties of Human Milk: Implications for Infant Immune Development and Pediatric Asthma. *Front Pediatr* (2018) 6:197–. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00197
- Westritschnig K, Horak F, Swoboda I, Balic N, Spitzauer S, Kundi M, et al. Different allergenic activity of grass pollen allergens revealed by skin testing. *Eur J Clin Invest* (2008) 38(4):260–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2008.01938.x
- Bokanovic D, Aberer W, Hemmer W, Heinemann A, Komericki P, Scheffel J, et al. Determination of sIgE to rPhl p 1 is sufficient to diagnose grass pollen allergy. *Allergy* (2013) 68(11):1403–9. doi: 10.1111/all.12263
- 66. Flicker S, Steinberger P, Ball T, Krauth MT, Verdino P, Valent P, et al. Spatial clustering of the IgE epitopes on the major timothy grass pollen allergen Phl p
 1: importance for allergenic activity. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2006) 117 (6):1336–43. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2006.02.012
- 67. Bickert T, Trujillo-Vargas CM, Duechs M, Wohlleben G, Polte T, Hansen G, et al. Probiotic Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 suppresses allergen-induced Th2

responses in the airways. Int Arch Allergy Immunol (2009) 149(3):219–30. doi: 10.1159/000199717

- Satitsuksanoa P, Jansen K, Głobińska A, van de Veen W, Akdis M. Regulatory Immune Mechanisms in Tolerance to Food Allergy. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9 (2939). doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02939
- Krogulska A, Borowiec M, Polakowska E, Dynowski J, Młynarski W, Wasowska-Królikowska K. FOXP3, IL-10, and TGF-β Genes Expression in Children with IgE-Dependent Food Allergy. J Clin Immunol (2011) 31 (2):205–15. doi: 10.1007/s10875-010-9487-1
- Böhm L, Maxeiner J, Meyer-Martin H, Reuter S, Finotto S, Klein M, et al. IL-10 and Regulatory T Cells Cooperate in Allergen-Specific Immunotherapy To Ameliorate Allergic Asthma. J Immunol (2015) 194(3):887. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1401612
- Tunis MC, Marshall JS. Toll-Like Receptor 2 as a Regulator of Oral Tolerance in the Gastrointestinal Tract. *Mediators Inflamm* (2014) 2014:606383. doi: 10.1155/2014/606383
- Sturm A, Rilling K, Baumgart DC, Gargas K, Abou-Ghazalé T, Raupach B, et al. Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 distinctively modulates T-cell cycling and expansion via toll-like receptor 2 signaling. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73(3):1452– 65. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.3.1452-1465.2005
- Grabig A, Paclik D, Guzy C, Dankof A, Baumgart DC, Erckenbrecht J, et al. Escherichia coli strain Nissle 1917 ameliorates experimental colitis via toll-like receptor 2- and toll-like receptor 4-dependent pathways. *Infect Immun* (2006) 74(7):4075–82. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01449-05
- 74. Frey A, Lunding LP, Ehlers JC, Weckmann M, Zissler UM, Wegmann M. More Than Just a Barrier: The Immune Functions of the Airway Epithelium in Asthma Pathogenesis. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:761. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2020.00761
- Espinosa V, Rivera A. First Line of Defense: Innate Cell-Mediated Control of Pulmonary Aspergillosis. Front Microbiol (2016) 7:272. doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2016.00272
- Georas SN, Rezaee F. Epithelial barrier function: at the front line of asthma immunology and allergic airway inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 134(3):509–20. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.05.049
- Natsume O, Ohya Y. Recent advancement to prevent the development of allergy and allergic diseases and therapeutic strategy in the perspective of barrier dysfunction. *Allergol Int* (2018) 67(1):24–31. doi: 10.1016/ j.alit.2017.11.003
- Sturgeon C, Fasano A. Zonulin, a regulator of epithelial and endothelial barrier functions, and its involvement in chronic inflammatory diseases. *Tissue Barriers* (2016) 4(4):e1251384–e. doi: 10.1080/21688370.2016.1251384
- Cukrowska B, LodInova-ZadnIkova R, Enders C, Sonnenborn U, Schulze J, Tlaskalova-Hogenova H. Specific proliferative and antibody responses of premature infants to intestinal colonization with nonpathogenic probiotic E. coli strain Nissle 1917. *Scand J Immunol* (2002) 55(2):204–9. doi: 10.1046/ j.1365-3083.2002.01005.x
- Sonnenborn U, Schulze J. The non-pathogenic Escherichia coli strain Nissle 1917 – features of a versatile probiotic. *Microbial Ecol Health Disease* (2009) 21(3–4):122–58. doi: 10.3109/08910600903444267
- Wehkamp J, Harder J, Wehkamp K, Meissner B-v, Schlee M, Enders C, et al. NF-κB- and AP-1-Mediated Induction of Human Beta Defensin-2 in Intestinal Epithelial Cells by Escherichia coli Nissle 1917: a Novel Effect of a Probiotic Bacterium. *Infect Immun* (2004) 72(10):5750–8. doi: 10.1128/ IAI.72.10.5750-5758.2004

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Sarate, Srutkova, Geissler, Schwarzer, Schabussova, Inic-Kanada, Kozakova and Wiedermann. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





WSB1 and IL21R Genetic Variants Are Involved in Th2 Immune Responses to Ascaris Iumbricoides

Valdirene Leão Carneiro^{1†}, Hugo Bernardino Ferreira da Silva^{2†}, Gerson de Almeida Queiroz², Rafael Valente Veiga³, Pablo Rafael Silveira Oliveira^{3,4}, Norma Vilany Queiroz Carneiro², Anaque de Oliveira Pires², Raimon Rios da Silva², Flavia Sena², Emilia Belitardo², Regina Nascimento², Milca Silva², Cintia Rodrigues Marques⁵, Ryan dos Santos Costa², Neuza Maria Alcantra-Neves², Mauricio L. Barreto^{3,6}, Philip J. Cooper^{7,8} and Camila Alexandrina Figueiredo^{2*}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Petra Ina Pfefferle, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Daniel Piotr Potaczek, Philipps University Marburg, Germany Nathalie Acevedo, University of Cartagena, Colombia

*Correspondence:

Camila Alexandrina Figueiredo cavfigueiredo@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 27 October 2020 Accepted: 29 January 2021 Published: 22 February 2021

Citation:

Carneiro VL, da Silva HBF, Queiroz GdA, Veiga RV, Oliveira PRS, Carneiro NVQ, Pires AdO, da Silva RR, Sena F, Belitardo E, Nascimento R, Silva M, Marques CR, Costa RdS, Alcantra-Neves NM, Barreto ML, Cooper PJ and Figueiredo CA (2021) WSB1 and IL21R Genetic Variants Are Involved in Th2 Immune Responses to Ascaris lumbricoides. Front. Immunol. 12:622051. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.622051 ¹ Department of Life Sciences, State University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ² Institute of Health Sciences, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ³ Center for Data and Knowledge Integration for Health, Fiocruz, Salvador, Brazil, ⁴ Institute of Biological Sciences, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ⁵ Multidisciplinary Health Institute, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ⁶ Institute of Collective Health, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ⁷ School of Medicine, International University of Ecuador, Quito, Ecuador, ⁸ St. George's University of London, United Kingdom

Genetic and epigenetic factors are considered to be critical for host-parasite interactions. There are limited data on the role of such factors during human infections with Ascaris lumbricoides. Here, we describe the potential role of genetic factors as determinants of the Th2 immune response to A. lumbricoides in Brazilian children. Stool samples were collected from the children to detect A. lumbricoides by microscopy and peripheral blood leukocytes (PBLs) were cultured in whole blood cultures for detection of cytokines (IL-5, IL-10, and IL-13) in vitro. Levels of anti-A. lumbricoides IgE and IgG4 were measured in plasma. DNA was extracted from PBLs and genotyped using Illumina 2.5 Human Omni Beadchip. Candidate genes associated with A. lumbricoides responses were identified and SNVs in these selected genes associated with the Th2 immune response to A. lumbricoides. Haplotype, gene expression, and epigenetic analyses were done to identify potential associations with Th2 immune responses. GWAS on samples from 1,189 children identified WSB1 as a candidate gene, and IL-21R was selected as a biologically relevant linked gene for further analysis. Variants in WSB1 and IL21R were associated with markers of Th2 immune responses: increased A. lumbricoides-specific IgE and IL-5/IL-13 by PBLs from infected compared to uninfected individuals. In infected children, WSB1 but not IL21R gene expression was suppressed and increased methylation was observed in the WSB1 promoter region. This is the first study to show an association between genetic variants in WSB1 and IL21R and Th2 immune responses during A. lumbricoides infections in children. WSB1/IL21R pathways could provide a potential target for the treatment of Th2-mediated diseases.

Keywords: Ascaris lumbricoides, immunity, polymorphism, WSB1, IL21R

INTRODUCTION

A quarter of the world's population is estimated to be infected with soil-transmitted helminth (STH) parasites. The highest prevalence occurs among children living in rural areas of the tropics in conditions of poverty with limited access to treated water and sanitation (1, 2). Among STH infections, *Ascaris lumbricoides* infection is estimated to infect 820 millions causing a significant burden of morbidity and mortality, the latter generally being associated with intestinal obstruction (3–5). Chronic infections in children, particularly among those with high parasite burdens, can impair host nutrition leading to growth stunting and diminished cognitive development (1, 6).

Ascaris lumbricoides infection induces strong Th2-type immune responses in infected humans leading to the production of high circulating levels of total and parasite-specific IgE, generally targeted at larvae that undergo a phase of extra-intestinal migration through the lungs. Th2-induced host protective mechanisms against *A. lumbricoides* parasites include eosinophil-mediated killing of larvae in the tissues, mast-cell degranulation in the tissues and intestinal tract, and increased intestinal mucus production through goblet-cell hyperplasia (7, 8).

WSB1, IL21, and IL21R genes are important regulators of the IgE response. The WSB1 gene has a role in the regulation and maturation of the interleukin-21 receptor (IL-21R) (9). The WSB1 gene was initially described through its relationship with the suppressor-protein-signaling box (SOCS) cytokine family (10, 11). The IL21R gene is constitutively expressed on T and B lymphocytes and NK cells (12) and has effects that vary according to the stage of cell differentiation. B cell proliferation and differentiation into plasma cell in vitro appear to occur via IL-21 signaling (13) and IL-21R knock-out mice have high levels of IgE and reduced IgG1. In mice, IL-21 inhibits IgE responses through the IL-21 receptor on B cells, triggering IL-4-independent signaling of STAT3 (14). IL21/IL21R binding activates STAT-3 and production of interferon-gamma by T cells and NK cells that counteracts the effects of IL-4 on IgE production (13). In contrast, IL-21 activates STAT-3 in human B cells and acts synergistically with IL-4 to increase the secretion of IgE (14). Other studies in humans have shown that IL-21 can suppress IgE synthesis, indicating that effects of the IL-21/IL-12R pathway on IgE production may be affected by host genetics: genetic variants in the IL21R gene associated with IgE production have been identified by GWAS (15, 16). IL-21R may have a critical role in the control of allergic responses and helminth infections (17, 18).

The host immune response, during the course of a helminth infection such as *A. lumbricoides*, involves the induction of complex immune responses that include protective Th2-mediated protective mechanisms. Host genetics is likely to play a key role in resistance and susceptibility to *A. lumbricoides* (19). Loci shown to be associated with susceptibility to helminth infection include 5q31-q33, signal transducer and transcriptional activator 6 (STAT6) and ligase 4 (LIG4) (20–22). To date, no genome-wide association studies have addressed the role of host genetics in Th2 responses to *A. lumbricoides* infection

and limited candidate-genes studies have been done (22–24). Recently, positive associations between epigenetic alterations of increased histone acetylation and type 2 immune responses including IgE have been observed among individuals infected with *A. lumbricoides* (25).

In the present study, we used a variety of strategies to study genetic determinants of the host Th2 immune response during *A. lumbricoides* infection in children that included gene discovery using a genome-wide approach and a candidate gene approach based on the findings of the former. This was followed by expression quantitative trait loci and epigenetic analyses to explore how genetic variations in candidate genes are linked to host Th2 immune response during *A. lumbricoides* infection.

METHODS

Characterization of the Reference Population

This study was done among children and adolescents in the city of Salvador, Brazil, that has a population of 2.8 millions. The study sample has been described in detail elsewhere (2, 26, 27). Briefly, 1,445 children were recruited in early childhood into a prospective study to measure the impact of a sanitation program in the city of Salvador on child morbidity (28). Data were collected from children born between 1994 and 2001, who lived in sentinel areas of the city. Standardized questionnaires were applied to the legal guardian of each child between 1997 and 2003 (baseline) to collect data on demographic and social variables, as well as on the domestic environment. In 2000, fecal samples were collected for detection of geohelminth parasites by microscopy. The children were surveyed again in 2005 to obtain stool and blood samples for laboratory tests and extraction of genomic DNA.

Ethics

The Brazilian National Research Ethics Committee approved the study protocol and informed written consent was obtained from the legal guardian of each child/adolescent (Resolution Number: 15895).

Blood Collection and Cell Culture

Blood samples were collected in heparinized tubes and peripheral blood leukocytes (PBLs) were cultured in whole blood at a dilution of 1:4 in RPMI medium (Gibco, Auckland, New Zealand), supplemented with 10 mmol/L glutamine (Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, USA) and 100 μ g/ml gentamicin (Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, USA). PBLs were cultured within 6 h of collection in the presence of *A. lumbricoides* antigen (10 ug/mL, endotoxin-free), pokeweed mitogen (2.5 ug/mL), or no stimulant, in a humidified environment at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 5 days. Supernatant fluids were harvested for 24 h (IL-10) or 5 days of cultures (IL-5 and IL-13) (2, 29).

IL-10, IL-13, and IL-5 Measurements

Concentrations of IL-5, IL-10, and IL-13 in cell culture supernatant were measured using commercial sandwich ELISAs following the manufacturer's instructions (BD PharMingen, San Diego, CA, USA). Cytokine concentrations were dichotomized into responders and non-responders using the lowest detection level for each cytokine. Low/high detection limits (in pg/ml) were 15.6/500 for IL-5, 62.5/4,000 for IL-13 and 31.25/500 for IL-10. The number of individuals evaluated for IL-5 and IL-13 production were 67 and 73, respectively.

Parasitological Analysis

Two fecal samples were collected from each child, separated by a 2-week interval, and analyzed for *A. lumbricoides* infection using sedimentation (30) and Kato-Katz methods (31) as described (21). Positive children were defined by the presence of *A. lumbricoides* eggs detected by either method. All positive children were treated with appropriate anthelmintics (26).

IgE and IgG4 Anti-*A. lumbricoides* Antibodies Serum Concentrations

The ImmunoCAP assay (Phadia Diagnostics AB, Uppsala, Sweden) was used for determination of specific IgE serum concentrations against *Ascaris* and positive samples had \geq 0.35 kU/L of anti-*A*. *lumbricoides* IgE. Anti-*A*. *lumbricoides* IgG4 was detected using an indirect ELISA as described previously (32).

Genotyping and Quality Control

Genotyping was performed using the Illumina BeadChip Human Omni2.5-8 Kit (www.illumina.com), by the Consortium EPIGEN-Brazil (https://epigen.grude.ufmg.br/). One individual was excluded due to inconsistency between registered and genetic sex, based on X chromosome SNVs and 61 were removed based on kinship coefficients (>0.1, to include second-degree relatives) between pairs of individuals (33). SNVs excluded from the analysis were: on X, Y and mitochondrial chromosomes; genotyping call rate <0.98; and deviance in the Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium with a *P*-value $< 10^{-4}$ and Minor Allele Frequency (MAF) <1% (34). After quality control, 1,857,191 autosomal SNVs were included. A total of 636 individuals had detectable values of IgE and/or IgG4 and were included in the analysis. Linear regression was done using In-transformed ratio of anti-A. lumbricoides IgE to IgG4 (35). Through this genomewide analysis, we selected SNVs in the WSB1 gene pathway for a candidate gene approach based on biological role in immune response from among the top 20 hits. The closely linked gene pathway for IL21R was selected also. Genotype information for these two genes was extracted from the chip at the following regions: WSB1 from 27294080 to 27315926 (location: NC_000017.11) position at chromosome 17. IL21R from 27402162 to 27452043 (location: NC_000016.10) position at chromosome, 16 and a candidate-gene analysis was done for both genes. For quality control, the following filters were applied: genotyping call rate >90%, imbalance of Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium with P < 0.05 and the Minor Allele Frequency (MAF) >1% (34). A total of 12 markers on WSB1 and 35 markers on IL21R were analyzed after quality control. These data are deposited in the European Nucleotide Archive [PRJEB9080 (ERP010139) Genomic Epidemiology of Complex Diseases in Population-Based Brazilian Cohorts], Accession No. EGAS00001001245, under EPIGEN Committee Controlled Access mode.

Real-Time Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction (qRT-PCR)

To evaluate the expression levels of WSB1 and IL21R genes, RNA was isolated from PBL cultures using RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hamburg, Germany) and 0.3 µg of total RNA from each sample was reverse transcribed into cDNA using 200 U of Superscript III Reverse Transcriptase (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and 500 ng of Oligo (dT) (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA, USA), as described previously (36). Pre-synthesized Taqman[®] Gene Expression Assays (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) were used to amplify WSB1 (Hs00373204_m1), IL21R (Hs00222310_m1) and β-actin (Hs01060665_g1). cDNA was detected using QuantStudio 12K Sequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA). Each qRT-PCR assay was performed with 10 ng of cDNA in 10 µL of Taqman-PCR Master mix 2X (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) and 1 µL of primer/probe set and purified using deionized H2O q.s. 20 μ L. Gene expression was normalized to β -actin levels. Relative quantification was performed using the comparative threshold cycle ($\Delta\Delta$ CT) method (37–39).

In silico Functional Analysis

RegulomeDB (regulomedb.org) is a database for interpretation of regulatory variants in the human genome. It includes highthroughput, experimental datasets from ENCODE (Encyclopedia of DNA Elements) and other sources. A score ranging from 1 to 6 is attributed for each SNV; the lower the score, the greater the presumed involvement in regulatory processes (40).

DNA Methylation Assessment

We used an epigenetic approach to determine the level of methylation on the promoter region *WSB1* following infection with *A. lumbricoides* using OneStep qMethyl kit (Zymo Research). Primers within the CpG rich (promoter) region of *WSB1* were: forward, 5/-CAG GCC TTT GCA ATG TTT AGG-3/; reverse, 5/-AGC CAG CAG GTT TTA GGA AGG-3/. Methylation percentages were obtained using 20 ng of DNA in duplicate in test and reference reaction mixes. Reactions were done using a QuantStudio 12K Sequence Detection System (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) as follows: 2 h 37°C; 10 min 95°C; 40 cycles 30 s 95°C, 1 min 54°C, 1 min 72°C followed by an dissociation stage to check specificity of PCR products. The Ct values obtained were used to calculate Δ Ct values Ct (test) and Ct (reference). Methylation percentages were calculated as the product of 100 × 2- Δ Ct.

Statistical Analysis

For GWAS, linear regressions were done to evaluate the association between SNVs and lg (anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE/ anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgG4) using additive models. Power for genetic association analyses depends on effects of individual polymorphisms (depending on both allelic frequency and associated OR/beta), sample size, and type I error. In the context of GWAS, it is common to consider two levels of significance:

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics and immunological markers of A. lumbricoides
infection among 1,189 children, stratified by A. lumbricoides infection.

Variables	Infected (N)	%	Uninfected (N)	%	P-value*
	189	15.9	996	84.1	
Sex					
Male	106	56.1	537	53.7	0.558
Female	83	43.9	459	45.9	
Age					
≤5	60	31.7	379	37.9	0.133
6–7	64	33.9	348	34.8	
≥8	65	34.4	269	26.9	
Anti-A. lumbri	icoides				
IgE	134	70.9	458	45.8	< 0.001
lgG4	65	34.4	126	12.6	< 0.001
Cytokine proc cells [#]	luction by A. lun	nbricoides	s-stimulated per	ipheral I	blood
IL-5	36	19.0	95	9.5	< 0.001
IL-13	41	21.7	185	18.5	0.589
IL-10	13	6.9	36	3.6	0.082

*P-values were derived using the chi-squared-test.

[#]Percentage of responders children for each cytokine evaluated. Responders were defined as those children with cytokine concentrations above the lower detection limits for IL-5 (>15.63 pg/mL), IL-13 (>62.5 pg/mL), and IL-10 (>31.25 pg/mL).

a more stringent level such as 5 \times 10^{-8} which may allow a conclusion of statistical significance, and a less stringent level such as 1×10^{-5} to identify potentially suggestive associations. Using an additive model and a type I error of 1×10^{-5} , our sample of 996 uninfected and 189 infected children had a power of 80% to detect a polymorphism with beta of 0.3 and frequency >0.15. The statistical power calculation was done using Quanto software (v1.2.4). Models were controlled for confounding by population stratification by inclusion of the first three components of a principal components analysis (PCA) of ancestry informative markers (AIMs) as described (41). In addition, the genomic inflation factor (λ) was estimated to visualize and avoid inflated test statistics (42). Quantile-quantile (Q-Q) plots were used to evaluate the overall significance of the genome-wide association results (Supplementary Figure 2). Associations between polymorphisms in WSB1 or IL21R and A. lumbricoides infection, and IL-5, IL-13, and IL-10 cytokine production by PBLs stimulated with A. lumbricoides and anti-A. lumbricoides IgE and IgG4 were done using logistic regression model in which multivariate models were adjusted for sex, age, and ancestry (first 2 components of PCA analysis of AIMs). Principal components (PC1 and PC2) have categorized individuals according to their ethnic characteristics. Additive models were used in all analyses. Adaptive permutations were also done in adjusted and unadjusted analyses. A computationally intensive procedure based on 1,000,000 permutations was used to estimate the statistical significance of multiple correlation tests in the genetic association analysis (43). Haplotype and genetic risk score analysis were performed using SNPStats program (https:// www.snpstats.net/start.htm) (44). Linkage disequilibrium (LD) analysis was done for selected SNVs. Haploview 4.2 software was used to calculate the degree of confidence in the R^2 -value. Mann-Whitney or Kruskal-Wallis-tests were used to compare continuous variables and the Chi-squared-test to compare frequencies of categorical variables. Except as specified for GWAS, statistical significance was inferred by P <0.05. Statistical analyses were done using PLINK 1.9 software (www.cog-genomics.org/plink/1.9/), R Statistical Software (Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria), and Prism software version 6 (GraphPad Inc., San Diego, CA).

RESULTS

Characteristics of the Study Population

Of 1,246 children eligible, 61 did not have stool data for *A. lumbricoides* infection and were excluded from the analysis, leaving 1,189 (996 non-infected and 189 *A. lumbricoides* infected) children with complete data. Baseline characteristics of the analysis sample are shown in **Table 1**. Levels of anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE and IgG4, and levels of IL-5 produced by *A. lumbricoides*-stimulated PBLs were greater among infected than non-infected children (P < 0.001).

Genome Wide Association Study for SNVs Linked to Parasite-Specific IgE/IgG4 Responses

The Manhattan plot for the genome wide analysis of SNVs associated with anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE/IgG4 are shown in **Figure 1** and the top 20 SNVs identified are listed in **Table 2** with results of a mapping analysis for these provided in **Supplementary Table 1**. Among identified SNVs, rs7212516 (Beta: 0.33, CI: 0.18–0.47, $P = 6.675 \times 10^{-06}$), is an intronic variant located in the *WSB1* (WD repeat and SOCS box containing 1) gene and plays an important role in IgE production (9). Further analyses were focused on *WSB1* and the linked gene, *IL21R*. In addition, SNV rs3093406 in *IL21R* was significantly associated with IgE/IgG4 ratio in GWAS (P = 0.0222).

Using log-transformed anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE and IgG4 as continuous variables: IgG4 was associated with immune response genes such as PRKCA (a kinase that participates in macrophage differentiation induced by macrophage colony-stimulating factor) (*P*-values ranging 10^{-5} and 10^{-6}); and continuous IgE was associated with several genes including NKAI2, a sodium-potassium transporter ATPase in T cells (*P*-values ranging 10^{-5} to 10^{-6}).

Associations Between *WSB1* and *IL21R* Variants and Parameters of Host Immune Response to *A. lumbricoides*

The associations between 12 variants in *WSB1* and infection with *A. lumbricoides* and the host immune response to the parasite were studied (**Table 3**). *P*-values refer to the permutational test. With respect to levels of anti-*A. lumbricoides* specific IgE,



TABLE 2 | The results for the 20 best hits in the genome wide association with study anti-A. lumbricoide IgE/IgG4.

Rank	Chr	SNV	Position (bp) [#]	Risk allele	MAF	Gene	β (CI 95%)	p
1	10	rs7912186	25602870	С	0.02	GPR158	0.75 (0.46–1.04)	4.176 × 10 ⁻⁰⁷
2	16	rs4782902	82449332	С	0.47	Intergenic	0.25 (0.15–0.35)	4.89×10^{-07}
3	7	rs200282924	12171197	С	0.46	Intergenic	0.23 (0.14–0.33)	6.341×10^{-07}
4	9	rs77248612	120566205	А	0.02	LOC105376244	0.80 (0.49-1.12)	6.896×10^{-07}
5	7	rs10251182	12171373	Т	0.46	Intergenic	0.23 (0.14–0.33)	7.527×10^{-07}
6	9	rs10081726	2021814	Т	0.08	SMARCA2	0.40 (0.24–0.56)	8.095×10^{-07}
7	9	rs12550848	2021655	Т	0.08	SMARCA2	0.39 (0.23-0.55)	1.379×10^{-06}
8	3	rs4645161	31977744	Т	0.45	OSBPL10	0.23 (0.14–0.33)	1.795×10^{-06}
9	9	rs77772209	120537157	А	0.02	Intergenic	0.73 (0.46-1.12)	2.464×10^{-06}
10	8	rs77284244	108679300	А	0.03	Intergenic	0.71 (0.41-1.00)	2.771×10^{-06}
11	1	rs12738424	1.5E+07	G	0.42	KAZN	0.23 (0.13–0.33)	4.084×10^{-06}
12	4	rs7653904	186607977	Т	0.35	SORBS2	0.23 (0.13-0.33)	4.136×10^{-06}
13	16	rs1025065	82451159	Т	0.46	Intergenic	0.23 (0.13–0.33)	4.37×10^{-06}
14	14	rs61992474	102532899	С	0.13	Intergenic	0.30 (0.43-0.17)	4.377×10^{-06}
15	17	rs7219758	25597243	G	0.13	Intergenic	0.34 (0.19–0.48)	4.91×10^{-06}
16	7	rs11980827	12171659	С	0.47	Intergenic	0.21 (0.12-0.31)	5.221×10^{-06}
17	3	rs6444926	170133235	Т	0.12	Intergenic	0.30 (0.17-0.44)	5.788 × 10 ⁻⁰⁶
18	6	rs1998219	92382995	Т	0.08	CASC6	0.41 (0.23-0.59)	6.252 × 10 ⁻⁰⁶
19	9	rs7018777	104794048	G	0.02	Intergenic	0.72 (0.40-1.03)	6.493×10^{-06}
20	17	rs7212516	25621797	С	0.13	WSB1	0.33 (0.18–0.47)	6.675×10^{-06}

Analyses were corrected for genetic ancestry.

[#]Genomic version GRCh37–hg19; Chr, chromosome; SNV, single nucleotide variation; MAF, Minor Allele Frequency; p, P-value.

SNVs rs7213148, and rs8065359 were positively associated, while rs1060618 and rs9867 were negatively associated. rs9867 was associated with lower production of IL-5 in *A. lumbricoides*

antigen-stimulated PBL cultures. With respect to levels of anti-A. *lumbricoides* specific IgG4, rs6505199 and rs9303634 were inversely associated (rs6505199 and rs9303634 are in

TABLE 3 | Significant associations between SNVs on WSB1 and parameters of the host immune response to A. lumbricoides including specific IgE and IgG4, and IL-5 production by A. lumbricoides antigen-stimulated PBLs.

SNV	MAF	A1*	Model	OR	CI 95%	P-value
Anti-Ascaris lum	bricoides IgE					
rs7213148	0.02	Т	ADD	1.98	1.16-3.36	0.009
rs8065359	0.09	А	ADD	1.47	1.10-1.96	0.016
rs1060618	0.36	G	ADD	0.79	0.66-0.93	0.005
rs9867	0.03	А	ADD	0.67	0.43–0.98	0.027
Anti-Ascaris lum	bricoides IgG4					
rs6505199	0.43	G	ADD	0.78	0.63–0.97	0.038
rs9303634	0.43	Т	ADD	0.78	0.63–0.97	0.038
rs7212516	0.13	Т	ADD	1.39	1.01-1.90	0.034
IL-5 production i	n Ascaris lumbrico	ides-stimulated b	lood cell cultures			
rs9867	0.03	А	ADD	0.40	0.16-0.99	0.047

*A1, minor allele; SNV, single nucleotide variation; MAF, Minor Allele Frequency; OR, Odds ratio; P-value, permutacional-test.

TABLE 4 | Significant associations between SNVs on *IL21R* and infection with *A. lumbricoides* and levels of anti-Ascaris lumbricoides IgE and IgG4 and parasite antigen induced production of IL-5 and IL-10 by PBLs.

SNV	MAF	A1	Model	OR	CI 95%	P-value
Ascaris infection						
rs9938401	0.48	А	ADD	1.34	1.07-1.96	0.012
rs3093406	0.36	Т	ADD	1.82	1.12-2.96	0.018
Anti-Ascaris lumbr	icoides IgE					
rs76678990	0.08	Т	ADD	0.65	0.48-0.88	0.004
rs58579343	0.21	Т	ADD	0.77	0.63–0.95	0.016
rs11074859	0.18	А	ADD	0.77	0.62-0.95	0.017
rs4140673	0.30	Т	ADD	0.82	0.69–0.99	0.033
rs115350516	0.23	A	ADD	1.75	1.08-2.83	0.027
Anti-Ascaris lumbr	icoides IgG4					
rs3093412	0.33	Т	ADD	0.25	0.10-0.61	0.002
rs179763	0.23	С	ADD	0.73	0.56-0.97	0.029
IL-10 production in	Ascaris lumbricoi	des-stimulated l	blood cell cultures			
rs3091236	0.21	Т	ADD	1.78	1.11-2.85	0.017
rs9930086	0.36	С	ADD	0.55	0.34–0.89	0.019
IL-5 production in A	Ascaris lumbricoid	es-stimulated b	lood cell cultures			
rs3093319	0.10	G	ADD	1.40	1.05-1.87	0.031
rs115350516	0.03	A	ADD	2.06	1.11–3.83	0.017
rs3093308	0.21	Т	ADD	1.40	1.03-1.89	0.025
rs77718993	0.02	Т	ADD	1.93	1.01-3.68	0.037

A1, minor allele; SNV, single nucleotide variation; MAF, Minor Allele Frequency; OD, Odds ratio; P-value, Permutacional-test.

total LD- see **Supplementary Figure 1A**) and rs7212516 was positively associated.

Because WSB1 is functionally related to IL-21R activation, we scanned the *IL21R* gene for SNVs associated to *A. lumbricoides*. **Table 4** shows significant associations between *IL21R* polymorphisms with the presence of measured parameters of infection and immune response to *A. lumbricoides*. The SNVs rs9938401 and rs3093406 were positively associated with a presence of active *A. lumbricoides* infection. SNVs rs3093412 and rs179763 were inversely associated with levels of anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgG4. Four SNVs were inversely

associated with levels of anti *A. lumbricoides* IgE (T allele rs76678990; T allele rs58579343; A allele rs11074859; and T allele rs4140673), while two SNVs were positively associated (T allele rs3093308; A allele, rs115350516). These latter two SNVs were associated also with higher IL-5 production by PBLs stimulated with parasite antigens (T allele, rs3093308; A allele, rs115350516) as were rs3093319 and rs77718993. The SNV rs3091236 was positively associated with IL-10 production while rs9930086 was negatively associated. A high degree of linkage disequilibrium was seen between rs58579343 and rs11074859 (see **Supplementary Figure 1B**).
TABLE 5 | Associations between haplotypes for rs115350516 and rs3093308 in the *IL21R* gene and levels of anti-A. *lumbricoides* IgE and IL-5 produced by A. *lumbricoides*-stimulated PBLs.

Haplotype	rs115350516	rs3093308	Frequency	OR ^a (95% CI)	P-value		
IL-5 production in A	A. lumbricoides-stimulated PB	Ls					
Reference	G	С	0.74	1	_		
Haplotype1	G	Т	0.23	1.73 (1.19–2.52)	0.004		
Haplotype2	А	С	0.03	3.31 (1.60–6.88)	0.001		
Anti-A. lumbricoide	es IgE						
Haplotype1	А	С	0.03	2.08 (1.14–3.80)	0.018		

^aAdjusted for gender, age, and ancestry markers; OD, Odds ratio.



Haplotype analysis for *IL21R* SNVs rs115350516 and rs3093308 showed that PBLs from individuals with haplotypes GT and AC produced greater levels of IL-5 when stimulated with parasite antigen (**Table 5**). Individuals with haplotype AC produced greater levels of anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE.

SNV rs3093308 in *IL21R* Is Associated With Type 2 Cytokine Production

The T allele of SNV rs3093308 was associated with elevated levels of anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE and parasite antigen induced IL-5 production, both indicators of a strong Th2 response and potential resistance to *A. lumbricoides* infection (45). The presence of one T allele of rs3093308 was associated with higher levels of Th2 cytokines (IL-5 and IL-13, **Figures 2A,B**) by mitogen-stimulated PBLs among infected individuals (P <

0.01). None of the other SNVs studied were associated with alterations in *in vitro* cytokine production by infection status (data not shown). However, *IL21R* gene expression by PBLs was not significantly different between the two alleles (**Figure 2C**).

Expression of WSB1 and IL21R in Ascaris-Infected and Uninfected Individuals

Figure 3 shows the expression levels of the *WSB1* and *IL21R* genes in *A. lumbricoides*-infected and uninfected individuals. Expression of *WSB1* was lower in infected (N = 15) subjects compared to uninfected (N = 16) subjects (P = 0.0207; **Figure 3A**). No difference was observed between the two groups for *IL21R* gene expression (**Figure 3B**).







FIGURE 4 [Percentage of DINA methylation in the WSB1 promoter region in Ascaris lumbricoides-infected (N = 9) and uninfected (N = 8) individuals (*P = 0.031, Mann-Whitney-test).

Methylation of WSB1 Promoter Region

Figure 4 shows the percent methylation of *WSB1* gene in PBLs from *A. lumbricoides*-infected (N = 9) and uninfected (N = 8) individuals. Infection with *A. lumbricoides* was associated with increased *WSB1* methylation (P = 0.031). rs7212516 is in the first intron (position 692 bp). The region included in the methylation analysis is in the promoter region (position -771 bp to -443 bp) containing 14 CpG sites and 4 restriction sites (according to NCBI, Gene ID: 26118). The other SNVs are in the position above 6,000 bp. The amplified region for DNA methylation was analyzed in the reference populations of the 1,000 genome project and found 13 SNVs in that region, two of them with a frequency >1% in Africans and African Americans (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/variation/tools/1000genomes/?assm=

GCF_000001405.25). These two SNVs do not alter or create restriction sites for the enzymes present in the OneStep qMethyl kit (Zymo Research). In addition, none of the 13 SNVs identified

in the 1000 genomes project belong to Illumina BeadChip Human Omni2-8-8 Kit, used here for genotyping as well.

DISCUSSION

Previous studies suggest that the balance between helminth specific IgE and IgG4 might determine resistance or susceptibility to helminth infections, showing that levels of specific IgE have been correlated with resistance to infection, whereas levels of IgG4 have been associated with susceptibility (34-36). In this manuscript, we have conducted two distinct approaches to determine genetic markers associated with A. lumbricoides infection. First, we conducted a GWAS for anti-A. lumbricoides IgE/IgG4 ratio for A. lumbricoides infection in a cohort of an admixture population to determine if there are common genetic variants contributing to susceptibility to A. lumbricoides infection and as a second phase, based on the GWAS pieces of evidence, we focused our attention to WSB1/IL21R pathway, which revealed associations with markers of exposure and cytokine responses to A. lumbricoides. For the best of our knowledge, these associations have never been reported before.

We did not identify any novel SNVs meeting genome-wide significance but did identify several SNVs below the genome-wide threshold as being of potential interest: (1) rs7912186 in the *GPR158* gene, described as being linked to plasma membrane scaffold protein in retinal bipolar neurons, contributing to the pathophysiology of steroid-induced ocular hypertension and glaucoma, (46, 47) and also involved in the regulation of the pre-frontal cortex with a potential role chronic stress and depression (48); (2) rs10081726 and rs12550848, located in SMARCA2, that plays a role in the development of lung cancer, hepatocellular carcinoma and esophageal adenocarcinoma (49, 50); and (3) rs7212516, located in the *WSB1* gene on chromosome 17 that is known to be involved in IgE regulation (9).

Previous epidemiological studies have shown inverse associations between levels of anti-*Ascaris* IgE and parasite burden with *A. lumbricoides* indicating a potential role for IgE in resistance to infection (51, 52). WSB-1, a IL-21 receptor binding

molecule, enhances the maturation of IL-21 receptor. *WSB1* gene plays an important role in the regulation and maturation of the *IL21R*, and both genes are important for IgE production (9). For this reason, we included the *IL21R* as a gene of biological relevance in our candidate gene analysis. There are several lines of evidence showing that IL-21/IL-21R signaling plays a clear role modulating Type 2 cytokines production (9, 11). Mice deficient for *IL21R* had reduced airways eosinophilia in a model of mite-induced asthma (18), and knock-out mice for *IL21R* expressed higher levels of IgE and lower levels of IgG1 than normal mice after mite antigen exposure (17).

We explored if genetic variants in WSB1/IL21R might influence Th2-associated immune responses during A. lumbricoides infection using immunological markers of susceptibility and resistance to infection including production of Th2 cytokines in vitro. Our results show that variants in these two genes are associated with such markers of the host Th2 response during this helminth infection. SNVs in WSB1 (rs7213148 and rs8065359) and IL21R [rs115350516 (A allele) and rs3093308 (T allele)] were associated with increased production of A. lumbricoides-specific IgE (Tables 4, 5) and could be potentially linked to greater resistance to infection. The same two SNVs in IL21R SNVs were associated with greater parasite antigen-induced IL-5 production that has been linked to resistance to geohelminth infections (45). These SNVs have not been linked previously to helminth infection or Th2-driven inflammatory conditions.

The T allele of rs3093308 in *IL21R* was associated also with increased production of Th2 cytokines (IL-5 and IL-13) by mitogen-induced PBLs among infected compared to uninfected children (**Figures 2A,B**), and the same SNV tended to increase *IL21R* gene expression (**Figure 2C**). These findings could be indicative of a stronger protective immune response against *A. lumbricoides* infection. No previous studies have reported a role for this SNV. In a study evaluating IL21/*IL21R* signaling in murine model of intestinal inflammation, Th2 responses (IL-4 and IL-5 by CD4+ T cells) were markedly suppressed in *IL21R* deficient compared to wild-type mice (53).

Our data can explain, at least in part, findings from previous studies showing elevated *Ascaris*-specific IgE levels to be associated with decreased worm burden and increased resistance to infections with this helminth (51, 52). Other studies have shown significant associations between *locus* 13q33 that includes the genes, LIG4, ABHD13, and TNFSF13B, with *Ascaris*-specific IgE levels (22, 54, 55). Thus, consistent with our findings, genetic regulation of IgE production may play an essential role in susceptibility to *Ascaris* infection.

In our population, the G and T alleles of SNVs rs6505199 and rs9303634, respectively, in *WSB1* (see **Table 3**), were associated with reduced *Ascaris*-specific IgG4 levels. These results favor increased production of IgE relative to IgG4, the latter known to be a marker of susceptibility to infection (51, 56). Both SNVs were in high linkage disequilibrium ($r^2 = 1.00$), (see **Supplementary Figure 1A**). Conversely, the T allele of SNV rs7212516 was positively associated with *Ascaris*-specific IgG4 and perhaps greater susceptibility to the infection.

We also did haplotype analyses in *WSB1* and *IL21R* genes for anti-*A. lumbricoides* IL-5 and IgE production. Two SNVs *IL21R*

(rs115350516 and rs3093308) and their haplotypes, especially the AC haplotype, were associated with increased production of IL-5 by *Ascaris*-stimulated PBLs. This same haplotype showed a positive association with anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE levels. Interestingly, in regression analyses these same SNVs were associated with increased anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE and IL-5 by *Ascaris*-stimulated PBLs which could be linked to a more effective protective immune response against the parasite. Previous studies have analyzed levels of *WSB1* expression in the brain, spleen, kidney and placenta, primarily with research focusing on cancer development (9, 57). There is no previous study describing the role of *WSB1* in helminth infections or any other Th2-driven condition.

In our gene expression assay, the WSB1 had lower expression levels in infected subjects when compared with non-infected subjects (Figure 3A). This result allows us to hypothesize that low levels of WSB1 expression in infected subjects may be related to epigenetic regulation as we have demonstrated increased methylation of the WSB1 promoter region in infected individuals (Figure 4). Although cell populations within whole blood cultures may differ between cases and controls [infected subjects had greater total leukocyte and eosinophil counts than uninfected subjects (data not shown)], our findings indicated that infection was associated with greater methylation but lower gene expression. However, further studies are required to support a potential effect of A. lumbricoides infections on WSB1 gene hypermethylation. Epigenetic events, such as posttranscriptional modifications of DNA at CPG sites, regulate gene transcription activity, thereby determining the kinetics and final expression (58, 59). On the other hand, there was no statistical difference in gene expression levels for the IL21R (Figure 3B). Persistent helminth infections appear to induce changes in DNA methylation in CD4+ cells from helminthinfected individuals. Other epigenetic mechanisms may also be involved in the expression of key genes in the type 2 immune response. A study evaluated histone acetylation in individuals exposed to A. lumbricoides found that histone acetylation levels in IL-4 and IL-13 genes were altered by infection (25).

This study has a number of potential limitations including: a relatively small sample size limiting power using the GWAS genome strategy; we were unable to do a replication analysis because of a lack of previous studies collecting data on the same variables (e.g., anti-*A. lumbricoides* IgE or IgG4); and use of whole blood cultures rather than more homogeneous lymphocyte populations due to logistical issues inherent to a populationbased study such as ours (26).

Our results, therefore, provide novel mechanistic insights into how helminth infections that affect immune response regulation may modulate also epigenetic processes. Further studies are needed to improve our understanding on how such regulation may occur and the consequences for Th2-driven inflammatory conditions.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The genetic data sets generated in this study can be found online upon request at https://cidacs.bahia.fiocruz.br/en/platform/ epigen-genomic-epidemiology-of-brazilian-cohorts/.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Institute of Collective Health, Federal University of Bahia, Salvador, Brazil. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

VC, HS, GQ, RV, PO, NC, AP, and RS have conducted the field work, managed the database, and performed the genetic experiments. FS, EB, CM, and RC were responsible for the supervision of the field work and/or laboratory experiments. VC and HS were responsible for data analysis and writing of the manuscript. MB, NA-N, and PC drafting the paper and revising it critically. CF substantial contributions to research design, or the acquisition, analysis or interpretation of data. All authors have actively participated of the analysis of research results and approve the version that is being submitted.

REFERENCES

- Bethony J, Brooker S, Albonico M, Geiger SM, Loukas A, Diemert D, et al. Soil-transmitted helminth infections: ascariasis, trichuriasis, and hookworm. *Lancet*. (2006) 367:1521–32. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)68653-4
- Figueiredo CA, Alcântara-Neves NM, Veiga R, Amorim LD, Dattoli V, Mendonça LR, et al. Spontaneous cytokine production in children according to biological characteristics and environmental exposures. *Environ Health Perspect.* (2009) 117:845–9. doi: 10.1289/ehp.0800366
- Hotez PJ, Molyneux DH, Fenwick A, Kumaresan J, Sachs SE, Sachs JD, et al. Control of neglected tropical diseases. N Engl J Med. (2007) 357:1018–27. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra064142
- Ekpenyong EA, Eyo EJ. Prevalence of intestinal helminths infections among schooling children in tropical semi urban communities. *Anim Res Int.* (2008) 5:804–10. doi: 10.4314/ari.v5i1.48715
- Pullan RL, Smith JL, Jasrasaria R, Brooker SJ. Global numbers of infection and disease burden of soil transmitted helminth infections in 2010. *Parasites Vectors*. (2014) 7:37. doi: 10.1186/1756-3305-7-37
- Dold C, Holland CV. Ascaris and ascariasis. *Microb Infect*. (2011) 13:632–7. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2010.09.012
- Masure D, Vlaminck J, Wang T, Chiers K, Van den Broeck W, Vercruysse J, et al. A role for eosinophils in the intestinal immunity against infective Ascaris suum larvae. PLoS Negl Trop Dis. (2013) 7:e2138. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0002138
- Coakley G, Volpe B, Bouchery T, Shah K, Butler A, Geldhof P, et al. Immune serum-activated human macrophages coordinate with eosinophils to immobilize Ascaris suum larvae. Parasite Immunol. (2020) 42:e12728. doi: 10.1111/pim.12728
- Nara H, Onoda T, Rahman M, Araki A, Juliana FM, Tanaka N, et al. WSB-1, a novel IL-21 receptor binding molecule, enhances the maturation of IL-21 receptor. *Cell Immunol.* (2011) 269:54–9. doi: 10.1016/j.cellimm.2011.03.010
- Nicholson SE, Hilton DJ. The SOCS proteins: a new family of negative regulators of signal transduction. J Leukoc Biol. (1998) 63:665–8. doi: 10.1002/jlb.63.6.665
- Haque M, Kendal JK, MacIsaac RM, Demetrick DJ. WSB1: from homeostasis to hypoxia. J Biomed Sci. (2016) 23:1–10. doi: 10.1186/s12929-016-0270-3
- 12. Mehta DS, Wurster AL, Grusby MJ. Biology of IL-21 and the IL-21 receptor. Immunol Rev. (2004) 202:84–95. doi: 10.1111/j.0105-2896.2004.00201.x
- Kuchen S, Robbins R, Sims GP, Sheng C, Phillips TM, Lipsky PE, et al. Essential role of IL-21 in B cell activation, expansion, and plasma cell generation during CD4+ T cell-B cell collaboration. J Immunol. (2007) 179:5886–96. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.179.9.5886

FUNDING

This study was conducted through the SCAALA (Social change, Asthma and Allergy in Latin America) initiative, funded by the Wellcome Trust, Grant No. 072405/Z/03/Z. It was also supported by the Brazilian Ministry of Health (Department of Science and Technology from the Secretaria de Ciência, Tecnologia e Insumos Estratégicos) through Financiadora de Estudos e Projetos, Fundação de Amparo a Pesquisa do Estado da Bahia (FAPESB)/CNPq Grant Nos. PRONEX- PNX00001/2014 and PRONEM-PNE0003/2014 and Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq) for the doctoral fellowship granted.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu. 2021.622051/full#supplementary-material

- Avery DT, Ma CS, Bryant VL, Santner-Nanan B, Nanan R, Wong M, et al. STAT3 is required for IL-21-induced secretion of IgE from human naive B cells. *Blood.* (2008) 112:1784–93. doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-02-142745
- Potaczek DP, Kabesch M. Current concepts of IgE regulation and impact of genetic determinants. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2012) 42:852–71. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2011.03953.x
- Pène J, Guglielmi L, Gauchat J-F, Harrer N, Woisetschläger M, Boulay V, et al. IFN-γ-mediated inhibition of human IgE synthesis by IL-21 is associated with a polymorphism in the IL-21R gene. J Immunol. (2006) 177:5006–13. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.8.5006
- Ozaki K, Spolski R, Feng CG, Qi C-F, Cheng J, Sher A, et al. A critical role for IL-21 in regulating immunoglobulin production. *Science*. (2002) 298:1630–4. doi: 10.1126/science.1077002
- Coquet JM, Schuijs MJ, Smyth MJ, Deswarte K, Beyaert R, Braun H, et al. Interleukin-21-producing CD4+ T cells promote type 2 immunity to house dust mites. *Immunity*. (2015) 43:318–30. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2015. 07.015
- Mangano VD, Modiano D. Host genetics and parasitic infections. Clin Microbiol Infect. (2014) 20:1265–75. doi: 10.1111/1469-0691.12793
- Peisong G, Mao XQ, Enomoto T, Feng Z, Gloria-Bottini F, Bottini E, et al. An asthma-associated genetic variant of STAT6 predicts low burden of ascaris worm infestation. *Genes Immun.* (2005) 6:70. doi: 10.1038/sj.gene.6364148
- Moller M, Gravenor MB, Roberts SE, Sun D, Gao P, Hopkin JM. Genetic haplotypes of Th-2 immune signalling link allergy to enhanced protection to parasitic worms. *Hum Mol Genet.* (2007) 16:1828–36. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddm131
- Acevedo N, Mercado D, Vergara C, Sanchez J, Kennedy MW, Jiménez S, et al. Association between total immunoglobulin E and antibody responses to naturally acquired *Ascaris lumbricoides* infection and polymorphisms of immune system-related LIG4, TNFSF13B and IRS2 genes. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2009) 157:282–90. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.03948.x
- Quinnell RJ. Genetics of susceptibility to human helminth infection. Int J Parasitol. (2003) 33:1219–31. doi: 10.1016/S0020-7519(03)00175-9
- Zamanian M, Cook DE, Zdraljevic S, Brady SC, Lee D, Lee J, et al. Discovery of genomic intervals that underlie nematode responses to benzimidazoles. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2018) 12:e0006368. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0006368
- Zakzuk J, Acevedo N, Harb H, Eick L, Renz H, Potaczek DP, et al. IgE levels to Ascaris and house dust mite allergens are associated with increased histone acetylation at key type-2 immune genes. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:756. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00756
- 26. Barreto ML, Cunha SS, Alcântara-Neves N, Carvalho LP, Cruz ÁA, Stein RT, et al. Risk factors and immunological pathways for asthma and other allergic

diseases in children: background and methodology of a longitudinal study in a large urban center in Northeastern Brazil (Salvador-SCAALA study). *BMC Pulm Med.* (2006) 6:15. doi: 10.1186/1471-2466-6-15

- Rodrigues LC, Newcombe PJ, Cunha SS da, Alcantara-Neves NM, Genser B, Cruz AA, et al. Early infection with *Trichuris trichiura* and allergen skin test reactivity in later childhood. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2008) 38:1769–77. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2008.03027.x
- Barreto ML, Genser B, Strina A, Assis AMO, Rego RF, Teles CA, et al. Effect of city-wide sanitation programme on reduction in rate of childhood diarrhoea in northeast Brazil: assessment by two cohort studies. *Lancet*. (2007) 370:1622–8. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61638-9
- Figueiredo CA, Barreto ML, Rodrigues LC, Cooper PJ, Silva NB, Amorim LD, et al. Chronic intestinal helminth infections are associated with immune hyporesponsiveness and induction of a regulatory network. *Infect Immun.* (2010) 78:3160–7. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01228-09
- 30. Hoffman WA, Pons JA, Janer JL. *The Sedimentation-Concentration Method in Schistosomiasis Mansoni*, (1934).
- Carvalho O dos S, Massara CL, Silveira Neto HV, Alvarenga AG, Vidigal TH, Guerra HL, et al. *Schistosomiasis mansoni* in the region of the Triangulo Mineiro, State of Minas Gerais, Brazil. *Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz.* (1994) 89:509–12. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02761994000400003
- 32. Figueiredo CA, Amorim LD, Alcantara-Neves NM, Matos SMA, Cooper PJ, Rodrigues LC, et al. Environmental conditions, immunologic phenotypes, atopy, and asthma: new evidence of how the hygiene hypothesis operates in Latin America. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2013) 131:1064–8.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.01.016
- Thornton T, Tang H, Hoffmann TJ, Ochs-Balcom HM, Caan BJ, Risch N. Estimating kinship in admixed populations. *Am J Hum Genet*. (2012) 91:122– 38. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2012.05.024
- 34. Laurie CC, Doheny KF, Mirel DB, Pugh EW, Bierut LJ, Bhangale T, et al. Quality control and quality assurance in genotypic data for genome-wide association studies. *Genet Epidemiol.* (2010) 34:591–602. doi: 10.1002/gepi.20516
- Transformation of Summary Statistics from Linear Mixed Model Association on All-or-None Traits to Odds Ratio|Genetics. Available online at: https://www. genetics.org/content/208/4/1397.abstract (accessed October 5, 2020).
- 36. Rios R, da Silva HBF, Carneiro NVQ, de Oliveira Pires A, Carneiro TCB, dos Santos Costa R, et al. Solanum paniculatum L. decreases levels of inflammatory cytokines by reducing NFKB, TBET and GATA3 gene expression in vitro. J Ethnopharmacol. (2017) 209:32–40. doi: 10.1016/j.jep.2017.07.014
- Orlando C, Pinzani P, Pazzagli M. Developments in quantitative PCR. Clin Chem Lab Med. (1998) 36:255–69. doi: 10.1515/CCLM.1998.045
- Vandesompele J, De Preter K, Pattyn F, Poppe B, Van Roy N, De Paepe A, et al. Accurate normalization of real-time quantitative RT-PCR data by geometric averaging of multiple internal control genes. *Genome Biol.* (2002) 3:research0034-1. doi: 10.1186/gb-2002-3-7-research0034
- Hellemans J, Mortier G, De Paepe A, Speleman F, Vandesompele J. qBase relative quantification framework and software for management and automated analysis of real-time quantitative PCR data. *Genome Biol.* (2007) 8:1–14. doi: 10.1186/gb-2007-8-2-r19
- Boyle AP, Hong EL, Hariharan M, Cheng Y, Schaub MA, Kasowski M, et al. Annotation of functional variation in personal genomes using RegulomeDB. *Genome Res.* (2012) 22:1790–7. doi: 10.1101/gr.137323.112
- Costa GN, Dudbridge F, Fiaccone RL, da Silva TM, Conceição JS, Strina A, et al. A genome-wide association study of asthma symptoms in Latin American children. *BMC Genet*. (2015) 16:141. doi: 10.1186/s12863-015-0296-7
- Price AL, Patterson NJ, Plenge RM, Weinblatt ME, Shadick NA, Reich D. Principal components analysis corrects for stratification in genome-wide association studies. *Nat Genet*. (2006) 38:904–9. doi: 10.1038/ng1847
- Doerge RW, Churchill GA. Permutation tests for multiple loci affecting a quantitative character. *Genetics*. (1996) 142:285–94. doi: 10.1093/genetics/142.1.285
- Solé X, Guinó E, Valls J, Iniesta R, Moreno V. SNPStats: a web tool for the analysis of association studies. *Bioinformatics*. (2006) 22:1928–9. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btl268
- 45. Cooper PJ, Ayre G, Martin C, Rizzo JA, Ponte EV, Cruz AA. Geohelminth infections: a review of the role of IgE and assessment

of potential risks of anti-IgE treatment. *Allergy.* (2008) 63:409–17. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2007.01601.x

- 46. Orlandi C, Posokhova E, Masuho I, Ray TA, Hasan N, Gregg RG, et al. GPR158/179 regulate G protein signaling by controlling localization and activity of the RGS7 complexes. J Cell Biol. (2012) 197:711–9. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201202123
- Patel N, Itakura T, Gonzalez JM, Jr., Schwartz SG, Fini ME. GPR158, an orphan member of G protein-coupled receptor Family C: glucocorticoidstimulated expression and novel nuclear role. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e57843. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0057843
- Sutton LP, Orlandi C, Song C, Oh WC, Muntean BS, Xie K, et al. Orphan receptor GPR158 controls stress-induced depression. *Elife*. (2018) 7:e33273. doi: 10.7554/eLife.33273
- Korpanty GJ, Eng L, Qiu X, Faluyi OO, Renouf DJ, Cheng D, et al. Association of BRM promoter polymorphisms and esophageal adenocarcinoma outcome. *Oncotarget*. (2017) 8:28093. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.15890
- Pasic I, Wong KM, Lee JJ, Espin-Garcia O, Brhane Y, Cheng D, et al. Two BRM promoter polymorphisms predict poor survival in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. *Mol Carcinog.* (2018) 57:106–13. doi: 10.1002/mc.22736
- Turner JD, Faulkner H, Kamgno J, Kennedy MW, Behnke J, Boussinesq M, et al. Allergen-specific IgE and IgG4 are markers of resistance and susceptibility in a human intestinal nematode infection. *Microb Infect*. (2005) 7:990–6. doi: 10.1016/j.micinf.2005.03.036
- Hagel I, Cabrera M, Sánchez P, Rodríguez P, Lattouf JJ. Role of the low affinity IgE receptor (CD23) on the IgE response against Ascaris lumbricoides in Warao Amerindian children from Venezuela. Investig Clin. (2006) 47:241–51.
- 53. Wang Y, Jiang X, Zhu J, Yue D, Zhang X, Wang X, et al. IL-21/IL-21R signaling suppresses intestinal inflammation induced by DSS through regulation of Th responses in lamina propria in mice. *Sci Rep.* (2016) 6:31881. doi: 10.1038/srep31881
- Williams-Blangero S, VandeBerg JL, Subedi J, Aivaliotis MJ, Rai DR, Upadhayay RP, et al. Genes on chromosomes 1 and 13 have significant effects on Ascaris infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci.* (2002) 99:5533–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.082115999
- 55. Acevedo N, Bornacelly A, Mercado D, Unneberg P, Mittermann I, Valenta R, et al. Genetic variants in CHIA and CHI3L1 are associated with the IgE response to the ascaris resistance marker ABA-1 and the Birch pollen allergen Bet v 1. *PLoS ONE.* (2016) 11:e0167453. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0167453
- 56. King E-M, Kim HT, Dang NT, Michael E, Drake L, Needham C, et al. Immuno-epidemiology of *Ascaris lumbricoides* infection in a high transmission community: antibody responses and their impact on current and future infection intensity. *Parasite Immunol.* (2005) 27:89–96. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2005.00753.x
- Archange C, Nowak J, Garcia S, Moutardier V, Calvo EL, Dagorn J-C, et al. The WSB1 gene is involved in pancreatic cancer progression. *PLoS ONE*. (2008) 3:e2475. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0002475
- Buecker C, Wysocka J. Enhancers as information integration hubs in development: lessons from genomics. *Trends Genet*. (2012) 28:276–84. doi: 10.1016/j.tig.2012.02.008
- Chauhan A, Quenum FZ, Abbas A, Bradley DS, Nechaev S, Singh BB, et al. Epigenetic modulation of microglial inflammatory gene loci in helminth-induced immune suppression: implications for immune regulation in neurocysticercosis. ASN Neuro. (2015) 7:1759091415592126. doi: 10.1177/1759091415592126

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Carneiro, da Silva, Queiroz, Veiga, Oliveira, Carneiro, Pires, da Silva, Sena, Belitardo, Nascimento, Silva, Marques, Costa, Alcantra-Neves, Barreto, Cooper and Figueiredo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Human β-Defensin 2 Mutations Are Associated With Asthma and Atopy in Children and Its Application Prevents Atopic Asthma in a Mouse Model

Natascha S. Borchers¹, Elisangela Santos-Valente¹, Antoaneta A. Toncheva¹, Jan Wehkamp², Andre Franke³, Vincent D. Gaertner^{1,4}, Peter Nordkild⁵, Jon Genuneit⁶, Benjamin A. H. Jensen^{7†} and Michael Kabesch^{1*†}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Holger Garn, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Christian Herr, Saarland University Hospital, Germany Michaela Schedel, National Jewish Health, United States

*Correspondence:

Michael Kabesch michael.kabesch@barmherzigeregensburg.de [†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 November 2020 Accepted: 14 January 2021 Published: 25 February 2021

Citation:

Borchers NS, Santos-Valente E, Toncheva AA, Wehkamp J, Franke A, Gaertner VD, Nordkild P, Genuneit J, Jensen BAH and Kabesch M (2021) Human β-Defensin 2 Mutations Are Associated With Asthma and Atopy in Children and Its Application Prevents Atopic Asthma in a Mouse Model. Front. Immunol. 12:636061. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.636061 ¹ Department of Pediatric Pneumology and Allergy, University Children's Hospital Regensburg (KUNO) at Hospital St. Hedwig of the Order of St. John, Regensburg, Germany, ² Department of Internal Medicine II, University Hospital Tübingen, University of Tübingen, Tübingen, Germany, ³ Institute of Clinical Molecular Biology (IKMB), Kiel University, Kiel, Germany, ⁴ Newbom Research Zürich, University Hospital and University of Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland, ⁵ Defensin Therapeutics ApS, Copenhagen, Denmark, ⁶ Pediatric Epidemiology, Department of Pediatrics, Medical Faculty, Leipzig University, Leipzig, Germany, ⁷ Novo Nordisk Foundation Center for Basic Metabolic Research, Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

Asthma and allergies are complex, chronic inflammatory diseases in which genetic and environmental factors are crucial. Protection against asthma and allergy development in the context of farming environment is established by early animal contact, unpasteurized milk consumption and gut microbiota maturation. The human β -defensin 2 (hBD-2) is a host defense peptide present almost exclusively in epithelial tissues, with pronounced immunomodulatory properties, which has recently been shown to ameliorate asthma and IBD in animal models. We hypothesized that adequate hBD-2 secretion plays a role in the protection against asthma and allergy development and that genetic variations in the complex gene locus coding for hBD-2 may be a risk factor for developing these diseases, if as a consequence, hBD-2 is insufficiently produced. We used MALDI-TOF MS genotyping, sequencing and a RFLP assay to study the genetic variation including mutations, polymorphisms and copy number variations in the locus harboring both genes coding for hBD-2 (DEFB4A and DEFB4B). We administered hBD-2 orally in a mouse model of house dust mite (HDM)-asthma before allergy challenge to explore its prophylactic potential, thereby mimicking a protective farm effect. Despite the high complexity of the region harboring DEFB4A and DEFB4B we identified numerous genetic variants to be associated with asthma and allergy in the GABRIELA UIm population of 1,238 children living in rural areas, including rare mutations, polymorphisms and a lack of the DEFB4A. Furthermore, we found that prophylactic oral administration of hBD-2 significantly curbed lung resistance and pulmonary inflammation in our HDM mouse model. These data indicate that inadequate genetic capacity for hBD-2 is associated with increased asthma and allergy risk while adequate and early hBD-2 administration (in a mouse model) prevents atopic asthma. This suggests that hBD-2 could be involved in the

protective farm effect and may be an excellent candidate to confer protection against asthma development.

Keywords: hBD-2, asthma, atopy, prevention, defensin

INTRODUCTION

Exposure to a diversity of microbes is crucial for the development and maturation of the human immune system (1–3). Children born and growing up in a traditional farm environment are protected against chronic inflammatory diseases such as asthma, allergy and inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) (4–6), in which epithelial barrier dysfunction plays a central role (7–10). While the mechanism of protection is still elusive, associations with animal contact (11), drinking of unpasteurized milk (12) and maturation of the gut microbiota (13) were described.

Contact of microorganisms with human surfaces induce epithelial barrier defense mechanisms and the release of host defense peptides (HDPs), such as β -defensins (14–16). These are capable of eliminating a broad range of microorganisms and fine-tune the elicited immune response in multiple diseases, including IBD, cystic fibrosis, and rhinovirus infections (17-19). Genetic and/or environmental disturbances in the secretory capacity of functional HDPs may facilitate bacterial translocation (20) and simultaneously disrupt microbial homeostasis (21), collectively fueling systemic inflammation. Both aberrant inflammation and early airway colonization with microbial pathogens may predispose for childhood asthma (22). The immunomodulatory nature of many B-defensins, combined with their effective regulation of microbial colonization, positions these HDPs at center stage for a causal role in the development of inflammatory diseases and at the same time make them promising candidates for prevention and treatment of these diseases. Human β -defensin 2 (hBD-2), which is almost non-existent in the unprovoked airways and gut but profoundly abundant in inflamed epithelial tissues in response to environmental stimuli (23-26), may be of particular interest. Indeed, hBD-2 has recently been shown to ameliorate asthma and IBD in animal models (17-27).

Diverse microbial exposure in early life as well as the individual's personal capacity to mount adequate immunological responses seem to be crucial to avoid asthma and allergy development (28). A significant part of the genetic susceptibility for asthma and allergy may be driven by variation in genes contributing to immunological processes, depending also on differences in environmental exposure (28). While recent studies on the subject have used genome-wide association study (GWAS) data, crucial regions of the genome are not covered in this approach: the genetic locus containing multiple defensin genes including hBD-2 on chromosome 8 is one of them. Due to its complex genetic architecture (29, 30) it is one of the few regions in the human genome still not fully deciphered. A further obstacle in defensin research has been the technical difficulty to produce purified defensin for experimental studies. As hBD-2 protein only became available in sufficient quantities recently, only a handful of studies have investigated the role and potential of the molecule so far (17, 27, 31, 32).

Here, we now investigated genetic variability in the extremely complex gene locus of hBD-2; performed association studies with some focus on farming environment exposure; and performed mouse experiments to explore if hBD-2 could play a role in preventing asthma development, as described in the hygiene hypothesis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Human Studies

Study Cohort GABRIELA Ulm

To allow for the assessment of the effects of genetic variations in DEFB4A and DEFB4B on asthma and atopy in the context of farm environment exposure, we performed genetic association analyses in the GABRIEL Advanced Studies (GABRIELA) from Ulm, comprising 1,238 participants recruited in and around the city of Ulm, Germany. The primary aim of the study was to identify mechanisms of the protective farming effects on the development of asthma and atopic sensitization in primary school children from approx. 6 to 10 years of age with baseline assessment in 2006 (33, 34). Yearly follow-up assessments were conducted from 2010 to 2016 (35). A description of demographic factors is given in Supplementary Table 1. Asthma was defined as either reported wheeze in the past 12 months or ever inhaler use for asthma or a reported doctor's diagnosis of asthma at least once or wheezy bronchitis at least twice throughout the lifetime. Atopy was defined as specific IgE antibodies of at least 0.35 kU/L against Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus, cat dander, common silver birch, or grass mix (34). The distribution of the cohort according to presence of asthma and/or atopy and farm exposure is given in Supplementary Table 2.

Single Nucleotide Polymorphism (SNP) Selection and Genotyping

To study the region on chromosome 8p23.1 containing the two almost identical genes coding for hBD-2, *DEFB4A* and *DEFB4B*, in detail and to retrieve information for already described/ existing gene variants, we used publicly available online tools: Ensembl¹, NCBI resources², and the UCSC genome browser³. To compare the transcription factor binding sites upstream of both hBD-2 genes, we used the online tool PROMO 3.0 provided by the Algorithmics and Genetics Group (ALGGEN) in the Computer Science Department of the Universitat Politècnica

¹www.ensembl.org

²https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/

³https://genome.ucsc.edu/

de Catalunya (Barcelona, Spain). To investigate the association between SNPs in or nearby the DEFB4A and DEFB4B genes (10 kb downstream each copy and the 477kb section between them) and the development of asthma and atopy, we searched for all annotated SNPs with a minor allele frequency (MAF) ≥ 0.01 in CEU population of the 1000 Genomes project [Utah Residents (CEPH) with Northern and Western European Ancestry], which were either present in a putative regulatory (e.g. promoter region) or coding regions (or close vicinity) of the DEFB4A and DEFB4B genes. Out of 458 reported SNPs identified in the 1000 Genomes project in this region, 40 fulfilled the described criteria. For genotyping design, we used parameters (i.e. modified flank size and amplicon length), which slightly deviated from the standard ones to increase the chances of finding primers in the highly repetitive area (Agena Assay Design Suite v2.0, Agena Bioscience, USA). In total, only 13 out of 40 targeted SNPs passed quality control from the *in silico* assay design and were successfully genotyped in all 1,238 participants from the GABRIELA Ulm cohort (36). Genotyping was performed using the Sequenom MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry system in collaboration with the Institute of Clinical Molecular Biology, Kiel University.

Distinguishing Between *DEFB4A* and *DEFB4B* and Copy Number Variant Analysis

To determine the presence of one or the other gene copy and to distinguish between DEFB4A and DEFB4B, we selected 200 gender- and age-matched subjects from GABRIELA Ulm as an exploratory cohort equally distributed between different exposure and outcome groups (Supplementary Table 2). We developed RFLP (Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism)based assay to discriminate between DEFB4A and DEFB4B. First, we retrieved the sequences of DEFB4A and DEFB4B from the online genome browser Ensembl⁴ (37) (GRCh38.p12 primary assembly) and aligned them using the Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST, NCBI; U.S. National Library of Medicine, 8600 Rockville Pike, Bethesda MD, 20894 USA). We used commercially available restriction enzymes to digest only one of the copies after targeted PCR fragment amplification. We used the free online tool NEBcutter V2.0 (38) to identify suitable enzymes. We designed a primer pair framing a specific single nucleotide difference between the two gene copies: at this position, DEFB4B is cut by a specific restriction enzyme (Alu I, New England Biolabs, Germany) while DEFB4A remains uncut. As an internal positive control of the experiment, the primer pair also included two cutting sites in both gene copies. A standard PCR was carried out for each sample using a final DNA concentration of 1.3 ng/µL and annealing temperature of 61°C. The primer sequences were 5'-TGTAATGAGCATTGCACC CAATAC-3' (forward) and 5'-TCACAGTATAGGCTGGGC CTTA-3' (reverse). Digestion was conducted at 37°C for 10 h followed by enzyme-inactivation at 80°C for 1 h. After digestion, fragments from the two different gene copies were separated by agarose gel-electrophoresis (Supplementary Figure 1A). As a control for the accuracy of the RFLP method, we purified

(ReliaPrepTM DNA Clean-Up and Concentration System, Promega, USA) and sequenced (Sanger sequencing, ThermoFisher Scientific, Germany) the 667bp (*DEFB4A*) and 445bp (*DEFB4B*) fragments from DNA of 43 healthy controls from an independent explorative study cohort called EXACT (39). Fragment purification from agarose gels was done by using the protocol for DNA purification from gel slices as provided by the manufacturer (Promega, USA). Sequencing revealed an accurate overlap of the fragments with the respective references, including the single nucleotide differences between the gene copies. The only discrepancy was detected in the area of the 9 bp insertion of *DEFB4A*, which appeared on the gel as a double band at the height of the 667 bp fragment. Therefore, the double band may indicate that the 9 bp insertion of *DEFB4A* is not present in both alleles (**Supplementary Figure 1A**).

Statistical Analysis

Deviation from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (HWE) was analyzed by chi-square test in the control group using PLINK version 1.0 (40). All markers were in HWE (p>0.0001). We generated Linkage Disequilibrium (LD) plots with Haploview (41) and performed all further analyses with R software (Version 3.0.1). Normally distributed data are presented as mean with standard deviation (SD) or 95% confidence interval (CI); nonparametric data as median and interquartile range (IQR). Differences between two groups were analysed using unpaired Wilcoxon or Student's t-test depending on their Gaussian distribution. We evaluated associations of binary traits primarily by logistic regression, stratified for farmer status as previously described (33), using the survey-package in R statistics⁵. Odds ratios (OR), 95% CI and *p*-values are reported for association analyses. All p-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant as the analyses were hypothesis-driven. Only SNPs with a minimum of three minor allele carriers within the cohort were analyzed. To investigate whether the presence or absence of DEFB4A and DEFB4B was associated with health status, we applied chi-square tests.

Murine Asthma Model Experiments Mice

To assess preventive effects of hBD-2 in a model of inflammatory airway disease, we used female BALB/c mice between 7 and 8 weeks of age (Charles River, Italy), which received food and water *ad libitum* during the experiments. Animal-related research followed the 2010/63/EU and National legislation regulating the use of laboratory animals (Official Gazette 55/13) and the Institutional Committee on Animal Research Ethics (CARE-Zg). All animal experiments were performed according to the specifications of the senior investigators (MK, JW, PN) by Fidelta Ltd., Croatia.

Sensitization Procedure

For sensitization of the animals, a solution with 1 mg house dust mite (HDM) protein/ml saline was prepared according to the manufacturer's instructions (33 mg HDM/vial; lot no 305469;

⁴www.ensembl.org

⁵https://www.jstatsoft.org/article/view/v009i08

Greer, USA). This solution was combined with equal amount (1:1 ratio) of complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA) dissolved in PBS. The animals were distributed according to sensitization and treatment into three groups of 12 mice each (results section, **Figure 3**). Mice from group 1 received subcutaneous sensitization with saline containing CFA while groups 2 and 3 were sensitized subcutaneously with 100 μ g HDM in 0.2 ml saline and CFA at day 0. Group 1 did not receive any treatment, while mice from group 2 received oral treatment with vehicle (0.5% carboxymethylcellulose) at days 12, 13, and 14, and mice from group 3 received oral hBD-2 at the same days. Sensitization on day 0 was applied with a 100 μ l Hamilton glass syringe and a 16G cannula. According to the sensitization and treatment received, the groups were also called: Saline (1), vehicle/HDM (2) or hBD-2/HDM (3).

Preparation and Dosing of the Test Compound Human Beta-Defensin 2 (hBD-2)

Oral treatment with 1.2 mg/kg/day (0.4 mg/kg, 3 times a day) hBD-2 (Novozymes, Denmark) started at day 12, 2 days prior to the challenge with saline or HDM (day 14). The first daily dose was given at approximately 8 a.m. each day, followed by two additional administrations with 6-h intervals. The last dose was administered orally on day 14, 1 h prior to the challenge, at the volume of 10 ml/kg. The solutions for each dosing group had a concentration of 0.04 mg/ml. Concentration of the used hBD-2 ampules was confirmed with a CV% < 0.5 (triplicates) and purity was further verified to be 98.6% (UPLC). Endotoxins were below 0.004 EU/mg.

Asthma Induction and Prophylactic hBD-2 Administration

To induce allergic asthma, mice from groups 2 and 3 were immunized subcutaneously on day zero with 100 μ g HDM in 0.2 mL saline per animal; group 1 received 100 μ L of CFA dissolved in saline instead. On days 12 and 13, the mice received either vehicle (group 2) or hBD-2, 0.4 mg/kg, orally, three times a day (group 3). On day 14, only two doses of vehicle or hBD-2 were administered, respectively. One hour after the last dose, mice from groups 2 and 3 were intranasally challenged with 25 μ g of HDM in 50 μ L of saline. No additional treatments following challenge were carried out.

Airway Hyper-reactivity Measurements

At day 16, approximately 48 h after HDM application, 6 mice from each group were challenged with methacholine. Immediately after the challenge, lung resistance (cm H₂O/mL/second) and dynamic lung compliance (mL/cm H₂O) were automatically measured by a DSI's Buxco[®] FinePointeTM RC system (DSI, USA), and the results were computed by the RC system's software. Each mouse was anesthetized (0.2% Xylazine plus 5 mg/mL Narkamon dissolved in saline) and tracheostomized after approximately 10 min for direct measurement of the respiratory flow and lung pressure. Mice were then loaded into a plethysmograph in a supine position, and a water or ethanol filled tube was placed two-thirds down the esophagus. For artificial ventilation, tracheal tubes were placed and fixed with tied suture, (stroke volume: body weight/100, rate: 120 breaths/min). Additionally, 0.1 mL of diluted ketamine (10 mg/mL) per 10 g body weight was added intraperitoneal to each mouse. For airway hyper-reactivity measurements, mice were initially exposed to aerosolized PBS for the baseline value, followed by increasing concentrations of 5 µL methacholine (3.125, 6.25, 12.5 and 25 mg/ mL), nebulized for 3 min before lung function was recorded. The automated data acquisition software FinepointeTM (DSI's Buxco) was used to continuously record various basic parameters, automatically generating resistance and dynamic compliance, and performing statistical analysis. The data were calculated at each time point, and lung resistance and compliance values were shown as a curve for each group.

Bronchoalveolar Lavage Fluid and Lung Cell Collection and Processing

Bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) was collected from all the animals (n=36) 48 h after HDM challenge. In brief, the trachea of each animal was cannulated, the lungs were washed with 3 volumes of cold PBS (0.4, 0.3 and 0.3 mL; 1 mL in total) and the collected BALF was placed into an Eppendorf test tube for each mouse. The tubes were centrifuged at 3,500 rpm and 4°C for 5 min, and cell pellets were re-suspended in 600 μ L PBS by vortexing. Total and differential cell counts in BALF were determined on an automated haematological analyzer (Sysmex XT-2000iV).

After the bronchoalveolar lavage, the lungs of all animals were exposed and excised by opening the thorax, cutting down either side of the sternum and ribs, and trimming back. The lungs were removed from the thorax, snap frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until preparation of the homogenates for cytokine measurements. Frozen lungs were placed into PBS (1 volume tissue to 5 volumes PBS) containing a protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche, Switzerland) and homogenized using an IKA Turbo XT laboratory homogenizer (IKA, Germany). The tubes were subsequently centrifuged for 10 min at 12,000 rpm and 4°C. The clear supernatant was transferred to a new tube and stored at -80°C until further analysis. The concentration of seven asthmarelated inflammatory cytokines, namely Interleukin (IL)-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-9, IL-13, IL-33, and tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-α, was determined in lung homogenates of all mice using commercially available ELISA kits, following the manufacturer's instructions (R&D systems, USA).

Statistical Analysis

For comparison of lung resistance and compliance, cell counts and cytokine levels from the different groups, we used one-way ANOVA with post-hoc t-test (Bonferroni corrected). Homogeneity of variances was asserted using Levene's Test, which showed that equal variances could be assumed (all p-values > 0.24). Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics (IBM, USA). All *p*-values <0.05 were considered statistically significant.

RESULTS

Mutations, Polymorphisms and Copy Number Variants in the hBD-2 Region Are Associated With Asthma and Atopy in Children

The genes DEFB4A and DEFB4B, both coding for hBD-2, are located on chromosome 8 (chr8p23.1) in close vicinity to five other β-defensins (DEFB103, DEFB104, DEFB105, DEFB106, DEFB107), all of which are aligned in a peculiar, mirror-like cluster with their respective gene copies (Figure 1A). In the middle of this mirrored region resides a stretch of approximately 50 kb of DNA, which evaded all sequencing attempts so far due to massive repetition and duplication (42). DEFB4B locates approximately 477 kb upstream of DEFB4A in opposite reading directions, a general characteristic of β-defensins in this region. The structure and sequence of both DEFB4A and DEFB4B is highly similar (Figure 1B). The putative promoter region of DEFB4A reaches 1,612 bp upstream from the transcription start site and that of DEFB4B up to 1,874 bp. Overall, 61 out of 81 (75.3%) identified transcription factor binding sites of the region 2,000 bp upstream are identical. Exonic sequences are identical in 194 of 195 base pairs, leading to identical amino acid sequences, as the single nucleotide difference in exon 1 is a silent mutation. Intronic regions are 97.4% identical (1,629 out of 1,672 bp). The 3' UTR and the first 48bp of the 5' UTR from both genes match by 100%. However, the 5' UTR of DEFB4A (84 bp) is 48bp longer than of the *DEFB4B* (36 bp).

Of the 458 SNPs annotated in the 500-kb region of interest in public databases (43), 40 were of interest for genotyping within 10 kb downstream of both genes, including the 477 kb between the genes, and followed the inclusion criteria described in detail in the

methods section. From those, 17 were located in or very close to DEFB4A, 19 were described in or around DEFB4B, and four additional SNPs locate in different regulatory regions between the genes (**Figure 1**, **Supplementary Table 3**). Out of the 40 genetic variants [7 in high LD (LD>0.8)], we were able to genotype 13 and verify the existence of only 7 in our population with the applied settings. This low genotyping success rate was specific for this region, and thus contrasted with the high success rate in several other chromosomal regions genotyped at the same time, in the same cohort using identical design parameters (information available upon request). The complex nature of the region and the close-to-identical DNA sequence of the two genes could not be overcome by alternative genotyping methods applied. In case of a very low minor allele frequency (i.e., < 3 minor alleles) statistical analysis may lead to spurious results and thus, ORs and CIs were not calculated.

For the seven genetic variants we could confirm, minor allele frequencies and their association with asthma and allergy in our study population are shown in Table 1. Overall, MAF was magnitudes lower than expected when compared to CEU data. Four out of seven present genetic variants were extremely rare yet provided here for completeness. Indeed, all rare variants and two out of three more common polymorphisms showed associations with the outcomes under investigation (asthma and allergy, and the combination thereof), hence exceeding stochastic expectations. Due to the very low MAF, we could not assess the influence of farm exposure on these associations in stratified analyses as planned. In silico functional analyses showed that two associated variants (rs6651513 and rs543538872) have putative functional relevance: rs6651513 resides in an enhancer approximately 2kb upstream of DEFB4B and correlates with DEFB4A and DEFB4B expression, particularly in lung, skin, stomach, and esophagus





			MAF		Asthma		Atopy		Atop	oic asthma	Non-at	opic asthma
No.	SNP	Minor allele	CEU	GABRIELA Ulm	p-value	OR (95% CI)	p-value	OR (95% CI)	p-value	OR (95% CI)	p-value	OR (95% CI)
17	rs533344477	С	0.005	0	_	_	_	_	_	_	_	_
12	rs538653319	С	0.01	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3	rs538901702	Т	0.005	0.0004	1.44 ⁻²⁶	NA	5.67 ⁻³³	NA	8.68 ⁻³⁰	NA	4.59 ⁻²³	NA
11	rs543538872	Т	0.015	0.002	2.42 ⁻⁹⁰	NA	0.169	4.03	9.14 ⁻⁸²	NA	6.47 ⁻⁹¹	NA
								(0.55–29.28)				
2	rs546946128	A	0.005	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
26	rs558364144	Т	0.005	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_
35	rs558912368	А	0.005	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4	rs562192342	А	0.005	0	-	-	-	-	-	_	-	_
1	rs562864847	G	0.01	0.008	0.067	3.5	0.732	1.27	0.0273	4.79	3.92 ⁻¹⁸¹	NA
						(0.91-13.41)		(0.33-4.87)		(1.19–19.20)		
7	rs567390989	Т	0.015	0.0008	0.077	12.19	0.344	4.2487	0.050	17.37	4.38 ⁻²³	NA
						(0.77-194.01)		(0.21-84.70)		(0.99-304.04)		
22	rs62640720	G	0.328	0.0004	1.3 ⁻²¹	NA	5.22 ⁻²⁸	NA	1.57 ⁻²⁴	NA	1.15 ⁻¹⁸	NA
15	rs6651513	А	0.116	0.046	0.155	0.56	0.229	1.3935	0.4755	0.74	0.001	0.08
						(0.25-1.24)		(0.81-2.39)		(0.32-1.69)		(0.02–0.35)
14	rs73199779	С	0.056	0.028	0.839	0.92	0.281	0.6916	0.446	0.66	0.940	1.71
						(0.39-2.14)		(0.35-1.35)		(0.23-1.92)		(0.50-5.92)

TABLE 1 Genetic associations of SNPs in or nearby DEFB4A/B with asthma and atopy in the GABRIELA Ulm cohort (n=1,238).

SNP, single nucleotide polymorphism; CI, confidence interval; MAF, minor allele frequency; NA, not applicable; OR, odds ratio. Bold values represent significant association of the SNP with the respective disease.

mucosa (eQTL data provided by GTEx Portal⁶). Variant rs543538872 locates within a DNaseI Hypersensitivity Cluster 901 bp upstream of *DEFB4B* (44) (UCSC genome browser⁷), indicating that it could be part of the *DEFB4B* promoter region.

Sequence alignment of the *DEFB4A* and *DEFB4B* showed a 98% sequence overlap with very few single nucleotide differences as mentioned above and depicted in alignment (**Supplementary Figure 1B**). To distinguish between the two almost identical genes, we used one single nucleotide difference in the intronic region (**Supplementary Figure 1C**). In total, 155 out of 200 subjects (77.5%) selected from our strata of interest from the GABRIELA Ulm cohort as described above (method section), have a *DEFB4A* gene. *DEFB4A* was found significantly less frequently in atopic individuals (p=0.012) and the same, but non-significant trend, was found in asthmatics (**Figure 2**).

Prophylactic Oral Treatment With hBD-2 Reduces Effects of HDM Challenge in a Murine Asthma Model

As multiple associations between genetic variations in the *DEFB4A/ DEFB4B* gene cluster and asthma and atopy in children suggest a role of these genes in asthma and allergy development, we investigated if hBD-2, due to its known functional entities, could help to explain protection against asthma and allergy by farm exposure and consumption of unprocessed milk on these farms. In an established HDM asthma mouse model, we studied the impact of orally administered hBD-2 (or vehicle only) prior to HDM challenge in 36 mice sensitized with either saline or HDM and assessed their lung hyper-reactivity and inflammatory response (**Figure 3**).

We assessed lung resistance and dynamic compliance between vehicle-treated (vehicle/HDM, group 2) and hBD-2-

treated mice (hBD-2/HDM, group 3) after HDM challenge. Six animals per group initially received nebulization with PBS and subsequently with four different concentrations of methacholine (3.125, 6.25, 12.5 and 25 mg/mL). Vehicle-treated, HDMchallenged mice exhibited a dose-dependent increase in lung resistance paralleled by reduced lung compliance when compared with both unchallenged, and hBD-2 treated, HDM challenged mice (**Figure 4**). At the highest methacholine concentrations, the vehicle/HDM group showed significantly increased lung resistance compared to the hBD-2/HDM group (p=0.02 at 12.5 mg/ml and p=0.025 at 25 mg/ml). Notably, mice treated prophylactically with orally administered hBD-2 were fully protected against HDM-induced lung resistance, despite diminished lung compliance at the highest methacholine doses (**Figure 4**).

Total and differential cell count in BAL fluid was conducted 48 h after HDM challenge. The number of total and specific immune cells (eosinophils, neutrophils, macrophages and lymphocytes) was significantly increased after HDM challenge compared to saline-challenged mice, but no significant differences were observed between vehicle-treated and hBD-2treated groups (**Figure 5A**). Thus, prophylactic oral treatment of HDM-sensitized mice with hBD-2 did not influence cell counts in BAL fluid after HDM challenge.

We next assessed hallmark asthma cytokines in lung homogenates to evaluate if oral hBD-2 treatment mitigated the pulmonary inflammation processes, hence explaining the relative protection against deteriorated lung function as described above. Vehicle-treated, HDM-challenged mice exhibited significantly enhanced tissue concentrations of all tested cytokines (IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-9, IL-13, IL-33, and TNF α) compared to their PBS challenged counterparts (**Figure 5B**). Again, prophylactic oral administration of hBD-2 fully protected from HDM-induced cytokine release (with IL-33 being the sole exception) and thus significantly dampened pulmonary inflammation.

⁶ https://www.gtexportal.org/

⁷ https://www.genome.ucsc.edu/









DISCUSSION

Genetic variations such as rare mutations, polymorphisms and copy number variations in the *DEFB4A/DEFB4B* genetic cluster associate with asthma and allergy in children. Furthermore, we provide evidence that hBD-2 could contribute to protective farm effects such as those mediated by the consumption of unprocessed cow's milk (12) when prophylactic administration of oral hBD-2 mitigates pulmonary resistance and inflammation in a mouse model of HDM-induced asthma.

Investigating the locus harboring *DEFB4A* and *DEFB4B* specifically, we could confirm the high complexity of the region, which is truly at the frontier of the technical resolution currently possible in genetics. Numerous variants in the region evaded genotyping by different techniques and others showed dramatically lower MAF than predicted in the CEU population. These differences may only in part be explained by population characteristics but rather, are an expression of the high genetic

complexity of the locus. As described in more detail below, the association with genetic variants in the hBD-2 locus for very comprehensible reasons did not allow to specifically perform an analysis stratified by farming exposure as originally planned.

The existence of two identical genes transcribing hBD-2 suggests a potential biological advantage in the capacity to mount a strong hBD-2 response if needed. This situation resembles the so called "cytokine gene cluster" on chromosome 5, containing the IL-4 and IL-13 coding genes, which are thought to have arisen from a gene duplication and also share a locus control region (45). Interestingly, IL-4 and IL-13 are both necessary and complementary for a type-2 immune response (46), as their functions have diverged over time, unlike that of the two (almost) identical genes coding for hBD-2. Preservation of genetic integrity in a coding sequence of a gene is always an active effort, which hints at the biological importance of the gene product. A similar situation exists for LL-37, an additional defensin (own unpublished data).



FIGURE 4 | Lung resistance **(A)** and compliance **(B)** in 6 mice per group 48 h after saline or HDM challenge. Saline: Mice without treatment and challenged with saline only. Vehicle/HDM: Mice prophylactically treated with vehicle and challenged with HDM. hBD-2/HDM: Mice prophylactically treated with hBD-2 and challenged with HDM. *significant difference (ANOVA with post-hoc t-test; p<0.05) between vehicle treated and hBD-2-treated mice; #significant difference (ANOVA with post-hoc t-test; p<0.05) between saline-challenged and HDM-challenged mice. hBD-2, human beta-defensin 2; HDM, house dust mite.

Subjects with atopy (with and without asthma) are more likely to lack *DEFB4A* in our study population. While all copy number analyses in previous studies did not discriminate between DEFB4A and DEFB4B, our approach explores for the first time the two copies separately. Despite copy segregation obtained by only a single nucleotide difference in the RFLP-like experiments, subsequent sequencing confirmed specificity for the respective copy. Still, it remains possible that DEFB4A is present in a mutated, hitherto unannotated form, and thus not identified in our analysis. In addition, some individuals in our study cohort may not simply miss DEFB4A, but have duplicated DEFB4B, similar to a homozygous state of a certain genotype (here: *BB* instead of *AB*). Further mutations and polymorphisms in the DEFB4A/DEFB4B cluster are also associated with a high likelihood to influence the regulation of gene expression according to *in silico* eQTL analyses. rs6651513 is located in an enhancer region 2 kb upstream of DEFB4B and it seems to negatively influence gene expression in the lung and skin and

positively influence the expression in stomach, esophagus, and vagina, according to the online tool ensembl⁸. rs62640720 is also located in a regulatory region (CTCF binding site, in promoter) and positively influences the expression in vagina and skin, while the expression in stomach, esophagus, and lung are negatively affected. Assuming that increased expression of hBD-2 in the lungs protects against asthma and allergies, these two mutations seem to promote the development of asthma and allergies by decreasing hBD-2 expression.

Yet, our genetic data on mutations have to be interpreted with caution since some of the genotyped variants are extremely rare, not allowing to calculate odds ratios. In the context of all the evidence, including copy number variance and polymorphisms, the sum of all the effects is rather suggestive if not convincing. Taken together, these findings point toward the possibility that a lack, or inadequate production, of hBD-2 could lead to an increased susceptibility to asthma and allergy development, under the premise of a potentially protective effect of hBD-2 in these diseases.

Differences in copy numbers of the hBD-2 coding genes have been reported to correlate with other chronic inflammatory diseases. In the IBD, Morbus Crohn's Disease, a decrease of hBD-2 gene copy numbers has also been found (47), whereas in psoriasis hBD-2 gene copy numbers seem to be increased (48). This corresponds well with the more recent observation that asthma and Crohn's disease are comorbidities (49) and also share genetic traits (50) while such overlaps are not common with psoriasis. Interestingly, in comparison with psoriatic skin lesions, hBD-2 is reduced in the skin of patients with atopic dermatitis (51).

In addition to their shared lack of gene copies for the hBD-2 production, both asthma and Crohn's Disease are influenced by the same environments: early exposure to farm environment is protective against the development of both (4-6, 10). We used the GABRIELA Ulm cohort, which is based on children living in rural areas, some with and some without farming contact, to explore the connection between mutations in the hBD-2 coding genes and asthma and allergy in a protective farm environment for the development of inflammatory diseases. Our previous studies have already suggested that genetic effects may be modified by environmental exposures and in combination have significant effects on the microbiome, explaining some of the protective farm effects (13, 33). However, in these studies the DEFB4A and DEFB4B genes were consistently neglected, as the genotyping chips used did not cover this genomic region. Unfortunately, the unexpectedly low MAF of all investigated genetic variants in the locus did not allow for further stratified analysis in our population due to its very low frequency, this kind of analysis is even beyond the resolution of much larger datasets. It would have been of interest to investigate gene by environment effects in individuals exposed and non-exposed to farming environments, but the absence of these analyses does not hamper the overall conclusion, that genetic alterations in a gene coding for a potential key player in the protective farming effect, is associated with asthma and allergy development in the

⁸ www.ensembl.org



with saline + CFA only (group 1). vehicle/HDM: mice sensitized with HDM at day 0, prophylactic treatment with vehicle at days 12 to 14, and challenge with HDM at day 14 (group 2). hBD-2/HDM: mice sensitized with HDM at day 0, prophylactic treatment with hBD-2 at days 12 to 14, and challenge with HDM at day 14 (group 3). *p < 0.05 when compared to other groups (ANOVA with post-hoc t-test,). hBD-2, human beta-defensin 2; HDM, house dust mite.

general population. In contrast, this suggests that alterations of hBD-2 expression are associated with asthma development irrespective of protective environments.

As data from farm studies in asthma and allergy suggested an independent protective effect of unprocessed farm milk consumption, we hypothesized that if hBD-2 plays a role in this mechanism, hBD-2 production cannot only occur in the airways but also in the gut and based on the genetic data it should be increased to exert its protective function. As farm effects are only protective if they occur early in life, we further hypothesized that such increased hBD-2 production should occur prior to asthma development. As our initial goal was to investigate the potential protective effect of hBD-2 against asthma, we applied hBD-2 after sensitization and before challenge, which is also in line with standard protocols for asthma prevention experiments.

Our proof-of-concept mouse experiments support biological relevance of prophylactic hBD-2.

Specifically, prophylactic oral hBD-2 treatment of HDMsensitized mice lowered the production of an array of classical asthma associated cytokines, namely TNF- α , IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-9, and IL-13, in lung tissue of exposed mice subsequent to HDM challenge and concomitantly reduced lung resistance after methacholine-challenge. Since IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 promote airway eosinophilia, mucus overproduction and bronchial hyper-responsiveness, it is likely that hBD-2 improves lung resistance indirectly by lowering those cytokines in the lung (52). Interestingly, hBD-2 had no effect on the cell counts in BALF, suggesting at least in this model, that its immune regulatory properties reflected in situ manipulation of pulmonary cytokine release rather than affecting immune cell influx. These data align well with a recent publication elucidating the immunomodulatory potential of hBD-2 in experimental colitis as well as in lipopolysaccharide-challenged mice and human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (17). Unaffected cell counts in BALF of hBD-2treated mice seem exclusive to the oral administration route described here for the first time. However, one could speculate that the observed effect is due to possible impurities in the production process of the protein, but our analyses showed a high degree of purity. To completely rule out this possibility, an additional control group, treated with a peptide of similar but random amino acid composition like hBD-2, could be included in future experiments. While intranasal administration of hBD-2 even in a therapeutic setting lessens pulmonary inflammation in models of both steroid sensitive and steroid refractory asthma, treatment efficacy in those models was mirrored by diminished cell influx (27). Notably, intranasal administration of another antimicrobial peptide, mCRAMP (murine orthologue of LL-37),

triggered asthma exacerbation in an allergic asthma mouse model (53), hence suggesting a unique role of hBD-2 in this setting.

Obviously, one cannot directly translate these findings from experimental mouse models to humans, and additional research is still necessary to enhance our understanding of how hBD-2 may affect asthma development in humans. Considering the respiratory challenges of asthmatic patients, it is nevertheless of significant relevance that oral administration of hBD-2 effectively mitigated pulmonary inflammation. Another future approach could be taken by applying hBD-2 even before sensitization to investigate a potential protective effect of hBD-2 against allergy development.

Future studies are needed to define the pertinent crosstalk between gut and lung in this setting and to establish if and how lung and gut microbiome signatures may affect disease trajectories. To this end, it was first shown in 2006 that colonic bacterial dysbiosis can alter the immune response of the lung after pulmonary infection in mice (54). It has further been demonstrated that constitutively expressed hBD-1 retains antimicrobial activity after proteolytic degradation by gastrointestinal proteases (55), while other defensins, e.g. HD5 and HNP4, not only preserve their antimicrobial activity upon degradation, but even enhance antimicrobial potency and specificity (56, 57). If this situation occurs in the context of orally administered hBD-2, and the extent to which such phenomenon would enhance transport of biologically active fragments from the gut to the lung, remains to be described.

It is also possible that the potent immunomodulatory nature of hBD-2 imprints systemic immunity to curb lung inflammation. Indeed, a recent report with detailed immune assessment of 514 infants 18 months of age corroborate exaggerated systemic immunity, in particular blood neutrophils and IL-13 producing T cells, at the time of enrollment to predict both transient and persistent childhood asthma (22). Early changes in the microbiome of children developing asthma and allergy have also been described recently (13). It is thus plausible that an aberrant and weak hBD-2 response either due to genetically determined limitations or a missing signal from the environment may play a role in both an abnormal development of immunity and the microbiome during childhood.

In conclusion, we demonstrate that hBD-2 and its coding genes, *DEFB4A* and *DEFB4B*, play an important yet underestimated role in the onset of asthma and atopy. Genetic alterations in the gene locus or absence of *DEFB4A* significantly associate with the prevalence of asthma and atopy in children while our mouse experiments clearly indicate that hBD-2 can have a prophylactic role in preventing features of allergic asthma. If and how these mechanisms could be used to intervene in the development of childhood asthma and allergy, still needs to be determined.

REFERENCES

- Eckburg PB, Bik EM, Bernstein CN, Purdom E, Dethlefsen L, Sargent M, et al. Diversity of the Human Intestinal Microbial Flora. *Science* (2005) 308:1635–8. doi: 10.1126/science.1110591
- Geuking MB, Köller Y, Rupp S, McCoy KD. The interplay between the gut microbiota and the immune system. *Gut Microbes* (2014) 5:411–8. doi: 10.4161/gmic.29330

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by ethics committee of Ulm University Germany (104/06, 69/10, and 137/14). Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Study design: NB, AT, PN, BJ, JW, JG, and MK. Data collection: NB, AT, PN, BJ, JG, AF, and MK. Analysis and data interpretation: NB, ES-V, VG, AT, BJ, and MK. Manuscript writing: NB, ES-V, AT, BJ, and MK. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

BJ was supported by the Lundbeck foundation (grant number: R232-2016-2425) and Novo Nordisk Foundation (grant number: NNF17OC0026698).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all participants in the study cohorts that allowed us to perform this study.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021. 636061/full#supplementary-material

- Statovci D, Aguilera M, MacSharry J, Melgar S. The Impact of Western Diet and Nutrients on the Microbiota and Immune Response at Mucosal Interfaces. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:838. doi: 10.3389/fimmu. 2017.00838
- Piovani D, Danese S, Peyrin-Biroulet L, Nikolopoulos GK, Lytras T, Bonovas S. Environmental Risk Factors for Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: An Umbrella Review of Meta-analyses. *Gastroenterology* (2019) 157:647–59.e4. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.04.016

- Frei R, Ferstl R, Roduit C, Ziegler M, Schiavi E, Barcik W, et al. Exposure to nonmicrobial N-glycolylneuraminic acid protects farmers' children against airway inflammation and colitis. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2018) 141:382– 390.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.04.051
- Genuneit J. Exposure to farming environments in childhood and asthma and wheeze in rural populations: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2012) 23:509–18. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.2012.01312.x
- Takiishi T, Fenero CI, Câmara NO. Intestinal barrier and gut microbiota: Shaping our immune responses throughout life. *Tissue Barriers* (2017) 5: e1373208. doi: 10.1080/21688370.2017.1373208
- Yuksel H, Turkeli A. Airway epithelial barrier dysfunction in the pathogenesis and prognosis of respiratory tract diseases in childhood and adulthood. *Tissue Barriers* (2017) 5:e1367458. doi: 10.1080/21688370.2017.1367458
- Welcome MO. Gut Microbiota Disorder, Gut Epithelial and Blood-Brain Barrier Dysfunctions in Etiopathogenesis of Dementia: Molecular Mechanisms and Signaling Pathways. *Neuromol Med* (2019) 21:205–26. doi: 10.1007/s12017-019-08547-5
- Radon K, Windstetter D, Poluda AL, Mueller B, von Mutius E, Koletzko S, et al. Contact With Farm Animals in Early Life and Juvenile Inflammatory Bowel Disease: A Case-Control Study. *Pediatrics* (2007) 120:354–61. doi: 10.1542/peds.2006-3624
- Pechlivanis S, von Mutius E. Effect of Farming on Asthma. Acta Med Acad (2020) 49:144–55. doi: 10.5644/ama2006-124.293
- Sozańska B, Pearce N, Dudek K, Cullinan P. Consumption of unpasteurized milk and its effects on atopy and asthma in children and adult inhabitants in rural Poland. *Allergy* (2013) 68:644–50. doi: 10.1111/all.12147
- Depner M, Taft DH, Kirjavainen PV, Kalanetra KM, Karvonen AM, Peschel S, et al. Maturation of the gut microbiome during the first year of life contributes to the protective farm effect on childhood asthma. *Nat Med* (2020) 26:1766– 75. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-1095-x
- Selsted ME, Ouellette AJ. Mammalian defensins in the antimicrobial immune response. Nat Immunol (2005) 6:551–7. doi: 10.1038/ni1206
- 15. Hua X, Yuan X, Tang X, Li Z, Pflugfelder SC, Li D-Q. Human corneal epithelial cells produce antimicrobial peptides LL-37 and β -defensins in response to heat-killed Candida albicans. *Ophthalmic Res* (2014) 51:179–86. doi: 10.1159/000357977
- Prasad SV, Fiedoruk K, Daniluk T, Piktel E, Bucki R. Expression and Function of Host Defense Peptides at Inflammation Sites. *Int J Mol Sci* (2019) 21:104. doi: 10.3390/ijms21010104
- 17. Koeninger L, Armbruster NS, Brinch KS, Kjaerulf S, Andersen B, Langnau C, et al. Human β -Defensin 2 Mediated Immune Modulation as Treatment for Experimental Colitis. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:93. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00093
- Chen CI-U, Schaller-Bals S, Paul KP, Wahn U, Bals R. Beta-defensins and LL-37 in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid of patients with cystic fibrosis. *J Cyst Fibros* (2004) 3:45–50. doi: 10.1016/j.jcf.2003.12.008
- Proud D, Sanders SP, Wiehler S. Human rhinovirus infection induces airway epithelial cell production of human beta-defensin 2 both in vitro and in vivo. *J Immunol* (2004) 172:4637–45. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.172.7.4637
- Jensen BA, Marette A. Microbial translocation in type 2 diabetes: when bacterial invaders overcome host defence in human obesity. *Gut* (2020) 69:1724–6. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2020-321288
- Fulde M, Sommer F, Chassaing B, van Vorst K, Dupont A, Hensel M, et al. Neonatal selection by Toll-like receptor 5 influences long-term gut microbiota composition. *Nature* (2018) 560:489–93. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0395-5
- Thysen AH, Waage J, Larsen JM, Rasmussen MA, Stokholm J, Chawes B, et al. Distinct immune phenotypes in infants developing asthma during childhood. *Sci Trans Med* (2020) 12(529):eaaw0258. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaw0258
- Ross DJ, Cole AM, Yoshioka D, Park AK, Belperio JA, Laks H, et al. Increased bronchoalveolar lavage human beta-defensin type 2 in bronchiolitis obliterans syndrome after lung transplantation. *Transplantation* (2004) 78:1222–4. doi: 10.1097/01.tp.0000137265.18491.75
- Aldhous MC, Noble CL, Satsangi J. Dysregulation of human beta-defensin-2 protein in inflammatory bowel disease. *PloS One* (2009) 4:e6285. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0006285
- Lin S, Lin Y, Nery JR, Urich MA, Breschi A, Davis CA, et al. Comparison of the transcriptional landscapes between human and mouse tissues. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111:17224–9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1413624111

- Habuka M, Fagerberg L, Hallström BM, Pontén F, Yamamoto T, Uhlen M. The Urinary Bladder Transcriptome and Proteome Defined by Transcriptomics and Antibody-Based Profiling. *PloS One* (2015) 10: e0145301. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0145301
- Pinkerton JW, Kim RY, Koeninger L, Armbruster NS, Hansbro NG, Brown AC, et al. Human β-defensin-2 suppresses key features of asthma in murine models of allergic airways disease. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2020) 51:120–31. doi: 10.1111/cea.13766
- Krautenbacher N, Kabesch M, Horak E, Braun-Fahrländer C, Genuneit J, Boznanski A, et al. Asthma in farm children is more determined by genetic polymorphisms and in non-farm children by environmental factors. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2020) 32:295–304. doi: 10.1111/pai.13385
- Aldhous MC, Abu Bakar S, Prescott NJ, Palla R, Soo K, Mansfield JC, et al. Measurement methods and accuracy in copy number variation: failure to replicate associations of beta-defensin copy number with Crohn's disease. *Hum Mol Genet* (2010) 19:4930–8. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddq411
- Nguyen HT, Merriman TR, Black MA. The CNVrd2 package: measurement of copy number at complex loci using high-throughput sequencing data. *Front Genet* (2014) 5:248. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2014.00248
- Chessa C, Bodet C, Jousselin C, Wehbe M, Lévêque N, Garcia M. Antiviral and Immunomodulatory Properties of Antimicrobial Peptides Produced by Human Keratinocytes. *Front Microbiol* (2020) 11:1155. doi: 10.3389/ fmicb.2020.01155
- Fruitwala S, El-Naccache DW, Chang TL. Multifaceted immune functions of human defensins and underlying mechanisms. *Semin Cell Dev Biol* (2019) 88:163–72. doi: 10.1016/j.semcdb.2018.02.023
- 33. Ege MJ, Strachan DP, Cookson WO, Moffatt MF, Gut I, Lathrop M, et al. Gene-environment interaction for childhood asthma and exposure to farming in Central Europe. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2011) 127:138–44, 144.e1-4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2010.09.041
- 34. Genuneit J, Büchele G, Waser M, Kovacs K, Debinska A, Boznanski A, et al. The GABRIEL Advanced Surveys: study design, participation and evaluation of bias. *Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol* (2011) 25:436–47. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3016.2011.01223.x
- Genuneit J. Sex-specific development of asthma differs between farm and nonfarm children: a cohort study. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2014) 190:588– 90. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201403-0428LE
- 36. Stöcklin L, Loss G, von Mutius E, Weber J, Genuneit J, Horak E, et al. Healthrelated quality of life in rural children living in four European countries: the GABRIEL study. *Int J Public Health* (2013) 58:355–66. doi: 10.1007/s00038-012-0410-9
- Zerbino DR, Achuthan P, Akanni W, Amode MR, Barrell D, Bhai J, et al. Ensembl 2018. Nucleic Acids Res (2018) 46:D754–61. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkx1098
- Vincze T, Posfai J, Roberts RJ. NEBcutter: A program to cleave DNA with restriction enzymes. *Nucleic Acids Res* (2003) 31:3688–91. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkg526
- Toncheva AA, Potaczek DP, Schedel M, Gersting SW, Michel S, Krajnov N, et al. Childhood asthma is associated with mutations and gene expression differences of ORMDL genes that can interact. *Allergy* (2015) 70:1288–99. doi: 10.1111/all.12652
- Purcell S, Neale B, Todd-Brown K, Thomas L, Ferreira MA, Bender D, et al. PLINK: a tool set for whole-genome association and population-based linkage analyses. *Am J Hum Genet* (2007) 81:559–75. doi: 10.1086/519795
- Barrett JC, Fry B, Maller J, Daly MJ. Haploview: analysis and visualization of LD and haplotype maps. *Bioinformatics* (2005) 21:263–5. doi: 10.1093/ bioinformatics/bth457
- Nusbaum C, Mikkelsen TS, Zody MC, Asakawa S, Taudien S, Garber M, et al. DNA sequence and analysis of human chromosome 8. *Nature* (2006) 439:331–5. doi: 10.1038/nature04406
- Abecasis GR, Auton A, Brooks LD, DePristo MA, Durbin RM, Handsaker RE, et al. An integrated map of genetic variation from 1,092 human genomes. *Nature* (2012) 491:56–65. doi: 10.1038/nature11632
- ENCODE Project Consortium. An integrated encyclopedia of DNA elements in the human genome. *Nature* (2012) 489:57–74. doi: 10.1038/nature11247
- Lee DU, Rao A. Molecular analysis of a locus control region in the T helper 2 cytokine gene cluster: a target for STAT6 but not GATA3. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA (2004) 101:16010–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0407031101
- Zhu J. T helper 2 (Th2) cell differentiation, type 2 innate lymphoid cell (ILC2) development and regulation of interleukin-4 (IL-4) and IL-13 production. *Cytokine* (2015) 75:14–24. doi: 10.1016/j.cyto.2015.05.010

- 47. Fellermann K, Stange DE, Schaeffeler E, Schmalzl H, Wehkamp J, Bevins CL, et al. A chromosome 8 gene-cluster polymorphism with low human betadefensin 2 gene copy number predisposes to Crohn disease of the colon. Am J Hum Genet (2006) 79:439–48. doi: 10.1086/505915
- Hollox EJ, Huffmeier U, Zeeuwen PL, Palla R, Lascorz J, Rodijk-Olthuis D, et al. Psoriasis is associated with increased beta-defensin genomic copy number. *Nat Genet* (2008) 40:23–5. doi: 10.1038/ng.2007.48
- Bernstein CN, Wajda A, Blanchard JF. The clustering of other chronic inflammatory diseases in inflammatory bowel disease: a population-based study. *Gastroenterology* (2005) 129:827–36. doi: 10.1053/j.gastro.2005.06.021
- 50. Kabesch M, Tost J. Recent findings in the genetics and epigenetics of asthma and allergy. *Semin Immunopathol* (2020) 42:43–60. doi: 10.1007/s00281-019-00777-w
- de Jongh GJ, Zeeuwen PL, Kucharekova M, Pfundt R, van der Valk PG, Blokx W, et al. High expression levels of keratinocyte antimicrobial proteins in psoriasis compared with atopic dermatitis. *J Invest Dermatol* (2005) 125:1163– 73. doi: 10.1111/j.0022-202X.2005.23935.x
- Lambrecht BN, Hammad H, Fahy JV. The Cytokines of Asthma. *Immunity* (2019) 50:975–91. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.03.018
- 53. Jiao D, Wong C-K, Tsang MS-M, Chu IM-T, Liu D, Zhu J, et al. Activation of Eosinophils Interacting with Bronchial Epithelial Cells by Antimicrobial Peptide LL-37: Implications in Allergic Asthma. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:1848. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-02085-5
- Williams AE, Edwards L, Hussell T. Colonic bacterial infection abrogates eosinophilic pulmonary disease. J Infect Dis (2006) 193:223–30. doi: 10.1086/498915
- Wendler J, Schroeder BO, Ehmann D, Koeninger L, Mailänder-Sánchez D, Lemberg C, et al. Proteolytic Degradation of reduced Human Beta Defensin 1

generates a Novel Antibiotic Octapeptide. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:3640. doi: 10.1038/ s41598-019-40216-2

- 56. Ehmann D, Wendler J, Koeninger L, Larsen IS, Klag T, Berger J, et al. Paneth cell α-defensins HD-5 and HD-6 display differential degradation into active antimicrobial fragments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2019) 116:3746–51. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1817376116
- Ehmann D, Koeninger L, Wendler J, Malek NP, Stange EF, Wehkamp J, et al. Fragmentation of Human Neutrophil α-Defensin 4 to Combat Multidrug Resistant Bacteria. Front Microbiol (2020) 11:1147. doi: 10.3389/fmicb. 2020.01147

Conflict of Interest: PN is employed by Defensin Therapeutics. PN and JW hold shares of Defensin Therapeutics. Defensin Therapeutics holds patents on treatment with defensins.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Borchers, Santos-Valente, Toncheva, Wehkamp, Franke, Gaertner, Nordkild, Genuneit, Jensen and Kabesch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Understanding Asthma and Allergies by the Lens of Biodiversity and Epigenetic Changes

Bianca Sampaio Dotto Fiuza^{1†}, Héllen Freitas Fonseca^{1†}, Pedro Milet Meirelles^{2,3}, Cintia Rodrigues Marques⁴, Thiago Magalhães da Silva⁵ and Camila Alexandrina Figueiredo^{1*}

¹ Instituto de Ciências da Saúde, Universidade Federal da Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ² Instituto de Biologia, Universidade Federal da Bahia, Salvador, Brazil, ³ Instituto Nacional de Ciência e Tecnologia em Estudos Interdisciplinares e Transdisciplinares em Ecologia e Evolução (IN-TREE), Salvador, Brazil, ⁴ Instituto Multidisciplinar em Saúde, Universidade Federal da Bahia, Vitória da Conquista, Brazil, ⁵ Departamento de Ciências Biológicas, Universidade Estadual do Sudoeste da Bahia, Jequié, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Idoia Postigo, University of the Basque Country, Spain

Reviewed by:

Bing Sun, Institut Pasteur of Shanghai (CAS), China Tari Haahtela, University of Helsinki, Finland

*Correspondence:

Camila Alexandrina Figueiredo cavfigueiredo@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 October 2020 Accepted: 08 February 2021 Published: 01 March 2021

Citation:

Fiuza BSD, Fonseca HF, Meirelles PM, Marques CR, da Silva TM and Figueiredo CA (2021) Understanding Asthma and Allergies by the Lens of Biodiversity and Epigenetic Changes. Front. Immunol. 12:623737. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.623737

Exposure to different organisms (bacteria, mold, virus, protozoan, helminths, among others) can induce epigenetic changes affecting the modulation of immune responses and consequently increasing the susceptibility to inflammatory diseases. Epigenomic regulatory features are highly affected during embryonic development and are responsible for the expression or repression of different genes associated with cell development and targeting/conducting immune responses. The well-known, "window of opportunity" that includes maternal and post-natal environmental exposures, which include maternal infections, microbiota, diet, drugs, and pollutant exposures are of fundamental importance to immune modulation and these events are almost always accompanied by epigenetic changes. Recently, it has been shown that these alterations could be involved in both risk and protection of allergic diseases through mechanisms, such as DNA methylation and histone modifications, which can enhance Th2 responses and maintain memory Th2 cells or decrease Treg cells differentiation. In addition, epigenetic changes may differ according to the microbial agent involved and may even influence different asthma or allergy phenotypes. In this review, we discuss how exposure to different organisms, including bacteria, viruses, and helminths can lead to epigenetic modulations and how this correlates with allergic diseases considering different genetic backgrounds of several ancestral populations.

Keywords: asthma, allergies, holobiont, microbiome, epigenetics

INTRODUCTION

Asthma and allergy are the most common chronic inflammatory diseases, especially in children (1). The prevalence of asthma is elevated in economically developed countries in Western and Eastern Europe and higher in the United States compared to other countries (2, 3). A progressive increase in the prevalence of asthma in low-income countries has also been observed (4, 5), which makes asthma prevalent worldwide. According to the World Health Organization over 80% of asthma-related deaths occur in low- and low-middle-income countries, and difficulties in accessing treatment and management are also related to that (6). On the other hand, the prevalence of eczema, allergic rhinitis, and food allergies in childhood is distributed differently

53

between tropical countries and temperate zones (7–14). Geographic differences in the prevalence of allergies between and within populations may reflect both exposure to common environmental factors and a host genetic background, which can either increase or decrease risk (15). In terms of genetics, large genome-wide association studies (GWAS) initiatives were unable to completely explain such high and still increasing prevalence of allergic disorders as well as their phenotypic heterogeneity (1). Among the top pathways linked to asthma in such initiatives, include those related to epithelial barrier dysfunction and reduction of immune tolerance (16). In addition, studies have found not only shared but also distinct genetic components between asthma subtypes, indicating that heterogeneity is related to individual genotype (17, 18) but still do not completely explain everything.

Thus, the knowledge about the interactions between the genetic pool and the environment is increasing with several lines of evidence explaining those trends (19-21). In this context, some hypotheses explain the links between environmental changes that occurred in recent decades with the prevalence of allergies across the globe, such as urbanization, housing condition, diet, and fewer exposures to organisms such as bacteria, virus and helminths (21, 22). In fact, there is a link between the higher incidence of allergic diseases and reduced infections/exposure to organisms in Western countries and across the globe and this has been studied for several years now and appears to reflect the economy and sanitation in each territory. Additionally, the degree of industrialization and consequent changes in the habits and lifestyle of the population imply that limited exposure to several environmental factors for reducing biodiversity may contribute to an increased risk of developing or exacerbating asthma and allergies (23). David Strachan observed in 1989 that infections transmitted in early childhood, through contact between older siblings, could restrict the development of allergies (22, 24). Urbanization and improvements in hygiene, better housing conditions, and reduced chances of cross-infection in younger members of the family are the basis for what we know as the "hygiene hypothesis" (24). The initial mechanistic explanation of the hygiene hypothesis emphasized the role of Th1 cells in regulating Th2 responses. Later, the role of regulatory T cells was emphasized in the regulation of both Th1 and Th2-induced inflammatory responses through mechanisms that include the production of regulatory cytokines (25). The mechanistic pathways of the hygiene hypothesis were described extensively in the literature, other theories amplified the initial concept such as the "old friends" hypothesis (26) and, afterwards, the biodiversity hypothesis, proposed by The Karelia Allergy Study from 1998 (27). Both theories attempt to explain the impact of modifications in human living conditions and habits on the prevalence of immune-mediated diseases (28, 29).

Studies show that early exposure to antibiotics during childhood increases the risk of developing allergic diseases (30) and also regular anthelmintic use (31). Numerous epidemiologic studies reinforce that the increase in allergic diseases, eczema, and food allergies is inversely related to parasitic infections (32–36). Soil biodiversity and climatic characteristics of a country are also determinants in the types of environmental exposures and consequent development of infectious diseases and allergic sensitization. The climate and biodiversity of the tropics (fauna and flora) favor intestinal helminth infections and the dissemination of human infectious diseases transmitted by vectors like insects (37–42). According to (6), Soil-transmitted helminth infections are distributed in tropical and subtropical areas, with the highest incidence in sub-Saharan Africa, the Americas, China, and East Asia.

The tropics are also marked by sharp economic and social inequalities that reflect health and sanitary conditions and an increased risk of spreading fecal-oral transmission diseases (toxoplasmosis, giardiasis, hepatitis A, worms). In addition, the relationship between helminths and allergies is complex and is influenced by the parasite burden, chronicity, first infection or reinfection, coinfections, and parasite species present in the environment (33). In contrast, allergic sensitization to house dust mite species such as *Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus*, *D. farina*, and *Blomia tropicalis* is prevalent in the tropics, markedly in individuals living in better sanitary conditions and urban areas (43–45).

The importance of environmental exposures does not underestimate the fundamental participation of the family history of atopy and/or asthma and genetic background. Thus, we still have an enormous challenge to explain the occurrence of allergies and asthma. Increasing attention has been given to epigenetic modifications, i.e., modifications in DNA without sequence changes, triggered by individual exposure to environmental factors, for instance, by products of combustion, drugs, diet, and infections. Epigenetic mechanisms, such as DNA methylation and histone modifications, can modulate gene expression upon exposure to a specific environmental agent (46). Such biochemical alterations can alter different targets within the body, leading to the risk or protection of several conditions. In this review, we present the concept of holobiont and discuss how exposure to different organisms, including bacteria, viruses, and helminths, can lead to epigenetic modulations and how this modulation correlates with allergic diseases, taking into account different genetic backgrounds of several ancestral populations.

THE CONTEXT OF MICROBIAL EXPOSURE, THE CONCEPT OF HOLOBIONT, AND THE MECHANISMS INVOLVED IN IMMUNE MODULATION

Holobiont Concept

Microbes are the most ancient, abundant and arguably the greatest successful form of life on Earth, contributing to the evolution and function of all more complex multicellular organisms (47). Since the early days of life, microbes interacted

Abbreviations: AAI, allergic airway inflammation; BCG, Bacillus Calmette-Guérin; CpG, cytosine-phosphate-guanine; ERK, Extracellular signal-regulated kinases; ES, excretory/secretory antigens; EWAS, epigenome-wide association studies; GWAS, genome-wide association studies; HAT, histone acetyltransferase; HAV, Hepatitis A virus; HDAC, histone deacetylase; ICS, inhaled corticosteroids; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase; miRNAs, MicroRNA; SOCS, suppressor of cytokine signaling; STH, soil-transmitted helminths; VNN1, Vanin-1.

and established intrinsic symbiotic relationships which could evolve as a unit. The term holobiont was first coined by Lynn Margulis (48) and consisted of a simple and elegant way to explain how a host and its symbiont would evolve (49). This concept has been expanded, and it is well-accepted that a holobiont consists of a set comprised of the host and its associated microbial communities, i.e., the microbiota composed of the three domains of life, and viruses (50). According to this concept, the host (i.e., plant or animal) is subject to ecological and evolutionary pressures, so the entire community would evolve according to natural selection (51-53). This concept has been widely adopted, especially in the coral and human microbiome literature (54, 55), and it is relevant to understand its implications on human health. Understanding the relationships and interactions between microorganisms and parasites, such as helminths and protozoans, with host cells and tissues within a holistic approach is of paramount importance (49) and may provide practical solutions for challenging problems such as antibiotic resistance, allergies and asthma (56). This concept is tightly linked with the One Health framework, which is a multidisciplinary collaborative effort to achieve most appropriate health for people, animals and environment (50, 57).

The advances in DNA sequencing technologies and computational tools enabled us to explore in great detail the microbial communities and their ecological relationships on several times and space scales (58). This is a flourishing time for microbiome studies and a robust body of literature has already elucidated how environmental drivers shape freeliving and host-associated microbial communities (58). Several lines of evidence show that human health is tightly linked with the equilibrium of the commensal microbial community, ultimately holobiont homeostasis. The microbial biodiversity and the relationships and interactions among microbes lead to functional outcomes. Reducing diversity, usually by a dominant microorganism, promotes a more variable and less resilient microbiota, a phenomenon known as dysbiosis, which can alter the ecosystem services provided by the microbiota, leading to a disease state.

More specifically, for the scope of the present review, the mammalian gastrointestinal tract harbors a wide diversity of microorganisms. It is estimated that Homo sapiens DNA makes up only a small percentage of the overall DNA on and within the human body-far greater genetic contributions are derived from bacteria, fungi, viruses, archaea, and other microorganisms as part of a vast (and individually distinct) residential community collectively known as the human microbiome (48). Additionally, more than 100 trillion microorganisms, colonize the oral-gastrointestinal tract (59). The microbiota interacts and stimulates the host immune system by activating bacterial metabolism through biochemical pathways (60), mediated by diet, host and microbiota metabolites, and antimicrobial compounds (60). The commensal microbiota is essential not only for the use of nutrients through good digestion and resistance to infections by pathogens but also supports the regulation of the host immune system, influencing innate, and adaptive immune responses (61). Dysbiosis can lead to a disruption on immune homeostasis and, consequently, to diseases such as allergy, asthma, neurodegenerative disorders, autoimmune, cardiovascular, and metabolic diseases (60, 62).

Host-Bacterial Interactions

The presence of organisms/microbes in the human body is important to induce a proper immune response, including a regulatory mechanism that could even have a bystander effect of inflammatory conditions (63). The immune system is regulated by immune organs and cells, soluble cytokines, and cell receptors (64). The gut-associated lymphoid tissue is composed of three different lymphoid structures of the mucosa: immune cells present in the compartments of the intestinal epithelium, lamina propria, and Peyer's patches of the small intestine (61, 64). Commensal human host bacteria modulate the immune system through a bridge between epithelial cells and lymphoid structures (65). It has been previously described that microbiota can induce both Th17 and T regulatory (Treg) immune responses (66). The interaction with epithelial cells induces Th17 cell polarization and a positive regulation of antimicrobial proteins. Th17 cells are vital for protective host immunity and have been implicated in autoimmune disease development by producing the proinflammatory cytokines IL-17A, IL-17F, and IL-22 (59, 66).

Clostridia, segmented filamentous bacteria, *Bacteroides fragilis*, and other microorganisms can induce the development and/or activation of Treg cells by stimulating intestinal epithelial cells, lamina propria dendritic cells (DCs) and macrophages (59). However, it is unclear which molecular mechanisms commensal microbiota induce Treg cells in the gut (67, 68). Treg cells control autoimmune reactivity, suppress inflammatory responses, and maintain homeostasis of the microbiota (69). According to Kamada et al. (59), the reduction of Treg cells can increase the expansion of CD4+ Th cells expressing commensal bacteria-specific T cell receptors (TCRs), leading to intestinal inflammation.

In fact, the mechanisms whereby commensal microbiota can modulate immune response is an area of increasing interest. In this context, the immune cells in the Peyer's patches are responsible for the surveillance of the intestinal lumen (70). Peyer's patches contribute to the generation of B cells, which, once activated, produce intestinal secretory IgA (sIgA) (64). IgA is the most abundant class of immunoglobulin produced in mucosal tissues, mostly the gut (59, 71). sIgA is essential for the neutralization of toxins and response to pathogens. It promotes intestinal barrier function and supports maintaining host-commensal mutualism. In addition, IgA is involved in determining the diversity and regulating the composition and function of the gut microbiota (59, 70). Innate lymphoid cells (ILCs), categorized into three subsets (groups 1, 2, and 3), help also with the homeostasis, control the composition of the microbiota, contribute to the resistance to pathogens and heal the gut (59, 64). ILC1s promote homeostasis through the production of IFN-y, while ILC2s are activated by IL-25 (induced by commensal microbiota) to release amphiregulin (Areg), which is responsible for tissue repair, and IL-5/6, which has a role in the production of IgA by B cells (72). IL-22 induces the production of ILC3s, leading to mucus production, the release of the antimicrobial peptide, fucosylation (a type of glycosylation) of the proteins from the lumina and lipids that offer energy for the microbiota (72).

Some commensal bacteria, such as Clostridia strains, have been shown to suppress the immune response by promoting the differentiation of Tregs and IL-10 production in the gut (65, 73). The induction of colonic Tregs can depend on *Clostridium* cluster IV and XIV and the production of metabolites, such as shortchain fatty acids (SCFAs), which have immune and metabolic functions involved in the regulation of cellular processes (74, 75). SCFAs are metabolites synthesized by bacterial fermentation of indigestible carbohydrates, in the colon, and decomposition of dietary fibers (61, 76). Propionate, butyrate, and acetate are the most predominant SCFAs in the gut and enable Treg production (73, 75). Butyrate is involved in Treg differentiation by binding G-protein-coupled receptor 43 (GPR43), a receptor of SCFAs present in colonic T cells (76). Butyrate has also been shown to induce Treg cell differentiation via dendritic cells dependent on GPR109a (77). This metabolite also can regulate central steps of the eosinophil lifecycle and function (78), inhibit ILC2 proliferation and cytokine production likely through inhibition of GATA3 expression (79), inhibit nuclear factor- κB (NF- κB) signaling via protein acetylation by a HDAC inhibitor (80) and limit the production of TNF by lipopolysaccharide (LPS)stimulated neutrophils (81) and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (66) (Table 1).

Escherichia coli trytophanase produces indole from tryptophan (94). This metabolite activate aryl hydrocarbon receptor, a transcription factor that induces expression of genes such as CYP4501A1, which cleans chemicals and toxins (95). Indole has an immunomodulatory function by maintaining the integrity of the enteral mucosa and promoting the epithelial barrier defense against pathogens by stimulating the production of anti-microbial peptides, mucins, and proliferation of intestinal goblet cells (62) (**Table 1**).

Polysaccharide produced by *Bacteroides fragilis*, a species of gut microbiota, was described to conduct systemic immunological maturity and could restore the balance between Th1 and Th2 cells and CD4+ T cell deficiency in germ-free mice (65, 66, 74). *B. fragilis* triggers toll-like receptors to create a symbiosis between the host and microbiota and affects the differentiation and development of T cells (74). *Lactobacillus reuteri* is a Gram-positive facultative anaerobic bacterium that also resides in the gut microbiota. This microorganism has many benefits as a probiotic, such as reducing infection, influencing the integrity of gut mucosa, and modulating the host's immune responses (96). *L. reuteri* has a role in protecting lung infections, stimulating the production of gut granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor, which promotes clearance of pathogens by alveolar macrophages (74, 96).

Host-Fungus and Viruses Interactions

Although bacteria are a main component of the human microbiota, there are other organisms also composing the holobiont such as fungi, viruses, and multicellular parasites that are also important for a good balance, with potential effects on human health. The most-reported fungi in the intestines of mice and humans include *Saccharomycetes (Candida* and

Saccharomyces spp.), Eurotiomycetes (Aspergillus and Penicillium spp.), Tremellomycetes (Cryptococcus and Trichosporon spp.) along with Cladosporium, Wallemia, and Malassezia spp. (97).

Candida albicans interacts with intestinal epithelial cells through some events, including adhesion, invasion, damage, and apoptosis (98). This interaction can lead to superficial overgrowth and epithelial invasion, followed by disease and immune activation (82). The Candidalysin, a cytolytic peptide toxin released by *C. albicans*, induces proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines and antimicrobial peptides of epithelial cells that are necessary for the recruitment of immune cells, via MAPK signaling, specifically the p38 pathway, resulting in the activation of the AP-1 transcription factor c-Fos, and the ERK1/2 pathway, leading to the activation of MKP1 (MAPK phosphatase 1), which regulates the immune response (82).

Aspergillus fumigatus produces a variety of precursors of toxins such as gliotoxin, which represses IFN- γ responses and induces neutrophil apoptosis through inhibition of NF- κ B, a transcriptional regulator of the host proinflammatory response (99); and fumigaclavine C that down-regulates Th1 cytokines, by binding to IFN- κ receptor 1 (IFN- κ R1) (100) and induces host cell apoptosis via caspases-3,-8, and-9 (83, 101).

In addition to bacteria and fungi, the intestinal virome is composed of DNA and RNA viruses and includes eukaryotic viruses, endogenous retroviruses and bacterial viruses (102). According to (84), eukaryotic viruses and bacteriophages can stimulate changes in the immune response. Eukaryotic virus by altering the hematopoiesis or immune activation, improving a secondary infection. Bacteriophages by stimulating the production of inflammatory cytokines and type I interferon. These changes in immune responses can contribute to inflammatory diseases. In this review, we will focus in unicellular and multicellular organisms leading to immune modulation.

Host-Helminths Interactions

Moreover, the different life cycle stages of helminths and protozoa challenge host immune responses to recognize and respond to different antigens. Distinct pattern recognition receptors members participate in the recognition of these parasites and are responsible for driving the TCD4 + cells polarization. Many molecules secreted by adult intestinal worms known as "excretory/secretory antigens" (ES) can stimulate different effects on the host's immune cells. The helminth ES products activate basophils, eosinophils, mast cells, innate lymphocyte T cells 2 (ILC2) and TCD4 + cells and drive the production of innate and adaptive cytokines. Different classes of lipids extracted from schistosome eggs and adult worms have been able to stimulate the production of several inflammatory cytokines (IL-6, IL-8, IL-10, IL-12, TNF-α). Schistosomal lysophosphatidylserine through TLR2 stimulates activation of dendritic cells with subsequent development of IL-10 producing Treg cells (85) and Ascaris lumbricoides derived phosphatidylserine containing preparations in the presence of interaction between TLR4 and LPS induced TLR2 with activation of TH2 response (91).

Schistosomal-Derived Lysophosphatidylcholine *in vivo* was able to induce cytokine production and eosinophil

TABLE 1	Summary of	of the main	products ((molecules) from holobionts	s with immunom	odulatory p	otential and biolo	ogical activities in the hos	st.
---------	------------	-------------	------------	------------	-------------------	----------------	-------------	--------------------	------------------------------	-----

Microbial	Molecules	Biological activities	References
Clostridium	SCFAs	 Anti-inflammatory activities Regulate Treg production Inhibit nuclear factor- κB (NF-κB) signaling Limit the production of TNF in neutrophils and peripheral blood mononuclear cells 	(60, 77, 80, 81)
Escherichia coli	Indoles	Immunomodulatory functionIntegrity of the enteral mucosaPromotes epithelial cell barrier function	(62)
Bacteroides fragilis	Polysaccharide A	Influences T cells fate through itsInteraction with the toll-like receptor 2.	(66)
Candida albicans	Candidalysin	 Induces proinflammatory cytokines, chemokines, and antimicrobial peptides 	(82)
Aspergillus fumigatus	Gliotoxin and Fumigaclavine C	 Suppresses interferon (IFN)-γ Downregulates Th1 cytokines apoptosis 	(83)
Eukaryotic Virus		Alteration in hematopoiese or immune activation	(84)
Bacteriophages		Production of inflammatory cytokines and type I interferon	(84)
Schistosoma mansoni	Schistosomal-Derived Lysophosphatidylcholine; The soluble extract of eggs (SEA) and lacto-N-fucopentose III; Schistosomula tegument (Smteg) Sm22·6, PIII, and Sm29 antigens Schistosomula tegument (Smteg) Sm22·6, PIII, and Sm29 antigens	 TLR2 activation IL-10 producing Treg cells Eosinophil recruitment DC2 maturation Polarization of the Th2 response. Phosphorylation of ERK Up-regulation of CD40 and CD86 expression IL-12 and TNF-α production Reduction of eosinophils in the BAL. Reduction of specific IgE Increase in IL-10 (Sm22-6) Reduction in IL-4 and IL-5 levels in the BAL. (PIII and Sm29) 	(85–90)
Ascaris lumbricoides	Phosphatidylserine containing preparations (PS)	TLR2 activationPolarization of the Th2 response.	(91)
Schistosoma ssp. A. lumbricoides	Glutathione transferases	Stimulate specific IgE antibodies	(43, 92)
Leishmania spp., Toxoplasma gondii	The glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchors	• TLR2 and TLR4 activation induce of TNF- $\!\alpha$	(93)

recruitment potentially through TLR2 recognition (86). Lysophosphatidylcholine participates in the recruitment of eosinophils (85) IL-5 and IL-3 stimulate eosinophilia, and recruitment is mediated mainly by chemoattractant CCL11 and CCL26 (eotaxins). Activation of eosinophils results in degranulation of chemical mediators such as Matrix metalloproteinases, cysteinyl leukotrienes, major basic protein and others (103). It has been shown that patients with *Schistosoma* infection exhibit a higher concentration of CCL3, CCL5, and CCL11 in plasma compared to uninfected individuals. These chemokines favor granulocyte recruitment, granulomatous response against egg antigens (104, 105).

Antigens from *Schistosoma mansoni*, Sm22·6 (soluble protein from the tegument of *S. mansoni*), PIII (multivalent antigen from the *S. mansoni* adult worm) and Sm29 (a membranebound glycoprotein from the adult worm tegument) were tested in a murine model of induced airway inflammation and showed immunomodulatory ability. These antigens induced a reduction in the number of eosinophils in bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) and lower levels of specific IgE. In addition, Sm22·6 was associated with an increase in IL-10 while PIII and Sm29 showed a reduction in IL-4 and IL-5 levels in the BAL (90).

The soluble extract of *Schistosoma mansoni* eggs and lacto-N-fucopentose III (carbohydrates group in *S. mansoni*) has been associated with DC2 maturation and induction of the Th2 response dependent on recognition by TLR4, as well as induces phosphorylation of ERK (87, 88). In addition, schistosomula tegument (Smteg) can induce up-regulation of CD40 and CD86 expression and production of proinflammatory cytokines, such as IL-12 and TNF- α , and such activation is TLR4-dependent (89).

The glutathione transferases from helminths (*Schistosoma ssp.* and *A. lumbricoides*) stimulate specific IgE antibodies (92, 106) The glycosylphosphatidylinositol anchors from protozoan (*Leishmania* spp., *Toxoplasma gondii*) is involved in the activation of cells of lymphoid and myeloid lineage, such molecules are recognized by TLR2 and TLR4 with activation of NF- κ B and subsequent induction of TNF- α in murine macrophage cells (93).

The secretion of ES products from hookworms induces activation of ILC2s and tolerogenic dendritic cells, followed by increased expression of molecules associated with tolerance and reduced expression of co-stimulatory molecules with expansion of Treg cell numbers in the gut and suppresses Th17 cell, this implies a decrease in inflammation and proliferative capacity of the parasite (107, 108). Interestingly, the Howkworms' tolerance ability was demonstrated in experimental hookworm infection in patients with celiac disease, *Necator americanus* infection suppressed gluten-induced IFN γ , IL-17, and IL-23 expression and increased the expression of IL-10, TGF β , and IL-22 in the gut (107, 109).

It has been shown that infection with geohelminths (A. *lumbricoides, Trichuris trichiura,* hookworm) induces IL-10 and a higher mRNA expression of the Foxp3, PD-1, and regulatory molecules suppressor of cytokine signaling (SOCS) (-3) (110), reinforcing the immunomodulatory capacity of geohelminths. In addition, many of the ES components have pleiotropic immunomodulatory properties.

Taken together, it is possible to see that a balanced holobiont is necessary to maintain homeostasis. Any alteration in this environment can lead to dysregulation of the immune system and metabolism. Further studies are needed to exactly describe how holobionts changes regulate the host immune system, and which changes in its composition is associated with specific diseases.

THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE SHIFTS IN HOLOBIONT COMMUNITY'S COMPOSITION WITH ASTHMA AND ALLERGIES

Exposures during the peri- and post-natal periods are critical for the host's immune homeostasis, reflecting immune maturation, the development of immune tolerance mechanisms, and susceptibility to disease, also known as the first "window of opportunity" (111). This exposure includes fetal environment conditioned to the individual to the mother's lifestyle, type of delivery, diet, use of antibiotics, exposure to other children and animals, and contact with parasites and environmental microbes (112). Studies have reported that exposure to specific immunostimulatory molecules (from helminths and bacteria mainly) in childhood could reduce or block allergic disease development or progression (113). In embryonic development the immunological regulation of pregnancy is complex and an increased production of Th2 cytokines is observed, along with decreased production of Th1 cytokines. In addition, TGF-B1 appears to be involved in the differentiation of the trophoblast being an important inducer of regulatory T cells (CD4 + CD25 +) and Th17 cells, this seems to be essential for avoiding fetal allorejection (114, 115). Microbial exposures in childhood determine factors in modulation and gradual replacement for T cells and cytokines other than Th2 (116).

Moreover, universal initiatives seeking to improve the population's health conditions, such as immunization in children, improved hygiene and sanitation, access to clean water, indiscriminate use of antibiotics and anti-parasitic drugs, have been implied in reducing opportunities of microorganism's exposure/infections in early childhood with decreased Th1 responses and or decreasing Treg activation and polarizing the immune response to the Th2 profile, breaking homeostasis. Changes in the exposure of antigen patterns, including proteins released from environmental particles or infections in childhood, can impact the diversity of commensal microorganisms that make up the microbiota (117).

The use of antibiotics by mothers during pregnancy is associated with a child's asthma risk, promoting an imbalance between commensal, and pathogenic bacteria (118). Changes in the colonization of the lung microbiota of neonatal mice have (119, 120) been associated with decreased aeroallergen responsiveness induced by Helios– regulatory T cells (Helios– Treg cells) activated depending on interaction with programmed death-ligand 1 early in life, widely known as a regulator of allergic responses. Imbalance in the formation of these cells implies increased susceptibility to atopy in adulthood (119). Likewise, the altered composition of the airway microbiota is often found in asthmatic patients (120, 121). This could be explained partially by differences in environment.

Rural vs. Urban

For instance, the prevalence and severity of asthma differ between urban and rural areas. An agricultural environment has been associated as a protective factor against the development of asthma, hay fever, and atopic sensitization in children (12, 122). An explanation would be associated with concentrations of endotoxin significantly higher in rural homes than in urban centers (123). Exposure to higher levels of endotoxin and other bacterial components in early childhood can play a protective role against allergies and asthma (123). The endotoxin constitutes the membrane of gram-negative bacteria, inducing the Th1 response by stimulating cytokines such as IL-12 and IFN-x(12). In addition to that, helminth infections caused by *Ascaris lumbricoides*, *Trichuris trichiura*, are more prevalent among children living in areas of the rural tropics in poverty and poor access to clean water and sanitation (124).

Helminths vs. Asthma/Allergies

Helminths and allergic asthma induce similar immune responses, including elevated serum IgE, systemic eosinophilia, and cytokines such as IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13, the hallmark of an immune Th2 response (125). Additionally, basophils, mast cells, neutrophils and innate lymphoid cells are involved (126). Interestingly, infections by parasite species such as A. lumbricoides, Schistosoma mansoni, Strongyloides stercoralis, and T. trichiura, have been associated with a reduction in airway allergic inflammation (34) with decreased Th1 responses (Table 2). The immunomodulatory ability of geohelminths to reduce susceptibility to allergies in humans has been recognized, and it is related to the immune-regulatory network, including helminth-derived products. Recombinant proteins of S. mansoni were associated with an increase in IL-10 and TGF-B, an increased frequency of regulatory T and B cells, and a reduction in the frequency of activated T lymphocytes that produce IL-4 and IL-13 in individuals with severe asthma and animal models (142, 143). In addition, T. trichiura infection appears to modulate the immune response among asthmatics, with some studies TABLE 2 | Summary of the immunomodulatory effects of some halobiont's organisms on asthma and allergy.

Holobiont	Immunomodulatory effects	Consequences
Schistosoma mansoni	↑TNF-a and IFN-g in acute phase	Prevent against the development of allergies and asthma (32, 34)
	↑ IL-10 in chronic phase	Down-modulate the inflammatory response in murine model of ovalbumin (OVA)-induced airway inflammation (90)
Ascaris lumbricoides,	↑IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10	Ascaris lumbricoides eggs was associated with an increased prevalence of asthma (124) Reduced risk of wheeze (127) Anti-A lumbricoides IgE antibodies were associated with risk of wheezing in atopic children and atopia (36)
Trichuris trichiuria	Modulation of pro and anti-inflammatory cytokine (35) ↓TNF-α and IL-6 levels among asthmatics infected ↑IL-10	↓allergen skin test reactivity (33) Positively associated with wheezing (36)
Helicobacter pylori	Th1 polarization ↓Th2 response ↑ (IFN)-γ, IL-12, IL-18, IL-23 (128)	Negative association between H. pylori infection and asthma, eczema, and rhinitis (128)
Hookworm (Ancylostoma duodenale and Necator americanus)	Induction of IL-25 and ILC2s (129) ↑IgG1, IgG4, and IgE Expansion of Treg cell numbers in the gut (107, 108)	Protect against wheezing, asthma, and allergic diseases. Reduction in risk of wheeze (130)
Toxoplasma gondii	Induces IL-10 production, IL-27, and activity of lipoxins (131, 132).	Protective effect against atopy (133) Suspend the development of airway inflammation and atopy in mice (133) Decrease in specific IgE for <i>Dermatophagoides</i> <i>pteronyssinus</i> (134)
Toxocara spp.	↑ levels of total IgE Cross reactivity with aeroallergens	Positive skin tests to allergens, and asthma prevalence and morbidity (135, 136)
Bifidobacterium	Stimulating IL-10 or IL-12 synthesis	Protective factor for high risk of allergic asthma and atopic dermatitis in children from Turkey (137)
Bacteroides fragilis	Stimulate Th2 cytokines by biding TLR2	Risk factor in children with a positive API (138)
Penicillium	High counts in patients with atopy	Risk factor for atopic asthma (139, 140)
Aspergillus fumigatus	Decrease the expression of GCR	Aggravate airway hyper-responsiveness and increase the level of TLR2 (141)

↑increase; ↓*decrease.*

reporting a risk association for asthma among infected people and positively associated with wheezing (33, 35, 36).

Maternal soil-transmitted helminths (STH) infections can sensitize the individual still in the fetal phase. Cooper et al. (144) reported a strong association between Maternal STH infections during pregnancy (mainly moderate to chronic A. lumbricoides infection) and childhood STH infections. During pregnancy, infected mothers have an increased number of CD4 + T cells and production of IL-10 in cord blood from newborns demonstrating immunomodulation mediated by parasite antigens (145, 146). In the same study, poor hygiene conditions, with the prevalence of STH infections, were not associated with reduced eczemaasthma-rhinitis symptoms (144). Co-exposure to mites and Ascaris lumbricoides in the context of low worm burdens promotes allergic sensitization and asthmatic symptoms by increasing parasite-specific IgE production, mite-specific and mite-parasite cross-reacting IgE antibodies, observed mainly in urban areas, once in rural areas the exposure to helminths tends to be chronic (40). A. lumbricoides extract was associated with inhibition of pulmonary eosinophilia in mice sensitized with ovalbumin (OVA) and a decrease in allergic inflammation independent of IL-10 (147) (Table 2). In contrast, Anti-A.

lumbricoides IgE (but not active infection), were associated with risk of wheezing in atopy in atopic children (36).

Viruses and Protozoans vs. Asthma/Allergies

Some viral and protozoan infections have been associated with decreased reactivity to skin prick tests for aeroallergens (148, 149) and asthma (150). The host's defenses against viruses are marked by a predominance of the Th1 response and interaction with different Toll-like receptors with probable biological and immunomodulatory effects on Th2 responses. Toxoplasma gondii infection has been reported to suspend the development of airway inflammation and atopy in mice (133) and induces IL-10 production, IL-27 and activity of lipoxins (131, 132). In addition, a negative association was reported between T gondii seropositivity and specific IgE to Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus (134). Hepatitis A virus (HAV) exposure has been inversely associated with allergies (151). In the United States, positive serology for HAV was associated with a lower chance of developing hay fever and asthma and skin reactivity to airborne allergens (152). In Turkey, the prevalence of atopy was lower among individuals with positive serology for HAV and hepatitis B virus (anti-HAV IgG, HBsAg, anti-HBc IgG) (153). The accumulated infection burden, considering HAV, herpes simplex virus, Epstein–Barr virus, Cytomegalovirus, *Helicobacter pylori*, and *Toxoplasma gondii* (> 3 microbes), was associated with a protective effect against atopy (149, 153). According to Amedei et al. (128) *H. pylori* infection was negatively associated with asthma, eczema and rhinitis and induces Th1 polarization (**Table 2**). Moreover, BCG vaccination at an earlier age was associated with a decreased risk of atopy in children without a family history of asthma and atopy (154). However, there are controversies regarding some types of vaccines (155, 156).

Bacteria vs. Asthma/Allergies

A study (157) from the Copenhagen Prospective Study on Asthma in Childhood has shown that the lack of development of the gut microbiome in the first year of life is the determinant to the occurrence of childhood asthma, increasing asthma risk. The lower number of Lachnospiraceae and Ruminococcaceae genera was observed in asthmatic children and was associated with allergic wheezy phenotype (157). The production of SCFAs was suggested to be associated with asthma development in a study of high vegetable fiber intake by children from Manitoba Prospective Cohort Study of Allergy, Genes and the Environment, acting as a protective factor against to airway hyperresponsiveness (158, 159). Bifidobacterium longum has been described influencing the prevalence of allergic disease being a protective factor for allergic asthma and atopic dermatitis in children from Turkey (Table 2) (137). In contrast, Bacteroides fragilis count was significantly higher in children with a positive Asthma Predictive Index as compared with those negative (138). It seems that Bacteroides species maybe stimulate Th2 cytokines and some studies have found an association between this genera and higher IgG in children with allergies (138) (Table 2).

Fungus vs. Asthma/Allergies

Skin-test for fungal allergens is usually characterized with the presence of immediate cutaneous hyperreactivity or positive results for specific IgE antibodies to fungal antigens and has been related to be especially common in patients with life-threatening asthma (139, 160). Aspergillus, Alternaria, Penicillium, Cladosporium, and Trichophyton, have been described to be associated with exacerbation and severity of asthma (139). Penicillium species was higher in patients with atopy compared with healthy control subjects, suggesting to be a risk factor for atopic asthma since this genera is one of the most common fungi related to allergic asthma exacerbations among adults (Table 2) (140, 161). A study using rats with asthma shows that Aspergillus fumigatus may decrease the expression of glucocorticoid receptor aggravating airway hyper-responsiveness and increase the level of TLR2, involved in airway inflammation (141) (Table 2).

The immune response in the context of asthma and atopy as well as its development, differentiation of cell subtypes and expression of receptors and cytokines are influenced by exposures to holobionts. This immunological modulation is often accompanied by epigenetic changes. In part, such modifications that allow such plasticity of immune responses, also promote homeostasis through the balance of adaptive immune responses in certain conditions and are responsible for the maintenance and intensification of Th2 responses, increasing the risk for allergic diseases and other inflammatory diseases.

EPIGENETIC MECHANISMS: BASIC CONCEPTS

Currently, epigenetics can be defined as changes above the DNA without changing the nucleotide sequence (162). Different mechanisms of epigenetic regulation have been described, such as DNA methylation, histone modifications and non-coding RNAs. Since the first Waddington epigenetics works (163, 164), many studies have been conducted to determine the influences of epigenetics in several conditions. The epigenetic mechanisms are widespread in the different cell types of the human body, including cells that participate in an immune response pathway directly involved in the etiopathogenesis of asthma and other allergic diseases. Understanding the impact of epigenetic changes on the normal and abnormal functioning of these cells, therefore, is an important piece to compose the complex puzzle that allergic diseases represent. Bellow, are described the main mechanisms of epigenetics-induced changes in gene expression.

DNA Methylation

DNA methylation is the addition of a methyl group (CH3) to a cytosine by DNA methyltransferases, generating 5-methylcytosine (165). Promoter regions of genes have a large amount of CpG (cytosine-phosphate-guanine), known as CpG islands, that when methylated prevents the binding of transcription factors and represses gene expression (166).

Several factors can contribute to DNA methylation changes, such as aging, environmental exposure, cell type, and age. These modifications can be passed through cell division through either mitosis or meiosis (167). Recently, many epigenomewide association studies (EWAS) have described the association between DNA methylation and asthma, and several genes were identified, including EPX, IL4, IL5RA, PRG2, SIGLEC8, CLU, AP2A2, and KCNH2 (168–170).

Histone Modifications

Histone is a protein involved in the organization of chromatin and regulation of gene expression. They are grouped into 8 subunits, two of each H2A, H2B, H3, and H4 forming an octameric nucleosome where the DNA coils. Histone H1 is associated with this complex and stabilizes the chromatin structure. Some modifications can occur in the N-terminal tails of histones, including acetylation, methylation, ubiquitylation, and phosphorylation (171).

Histone acetylation occurs when acetyltransferases add lysine residues to histone tails. Histone acetylation increases DNA access and facilitates the process of transcription, increasing gene expression. Previous studies reported that H3K4me3 and H3K27me3 were associated with T helper cell differentiation and IL-5 expression (172), and higher histone 3 acetylation levels at the IL13 locus were associated with higher protein levels of IL13 (173).

Methylation in histones is performed by methyltransferases and usually occurs at lysine (K) or arginine (A) residues and can increase or decrease gene expression depending on the modified residue. For instance, inactivation can occur by methylation on H3K9, H3K27, and H4K20, while activation occurs by methylation on H3K4 and H3K36 (174).

Non-coding RNAs

Non-coding RNAs are a group of RNAs that do not encode proteins but can play an important role in the regulation of gene expression acting at the post-transcriptional level (175). Regarding size, RNAs with regulatory functions are divided into short non-coding RNAs (siRNAs, miRNAs and piRNAs) and long non-coding RNAs (lncRNAs) (176). They can silence genes through the RNA interference pathway and modulate several biological processes, including immunological functions (177).

SHAPING IMMUNE RESPONSES THROUGH EPIGENETICS MECHANISMS: REGULATION OF CYTOKINE GENE EXPRESSION, TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS, AND REGULATION OF IMMUNE RESPONSES IN ASTHMA AND ALLERGY

The epigenetic mechanisms previously described are present in the different contexts and cell types of the human body, including driven immune cell pathways directly involved in the etiopathogenesis of asthma and other allergic diseases. Understanding the impact of epigenetic changes on the normal and abnormal functioning of these cells, therefore, is an important piece to compose the complex puzzle that allergic diseases represent. Some advances in this direction have recently been achieved. Thus, epigenetic modifications play a role in regulating the expression of cytokines related to T cell differentiation and transcription factors (178). The development of cell types and, consequently, the specificity of immunological responses occur through internal stimuli or driven by stimulatory molecules of microorganisms. They act on surface receptors such as TLR signaling, signal transduction proteins, and lineagespecifying transcription factors, promoting intracellular events. Even the development of T lymphocytes and maturation for helper (CD4+) and cytotoxic (CD8+) cells are influenced by epigenetic control. This promotes CD4+ silencing in CD8+ thymocytes and the development of T helper cell subsets (Th1, Th2, and Th17) accompanied by epigenetic changes (179, 180). Epigenetic changes have also been linked to the activation and polarization of macrophages (M1/M2 phenotypes) (181).

Allergic diseases, e.g., asthma, result from a strong interaction of genetic and environmental components with remarkable phenotypic heterogeneity. This heterogeneity of asthma can be partially explained by dysregulated epigenetic mechanisms correlated with environmental exposures, pharmacological treatments, and airway inflammation and function (182). There is evidence that the induction of Th2 cells, maintenance, and the resurgence of memory Th2 cells are controlled by epigenetic regulation since this induction is mediated by signal transducer and activator of transcription 6 and the consequent production of the Th2 cytokine profile (183). Hypermethylation in GATA3 CpG loci was associated with a decreased risk of asthma at birth (184), and hypomethylation of IL-13 and interleukin 5 receptor subunit alpha (IL5RA) was associated with an increased risk of asthma in teenagers (169).

Epigenetic mechanisms are essential in controlling gene expression or silencing and the consequent balance of Th1/Th2 responses. Corroborating the principle that Th1/Th2 imbalance is involved in the pathogenesis of asthma and atopy, experimental studies in mice showed hypermethylation in the IFN-s gene promoter in TCD4+ cells, leading to the silencing of the *IFNG* gene (Th1 pattern) (185). During initiation of a Th2 immune response, an increase in histone acetylation was observed at the Th2 cytokine *loci*. It has been demonstrated that the *IL4* and *IL13* genes are hypomethylated in asthmatic patients, critical genes in amplifying the Th2 response (186).

A balance of histone deacetylase (HDAC) and histone acetyltransferase (HAT) activity has been considered to regulate gene expression. Reduced HDAC expression was observed among adults with severe asthma compared to mild asthma (187). In atopic asthmatic children, a relationship was found between HDAC/HAT activity and increased histone acetylation, and the degree of acetylation was associated with an increase in bronchial hyperresponsiveness (188).

miRNAs have also shown an essential role in the inflammatory response of asthma. Studies have shown that miR-155 and miR-221 are associated with modulation of the Th2 response (189) and hyperproliferation of airway smooth muscle in asthmatic patients, respectively (190). In the asthma context, non-coding RNAs have been observed as markers of disease diagnosis, phenotypes, and response to treatments. For example, a negative correlation between the levels of miR-323-3p and IL22 and IL17 was observed in PBMCs from patients with asthma, suggesting that non-coding RNA acts as negative feedback in the production of these cytokines influencing the immune response of these individuals (191). Moreover, elevated levels of miRNA-21 in the peripheral blood of children with asthma were identified, suggesting that this non-coding RNA may be a biomarker in the diagnosis of asthma (192). Furthermore, high expression of microRNA-155 and decreased expression of Let-7a were observed in the plasma of asthmatic patients and were associated with the degree of asthma severity, suggesting that these markers can be used both in diagnosis and in the prediction of the severity of disease (193).

In the context of regulatory T cells (Tregs), cells that play a substantial role in immune homeostasis through mechanisms of tolerance and immune de-activation during a regular immune response and suppression of a self-destructive immune response, the repressive phenotype of Tregs is conferred, in part, by the expression of Forkhead box protein 3 (FOXP3) (194). Hypermethylation of CpG islands in the promoter region in the *FOXP3* locus impacts transcriptional silencing and consequent reduction in Treg cell function. Air pollutants have been recognized as acting on epigenetic changes. Increased exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons has been associated with an increase in DNA methylation at the *FOXP3* locus in peripheral

blood mononuclear cells and elevated total IgE with significant effects on asthmatics (195). Furthermore, an increase in *FOXP3* DNA methylation has been associated with an increased risk of asthma and persistent wheezing (196).

Figure 1 shows different factors shaping asthma and allergy, such as environmental factors, epigenetic changes, and exposure to holobionts components which can be modulated by disturbances in the homeostasis.

EPIGENETIC CHANGES ASSOCIATED WITH HOLOBIONT INTERACTIONS

Since immune dysregulation is linked to allergies and asthma through the lack of certain environmental exposure, one could think that potential epigenetic mechanisms may play a role in this phenomenon. A question raised by these new findings is at "what point in the development of the human being the epigenetic mechanisms could act to drive the maturation of the immune system in early life?." In this sense, in recent years, the hygiene hypothesis has been expanded to encompass the potential effect of prenatal exposure to microbial agents on modulating the individual risk of asthma and other allergic diseases (115). Although some evidence in this regard was already available through epidemiological studies that assessed the impact of maternal microbial exposure on the risk of developing allergic conditions in the offspring (116), the elucidation of the molecular mechanisms underlying these processes has been a relatively new and fascinating field of investigation.

Alterations in the gut microbiota, called dysbiosis, is related to infections and inflammatory diseases and comes with irregular immune responses, e.g., particular inflammatory cytokines (66, 75). Changed gut microbiota can also increase the production of NK- κ -B and TNF- α and the overexpression and activation of Th1 and Th17 cells (197). Studies have shown that changes in the gut bacterial composition and the production of its metabolites can influence epigenetic levels, such as reducing methylation and inhibiting histone deacetylases (197). Specifically, the metabolites influencing epigenetic enzyme activity are a substrate needed for epigenetic changes (197). For example, Butyrate, a metabolite from microbiota, can also inhibit HDAC, increasing the expression of FOXP3 through the acetylation of histone H3 in the promoter and enhancing Treg generation (164).

One of the first mechanistic studies on the allergoprotective effects of maternal exposure to microbes used a mouse model with the farm bacterium *Acinetobacter lwoffii* (198). In this study, the protective effect for allergic airway inflammation (AAI) in the offspring was dependent on maternal TLR signaling, since this protection was abolished when mothers were knocked out for multiple TLR genes. The authors also demonstrated that the immune dampening observed in the progeny of pregnant mice was not due to microbial components able to pass the fetus-maternal interface and directly activate the developing fetal immune system. This last observation suggests the possible involvement of epigenetic factors operating in the fetuses of mothers exposed to *Acinetobacter lwoffii*. Indeed, another study by the same group reported epigenetic changes in Th1/Th2 cytokine genes in offspring from pregnant mice exposed to A. lwoffii (199). While the IFNy promoter on CD4+ T cells exhibited significant protection against the loss of histone 4 (H4) acetylation, with the consequent increase in IFN-x expression in OVA-induced AAI, the IL4 promoter showed a significant decrease in H4 acetylation and diminished gene expression. A protective effect against induced AAI has also been shown in the progeny of pregnant mice exposed to Helicobacter pylori extracts (200). An epigenetic consequence observed in the offspring was the enhanced demethylation of the regulatory T cell-specific demethylated region in Foxp3+ Treg cells. Intriguingly, this protective effect extended to the second generation (F2) of mice exposed to H. pylori antigens during pregnancy, with both sexes exhibiting similar levels of protection. This indicates that the epigenetic changes in the offspring induced by transmaternal exposure to H. pylori may extend to chromosomal loci other than just the TSDR linked to the X chromosome. The transfer of allergoprotective effects during the prenatal phase through maternal infection with the helminth Schistosoma mansoni has also been previously investigated in experimental models of AAI in mice (201). Interestingly, this protective effect was dependent on the stage of the immune responses to S. mansoni in the females at the time of mating. While the offspring of the mothers mated during the Th1 and regulatory phases showed protection against OVAinduced AAI, those born to mothers mated during the Th2 phase showed an exacerbation of the allergic inflammatory response compared to the controls. The authors also demonstrated that the protective effect of transmaternal exposure to S mansoni was mediated by maternally produced IFN-s and not by the transfer of helminth antigens to the fetus. Potential epigenetic changes in the offspring associated with the protective immune phenotype, however, were not further investigated and remain to be clarified (202).

In humans, data on epigenetic changes induced by pre- or post-natal exposure to microbial agents and their relationship to asthma and other allergic conditions are still scarce. A pilot study evaluated the effect of maternal exposure to the farm environment on offspring epigenetic changes for genes known to be associated with asthma and allergies (203). Significant differences between non-asthmatic children born to mothers exposed to the farm environment and asthmatic children born to unexposed mothers were observed for the methylation pattern of the ORMDL3 and STAT6 genes in cord blood. In a recent study, Lund et al. (204) reported that changes in the methylation pattern in chromosomal previously linked to asthma, such as the SMAD3 promoter at 15q22.33 and intronic regions of the DDO/METTL24 genes at 6q21, were associated with atopic asthma in children with early rhinovirus-induced wheezing. In turn, DNA methylation changes linked to the prostaglandin D2 synthase gene were associated with non-atopic asthma in children with rhinovirus etiology at the first severe wheezing episode (204). This suggests that the epigenetic changes triggered by the same microbial agent may differ according to the specific phenotype of asthma or other allergic diseases, which needs to be further investigated in the future.



interaction between environmental exposures and epigenetic variations begins in the embryonic period and continues throughout life, being strongly dependent on the environmental experiences/challenges of everyone. Such alterations can be highly modifiable by instantaneous adaptation to the environment or generate inheritable epigenetic patterns and consequences to offspring. Epigenetic mechanisms influence cell differentiation and polarization of immune responses, these events modulate biological responses, and can interfere with the development of different immune-mediated diseases such as cancer, asthma, allergies, autoimmune diseases.

Taken together, although several studies related to epigenetics of asthma and allergies have been published so far, very few initiatives explores the role of the environmental changes, in special, exposure to organisms such as bacteria, fungi, protozoan and helminths as important modulators of those biochemical changes in human DNA. Further studies are needed to better understand such associations.

FUTURE THERAPIES AS POTENTIAL MODULATORS OF EPIGENETICS CHANGES IN ASTHMA AND ALLERGIES: OBSERVATIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

The usual immunotherapy and pharmacological therapy in the treatment of asthma and allergies act in the modulation of immune responses, with a focus on reducing inflammation and increasing immunological tolerance. This immunological modulation is almost always accompanied by epigenetic changes. It is even possible to distinguish different epigenetic signatures between untreated individuals and individuals under treatment (205).

The use of inhaled corticosteroids (ICS) in the management of moderate to severe asthma is recommended by asthma management guidelines (206) and several studies have shown that corticosteroids are potent epigenetic modifiers (207-209). Children with better response to corticosteroids have been shown to have hypermethylation in Vanin-1 (VNN1) promoter compared to the group with poor response, in addition VNN1 mRNA expression was higher among good responders. VNN1 appears to have an important role in corticosteroid responsiveness among asthmatics, and can be used as a biomarker for treatment response (209, 210). Acetylation of histones by HATs activity was reported to be reduced in asthmatics treated with inhaled steroids (211). Variations in serum IgE concentrations can be influenced by DNA methylation patterns. An association between total serum IgE concentration and low methylation at 36 loci has been demonstrated, this observation may be useful in optimizing therapies with anti-IgE antibodies such as omalizumab (212).

Studies evaluating the effectiveness of peanut oral immunotherapy found a great suppressive function of Treg cells and higher levels of FOXP3 hypomethylation among treated individuals (213). In addition, a study involving cow's milk allergy children and dietary intervention using probiotic *Lactobacillus rhamnosus* (abundant in butyrate-producer bacteria strains) demonstrated that oral tolerance in children with IgE-mediated CMA involves epigenetic regulation of the FOXP3 gene. Difference in the methylation status of FOXP3 was found among children who developed oral tolerance after probiotic therapy (205). Prenatal administration of *Acinetobacter lwoffii* F78 in murine demonstrated a modulation in Th1/Th2 balance genes, with protection for asthma in the progeny, accompanied by changes in DNA acetylation (199).

Although some studies using probiotic supplementation in animal models have indicated a protective effect of probiotics on asthma and allergic Rhinitis (214, 215), studies in humans are still limited due to couple limitations such as the duration of supplementation.

Many efforts have been focused on understanding and developing microbial therapies using technological approaches involving parasitology, genomics, transcriptomics, and proteomics methods. Currently with the help of bioinformatics and helminth genome sequencing initiatives it is possible through *in silico* analyzes to identify molecules with potential immunomodulatory properties. These databases are available on WormBase Parasite, HelmDB, and Heminth.net (216–218).

The identification of genomic sequences of helminth parasites known to down-modulate the immune system of mammalian hosts such as *Ascaris suum*, *Necator americanus*, *Schistosoma mansoni*, *Strongyloides* spp. as mentioned in previous topics in this review, have motivated the development of recombinant helminth proteins with therapeutic potential for immunemediated diseases such as protease inhibitors, cytokine homologs and lectins (219). High immunogenicity has been observed for these therapeutic recombinant proteins (220) which may be able to mimic the immunomodulation observed in helminth infections. However, standardized studies in humans as well as adequacy of doses and treatment duration are still necessary.

Epigenetic mechanisms play an important role in the regulation of immune response and are strongly influenced by microbial exposures and drug use, advancing the knowledge about such interactions may be used to both development of future target therapeutic strategies for asthma and allergies but also to discover new biological properties in current drugs in use.

The genetic susceptibility to allergic disorders is known be polygenic and recent studies have established that the presence of the gut microbiota is essential for normal gene expression (221, 222). The presence of certain bacterial species in the gut, such as *Helicobacter pylori* increases the CpG methylation in the promoter region of O6-methylguanine DNA methyltransferase, which ends up decreasing the expression of this DNA methyltransferase in gastric mucosa cells (222).

Lactobacilli and *Bifidobacteria* are the major source of butyrate and the absence of these species is important. By inhibiting HDACs, butyrate suppresses nuclear NF- κ B activation, upregulates PPARs expression, and decreases IFNs production in the residing gut immune cells, promoting an anti-inflammatory gut environment (222). In a study with patients with allergic rhinitis, blocking the HDAC activity restored the integrity of the nasal epithelium and restored mucosal function and prevented the development of airway inflammation and hyperresponsiveness in experimental models (223).

Studies in dietary manipulation have demonstrated that diets high in methyl-donating nutrients are associated with hypermethylation of the epigenome, impacting the gene expression, especially during early development when the epigenome is first established, and can have long-term effects in adult life (224, 225). According to Bae et al. (225), in humans, methyl donors for DNA methylation are mostly derived from dietary methyl groups nutrients such as folate, vitamin B12, and choline. Methyl donors affect DNA methylation and immune responses such as Th17, Th1/Th2 balance, and Treg generation (225).

Additional studies are needed to better characterize the mechanisms underlying the different asthma phenotypes and their correlation with clinical characteristics, and those that contemplate the complex interaction of different epigenetic mechanisms and those that focus on a single-cell type or investigations at the single cell level (221, 226). In this sense, EWAS can be useful to identify patterns of epigenetic signatures among asthma and allergy phenotypes and clinical characteristics, which reinforces the potential of epigenetic changes as future biomarkers for diagnosis and target personalized therapies.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BF, HF, PM, CM, TS, and CF have contributed for the first draft. HF designed the figure. CF designed the work. All authors listed co-authored and proofread the manuscript and approved the final manuscript.

REFERENCES

- Alashkar Alhamwe B, Alhamdan F, Ruhl A, Potaczek DP, Renz H. The role of epigenetics in allergy and asthma development. *Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2019) 20:48–55. doi: 10.1097/ACI.00000000000598
- Gibson GJ, Loddenkemper R, Lundbäck B, Sibille Y. Respiratory health and disease in Europe: the new European lung white book. *Eur Respir J.* (2013) 42:559–63. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00105513
- Iqbal S, Oraka E, Chew GL, Flanders WD. Association between birthplace and current asthma: the role of environment and acculturation. *Am J Public Health*. (2014) 104:175–82. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2013.301509
- Barreto ML, Ribeiro-Silva RC, Malta DC, Oliveira-Campos M, Andreazzi MA, Cruz AA. Prevalência de sintomas de asma entre escolares do Brasil: Pesquisa Nacional em Saúde do Escolar (PeNSE 2012). *Rev Bras Epidemiol.* (2014) 17:106–15. doi: 10.1590/1809-4503201400050009
- Cruz ÁA, Stelmach R, Ponte EV. Asthma prevalence and severity in lowresource communities. *Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2017) 17:188– 93. doi: 10.1097/ACI.000000000000360
- 6. World Health Organization. *Chronic Respiratory Diseases: Asthma.* (2020). Available online at: https://www.who.int/news-room/q-a-detail/asthma (accessed September 30, 2020).
- Venter C, Pereira B, Grundy J, Clayton CB, Roberts G, Higgins B, et al. Incidence of parentally reported and clinically diagnosed food hypersensitivity in the first year of life. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2006) 117:1118–24. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2005.12.1352
- Mcbride D, Keil T, Grabenhenrich L, Dubakiene R, Drasutiene G, Fiocchi A, et al. The EuroPrevall birth cohort study on food allergy: Baseline characteristics of 12,000 newborns and their families from nine European countries. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol.* (2012) 23:230– 9. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.2011.01254.x
- Basera W, Botha M, Gray CL, Lunjani N, Watkins ASM, Venter C, et al. The South African food sensitisation and food allergy population-based study of IgE-mediated food allergy: validity, safety, and acceptability. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol.* (2015) 115:113–9. doi: 10.1016/j.anai.2015.06.003
- Tozzi AE, Armenio L, Bernardini R, Boner A, Calvani M, Cardinale F, et al. Pediatric allergy and immunology in Italy. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol.* (2011) 22:267–76. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.2011.01157.x
- Loh W, Tang MLK. The epidemiology of food allergy in the global context. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2018) 15:20143. doi: 10.3390/ijerph15092043
- Riedler J, Braun-Fahrländer C, Eder W, Schreuer M, Waser M, Maisch S, et al. Exposure to farming in early life and development of asthma and allergy: a cross-sectional survey. *Lancet.* (2001) 358:1129– 33. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06252-3
- Da Cunha SS, Barreto ML, Fiaccone RL, Cooper PJ, Alcantara-Neves NM, De Magalhães Simões S, et al. Asthma cases in childhood attributed to atopy in tropical area in Brazil. *Rev Panam Salud Publica/Pan Am J Public Heal*. (2010) 28:405–11. doi: 10.1590/S1020-49892010001200001

FUNDING

BF was supported by a Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa do Estado da Bahia (FAPESB) (BOL0281/2020) scholarship as well as HF who was supported by Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq) (141415/2017-7) scholarship.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES) for the support to the Immunology Graduation Program from Universidade Federal da Bahia, Brazil.

- Barreto ML, Cunha SS, Alcântara-neves N, Carvalho LP, Cruz ÁA, Stein RT, et al. Risk factors and immunological pathways for asthma and other allergic diseases in children : background and methodology of a longitudinal study in a large urban center in Northeastern Brazil (Salvador-SCAALA study). *BMC Pulm Med.* (2006) 6:15. doi: 10.1186/1471-2466-6-15
- Cruz AA, Cooper PJ, Figueiredo CA, Alcantara-Neves NM, Rodrigues LC, Barreto ML. Global issues in allergy and immunology: parasitic infections and allergy. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2017) 140:1217–28. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.09.005
- Umetsu DT, DeKruyff RH. The regulation of allergy and asthma. *Immunol Rev.* (2006) 212:238–55. doi: 10.1111/j.0105-2896.2006.00413.x
- 17. Siroux V, Bouzigon E. Asthma heterogeneity: the increasing genetic evidence. Lancet Respir Med. (2019) 7:469–71. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(19)30047-5
- Siroux V, González JR, Bouzigon E, Curjuric I, Boudier A, Imboden M, et al. Genetic heterogeneity of asthma phenotypes identified by a clustering approach. *Eur Respir J.* (2014) 43:439–52. doi: 10.1183/09031936.000 32713
- Weiss ST, Raby BA. Asthma genetics 2003. Hum Mol Genet. (2004) 13:83– 9. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddh080
- Clayton D, McKeigue PM. Epidemiological methods for studying genes and environmental factors in complex diseases. *Lancet.* (2001) 358:1356– 60. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06418-2
- Cooper RS. Gene-Environment interactions and the etiology of common complex disease. Ann Intern Med. (2003) 139:437– 40. doi: 10.7326/0003-4819-139-5_Part_2-200309021-00011
- Strachan D. P. Family site, infection and atopy: the first decade of the "hygiene hypothesis". *Thorax.* (2000) 55:2– 10. doi: 10.1136/thorax.55.suppl_1.S2
- 23. Gaviola C, Miele CH, Wise RA, Gilman RH, Jaganath D, Miranda JJ, et al. Urbanisation but not biomass fuel smoke exposure is associated with asthma prevalence in four resource-limited settings. *Thorax.* (2016) 71:154–60. doi: 10.1136/thoraxjnl-2015-207584
- 24. Strachan DP. Hay fever, hygiene, and household size. Br Med J. (1989) 299:1259-60. doi: 10.1136/bmj.299.6710.1259
- de Andrade CM, Carneiro VL, Cerqueira JV, Fonseca HF, Queiroz GA, Costa RS, et al. Parasites and allergy: observations from Brazil. *Parasite Immunol.* (2019) 41:1–9. doi: 10.1111/pim.12588
- Rook GAW, Lowry CA, Raison CL. Microbial "Old Friends", immunoregulation and stress resilience. *Evol Med Public Heal.* (2013) 2013:46–64. doi: 10.1093/emph/eot004
- Von Hertzen L, Laatikainen T, Pitkänen T, Vlasoff T, Mäkelä MJ, Vartiainen E, et al. Microbial content of drinking water in Finnish and Russian Karelia -Implications for atopy prevalence. *Allergy Eur J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2007) 62:288–92. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01281.x
- Haahtela T. A biodiversity hypothesis. Allergy Eur J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2019) 74:1445–56. doi: 10.1111/all.13763
- 29. Hanski I, Von Hertzen L, Fyhrquist N, Koskinen K, Torppa K, Laatikainen T, et al. Environmental biodiversity, human microbiota,

and allergy are interrelated. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. (2012) 109:8334-9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1205624109

- McKeever TM, Lewis SA, Smith C, Collins J, Heatlie H, Frischer M, et al. Early exposure to infections and antibiotics and the incidence of allergic disease: a birth cohort study with the West Midlands general practice research database. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2002) 109:43– 50. doi: 10.1067/mai.2002.121016
- 31. Van Den Biggelaar AMJ, Rodrigues LC, Van Ree R, Van Der Zee JS, Hoeksma-Kruize YCM, Souverijn JHM, et al. Long-term treatment of intestinal helminths increases mite skin-test reactivity in Gabonese schoolchildren. J Infect Dis. (2004) 189:892–900. doi: 10.1086/381767
- 32. Smits HH, Hammad H, van Nimwegen M, Soullie T, Willart MA, Lievers E, et al. Protective effect of *Schistosoma mansoni* infection on allergic airway inflammation depends on the intensity and chronicity of infection. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2007) 120:932–40. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.06.009
- Cooper PJ. Interactions between helminth parasites and allergy. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol. (2009) 9:29–37. doi: 10.1097/ACI.0b013e32831f44a6
- Medeiros M, Figueiredo JP, Almeida MC, Matos MA, Araújo MI, Cruz AA, et al. Schistosoma mansoni infection is associated with a reduced course of asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2003) 111:947– 51. doi: 10.1067/mai.2003.1381
- Gonçales JP, Nobrega CGO, Nascimento WRC, Lorena VMB, Peixoto DM, Costa VMA, et al. Cytokine production in allergic and *Trichuris trichiura*infected children from an urban region of the Brazilian northeast. *Parasitol Int.* (2020) 74:101918. doi: 10.1016/j.parint.2019.04.015
- 36. Alcântara-Neves NM, Badaró SJ, dos Santos MCA, Pontes-de-Carvalho L, Barreto ML. The presence of serum anti-Ascaris lumbricoides IgE antibodies and of Trichuris trichiura infection are risk factors for wheezing and/or atopy in preschool-aged Brazilian children. Respir Res. (2010) 11:1–9. doi: 10.1186/1465-9921-11-114
- Vest KG. Zika virus: a basic overview of an emerging arboviral infection in the Western Hemisphere. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* (2016) 10:707– 12. doi: 10.1017/dmp.2016.43
- Lorenz C, Azevedo TS, Virginio F, Aguiar BS, Chiaravalloti-Neto F, Suesdek L. Impact of environmental factors on neglected emerging arboviral diseases. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2017) 11:1–19. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0005959
- Rodriguez-Morales AJ, Ortiz-Martínez Y, Patiño-Barbosa AM. Yellow fever in the Americas: The growing concern about new epidemics. *F1000Res*. (2017) 6:1–12. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.11280.2
- 40. Strunz EC, Addiss DG, Stocks ME, Ogden S, Freeman MC, Parasitologi D, et al. Associations between selective attention and soil-transmitted helminth infections, socioeconomic status, and physical fitness in disadvantaged children in Port Elizabeth, South Africa: An observational study. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2017) 8:1–9. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0005573
- Babamale OA, Ugbomoiko US, Heukelbach J. High prevalence of Plasmodium falciparum and soil-transmitted helminth co-infections in a periurban community in Kwara State, Nigeria. J Infect Public Health. (2018) 11:48–53. doi: 10.1016/j.jiph.2017.03.002
- 42. Cooper PJ, Chico ME, Vaca MG, Sandoval CA, Loor S, Amorim L, et al. Effect of early life geohelminth infections on the development of wheezing at 5 years of age. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2017) 197:364– 72. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201706-1222OC
- Acevedo N, Caraballo L. IgE cross-reactivity between Ascaris lumbricoides and mite allergens: possible influences on allergic sensitization and asthma. Parasite Immunol. (2011) 33:309–21. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-3024.2011. 01288.x
- 44. Sánchez-Borges M, Capriles-Hulett A, Torres J, Ansotegui-Zubeldia IJ, Castillo A, Dhersy A, et al. Diagnosis of allergic sensitization in patients with allergic rhinitis and asthma in a tropical environment. *Rev Alerg Mex.* (2019) 66:44–54. doi: 10.29262/ram.v66i1.570
- Jeevarathnum AC, van Niekerk A, Green RJ, Becker P, Masekela R. Prevalence of *Blomia tropicalis* allergy in two regions of South Africa. *South African Med J.* (2015) 105:567–9. doi: 10.7196/SAMJnew.7786
- Marsit CJ. Influence of environmental exposure on human epigenetic regulation. J Exp Biol. (2015) 218:71–9. doi: 10.1242/jeb.106971
- Logan AC, Jacka FN, Prescott SL. Immune-microbiota interactions: dysbiosis as a global health issue. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep.* (2016) 16:1– 9. doi: 10.1007/s11882-015-0590-5

- Cavalier-Smith T. Symbiosis as a source of evolutionary innovation: Speciation and morphogenesis. *Trends Ecol Evol.* (1992) 7:422–3. doi: 10.1016/0169-5347(92)90028-A
- Simon JC, Marchesi JR, Mougel C, Selosse MA. Host-microbiota interactions: from holobiont theory to analysis. *Microbiome*. (2019) 7:1– 5. doi: 10.1186/s40168-019-0619-4
- Berg G, Rybakova D, Fischer D, Cernava T, Vergès MCC, Charles T, et al. Microbiome definition re-visited: old concepts and new challenges. *Microbiome*. (2020) 8:103. doi: 10.1186/s40168-020-0 0875-0
- Bordenstein SR, Theis KR. Host biology in light of the microbiome: ten principles of holobionts and hologenomes. *PLoS Biol.* (2015) 13:1– 23. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1002226
- Foster KR, Schluter J, Coyte KZ, Rakoff-Nahoum S. The evolution of the host microbiome as an ecosystem on a leash. *Nature*. (2017) 548:43– 51. doi: 10.1038/nature23292
- Zilber-Rosenberg I, Rosenberg E. Role of microorganisms in the evolution of animals and plants: the hologenome theory of evolution. *FEMS Microbiol Rev.* (2008) 32:723–35. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-6976.2008.00123.x
- Mills JG, Brookes JD, Gellie NJC, Liddicoat C, Lowe AJ, Sydnor HR, et al. Relating urban biodiversity to human health with the "Holobiont" concept. *Front Microbiol.* (2019) 10:550. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.00550
- 55. Garcia GD, Gregoracci GB, de Santos OE, Meirelles PM, Silva GGZ, Edwards R, et al. Metagenomic analysis of healthy and white plagueaffected mussismilia braziliensis corals. *Microb Ecol.* (2013) 65:1076– 86. doi: 10.1007/s00248-012-0161-4
- Azad MB, Kozyrskyj AL. Perinatal programming of asthma: the role of gut microbiota. *Clin Dev Immunol.* (2012) 2012:932072. doi: 10.1155/2012/932072
- American Veterinary Medical Association. One health: a new professional imperative. One Heal Initiat Task Force Final Rep. (2008). Available online at: https://www.avma.org/KB/Resources/Reports/Documents/onehealth_ final.pdf (accessed September 30, 2020).
- Mascarenhas R, Ruziska FM, Moreira EF, Campos AB, Loiola M, Reis K, et al. Integrating computational methods to investigate the macroecology of microbiomes. *Front Genet.* (2020) 10:1344. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2019.01344
- Kamada N, Seo SU, Chen GY, Núñez G. Role of the gut microbiota in immunity and inflammatory disease. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2013) 13:321– 35. doi: 10.1038/nri3430
- Kogut MH, Lee A, Santin E. Microbiome and pathogen interaction with the immune system. *Poult Sci.* (2020) 99:1906–13. doi: 10.1016/j.psj.2019.12.011
- Kabat AM, Pott J, Maloy KJ. The mucosal immune system and its regulation by autophagy. *Front Immunol.* (2016) 7:1–25. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2016.00240
- D'Amelio P, Sassi F. Gut microbiota, immune system, and bone. Calcif Tissue Int. (2018) 102:415–25. doi: 10.1007/s00223-017-0331-y
- Pontes-de-Carvalho L, Mengel J, Figueiredo CA, and Alcântara-Neves NM. Antigen mimicry between infectious agents and self or environmental antigens may lead to long-term regulation of inflammation. *Front Immunol.* (2013) 4:1–5. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2013.00314
- 64. Shi N, Li N, Duan X, Niu H. Interaction between the gut microbiome and mucosal immune system. *Mil Med Res.* (2017) 4:1–7. doi: 10.1186/s40779-017-0122-9
- Yi M, Yu S, Qin S, Liu Q, Xu H, Zhao W, et al. Gut microbiome modulates efficacy of immune checkpoint inhibitors. J Hematol Oncol. (2018) 11:1– 10. doi: 10.1186/s13045-018-0592-6
- Chen P. Gut Microbiota Pathogenesis of Organ Injury. Springer (2020). doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-2385-4
- Yamashiro Y. Gut microbiota in health and disease. Ann Nutr Metab. (2018) 71:242–6. doi: 10.1159/000481627
- Lee GR. The balance of th17 versus treg cells in autoimmunity. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2018) 19:1–14. doi: 10.3390/ijms19030730
- Tanoue T, Atarashi K, Honda K. Development and maintenance of intestinal regulatory T cells. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2016) 16:295–309. doi: 10.1038/nri.2016.36
- Hirota K, Turner J, Villa M, Duarte JH, Demengeot J. Th17 cell plasticity in Peyer's patches is responsible for induction of T cell-dependent IgA responses. *Nat Immunol.* (2013) 14:372–9. doi: 10.1038/ni.2552

- Pabst O, Slack E. IgA and the intestinal microbiota: the importance of being specific. *Mucosal Immunol.* (2020) 13:12– 21. doi: 10.1038/s41385-019-0227-4
- Constantinides MG. Interactions between the microbiota and innate and innate-like lymphocytes. J Leukoc Biol. (2018) 103:409–19. doi: 10.1002/JLB.3RI0917-378R
- Kanamori M, Nakatsukasa H, Okada M, Lu Q, Yoshimura A. Induced regulatory T cells: their development, stability, and applications. *Trends Immunol.* (2016) 37:803–11. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2016.08.012
- Cheng H, Guan X, Chen D, Ma W. The Th17/Treg cell balance: a gut microbiota-modulated story. *Microorganisms*. (2019) 7:583. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms7120583
- Thursby E, Juge N. Introduction to the human gut microbiota. *Biochem J.* (2017) 474:1823–36. doi: 10.1042/BCJ20160510
- Sun M, Wu W, Liu Z, Cong Y. Microbiota metabolite short chain fatty acids, GPCR, and inflammatory bowel diseases. J Gastroenterol. (2017) 52:1–8. doi: 10.1007/s00535-016-1242-9
- McKenzie C, Tan J, Macia L, Mackay CR. The nutrition-gut microbiomephysiology axis and allergic diseases. *Immunol Rev.* (2017) 278:277– 95. doi: 10.1111/imr.12556
- 78. Theiler A, Bärnthaler T, Platzer W, Richtig G, Peinhaupt M, Rittchen S, et al. Butyrate ameliorates allergic airway inflammation by limiting eosinophil trafficking and survival. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2019) 144:764–76. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2019. 05.002
- Thio CLP, Chi PY, Lai ACY, Chang YJ. Regulation of type 2 innate lymphoid cell-dependent airway hyperreactivity by butyrate. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2018) 142:1867–83.e12. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2018. 02.032
- 80. Usami M, Kishimoto K, Ohata A, Miyoshi M, Aoyama M, Fueda Y, et al. Butyrate and trichostatin A attenuate nuclear factor κB activation and tumor necrosis factor α secretion and increase prostaglandin E2 secretion in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Nutr Res.* (2008) 28:321– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.nutres.2008.02.012
- Vinolo MAR, Rodrigues HG, Hatanaka E, Sato FT, Sampaio SC, Curi R. Suppressive effect of short-chain fatty acids on production of proinflammatory mediators by neutrophils. *J Nutr Biochem.* (2011) 22:849– 55. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2010.07.009
- Naglik JR, König A, Hube B, Gaffen SL. Candida albicans-epithelial interactions and induction of mucosal innate immunity. Curr Opin Microbiol. (2017) 40:104–12. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2017.10.030
- Budden KF, Shukla SD, Rehman SF, Bowerman KL, Keely S, Hugenholtz P, et al. Functional effects of the microbiota in chronic respiratory disease. *Lancet Respir.* (2019) 2600:1–14. doi: 10.1016/S2213-2600(18)30510-1
- Seo SU, Kweon MN. Virome-host interactions in intestinal health and disease. Curr Opin Virol. (2019) 37:63–71. doi: 10.1016/j.coviro.2019.06.003
- Van der Kleij D, Latz E, Brouwers JFHM, Kruize YCM, Schmitz M, Kurt-Jones EA, et al. A novel host-parasite lipid cross-talk. Schistosomal lyso-phosphatidylserine activates toll-like receptor 2 and affects immune polarization. J Biol Chem. (2002) 277:48122–9. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M206941200
- Magalhães KG, Almeida PE, Atella GC, Maya-Monteiro CM, Castro-Faria-Neto HC, Pelajo-Machado M, et al. Schistosomal-derived lysophosphatidylcholine are involved in eosinophil activation and recruitment through toll-like receptor-2-dependent mechanisms. J Infect Dis. (2010) 202:1369–79. doi: 10.1086/656477
- Iwami D, Nonomura K, Shirasugi N, Niimi M. Immunomodulatory effects of eicosapentaenoic acid through induction of regulatory T cells. *Int Immunopharmacol.* (2011) 11:384–9. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp.2010.11.035
- Thomas PG, Carter MR, Atochina O, Da'Dara AA, Piskorska D, McGuire E, et al. Maturation of dendritic cell 2 phenotype by a helminth glycan uses a toll-like receptor 4-dependent mechanism. *J Immunol.* (2003) 171:5837–41. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.11.5837
- Duråes FV, Carvalho NB, Melo TT, Oliveira SC, Fonseca CT. IL-12 and TNF-α production by dendritic cells stimulated with *Schistosoma mansoni* schistosomula tegument is TLR4- and MyD88-dependent. *Immunol Lett.* (2009) 125:72–7. doi: 10.1016/j.imlet.2009.06.004
- 90. Cardoso LS, Oliveira SC, Góes AM, Oliveira RR, Pacífico LG, Marinho FV, et al. *Schistosoma mansoni* antigens modulate the allergic response

in a murine model of ovalbumin-induced airway inflammation. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2010) 160:266–74. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.04084.x

- 91. van Riet E, Everts B, Retra K, Phylipsen M, van Hellemond JJ, Tielens AGM, et al. Combined TLR2 and TLR4 ligation in the context of bacterial or helminth extracts in human monocyte derived dendritic cells: Molecular correlates for Th1/Th2 polarization. *BMC Immunol.* (2009) 10:1–12. doi: 10.1186/1471-2172-10-9
- Auriault C, Gras-Masse H, Pierce RJ, Butterworth AE, Wolowczuk I, Capron M, et al. Antibody response of *Schistosoma mansoni*-infected human subjects to the recombinant P28 glutathione-S-transferase and to synthetic peptides. *J Clin Microbiol.* (1990) 28:1918–24. doi: 10.1128/JCM.28.9.1918-1924.1990
- Gazzinelli RT, Denkers EY. Protozoan encounters with toll-like receptor signalling pathways: implications for host parasitism. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2006) 6:895–906. doi: 10.1038/nri1978
- Horinouchi S, Ueda K, Nakayama J, Ikeda T. Cell-to-cell communications among microorganisms. *Compr Nat Prod II Chem Biol.* (2010) 4:283– 337. doi: 10.1016/B978-008045382-8.00098-8
- Kim CH. Immune regulation by microbiome metabolites. *Immunology*. (2018) 154:220–9. doi: 10.1111/imm.12930
- Mu Q, Tavella VJ, Luo XM. Role of *Lactobacillus reuteri* in human health and diseases. *Front Microbiol.* (2018) 9:1–17. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2018. 00757
- Paterson MJ, Oh S, Underhill DM. Host-microbe interactions: commensal fungi in the gut. *Curr Opin Microbiol.* (2017) 40:131–7. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2017.11.012
- Tong Y, Tang J. Candida albicans infection and intestinal immunity. Microbiol Res. (2017) 198:27–35. doi: 10.1016/j.micres.2017.02.002
- Spikes S, Xu R, Nguyen CK, Chamilos G, Kontoyiannis DP, Jacobson RH, et al. Gliotoxin production in Aspergillus fumigatus contributes to host-specific differences in virulence. J Infect Dis. (2008) 197:479– 86. doi: 10.1086/525044
- 100. Tan Y, Wu X, Sun J, Guo W, Gong F, Shao F, et al. A fumigaclavine C isostere alleviates Th1-mediated experimental colitis via competing with IFN-γ for binding to IFN-γ receptor 1. *Biochem Pharmacol.* (2017) 123:63–72. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2016.10.004
- 101. Li YX, Himaya SWA, Dewapriya P, Zhang C, Kim SK. Fumigaclavine C from a marine-derived fungus Aspergillus fumigatus induces apoptosis in MCF-7 breast cancer cells. Mar Drugs. (2013) 11:5063–86. doi: 10.3390/md11125063
- Mukhopadhya I, Segal JP, Carding SR, Hart AL, Hold GL. The gut virome : the 'missing link' between gut bacteria and host immunity? (2019) 12:1756284819836620. doi: 10.1177/1756284819836620
- 103. Shamri R, Xenakis JJ, Spencer LA. Eosinophils in innate immunity: an evolving story. *Cell Tissue Res.* (2013) 343:57– 83. doi: 10.1007/s00441-010-1049-6
- 104. Falcão PL, Correa-Oliveira R, Fraga LAO, Talvani A, Proudfoot AEI, Wells TNC, et al. Plasma concentrations and role of macrophage inflammatory protein-1α during chronic *Schistosoma mansoni* infection in humans. *J Infect Dis.* (2002) 186:1696–700. doi: 10.1086/345370
- 105. Souza ALS, Sousa-Pereira SR, Teixeira MM, Lambertucci JR, Teixeira AL. The role of chemokines in *Schistosoma mansoni* infection: insights from human disease and murine models. *Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz*. (2006) 101:333– 8. doi: 10.1590/S0074-02762006000900054
- 106. Acevedo N, Mohr J, Zakzuk J, Samonig M, Briza P, Erler A, et al. Proteomic and immunochemical characterization of glutathione transferase as a new allergen of the nematode *Ascaris lumbricoides*. *PLoS ONE*. (2013) 8:e78353. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0078353
- 107. Gaze S, McSorley HJ, Daveson J, Jones D, Bethony JM, Oliveira LM, et al. Characterising the mucosal and systemic immune responses to experimental human hookworm infection. *PLoS Pathog.* (2012) 8:e1002520. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1002520
- Croese J, Giacomin P, Navarro S, Clouston A, McCann L, Dougall A, et al. Experimental hookworm infection and gluten microchallenge promote tolerance in celiac disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2015) 135:508– 16.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.07.022
- 109. McSorley HJ, Gaze S, Daveson J, Jones D, Anderson RP, Clouston A, et al. Suppression of inflammatory immune responses in celiac disease by experimental hookworm infection. *PLoS ONE.* (2011) 6:e24092. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0024092

- Hartgers FC, Obeng BB, Kruize YCM, Dijkhuis A, McCall M, Sauerwein RW, et al. Responses to malarial antigens are altered in helminth-infected children. J Infect Dis. (2009) 199:1528–35. doi: 10.1086/598687
- 111. Renz H, Adkins BD, Bartfeld S, Blumberg RS, Farber DL, Garssen J, et al. The neonatal window of opportunity—early priming for life. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2018) 141:1212–4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.11.019
- 112. Ver Heul A, Planer J, Kau AL. The human microbiota and asthma. *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol.* (2019) 57:350–63. doi: 10.1007/s12016-018-8719-7
- Von Mutius E. Environmental factors influencing the development and progression of pediatric asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2002) 109:S525– 32. doi: 10.1067/mai.2002.124565
- 114. Zenclussen AC, Fest S, Busse P, Joachim R, Klapp BF, Arck PC. Questioning the Th1/Th2 paradigm in reproduction: peripheral levels of IL-12 are down-regulated in miscarriage patients. *Am J Reprod Immunol.* (2002) 48:245–51. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0897.2002.0 1136.x
- 115. Gorczynski RM, Hadidi S, Yu G, Clark DA. The same immunoregulatory molecules contribute to successful pregnancy and transplantation. Am J Reprod Immunol. (2002) 48:18–26. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0897.2002.0 1094.x
- 116. Wegmann TG, Lin H, Guilbert L, Mosmann TR. Bidirectional cytokine interactions in the maternal-fetal relationship: is successful pregnancy a TH2 phenomenon? *Immunol Today*. (1993) 14:353–6. doi: 10.1016/0167-5699(93)90235-D
- Chang TW. Changing patterns of antigen exposure and their impact on the prevalence of allergy. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol.* (2014) 25:733– 9. doi: 10.1111/pai.12297
- Stensballe LG, Simonsen J, Jensen SM, Bønnelykke K, Bisgaard H. Use of antibiotics during pregnancy increases the risk of asthma in early childhood. *J Pediatr.* (2013) 162:832–8.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jpeds.2012.09.049
- 119. Gollwitzer ES, Saglani S, Trompette A, Yadava K, Sherburn R, McCoy KD, et al. Lung microbiota promotes tolerance to allergens in neonates via PD-L1. *Nat Med.* (2014) 20:642–7. doi: 10.1038/nm.3568
- Huang YJ, Boushey HA. The microbiome in asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2015) 135:25–30. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.11.011
- 121. Marri PR, Stern DA, Wright AL, Billheimer D, Martinez FD. Asthmaassociated differences in microbial composition of induced sputum. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2013) 131:346–52.e1–3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.11.013
- Vlaski E, Lawson JA. Urban-rural differences in asthma prevalence among young adolescents: the role of behavioural and environmental factors. *Allergol Immunopathol.* (2015) 43:131–41. doi: 10.1016/j.aller.2013.09.016
- 123. von Mutius E, Braun-Fahrländer C, Schierl R, Riedler J, Ehlermann S, Maisch S, et al. Exposure to endotoxin or other bacterial components might protect against the development of atopy. *Clin Exp Allergy.* (2000) 30:1230–4. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.2000.00959.x
- Leonardi-Bee J, Pritchard D, Britton J. Asthma and current intestinal parasite infection: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2006) 174:514–23. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200603-3310C
- Maizels RM, Yazdanbakhsh M. Immune regulation by helminth parasites: cellular and molecular mechanisms. *Nat Rev Immunol.* (2003) 3:733– 44. doi: 10.1038/nri1183
- Pulendran B, Artis D. New paradigms in type 2 immunity. Science. (2012) 337:431–5. doi: 10.1126/science.1221064
- 127. Dagoye D, Bekele Z, Woldemichael K, Nida H, Yimam M, Hall A, et al. Wheezing, allergy, and parasite infection in children in urban and rural ethiopia. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2003) 167:1369–73. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200210-1204OC
- Amedei A, Codolo G, Del Prete G, de Bernard M, D'Elios MM. The effect of *Helicobacter pylori* on asthma and allergy. J Asthma Allergy. (2010) 3:139–47. doi: 10.2147/JAA.S8971
- von Moltke J, Ji M, Liang H-E, Locksley RM. Tuft-cell-derived IL-25 regulates an intestinal ILC2-epithelial response circuit. *Nature.* (2016) 529:221–5. doi: 10.1038/nature16161
- 130. Scrivener S, Yemaneberhan H, Zebenigus M, Tilahun D, Girma S, Ali S, et al. Independent effects of intestinal parasite infection and domestic allergen exposure on risk of wheeze in Ethiopia: a nested case-control study. *Lancet.* (2001) 358:1493–9. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06579-5

- Lieberman LA, Hunter CA. The role of cytokines and their signaling pathways in the regulation of immunity to *Toxoplasma gondii*. Int Rev Immunol. (2002) 21:373–403. doi: 10.1080/08830180213281
- Aliberti J. Host persistence: exploitation of anti-inflammatory pathways by Toxoplasma gondii. Nat Rev Immunol. (2005) 5:162–70. doi: 10.1038/nri1547
- 133. Fenoy I, Giovannoni M, Batalla E, Martin V, Frank FM, Piazzon I, et al. *Toxoplasma gondii* infection blocks the development of allergic airway inflammation in BALB/c mice. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2009) 155:275– 84. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2008.03813.x
- 134. Andrade MMC, Carneiro VL, Galvão AA, Fonseca TR, Vitor RWA, Alcantara-Neves NM, et al. *Toxoplasma gondii* protects from IgE sensitization and induces Th1/Th2 immune profile. *Parasite Immunol.* (2020) 42:1–7. doi: 10.1111/pim.12694
- 135. Mendonça LR, Veiga RV, Dattoli VCC, Figueiredo CA, Fiaccone R, Santos J, et al. Toxocara seropositivity, atopy and wheezing in children living in poor neighbourhoods in Urban Latin American. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2012) 6:e0001886. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001886
- 136. Silva MB, Amor ALM, Santos LN, Galvão AA, Oviedo Vera AV, Silva ES, et al. Risk factors for Toxocara spp. seroprevalence and its association with atopy and asthma phenotypes in school-age children in a small town and semi-rural areas of Northeast Brazil. *Acta Trop.* (2017) 174:158–64. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2016.04.005
- 137. Akay HK, Bahar Tokman H, Hatipoglu N, Hatipoglu H, Siraneci R, Demirci M, et al. The relationship between bifidobacteria and allergic asthma and/or allergic dermatitis: a prospective study of 0-3 years-old children in Turkey. *Anaerobe.* (2014) 28:98–103. doi: 10.1016/j.anaerobe.2014.05.006
- Vael C, Nelen V, Verhulst SL, Goossens H, Desager KN. Early intestinal Bacteroides fragilis colonisation and development of asthma. BMC Pulm Med. (2008) 8:1–6. doi: 10.1186/1471-2466-8-19
- Ogawa H, Fujimura M, Ohkura N, Satoh K, Makimura K. Fungus-associated asthma: overcoming challenges in diagnosis and treatment. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* (2014) 10:647–56. doi: 10.1586/1744666X.2014.892829
- 140. Sharma A, Laxman B, Naureckas ET, Hogarth DK, Sperling AI, Solway J, et al. Associations between fungal and bacterial microbiota of airways and asthma endotypes. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2019) 144:1214–27.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2019.06.025
- 141. Zhou X, Dang YJ, Wang GF, Jin XQ. Effects of Aspergillus fumigatus on glucocorticoid receptor and β2-adrenergic receptor expression in a rat model of asthma. Exp Lung Res. (2017) 43:197–207. doi: 10.1080/01902148.2017.1339142
- 142. de Almeida TVVS, Fernandes JS, Lopes DM, Andrade LS, Oliveira SC, Carvalho EM, et al. *Schistosoma mansoni* antigens alter activation markers and cytokine profile in lymphocytes of patients with asthma. *Acta Trop.* (2017) 166:268–79. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2016.12.002
- 143. Marinho FV, Alves CC, De Souza SC, Da Silva CMG, Cassali GD, Oliveira SC, et al. Schistosoma mansoni Tegument (Smteg) Induces IL-10 and modulates experimental airway inflammation. PLoS ONE. (2016) 11:e0160118. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0160118
- 144. Cooper PJ, Chico ME, Platts-Mills TAE, Rodrigues LC, Strachan DP, Barreto ML. Cohort profile: the ecuador life (ECUAVIDA) study in esmeraldas province, ecuador. *Int J Epidemiol.* (2015) 44:1517– 27. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyu128
- 145. Mehta RS, Rodriguez A, Chico M, Guadalupe I, Broncano N, Sandoval C, et al. Maternal geohelminth infections are associated with an increased susceptibility to geohelminth infection in children: a case-control study. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis.* (2012) 6:3–8. doi: 10.1371/journal.pntd.0001753
- 146. Guadalupe I, Mitre E, Benitez S, Chico ME, Nutman TB, Cooper PJ. UKPMC funders group author manuscript newborns of mothers with ascariasis. *Blood.* (2010) 199:1846–50. doi: 10.1086/599214
- 147. Pitrez PM, Gualdi LP, Barbosa GL, Sudbrack S, Ponzi D, Cao RG, et al. Effect of different helminth extracts on the development of asthma in mice: the influence of early-life exposure and the role of IL-10 response. *Exp Parasitol.* (2015) 156:95–103. doi: 10.1016/j.exppara.2015.06.004
- 148. Veiga RV, Cunha SS, Dattoli VCC, Cruz ÁC, Cooper PJ, Rodrigues LC, et al. Chronic virus infections supress atopy but not asthma in a set of children from a large latin american city: a cross-section study. *BMC Pulm Med.* (2011) 11:24. doi: 10.1186/1471-2466-11-24

- 149. Von Hertzen LC, Laatikainen T, Mäkelä MJ, Jousilahti P, Kosunen TU, Petäys T, et al. Infectious burden as a determinant of atopy - A comparison between adults in Finnish and Russian karelia. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol.* (2006) 140:89–95. doi: 10.1159/000092251
- 150. Matricardi PM, Rosmini F, Ferrigno L, Nisini R, Rapicetta M, Chionne P, et al. Cross sectional retrospective study of prevalence of atopy among Italian military students with antibodies against hepatitis A virus. *Br Med J.* (1997) 314:1009–12. doi: 10.1136/bmj.314.7086.999
- 151. Gonzalez-Quintela A, Gude F, Boquete O, Aguilera A, Rey J, Meijide LM, et al. Association of hepatitis A virus infection with allergic sensitization in a population with high prevalence of hepatitis A virus exposure. *Allergy Eur J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2005) 60:98–103. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2005.00682.x
- Matricardi PM, Rosmini F, Panetta V, Ferrigno L, Bonini S. Hay fever and asthma in relation to markers of infection in the United States. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2002) 110:381–7. doi: 10.1067/mai.2002.126658
- Kocabaş E, Yapicioglu H, Yildizdaş D, Kendirli SG, Burgut R. The prevalence of atopy in children with antibodies against hepatitis A virus and hepatitis B virus. *Turk J Pediatr.* (2006) 48:189–96.
- Aaby P, Shaheen SO, Heyes CB, Goudiaby A, Hall AJ, Shiell AW, et al. Early BCG vaccination and reduction in atopy in Guinea-Bissau. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2000) 30:644–50. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.2000.00803.x
- 155. Krause TG, Hviid A, Koch A, Friborg J, Hjuler T, Wohlfahrt J, et al. BCG Vaccination and risk of atopy. J Am Med Assoc. (2003) 289:1012– 5. doi: 10.1001/jama.289.8.1012
- 156. Yamamoto-Hanada K, Pak K, Saito-Abe M, Yang L, Sato M, Mezawa H, et al. Cumulative inactivated vaccine exposure and allergy development among children: a birth cohort from Japan. *Environ Health Prev Med.* (2020) 25:1–10. doi: 10.1186/s12199-020-00864-7
- 157. Stokholm J, Blaser MJ, Thorsen J, Rasmussen MA, Waage J, Vinding RK, et al. Maturation of the gut microbiome and risk of asthma in childhood. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:704. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03150-x
- Abdel-Aziz MI, Vijverberg SJH, Neerincx AH, Kraneveld AD, Maitlandvan der Zee AH. The crosstalk between microbiome and asthma: exploring associations and challenges. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2019) 49:1067– 86. doi: 10.1111/cea.13444
- 159. Protudjer JLP, Sevenhuysen GP, Ramsey CD, Kozyrskyj AL, Becker AB. Low vegetable intake is associated with allergic asthma and moderateto-severe airway hyperresponsiveness. *Pediatr Pulmonol.* (2012) 47:1159– 69. doi: 10.1002/ppul.22576
- 160. Denning DW, O'Driscoll BR, Hogaboam CM, Bowyer P, Niven RM. The link between fungi and severe asthma: a summary of the evidence. *Eur Respir J.* (2006) 27:615–26. doi: 10.1183/09031936.06.000 74705
- 161. Tham R, Dharmage SC, Taylor PE, Katelaris CH, Vicendese D, Abramson MJ, et al. Outdoor fungi and child asthma health service attendances. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol.* (2014) 25:439–49. doi: 10.1111/pai.12257
- Dupont C, Armant DR, Brenner CA. Epigenetics: definition, mechanisms and clinical perspective. Semin Reprod Med. (2009) 27:351–7. doi: 10.1055/s-0029-1237423
- Waddington CH. Canalization of development and the inheritance of acquired characters. *Nat Publ Gr.* (1942) 150:405-6. doi: 10.1038/15 0563a0
- Waddington CH. Genetic assimilation of the bithorax phenotype. Int J Org Evol. (1956) 10:993–1007. doi: 10.2307/2406091
- 165. Waechter DE, Baserga R. Effect of methylation on expression of microinjected genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (1982) 79:1106–10. doi: 10.1073/pnas.79.4.1106
- 166. Watt F, Molloy PL. Cytosine methylation prevents binding to DNA of a HeLa cell transcription factor required for optimal expression of the adenovirus major late promoter. *Genes Dev.* (1988) 2:1136–43. doi: 10.1101/gad.2.9.1136
- Qi C, Xu CJ, Koppelman GH. The role of epigenetics in the development of childhood asthma. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* (2019) 15:1287– 302. doi: 10.1080/1744666X.2020.1686977
- 168. Peng C, Van Meel ER, Cardenas A, Rifas-Shiman SL, Sonawane AR, Glass KR, et al. Epigenome-wide association study reveals methylation pathways associated with childhood allergic sensitization. *Epigenetics*. (2019) 14:445–66. doi: 10.1080/15592294.2019.1590085

- 169. Arathimos R, Suderman M, Sharp GC, Burrows K, Granell R, Tilling K, et al. Epigenome-wide association study of asthma and wheeze in childhood and adolescence. *Clin Epigenetics*. (2017) 9:1–16. doi: 10.1186/s13148-017-0414-7
- Reese SE, Xu CJ, Dekker HT, den Lee MK, Sikdar S, Ruiz-Arenas C. Epigenome-wide meta-analysis of DNA methylation and childhood asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2019) 143:2062–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2018.11.043
- 171. Cedar H, Bergman Y. Linking DNA methylation and histone modification: patterns and paradigms. *Nat Rev Genet.* (2009) 10:295–304. doi: 10.1038/nrg2540
- 172. Kidd CDA, Thompson PJ, Barrett L, Baltic S. Histone modifications and asthma: the interface of the epigenetic and genetic landscapes. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol. (2016) 54:3–12. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2015-0050TR
- 173. Harb H, Raedler D, Ballenberger N, Böck A, Kesper DA, Renz H, et al. Childhood allergic asthma is associated with increased IL-13 and FOXP3 histone acetylation. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2015) 136:200– 2. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.01.027
- 174. Mellor J, Dudek P, Clynes D. A glimpse into the epigenetic landscape of gene regulation. *Curr Opin Genet Dev.* (2008) 18:116–22. doi: 10.1016/j.gde.2007.12.005
- 175. Wei JW, Huang K, Yang C, Kang CS. Non-coding RNAs as regulators in epigenetics (Review). *Oncol Rep.* (2017) 37:3–9. doi: 10.3892/or.2016.5236
- 176. Zaratiegui M, Irvine DV, Martienssen RA. Noncoding RNAs and gene silencing. Cell. (2007) 128:763–76. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.02.016
- 177. Zhang G, Pradhan S. Mammalian epigenetic mechanisms. *IUBMB Life*. (2014) 66:240–56. doi: 10.1002/iub.1264
- 178. Yang IV, Lozupone CA, Schwartz DA. The environment, epigenome, and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2017) 140:14–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.05.011
- 179. Zou YR, Sunshine MJ, Taniuchi I, Hatam F, Killeen N, Littman DR. Epigenetic silencing of CD4 in T cells committed to the cytotoxic lineage. *Nat Genet.* (2001) 29:332–6. doi: 10.1038/ng750
- 180. Zhu J, Yamane H, Paul WE. Differentiation of effector CD4+ T cell populations. Annu Rev Immunol. (2010) 28:445– 89. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-030409-101212
- 181. Pham TH, Benner C, Lichtinger M, Schwarzfischer L, Hu Y, Andreesen R, et al. Dynamic epigenetic enhancer signatures reveal key transcription factors associated with monocytic differentiation states. *Blood.* (2012) 119:161– 71. doi: 10.1182/blood-2012-01-402453
- Gomez JL. Epigenetics in asthma. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep. (2019) 19:56. doi: 10.1007/s11882-019-0886-y
- 183. Onodera A, Kokubo K, Nakayama T. Epigenetic and transcriptional regulation in the induction, maintenance, heterogeneity, and recallresponse of effector and memory Th2 cells. *Front Immunol.* (2018) 9:2929. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.02929
- 184. Barton S, Ngo S, Costello P, Garratt E, El-heis S, Clarke-harris R, et al. DNA methylation of Th2 lineage determination genes at birth is associated with allergic outcomes in childhood. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2018). 47:1599– 608. doi: 10.1111/cea.12988
- 185. Brand S, Kesper DA, Teich R, Kilic-Niebergall E, Pinkenburg O, Bothur E, et al. DNA methylation of TH1/TH2 cytokine genes affects sensitization and progress of experimental asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2012) 129:1602– 10.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.12.963
- 186. Yang I, Liu AH, Pedersen B, O'Connor GT, Teach SJ, Kattan M, et al. DNA methylation and childhood asthma in the inner-city. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2015) 135:AB163. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.12.1470
- 187. Adcock IM, Ford P, Ito K, Barnes PJ. Epigenetics and airways disease. *Respir Res.* (2006) 7:1–19. doi: 10.1186/1465-9921-7-21
- Su RC, Becker AB, Kozyrskyj AL, HayGlass KT. Altered epigenetic regulation and increasing severity of bronchial hyperresponsiveness in atopic asthmatic children. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2009) 124:1116– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2009.08.033
- 189. Malmhäll C, Alawieh S, Lu Y, Sjöstrand M, Bossios A, Eldh M, et al. MicroRNA-155 is essential for TH2-mediated allergen-induced eosinophilic inflammation in the lung. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2014) 133:1429– 38.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.11.008
- 190. Perry MM, Baker JE, Gibeon DS, Adcock IM, Chung KF. Airway smooth muscle hyperproliferation is regulated by MicroRNA-221 in severe asthma. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* (2014) 50:7–17. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2013-0067OC

- 191. Kärner J, Wawrzyniak M, Tankov S, Runnel T, Aints A, Kisand K, et al. Increased microRNA-323-3p in IL-22/IL-17-producing T cells and asthma: a role in the regulation of the TGF-β pathway and IL-22 production. *Allergy Eur J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2017) 72:55–65. doi: 10.1111/all.12907
- 192. Elbehidy RM, Youssef DM, El-Shal AS, Shalaby SM, Sherbiny HS, Sherief LM, et al. MicroRNA-21 as a novel biomarker in diagnosis and response to therapy in asthmatic children. *Mol Immunol.* (2016) 71:107– 14. doi: 10.1016/j.molimm.2015.12.015
- 193. Karam RA, Abd Elrahman DM. Differential expression of miR-155 and Let-7a in the plasma of childhood asthma: Potential biomarkers for diagnosis and severity. *Clin Biochem.* (2019) 68:30–6. doi: 10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2019.04.007
- 194. Bacchetta R, Gambineri E, Roncarolo MG. Role of regulatory T cells and FOXP3 in human diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2007) 120:227– 35. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.06.023
- 195. Hew KM, Walker AI, Kohli A, Garcia M, Syed A, Mcdonald-Hyman C, et al. Childhood exposure to ambient polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons is linked to epigenetic modifications and impaired systemic immunity in T cells. *Clin Exp Allergy.* (2015) 45:238–48. doi: 10.1111/cea.12377
- 196. Brunst KJ, Leung YK, Ryan PH, Khurana Hershey GK, Levin L, Ji H, et al. Forkhead box protein 3 (FOXP3) hypermethylation is associated with diesel exhaust exposure and risk for childhood asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2013) 131:1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.10.042
- 197. Chen B, Sun L, Zhang X. Integration of microbiome and epigenome to decipher the pathogenesis of autoimmune diseases. J Autoimmun. (2017) 83:31–42. doi: 10.1016/j.jaut.2017.03.009
- 198. Conrad ML, Ferstl R, Teich R, Brand S, Blümer N, Yildirim AÖ, et al. Maternal TLR signaling is required for prenatal asthma protection by the nonpathogenic microbe Acinetobacter lwoffii F78. J Exp Med. (2009) 206:2869–77. doi: 10.1084/jem.20090845
- 199. Brand S, Teich R, Dicke T, Harb H, Yildirim AÖ, Tost J, et al. Epigenetic regulation in murine offspring as a novel mechanism for transmaternal asthma protection induced by microbes. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2011) 128:618–25.e1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.04.035
- 200. Kyburz A, Fallegger A, Zhang X, Altobelli A, Artola-Boran M. Transmaternal *Helicobacter pylori* exposure reduces allergic airway inflammation in offspring through regulatory T-cells. J Autism Dev Disord. (2017) 47:549– 62. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2018.07.046
- 201. Straubinger K, Paul S, Prazeres Da Costa O, Ritter M, Buch T, Busch DH, et al. Maternal immune response to helminth infection during pregnancy determines offspring susceptibility to allergic airway inflammation. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2014) 134:1271–9.e10. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.05.034
- 202. Smits HH, Akdis CA. In utero priming by worms protects against respiratory allergies. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2014) 134:1280–1. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.08.051
- 203. Michel S, Busato F, Genuneit J, Pekkanen J, Dalphin JC, Riedler J, et al. Farm exposure and time trends in early childhood may influence DNA methylation in genes related to asthma and allergy. *Allergy Eur J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2013) 68:355–64. doi: 10.1111/all.12097
- 204. Lund RJ, Osmala M, Malonzo M, Lukkarinen M, Leino A, Salmi J, et al. Atopic asthma after rhinovirus-induced wheezing is associated with DNA methylation change in the SMAD3 gene promoter. *Allergy Eur J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2018) 73:1735–40. doi: 10.1111/all.13473
- Paparo L, Nocerino R, Cosenza L, Aitoro R, D'Argenio V, Del Monaco V, et al. Epigenetic features of FoxP3 in children with cow's milk allergy. *Clin Epigenetics*. (2016) 8:4–9. doi: 10.1186/s13148-016-0252-z
- GINA (2020). Global Initiative for Asthma. Available online at: https:// ginasthma.org (accessed Octorber 28, 2020).
- 207. Anwar MA, Saleh AI, Al Olabi R, Al Shehabi TS, Eid AH. Glucocorticoidinduced fetal origins of adult hypertension: association with epigenetic events. *Vascul Pharmacol.* (2016) 82:41–50. doi: 10.1016/j.vph.2016.02.002
- Anan K, Hino S, Shimizu N, Sakamoto A, Nagaoka K, Takase R, et al. LSD1 mediates metabolic reprogramming by glucocorticoids during myogenic differentiation. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2018) 46:5441– 54. doi: 10.1093/nar/gky234
- Xiao C, Biagini Myers JM, Ji H, Metz K, Martin LJ, Lindsey M, et al. Asthma corticosteroid treatment response. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2016) 136:923–31. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.01.045

- Pitari G, Malergue F, Martin F, Philippe JM, Massucci MT, Chabret C, et al. Pantetheinase activity of membrane-bound Vanin-1: Lack of free cysteamine in tissues of Vanin-1 deficient mice. *FEBS Lett.* (2000) 483:149– 54. doi: 10.1016/S0014-5793(00)02110-4
- 211. Ito K, Caramori G, Lim S, Oates T, Fan Chung K, Barnes PJ, et al. Expression and activity of histone deacetylases in human asthmatic airways. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2002) 166:392–6. doi: 10.1164/rccm.2110060
- 212. Liang L, Willis-Owen SAG, Laprise C, Wong KCC, Davies GA, Hudson TJ, et al. An epigenome-wide association study of total serum immunoglobulin e concentration. *Nature*. (2015) 520:670–4. doi: 10.1038/nature14125
- 213. Syed A, Garcia MA, Lyu S-C, Bucayu R, Kohli A, Ishida S, et al. Peanut oral immunotherapy results in increased antigen-induced T reg function and hypomethylation of FOXP3. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2014) 133:500– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.12.1037
- 214. Yang G, Liu ZQ, Yang PC. Treatment of allergic rhinitis with probiotics: an alternative approach. N Am J Med Sci. (2013) 5:465–8. doi: 10.4103/1947-2714.117299
- 215. Durack J, Kimes NE, Lin DL, Rauch M, McKean M, McCauley K, et al. Delayed gut microbiota development in high-risk for asthma infants is temporarily modifiable by *Lactobacillus* supplementation. *Nat Commun.* (2018) 9:707. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03157-4
- 216. Mangiola S, Young ND, Korhonen P, Mondal A, Scheerlinck JP, Sternberg PW, et al. Getting the most out of parasitic helminth transcriptomes using HelmDB: implications for biology and biotechnology. *Biotechnol Adv.* (2013) 31:1109–19. doi: 10.1016/j.biotechadv.2012.12.004
- 217. Martin J, Rosa BA, Ozersky P, Hallsworth-Pepin K, Zhang X, Bhonagiri-Palsikar V, et al. Helminthnet: Expansions to Nematodenet and an introduction to Trematodenet. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2015) 43:D698– 706. doi: 10.1093/nar/gku1128
- Howe KL, Bolt BJ, Cain S, Chan J, Chen WJ, Davis P, et al. WormBase 2016: expanding to enable helminth genomic research. *Nucleic Acids Res.* (2016) 44:D774–80. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkv1217
- 219. Santos LN, Pacheco LGC, Silva Pinheiro C, Alcantara-Neves NM. Recombinant proteins of helminths with immunoregulatory properties and their possible therapeutic use. *Acta Trop.* (2017) 166:202–11. doi: 10.1016/j.actatropica.2016.11.016
- 220. Jefferis R. Posttranslational modifications and the immunogenicity of biotherapeutics. J Immunol Res. (2016) 2016:5358272. doi: 10.1155/2016/5358272
- 221. Potaczek DP, Harb H, Michel S, Alhamwe BA, Renz H, Tost J. Epigenetics and allergy: from basic mechanisms to clinical applications. *Epigenomics*. (2017) 9:539–71. doi: 10.2217/epi-2016-0162
- 222. Louwies T, Johnson AC, Orock A, Yuan T, Greenwood-Van Meerveld B. The microbiota-gut-brain axis: an emerging role for the epigenome. *Exp Biol Med.* (2020) 245:138–45. doi: 10.1177/1535370219891690
- 223. Kabesch M, Tost J. Recent findings in the genetics and epigenetics of asthma and allergy. *Semin Immunopathol.* (2020) 42:43–60. doi: 10.1007/s00281-019-00777-w
- 224. Tiffon C. The impact of nutrition and environmental epigenetics on human health and disease. *Int J Mol Sci.* (2018) 19:3425. doi: 10.3390/ijms19113425
- 225. Bae DJ, Jun JA, Chang HS, Park JS, Park CS. Epigenetic changes in asthma: role of DNA CpG methylation. *Tuberc Respir Dis.* (2020) 83:1– 13. doi: 10.4046/trd.2018.0088
- 226. Alhamwe BA, Miethe S, Pogge von Strandmann E, Potaczek DP, Garn H. Epigenetic regulation of airway epithelium immune functions in asthma. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:1747. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01747

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Fiuza, Fonseca, Meirelles, Marques, da Silva and Figueiredo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Bovine Holo-Beta-Lactoglobulin Cross-Protects Against Pollen Allergies in an Innate Manner in BALB/c Mice: Potential Model for the Farm Effect

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Holger Garn, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Karine Adel-Patient, INRA Centre Jouy-en-Josas, France Melanie Lynn Conrad, Charité–Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany Laura Meulenbroek, Danone Nutricia Research, Netherlands

*Correspondence:

Erika Jensen-Jarolim erika.jensen-jarolim@ meduniwien.ac.at Franziska Roth-Walter franziska.roth-walter@ meduniwien.ac.at

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Immunological Tolerance and Regulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 29 September 2020 Accepted: 14 January 2021 Published: 05 March 2021

Citation:

Afify SM, Pali-Schöll I, Hufnagl K, Hofstetter G, El-Bassuoni MA-R, Roth-Walter F and Jensen-Jarolim E (2021) Bovine Holo-Beta-Lactoglobulin Cross-Protects Against Pollen Allergies in an Innate Manner in BALB/c Mice: Potential Model for the Farm Effect. Front. Immunol. 12:611474. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.611474 Sheriene Moussa Afify^{1,2,3}, Isabella Pali-Schöll^{1,3}, Karin Hufnagl¹, Gerlinde Hofstetter¹, Maha Abdel-Rafea El-Bassuoni², Franziska Roth-Walter^{1,3*} and Erika Jensen-Jarolim^{1,3,4*}

¹ The Interuniversity Messerli Research Institute of the University of Veterinary Medicine Vienna, Medical University Vienna and University Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ² Laboratory Medicine and Immunology Department, Faculty of Medicine, Menoufia University, Shibin El Kom, Egypt, ³ Institute of Pathophysiology and Allergy Research, Center of Pathophysiology, Infectiology and Immunology, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ⁴ Biomedical International R+D GmbH, Vienna, Austria

The lipocalin beta-lactoglobulin (BLG) is a major protein compound in cow's milk, and we detected it in cattle stable dust. BLG may be a novel player in the farm protective effect against atopic sensitization and hayfever. In previous studies, we demonstrated that only the ligand-filled holo-form of BLG prevented sensitization to itself. Here, we investigated whether holo-BLG could, in an innate manner, also protect against allergic sensitization to unrelated birch pollen allergens using a murine model. BALB/c mice were nasally pretreated four times in biweekly intervals with holo-BLG containing quercetin-iron complexes as ligands, with empty apo-BLG, or were sham-treated. Subsequently, mice were intraperitoneally sensitized two times with apo-BLG or with the unrelated birch pollen allergen apo-Bet v 1, adjuvanted with aluminum hydroxide. After subsequent systemic challenge with BLG or Bet v 1, body temperature drop was monitored by anaphylaxis imaging. Specific antibodies in serum and cytokines of BLG- and Bet v 1stimulated splenocytes were analyzed by ELISA. Additionally, human peripheral blood mononuclear cells of pollen allergic subjects were stimulated with apo- versus holo-BLG before assessment by FACS. Prophylactic treatment with the holo-BLG resulted in protection against allergic sensitization and clinical reactivity also to Bet v 1 in an unspecific manner. Pretreatment with holo-BLG resulted in significantly lower BLG-as well as Bet v 1-specific antibodies and impaired antigen-presentation with significantly lower numbers of CD11c+MHCII+ cells expressing CD86. Pretreatment with holo-BLG also reduced the release of Th2-associated cytokines from Splenocytes in BLG-sensitized mice. Similarly, in vitro stimulation of PBMCs from birch pollen allergic subjects with holo-BLG resulted in a relative decrease of CD3+CD4+ and CD4+CRTh2 cells, but not of CD4+CD25+CD127- Treg cells, compared to apo-BLG stimulation. In conclusion, prophylactic treatment with holo-BLG protected against allergy in an antigen-specific and -unspecific manner by decreasing antigen presentation, specific antibody production
and abrogating a Th2-response. Holo-BLG therefore promotes immune resilience against pollen allergens in an innate manner and may thereby contribute to the farm protective effect against atopic sensitization.

Keywords: allergy, beta-lactoglobulin, holo-BLG, ligands, tolerance, cross-protection, immune resilience, protective farm effect

INTRODUCTION

Cow's milk allergy (CMA) is associated with a low quality of life in children and their families, as milk and milk products are considered essential food in early lifetime. As milk avoidance can be difficult (1), different preventive strategies to reduce the allergenicity of major allergens in cow's milk have been conducted all over the world (2–9).

The phenomenon of CMA is in striking contrast to studies showing that consumption of unprocessed cow's milk is considered to represent an important factor associated with the protective effect of cattle farms against atopic sensitization, asthma, and hayfever (10–13).

Milk processing, especially pasteurization, can affect the physiologic structure of several milk proteins, thereby increasing their allergenic potential (12, 14, 15). Heating milk above 65°C structurally alters the thermolabile milk proteins, in particular the whey fraction, and causes aggregates (16). This leads to an increase in the antigenicity of the whey protein beta-lactoglobulin (BLG) (16) and the appearance of several new epitopes on BLG (17) during protein unfolding (18). Several other milk constituents may be affected by processing, too. For example, during the defatting process involving centrifugation and homogenization, the milk lipid fraction, *e.g.* ω -3 polyunsaturated fatty acids, which is considered to be a precursor of anti-inflammatory mediators (19), is diminished.

BLG belongs to the lipocalin protein family (20, 21), which is capable of carrying molecules such as retinoids (22), fatty acids, hormones, vitamins, and iron-chelating agents (20, 23, 24) in their large, calyx-like pocket (25). In our previous studies, we showed that the holo-BLG loaded with the flavonoid quercetin–iron complex is not allergenic (22). Holo-BLG rather created a tolerogenic environment through promotion of regulatory cells (23) by delivering ligands, thereby activating the anti-inflammatory aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) pathway and down-tuning the antigen presentation skills of antigen presenting cells. BLG is not only present in milk, but is also secreted in the cattles' urine. Its presence can be detected in air samples and in dust samples in and around cattle stables (26) and (Pali-Scholl et al., manuscript in review).

Here, we went a step further, showing *in vivo* that the spiked holo-BLG is not an allergen, but protects against the onset of allergies in an antigen-specific as well as antigen-non-specific manner, similar to the observed allergy-protective farm effect.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Preparation of Apo-BLG

Commercially available bovine beta-lactoglobulin (≥90% pure, Sigma Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany) was dialyzed four times

against 10 μM deferoxamine mesylate (DFO) by using snakeskin dialysis tube (ThermoScientific, MWCO 3.5 K), followed by four times dialyzation against deionized water.

Generation of Holo-BLG

The holo-form of BLG was generated by incubating apo-BLG with flavonoid quercetin–iron complexes (FeQ2) in a molar ratio BLG:quercetin:iron of 1:2:1 as previously described (23).

Animals

5–7 weeks old female BALB/c mice were purchased from Charles River (Sulzfeld, Germany), maintained on milk-free chow and treated under conventional housing conditions according to the European Community rules of animal care. All experiments were approved by the Animal Experimentation Ethics Committee of the University of Vienna and the Ministry of Education, Science and Culture (BMWF-66.009/0133-WF/V/3b/2016).

Experimental Design: Intranasal Prophylaxis and Protection Against the Same Allergen (BLG)

Sample sizes for the mouse experiments were based on the literature. No randomization was performed and protocols were designed as follows:

Prophylaxis: Mice (n = 11 per group) were intranasally (i.n.) pretreated with 10 μ l per mouse (5 μ l per nostril) containing apo-BLG (10 μ g of apo-BLG (0.5 nM) plus 0.3 mg of deferoxamine (0.5 nM) to prevent loading of BLG during nasal application) or holo-BLG, corresponding to BLG loaded with the flavonoid quercetin–iron complex (10 μ g BLG plus 338 ng quercetin and 28 ng iron) four times on two consecutive days at 14 days interval or sham-pretreated with distilled water (n = 10).

Sensitization: For systemic sensitization, BLG (5 μ g/mouse) adjuvanted with 50 μ l aluminum hydroxide (alum, Serva, Heidelberg, Germany), was intraperitoneally (i.p.) injected two times in a 10-day interval. Two weeks after the last sensitization, all mice were intraperitoneally (i.p.) challenged with apo-BLG (50 μ g/50 μ l 0.9% NaCl/mouse) to induce an acute allergic response before they were sacrificed by gradual introduction of CO₂. Pooled results from two independent experiments were compared. A schematic overview of the experimental design is depicted in **Figure 1A**.

Experimental Design: Intranasal Prophylaxis and Protection Against Allergen Bet v 1

The experimental design of the second experiment is comparable to the one described above (**Figure 1B**). Shortly, a new/another set of mice were i.n. pretreated four times on two consecutive



Mice were intranasally treated four times in biweekly intervals with either apo-BLG (n = 11), holo-BLG (n = 11), or water (as a control, n = 10). This was followed by two i.p.-sensitization steps with with BLG (5 μ g/mouse) adjuvanted with 50 μ l aluminum hydroxide within ten days. Thereafter, mice were i.p. challenged with apo-BLG (50 μ g/mouse) and allergic response was monitored before euthanasia. **(B)** Intranasal prophylactic treatment of mice to protect against sensitization to an unrelated, non-milk allergen (Bet v 1). Mice were pre-treated as in protocol A, but were subsequently immunized twice i.p. with Bet v 1 (5 μ g Bet v 1/mouse adjuvanted with 50 μ l aluminum hydroxide). Thereafter, they were challenged with Bet v 1 (50 μ g Bet v 1/mouse i.p.), and body temperature as well as physical activity was monitored before euthanasia.

days at 14 days interval with distilled water as sham-treatment, apo-BLG (20 μ g) or holo-BLG (20 μ g BLG plus 676 ng quercetin and 56 ng iron). Each group consisted of 11 mice except for the sham-treated group, consisting of 10 mice. Two weeks after the last treatment, mice were i.p. sensitized with Bet v 1 (5 μ g/mouse) adjuvanted with 50 μ l aluminum hydroxide two times at 14-day intervals. Two weeks later, all mice were i.p. challenged with Bet v 1 (50 μ g/50 μ l 0.9% NaCl/mouse) to assess the occurrence of allergen-induced acute anaphylactic reaction. Results of two independently performed experiments were combined.

In Vivo Evaluation of the Allergic Reaction: Anaphylaxis Read-Outs

Two weeks after the last sensitization, all mice were i.p. challenged with the allergen BLG or Bet v 1 (50 μ g allergen/50 μ l 0.9% NaCl). Over a period of 20 min, the anaphylactic shock-induced drop in body temperature and horizontal movement impairment were measured using a non-invasive heat imaging system (Biomedical Int. R+D, Vienna) (27). The severity of symptoms after the challenge was evaluated according to the scoring system previously described (16): 0 = no symptoms; 1 =

scratching and rubbing around the nose and head; 2 = puffiness around the eyes and mouth, diarrhea, pilar erection, reduced activity and/or decreased activity with increased respiratory rate; 3 = wheezing, labored respiration and cyanosis around the mouth and the tail; 4 = No activity upon stimuli, tremor or convulsion; 5 = death. All assessments were performed in a blinded fashion.

Antigen-Specific Antibodies

BLG and Bet v 1 specific IgG1, IgA, IgG2a, and IgE levels were measured by ELISA. Microtiter plates (Maxisorp, Nunc, Roskilde, Denmark) were coated (100 μ l/well) with either BLG (10 μ g/ml) or Bet v 1 (5 μ g/ml) in carbonate coating buffer (pH 9.6) and incubated overnight at 4°C. Serum was added diluted 1:100 for IgG1, IgA, IgG2a, and 1:15 for IgE (100 μ l/well) after washing and blocking with 1% BSA in PBS (RT/1 h) and incubated overnight at 4°C. Also, serial dilutions of mouse IgG1 (Southern Biotech, clone 15H6), IgG2a (Southern Biotech, clone HOPC-1), IgE (BD Biosciences, Clone IgE-3), and IgA (Southern Biotech, S107) standards were used and were directly coated. Monoclonal rat anti-mouse antibodies (eBiosciences), IgG1 (clone A85-1), IgG2a (clone R19-15), IgG2b (clone R12-3), IgA (clone c10-1), or IgE (clone R35-72) were applied, followed by incubation with polyclonal peroxidase-labeled goat anti-rat IgG antibodies (GE Healthcare). Tetramethylbenzidine (eBiosciences) was used as substrate and 1.8 M sulfuric acid was used as stop solution followed by optical density measurement at 450 nm.

In Vitro Stimulation

After sacrifice, the spleens were harvested. Cell suspensions of individual spleens were prepared immediately by grinding and filtering through 40 μ m nylon meshes (BD Biosciences, Schwechat, Austria) under sterile conditions. After erythrocytes lysis and washing, cells were counted and plated (4 × 10⁶ cells/ well) in sterile round-bottom 48-well tissue culture plates (ThermoScientific) in RPMI medium. Splenocytes were stimulated with apo-BLG (5 and 25 μ g/ml), Bet v 1 (25 μ g/ml), and positive control concanavalin A (Con A) (2.5 μ g/ml) or left unstimulated for 96 h at 37°C and 5% CO₂. The supernatants were harvested and stored at –20°C until further use for cytokine measurement.

Cytokines Detection

Cytokine concentrations in the undiluted supernatants of stimulated splenocytes were analyzed using an ELISA specific for murine IL-5, IL-10, IL-13, and IFN- γ (eBiosciences), according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Flow Cytometric Assessment of Co-Stimulatory Molecules on DCs

Single-cell suspensions of splenocytes (0.5 million cells) were incubated for 30 min under dim condition with anti-CD11c PE (eBioscience, clone N418), anti-MHC Class II I-Ad APC (clone AMS-32.1) and anti-CD86 FITC (clone GL1) in staining buffer (eBioscience). Afterwards, cells were washed two times with Hepes-buffer (20 mM Hepes, 150 mM NaCl, pH 7.2). Doublets were excluded, before gating on the living cells and using calcein-AM (Thermo-Fisher), as a living marker. Afterwards, cells were gated on CD11c+ in the living population, before gating on MHC Class II I-Ad+ CD86+ cells. Fluorescence Minus One (FMO) controls were used to identify gating boundaries. Acquisition and analysis were performed on a FACS Canto II flow cytometer (BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA, USA) using the FACSDiva Software 6.0.

Isolation and Stimulation of Human PBMCs From Pollen Allergic Donors

The study was approved by the institutional ethics committee of the Medical University of Vienna and conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975. Fourteen birch and/or grass pollen allergic volunteers donated 15 ml blood. All subjects gave their full written informed consent.

Heparin-treated blood was mixed with equal volumes of 0.9% sodium chloride solution before applying to 10 ml Ficoll-Paque (GE Healthcare) and centrifuged at 400 g for 30 min without brake as already described. After density gradient separation, the lymphocyte fraction was isolated and washed twice with 0.9% sodium chloride solution before being diluted to a concentration

of 1×10^6 cells/ml in DMEM medium containing neither phenol red nor fetal calf serum. Isolated PBMCs (0.5 Mio/ml) were incubated with apo-BLG (5 μM) and holo-BLG (5 μM BLG plus 10 μM quercetin and 5 μM iron) for 18 h.

Subsequently, cells were stained with combinations of Calcein Violet 450 AM (Thermo-Fisher) as a living marker, CD3-APC-Cy7 (Biolegend, clone SK7), CD4-PE-Cy7 (Biolegend, clone SK3), CD25-APC (biolegend, clone BC96), CD127-PE (Biolegend, clone A019D5) and CRTH2-FITC (Biolegend, clone BM16) and combinations of Calcein Violet 450 AM (Thermo-Fisher), CD14-APC (Biolegend, clone M5EZ), HLADR-PE (Biolegend, San Diego, Calif, clone L243PC), and CD86-PE-CY7 (Biolegend,clone IT2.2) for flow cytometric analysis. Doublets were excluded before gating the living lymphocytic population for CD3+ cells, and on the living monocytic population for CD14+ gating on the FSC/SSC plot. Samples were acquired by FACS Canto II machine (BD Bioscience, San Jose, CA, USA). Recorded events were analyzed with the FlowJo software version 10.3.

Supernatants of stimulated PBMCs were investigated for cytokines IL-2, IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-13, TNF- α ; and IFN- γ by multiplex system in FACS (LEGENDplexTM Human Th1/Th2 Panel 8-plex, Biolegend).

Statistical Analyses

Mouse groups and cellular studies were compared by performing ANOVA following the Tukey multiple comparisons test. Anaphylactic shock symptom score was analyzed with Kruskal– Wallis non-parametric test with Dunn's multiple correction. To compare the effects of different treatments on primary cells, we applied repeated measures one-way ANOVA following the Tukey multiple comparisons test. All tests were two sided, and the results were considered significant when P was less than 0.05.

RESULTS

Intranasal Application of Holo-BLG Decreases Sensitization Levels in Mice

We first investigated whether the loading condition of BLG is decisive for protection against BLG sensitization. Therefore, mice were intranasally treated four times at biweekly intervals with the ligand-filled holo-BLG, with empty apo-BLG, or sham-treated with water, then i.p. sensitized and challenged with BLG (scheme of treatment in Figure 1). As depicted in Figures 2A, B, treating mice with holo-BLG prior to BLG-sensitization decreased the sensitization level and therefore protected against clinical reactivity upon BLG challenge and significantly prevented the anaphylactic temperature drop when compared to the group pretreated with apo-BLG. This was also reflected by the significantly lower mean symptom score of one in the holo-BLG group compared to apo-BLG exposed group with a mean score of three (Figure 2C). Also, horizontal movements of individual mice monitored upon the specific allergen challenge showed that the physical capacity was better-though not reaching statistical significance-in mice exposed to holo-BLG



compared to the group pretreated with apo-BLG in which the reduced horizontal physical activity reflected their anaphylactic reactions (**Figure 2D**).

Holo-BLG Protects Against Sensitization to Itself With Strong Suppression of Th2 Cytokines

We assessed which BLG-specific immunoglobulins were induced in the mice to understand the differences in the differently treated groups. Mice exposed to holo-BLG prior BLG-sensitization showed significantly lower levels of BLG-specific IgE, IgG1, IgA and IgG2a antibodies than the other groups despite the sensitization regimen applied (two i.p.-shots with BLG in combination with Alum as adjuvant) (Figure 3A).

In analogy to the humoral responses observed in the holo-BLG pretreated group, the BLG-stimulated splenocytes secreted significantly less IL-5, IL-13, but also IL-10 cytokines compared to apo-BLG (**Figure 3B**) due to targeted delivery of ligands to immune cells, synergizing in immune resilience (23). The Th2-associated cytokines, IL-5 and IL-13, were significantly lower in the holo-BLG groups, whereas IFN- γ levels were comparable between the apo-and holo-group. Hence, the Th2/Th1-ratio (IL-13/IFN- γ) was significantly higher in the apo-BLG group, emphasizing that the empty form of BLG evoked a strong Th2-response (**Figure 3B**).



FIGURE 3 | Holo-BLG pretreatment reduced antibody- and cytokine response in BLG-sensitized mice. (A) BLG-specific antibody-serum levels of mice treated with apo-BLG, holo-BLG, or water prior to BLG-sensitization and challenge with apo-BLG. (B) Concentrations of IL-5, IL-13, IL-10, IFN- γ and the ratio of IL-13/IFN- γ in supernatants of splenocytes stimulated with BLG for 4 days (37°C, 5% CO₂). Pooled results from two independents experiments are shown. Groups were compared by ANOVA following Tukey's multiple comparisons test. The panels show medians represented by a box whisker plot; *P < 0.05; **P < 0.01; ***P < 0.001; ****P < 0.0001; ns, non-significant.

Impaired Antigen Presentation by Holo-BLG Pretreatment

Antigen-presenting cells are one of the first cells that encounter and process antigens and hence are critical for activating or suppressing the immune system. Consequently, we analyzed the co-stimulatory molecules on splenic dendritic cells (DCs) of each individual mouse. As depicted in **Figure 4**, the relative number of CD11+ dendritic cells expressing MHC Class II I-Ad+ and CD86+ was significantly reduced in mice pretreated with holo-BLG despite the strong subsequent sensitization scheme. Hence, holo-BLG pretreatment may impair the antigen presentation capacity of the dendritic cell population causing immune resilience (23) and may participate in tolerance induction, as antigen presentation in the absence of co-stimulatory molecules leads to anergy.

Holo-BLG Cross-Protects Against Anaphylactic Reaction to Bet v 1

As holo-BLG seemed to promote tolerogenic dendritic cells, we investigated whether this protective effect extends to the



protection against other allergens. In a similar protocol as mentioned before, mice were either sham-treated with water, apo- or holo-BLG before sensitizing them twice, this time with the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1 adjuvanted with Alum (**Figure 1B**). Indeed, as demonstrated in **Figures 5A**, **B**, initial mucosal exposure of mice to holo-BLG protected against clinical reactivity, preventing a body temperature drop (as a sign of anaphylaxis) compared to mice pretreated with apo-BLG or water alone before Bet v 1-sensitzation and challenge. This was also reflected in a significantly lower anaphylactic symptom score (**Supplementary Figure 1**) and protection from impaired physical activity (**Figure 5C**), compared to mice that had received apo-BLG or water prior to Bet v 1-sensitization.

Holo-BLG Prevents Cross-Sensitization to Unrelated Allergen Bet v 1

The prevention of allergic reactions upon pretreatment with holo-BLG before Bet v 1 sensitization was accompanied by reduced levels of Bet v 1-specific IgG1 and IgE, besides a trend towards lower Bet v 1-specific IgA, and IgG2a levels (**Figure 6A**). Hence, the reduced immune response to holo-BLG resulted in protection against allergic sensitization also to non-related antigens such as Bet v 1. However, we were not able to detect differences in the 96 h cytokine-secretion pattern in Bet v 1-

stimulated splenocytes in the differently treated groups (**Figure 6B**). As in these late time points cytokines derive mostly from T-cells, the data suggest that prevention of allergy-development takes place rather during antigen presentation by impaired cross-presentation than on a T cellular level.

Holo-BLG Hinders Antigen Presentation and Down-Regulates the Number of CD3+CD4+ Th2 Cells

We investigated the impact of apo-BLG and holo-BLG on surface marker expression of PBMCs from pollen allergic individuals *in vitro* after 18 h incubation. As depicted in **Figure 7A**, holo-BLG reduced the relative numbers of CD14+ monocytes/macrophages. Consequently, the relative numbers of CD14+ cells, expressing the co-stimulatory molecules, HLADR+ and CD86+, were significantly decreased. Holo-BLG reduced CD14+ expression, which is in line with the already described impact on DCs in an *in vivo* murine model in previous studies (23) and link holo-BLG exposure to an overall reduced antigen presentation capacity.

We further analyzed in greater detail the impact of holo-BLG on the T-cell compartment. As previously published, holo-BLG reduced the relative numbers of T helper cells (CD3+CD4+, **Figure 7B**). Within this compartment, holo-BLG suppressed the



apo-BLG induced upregulation of CRTH2 on Th2-cells (**Figure 7C**). In contrast, the relative numbers of regulatory T-cells (CD3+CD4+CD25+CD127-) remained stable and were comparable to PBMCs stimulated with apo-BLG (**Figure 7D**).

Upon assessment of cytokine levels in supernatants of PBMCs, stimulation with holo-BLG showed only a trend towards lower levels of IL-4 and IL-13 (**Supplementary Figure 2**), which might reflect that all donors were allergic, and the cytokine pattern of their PBMCs could not be influenced any further in the *ex vivo* treatment.

DISCUSSION

Exposure to cattle stables and barns, as a consequence of growing up on a farm, have been reported to protect against allergy in humans (28–30). In addition, several studies have shown that consumption of raw, unprocessed, cow's milk is one of the distinctive farm factors being inversely associated with allergy and asthma (10, 13, 19). The allergy-protective effect of raw cow's milk is related to the heat-sensitive native whey proteins (10, 15, 31), which are known to have immunomodulatory function (25, 31, 32). However, also other factors in milk, such as microbial components, fatty acids, TGF-beta, IL-10, IgG, microRNA and oligosaccharides have been discussed to contribute to the protective farm effect (33).

In our previous studies, we showed that proper loading of the lipocalin BLG, the major whey compound of milk, with iron-flavonoid complexes can modulate immune-reactivity and induce immune resilience. Its iron-chelating ligands were found to strongly activate the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) (23), which is expressed by different immune cells (34–36) and considered anti-inflammatory (37). Ligands such as retinoic acid (22, 24) or iron-flavonoid complexes (23) in the calyx of BLG can mask major T-cell linear epitopes, suggesting an increased stability towards endolysosomal enzymes such as cathepsin S and hampering antigen processing (22). The natural innate function of holo-BLG delivering complexed iron particularly to antigen-presenting cells provides an anti-inflammatory signal and further dampens antigen presentation (38, 39).



FIGURE 6 | Holo-BLG pretreatment reduced antibody production, but not cytokine response in mice sensitized to Bet v1. **(A)** Bet v1-specific antibody-levels were measured in serum of mice sensitized and challenged with Bet v1 after being prophylactically treated intranasally with apo-BLG, holo-BLG, or water. **(B)** IL-5, IL-13, and IFN- γ concentrations were measured in supernatant after *ex vivo* stimulation of splenocytes with Bet v1 for 4 days (37°C, 5% CO₂). Pooled results from two independents experiments are shown. Groups were compared by ANOVA following Tukey's multiple comparisons test. The panels show medians represented by a box whisker plot; *P < 0.05; ns, non-significant.

Indeed, all tested components are present in milk. BLG content in milk ranges from 2 to 5 g/l (corresponding to 100 to 500 µM BLG) (40); the polyphenol content in milk depends on the forage composition and ranges from 3.7 to 35.8 g per liter milk. Quercetin concentration has been measured in milk to be up to 0.68 g/l (this would correspond to up to 2 mM quercetin) (41). Iron concentrations range from 57 µg to 1,500 μ g/l (42) (corresponding to roughly 1 to 26 μ M Fe). Polyphenolic compounds are highly available in feed plants and constitute part of regular cow diet (41) and polyphenols, e.g. quercetin in milk increases after feeding polyphenol-rich diets to lactating animals (43). There are numerous reports showing the iron-binding abilities of BLG (44-47) as the major component in whey (48), leading to improved iron absorption (49–52). On the other hand, milk processing such as pasteurization has been shown to cause aggregation of whey proteins (16), as well as a decrease in copper and iron content in milk. Therefore, there are numerous indirect evidences that at least BLG from milk is indeed loaded with various ligands and that processing can affect its ligand- and ironbinding properties.

These data explain why raw, unprocessed cow's milk is protective, despite the presence of BLG, which otherwise is best known as the major milk allergen Bos d 5. Our data propose that loading of BLG with ligands possessing antiinflammatory properties, such as in unprocessed raw milk, maintains it tolerogenic. The likelihood of losing these ligands is particularly increased during industrial milk processing. Additionally, animal welfare may play a role as stressful situations, infections, and supply of forage may influence the ligand loading process.

In the present *in vivo* study, we demonstrate that prophylactic treatment with holo-BLG protects not only against the onset of allergy to this milk protein itself, but the protective impact of



apo-BLG or holo-BLG and incubated overnight in iron-free media before flow cytometric analysis. (A) CD14 positive cells were gated and further analyzed for their HLADR+CD86+ expression. The percentage of different cell subsets was determined in PBMCs after antigen stimulation: (B) CD3+CD4+ cells, (C) CD4+CRTH2+ cells, (D) CD4+CD25+CD127-cells. Data from four independently performed experiments with a total of 14 subjects are shown. Groups were compared by repeated measures one-way ANOVA following the Tukey multiple comparisons test. *P <.05; **P <.01; ns, non-significant.

holo-BLG is extended to another independent allergen, Bet v 1, in an antigen-unspecific manner. In previous experiments, we could show that iron-quercetin complexes *per se* did not induce a temperature drop or had any impact on serum antibodies and splenocyte cytokine release. Therefore, FeQ2 was no longer included as control group here. Therefore, we cannot fully exclude that FeQ2 could have an allergy preventive effect in the present experimental setup. Holo-BLG prophylaxis targeted antigen presenting cells such as dendritic cells. Levels of the costimulatory molecules CD86 were suppressed on dendritic cells (DCs), blocking the co-stimulatory T-cell activation signals and inducing immune tolerance. Several studies showed that CD86 level is upregulated in patients with asthma and allergic diseases (53–55) and is closely associated with Th2 reactions and airway inflammation (56). Importantly, decreasing the expression of the co-stimulatory molecules CD80 and CD86 in DCs has been reported as a potential target for the treatment of allergic diseases (57, 58).

Also, specific antibody production was prevented by prophylactic exposure to holo-BLG in vivo. Binding of FeQ2 complex within the calyx of BLG may render BLG more stable towards cathepsin S degradation during antigen processing, resulting in a hampered T-cell-stimulation in an antigenspecific manner (23). Additionally, holo-BLG might have a direct impact on B-cells as antigen presenting cells itself may affect antibody production. Similar to our previous findings, in our mouse model, holo-BLG prevented allergy development, inhibited antigen-specific antibody generation and abrogated Th2 differentiation and Th2 cytokine release to the same allergen. Holo-BLG also prevented allergy development, inhibited antigen-specific antibody generation to the unrelated pollen allergen Bet v 1. This points towards non-antigen specific protection, presumably via tolerogenic aryl hydrocarbon receptor pathways and blocking of mast cell degranulation via iron transport into mast cells (23).

In line with the in vivo data, in vitro stimulation of human PBMCs of allergic patients with holo-, but not apo-BLG, lowered the relative numbers of CD14+ monocytes/macrophages, important contributors to the pathogenesis of allergic asthma (59, 60). Consequently, this population revealed less CD86 surface expression, demonstrating an immunosuppressive effect with impaired antigen presentation. Additionally, holo-BLG was able to reduce the relative numbers of CD3+CD4+ T-cells compared to cells stimulated with apo-BLG, and a significant increase of CRTH2 expression was inhibited on CD3+CD4+ Tcells. CRTH2 induces Th2 cells to release type 2 cytokines and is involved in recruiting and activating eosinophils and basophils, which further contribute to amplification of type 2 inflammation (61-64), whereas blocking of CRTH2 by antagonists suppresses allergic inflammation (65, 66). Furthermore, we show that spiked holo-BLG repressed CRTH2 expression and thus seems able to attenuate a Th2-associated response. Stimulation of these PBMCs with holo-BLG showed only a trend towards lower levels of IL-4 and IL-13, which might reflect that all donors were allergic, and the cytokine pattern of their PBMCs could not be influenced any further by ex vivo treatment.

Intriguingly, when the major milk protein BLG in its holoform transports ligands to immune cells, this will result in innate immune resilience (23, 24). In line with this novel molecular concept, the results of our current *in vivo* study suggest that exposure to the loaded holo-BLG can in an antigen-nonspecific manner protect against allergic sensitization. This phenomenon might be due to targeted delivery of ligands from BLG to immune cells, supplementation of intracellular iron, and quercetin activating the AhR, altogether synergizing in nonantigen-specific immune tolerance.

The results of the present study propose that ligand-bound BLG contributes to the protective farm effect, as it is a major constituent of raw milk, and its abundant presence has been identified in the dust of cattle farms (26) and (Pali-Scholl et al., manuscript in review).

Further studies need to address i) how farming conditions, the cows' health status, as well as the forage composition, affect the richness of ligands available for BLG in milk, and ii) how industrial processing can be adapted to prevent changes in the ligand composition and protein integrity.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the institutional ethics committee of the Medical University of Vienna and conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study. The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Animal Experimentation Ethics Committee of the University of Vienna and the Ministry of Education, Science and Culture (BMWF-66.009/0133-WF/V/3b/2016).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SMA conducted all mouse and cell stimulation experiments, performed statistical analysis, provided support and wrote the manuscript. IP-S obtained the legal requirements for and helped in the mouse experiments, provided support and contributed to writing and editing of the manuscript. KH contributed in the mouse experiments and to writing. GH provided support and contributed to the writing. ME-B provided support and contributed to writing. FR-W contributed in the mouse experiments, conceived, and directed the research, interpreted the data and contributed in writing. EJ-J financed and directed research, designed the experiments, and contributed in manuscript writing. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The work was supported by the Austrian Science Fund FWF, SFB F4606-B28, by Biomedical International R+D GmbH, Vienna, Austria, and by Bencard Allergie GmbH, Munich, Germany. SMA was also supported by a grant from the Ministry of Higher Education, Egypt.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to acknowledge Dr. Rodolfo Bianchini for his valuable methodological support during FACS-analyses. Furthermore, we would like to thank Dr. Matthew Health for language editing and proofreading the manuscript.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2021. 611474/full#supplementary-material

 $\label{eq:supplementary Figure 1 | Holo-BLG treatment protected against acute allergic symptoms in an antigen-unspecific manner. Pretreated mice were sensitized to Betv1, thereafter challenged with Bet v 1 and anaphylactic shock symptom score (Kruskal–Wallis test) was monitored in a blinded fashion. Representative data from$

REFERENCES

- Fleischer DM, Perry TT, Atkins D, Wood RA, Burks AW, Jones SM, et al. Allergic reactions to foods in preschool-aged children in a prospective observational food allergy study. *Pediatrics* (2012) 130(1):e25–32. doi: 10.1542/peds.2011-1762
- Bu G, Luo Y, Chen F, Liu K, Zhu T. Milk processing as a tool to reduce cow's milk allergenicity: a mini-review. *Dairy Sci Technol* (2013) 93(3):211–23. doi: 10.1007/s13594-013-0113-x
- Yang W, Tu Z, Wang H, Zhang L, Xu S, Niu C, et al. Mechanism of Reduction in IgG and IgE Binding of beta-Lactoglobulin Induced by Ultrasound Pretreatment Combined with Dry-State Glycation: A Study Using Conventional Spectrometry and High-Resolution Mass Spectrometry. J Agric Food Chem (2017) 65(36):8018–27. doi: 10.1021/acs.jafc.7b02842
- Bloom KA, Huang FR, Bencharitiwong R, Bardina L, Ross A, Sampson HA, et al. Effect of heat treatment on milk and egg proteins allergenicity. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2014) 25(8):740–6. doi: 10.1111/pai.12283
- Meng X, Bai Y, Gao J, Li X, Chen H. Effects of high hydrostatic pressure on the structure and potential allergenicity of the major allergen bovine betalactoglobulin. *Food Chem* (2017) 219:290-6. doi: 10.1016/ j.foodchem.2016.09.153
- Zhong J, Tu Y, Liu W, Luo S, Liu C. Comparative study on the effects of nystose and fructofuranosyl nystose in the glycation reaction on the antigenicity and conformation of beta-lactoglobulin. *Food Chem* (2015) 188:658–63. doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.05.015
- Lopez-Exposito I, Chicon R, Belloque J, Lopez-Fandino R, Berin MC. In vivo methods for testing allergenicity show that high hydrostatic pressure hydrolysates of beta-lactoglobulin are immunologically inert. *J Dairy Sci* (2012) 95(2):541–8. doi: 10.3168/jds.2011-4646
- Taheri-Kafrani A, Tavakkoli Koupaie N, Haertle T. beta-Lactoglobulin mutant Lys69Asn has attenuated IgE and increased retinol binding activity. *J Biotechnol* (2015) 212:181–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jbiotec.2015.08.006
- Kazem-Farzandi N, Taheri-Kafrani A, Haertle T. beta-lactoglobulin mutation Ala86Gln improves its ligand binding and reduces its immunoreactivity. *Int J Biol Macromol* (2015) 81:340–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2015.08.013
- Loss G, Apprich S, Waser M, Kneifel W, Genuneit J, Buchele G, et al. The protective effect of farm milk consumption on childhood asthma and atopy: the GABRIELA study. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2011) 128(4):766–73 e4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.07.048
- Ege MJ, Frei R, Bieli C, Schram-Bijkerk D, Waser M, Benz MR, et al. Not all farming environments protect against the development of asthma and wheeze in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2007) 119(5):1140–7. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2007.01.037
- Abbring S, Kusche D, Roos TC, Diks MAP, Hols G, Garssen J, et al. Milk processing increases the allergenicity of cow's milk-Preclinical evidence supported by a human proof-of-concept provocation pilot. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2019) 49(7):1013–25. doi: 10.1111/cea.13399
- Abbring S, Wolf J, Ayechu-Muruzabal V, Diks MAP, Alhamwe BA, Alhamdan F, et al. Raw Cow's Milk Reduces Allergic Symptoms in a Murine Model for Food Allergy-A Potential Role For Epigenetic Modifications. *Nutrients* (2019) 11(8):1721. doi: 10.3390/nu11081721
- Braun-Fahrlander C, von Mutius E. Can farm milk consumption prevent allergic diseases? *Clin Exp Allergy* (2011) 41(1):29–35. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2010.03665.x

two independent experiments are shown. Medians with interquartile ranges are represented in box whisker plots; *P < 0.05; ns = non-significant.

Supplementary Figure 2 | PBMCs from 14 pollen allergic donors were stimulated with apo-BLG or holo-BLG and incubated overnight in iron-free media. Supernatants of PBMCs were assessed for (A) IL-2, (B) IL-6, (C) IL-4, (D) IL-13, (E) IL-10 and (F) IFN- γ by multiplexing in FACS. Data from four independently performed experiments with a total of 14 subjects are shown. Groups were compared by repeated measures one-way ANOVA following the Tukey multiple comparisons test. *P <.05; **P <.01; ****P < 0.0001; ns = non-significant.

- Abbring S, Xiong L, Diks MAP, Baars T, Garssen J, Hettinga K, et al. Loss of allergy-protective capacity of raw cow's milk after heat treatment coincides with loss of immunologically active whey proteins. *Food Funct* (2020) 11 (6):4982–93. doi: 10.1039/D0FO01175D
- Roth-Walter F, Berin MC, Arnaboldi P, Escalante CR, Dahan S, Rauch J, et al. Pasteurization of milk proteins promotes allergic sensitization by enhancing uptake through Peyer's patches. *Allergy* (2008) 63(7):882–90. doi: 10.1111/ j.1398-9995.2008.01673.x
- Davis PJ, Williams SC. Protein modification by thermal processing. Allergy (1998) 53(46 Suppl):102–5. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.1998.tb04975.x
- Yang W, Tu Z, Wang H, Zhang L, Kaltashov IA, Zhao Y, et al. The mechanism of reduced IgG/IgE-binding of beta-lactoglobulin by pulsed electric field pretreatment combined with glycation revealed by ECD/FTICR-MS. *Food Funct* (2018) 9(1):417–25. doi: 10.1039/C7FO01082F
- Brick T, Schober Y, Bocking C, Pekkanen J, Genuneit J, Loss G, et al. omega-3 fatty acids contribute to the asthma-protective effect of unprocessed cow's milk. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 137(6):1699–706 e13. doi: 10.1183/ 13993003.congress-2015.OA4768
- Roth-Walter F, Pacios LF, Gomez-Casado C, Hofstetter G, Roth GA, Singer J, et al. The major cow milk allergen Bos d 5 manipulates T-helper cells depending on its load with siderophore-bound iron. *PloS One* (2014) 9(8): e104803. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0104803
- Roth-Walter F, Gomez-Casado C, Pacios LF, Mothes-Luksch N, Roth GA, Singer J, et al. Bet v 1 from birch pollen is a lipocalin-like protein acting as allergen only when devoid of iron by promoting Th2 lymphocytes. J Biol Chem (2014) 289(25):17416–21. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M114.567875
- Hufnagl K, Ghosh D, Wagner S, Fiocchi A, Dahdah L, Bianchini R, et al. Retinoic acid prevents immunogenicity of milk lipocalin Bos d 5 through binding to its immunodominant T-cell epitope. *Sci Rep* (2018) 8(1):1598. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-19883-0
- Roth-Walter F, Afify SM, Pacios LF, Blokhuis BR, Redegeld F, Regner A, et al. Cow's milk protein beta-lactoglobulin confers resilience against allergy by targeting complexed iron into immune cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2020) 147(1):321–34.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2020.05.023
- Hufnagl K, Afify SM, Braun N, Wagner S, Wallner M, Hauser M, et al. Retinoic acid-loading of the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1 may improve specific allergen immunotherapy: In silico, in vitro and in vivo data in BALB/c mice. *Allergy* (2020) 75(8):2073–77. doi: 10.1111/all.14259
- Jensen-Jarolim E, Pacios LF, Bianchini R, Hofstetter G, Roth-Walter F. Structural similarities of human and mammalian lipocalins, and their function in innate immunity and allergy. *Allergy* (2016) 71(3):286–94. doi: 10.1111/all.12797
- Pali-Scholl I, Roth-Walter F, Bianchini R, Afify SM, Hofstetter G, Hann S, et al. Beta-lactoglobulin (BLG) accumulates in stable dust associated with zinc: Potential implications for the allergy- and asthma-protective effect. *Allergy* (2019) 74(S106):817. doi: 10.1111/all.13961
- Manzano-Szalai K, Pali-Scholl I, Krishnamurthy D, Stremnitzer C, Flaschberger I, Jensen-Jarolim E. Anaphylaxis Imaging: Non-Invasive Measurement of Surface Body Temperature and Physical Activity in Small Animals. *PloS One* (2016) 11(3):e0150819. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0150819
- Riedler J, Braun-Fahrlander C, Eder W, Schreuer M, Waser M, Maisch S, et al. Exposure to farming in early life and development of asthma and allergy: a cross-sectional survey. *Lancet* (2001) 358(9288):1129–33. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06252-3

- Waser M, Michels KB, Bieli C, Floistrup H, Pershagen G, von Mutius E, et al. Inverse association of farm milk consumption with asthma and allergy in rural and suburban populations across Europe. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2007) 37(5):661– 70. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2006.02640.x
- Riedler J, Eder W, Oberfeld G, Schreuer M. Austrian children living on a farm have less hay fever, asthma and allergic sensitization. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2000) 30(2):194–200. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.2000.00799.x
- van Neerven RJ, Knol EF, Heck JM, Savelkoul HF. Which factors in raw cow's milk contribute to protection against allergies? J Allergy Clin Immunol (2012) 130(4):853–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.06.050
- Chatterton DE, Nguyen DN, Bering SB, Sangild PT. Anti-inflammatory mechanisms of bioactive milk proteins in the intestine of newborns. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* (2013) 45(8):1730–47. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2013.04.028
- 33. Stein MM, Hrusch CL, Gozdz J, Igartua C, Pivniouk V, Murray SE, et al. Innate Immunity and Asthma Risk in Amish and Hutterite Farm Children. N Engl J Med (2016) 375(5):411–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1508749
- Gu YZ, Hogenesch JB, Bradfield CA. The PAS superfamily: sensors of environmental and developmental signals. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2000) 40:519–61. doi: 10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.40.1.519
- Mandal PK. Dioxin: a review of its environmental effects and its aryl hydrocarbon receptor biology. J Comp Physiol B (2005) 175(4):221–30. doi: 10.1007/s00360-005-0483-3
- Frericks M, Meissner M, Esser C. Microarray analysis of the AHR system: tissue-specific flexibility in signal and target genes. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* (2007) 220(3):320–32. doi: 10.1016/j.taap.2007.01.014
- Lamas B, Natividad JM, Sokol H. Aryl hydrocarbon receptor and intestinal immunity. *Mucosal Immunol* (2018) 11(4):1024–38. doi: 10.1038/s41385-018-0019-2
- Wilkinson HN, Roberts ER, Stafford AR, Banyard KL, Matteucci P, Mace KA, et al. Tissue Iron Promotes Wound Repair via M2 Macrophage Polarization and the Chemokine (C-C Motif) Ligands 17 and 22. *Am J Pathol* (2019) 189 (11):2196–208. doi: 10.1016/j.ajpath.2019.07.015
- Agoro R, Taleb M, Quesniaux VFJ, Mura C. Cell iron status influences macrophage polarization. *PloS One* (2018) 13(5):e0196921. doi: 10.1371/ journal.pone.0196921
- 40. Kuczynska B, Puppel K, Golebiewski M, Metera E, Sakowski T, Sloniewski K. Differences in whey protein content between cow's milk collected in late pasture and early indoor feeding season from conventional and organic farms in Poland. J Sci Food Agric (2012) 92(14):2899–904. doi: 10.1002/jsfa.5663
- Besle JM, Viala D, Martin B, Pradel P, Meunier B, Berdague JL, et al. Ultraviolet-absorbing compounds in milk are related to forage polyphenols. *J Dairy Sci* (2010) 93(7):2846–56. doi: 10.3168/jds.2009-2939
- 42. Gulati A, Galvin N, Lewis E, Hennessy D, O'Donovan M, McManus JJ, et al. Outdoor grazing of dairy cows on pasture versus indoor feeding on total mixed ration: Effects on gross composition and mineral content of milk during lactation. J Dairy Sci (2018) 101(3):2710–23. doi: 10.3168/jds.2017-13338
- 43. Kuhnen S, Moacyr JR, Mayer JK, Navarro BB, Trevisan R, Honorato LA, et al. Phenolic content and ferric reducing-antioxidant power of cow's milk produced in different pasture-based production systems in southern Brazil. J Sci Food Agric (2014) 94(15):3110–7. doi: 10.1002/jsfa.6654
- 44. Zommara M, Toubo H, Sakono M, Imaizumi K. Prevention of peroxidative stress in rats fed on a low vitamin E-containing diet by supplementing with a fermented bovine milk whey preparation: effect of lactic acid and betalactoglobulin on the antiperoxidative action. *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem* (1998) 62(4):710–7. doi: 10.1271/bbb.62.710
- Wang X, Ai T, Meng XL, Zhou J, Mao XY. In vitro iron absorption of alpha-lactalbumin hydrolysate-iron and beta-lactoglobulin hydrolysateiron complexes. J Dairy Sci (2014) 97(5):2559–66. doi: 10.3168/jds.2013-7461
- Guzzi R, Rizzuti B, Labate C, Zappone B, De Santo MP. Ferric Ions Inhibit the Amyloid Fibrillation of beta-Lactoglobulin at High Temperature. *Biomacromolecules* (2015) 16(6):1794–801. doi: 10.1021/acs.biomac.5b00371
- 47. Cruz-Huerta E, Martinez Maqueda D, de la Hoz L, da Silva VS, Pacheco MT, Amigo L, et al. Short communication: Identification of iron-binding peptides from whey protein hydrolysates using iron (III)-immobilized metal ion affinity chromatography and reversed phase-HPLC-tandem mass spectrometry. J Dairy Sci (2016) 99(1):77–82. doi: 10.3168/jds.2015-9839

- Banjare IS, Gandhi K, Sao K, Sharma R. Spray-Dried Whey Protein Concentrate-Iron Complex: Preparation and Physicochemical Characterization. *Food Technol Biotechnol* (2019) 57(3):331–40. doi: 10.17113/ftb.57.03.19.6228
- Banjare IS, Gandhi K, Sao K, Arora S, Pandey V. Physicochemical Properties and Oxidative Stability of Milk Fortified with Spray-Dried Whey Protein Concentrate-Iron Complex and In Vitro Bioaccessibility of the Added Iron. *Food Technol Biotechnol* (2019) 57(1):48–58. doi: 10.17113/ftb.57.01.19.5945
- Wang J, Radics G, Whelehan M, O'Driscoll A, Healy AM, Gilmer JF, et al. Novel Iron-Whey Protein Microspheres Protect Gut Epithelial Cells from Iron-Related Oxidative Stress and Damage and Improve Iron Absorption in Fasting Adults. *Acta Haematol* (2017) 138(4):223–32. doi: 10.1159/000480632
- Kim J, Paik HD, Yoon YC, Park E. Whey protein inhibits iron overloadinduced oxidative stress in rats. J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo) (2013) 59 (3):198–205. doi: 10.3177/jnsv.59.198
- Miglioranza LH, Matsuo T, Caballero-Cordoba GM, Dichi JB, Cyrino ES, Oliveira IB, et al. Effect of long-term fortification of whey drink with ferrous bisglycinate on anemia prevalence in children and adolescents from deprived areas in Londrina, Parana, Brazil. *Nutrition* (2003) 19(5):419–21. doi: 10.1016/ S0899-9007(02)00933-4
- 53. Wong CK, Lun SW, Ko FW, Ip WK, Hui DS, Lam CW. Increased expression of plasma and cell surface co-stimulatory molecules CTLA-4, CD28 and CD86 in adult patients with allergic asthma. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2005) 141(1):122–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2005.02815.x
- Shi HZ, Xie ZF, Deng JM, Chen YQ, Xiao CQ. Soluble CD86 protein in serum samples of patients with asthma. *Thorax* (2004) 59(10):870–5. doi: 10.1136/ thx.2004.021840
- Keane-Myers A, Gause WC, Linsley PS, Chen SJ, Wills-Karp M. B7-CD28/ CTLA-4 costimulatory pathways are required for the development of T helper cell 2-mediated allergic airway responses to inhaled antigens. *J Immunol* (1997) 158(5):2042–9.
- Chen YQ, Shi HZ. CD28/CTLA-4-CD80/CD86 and ICOS-B7RP-1 costimulatory pathway in bronchial asthma. *Allergy* (2006) 61(1):15–26. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01008.x
- Beier KC, Kallinich T, Hamelmann E. T-cell co-stimulatory molecules: novel targets for the treatment of allergic airway disease. *Eur Respir J* (2007) 30 (2):383–90. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00094406
- Li JG, Du YM, Yan ZD, Yan J, Zhuansun YX, Chen R, et al. CD80 and CD86 knockdown in dendritic cells regulates Th1/Th2 cytokine production in asthmatic mice. *Exp Ther Med* (2016) 11(3):878–84. doi: 10.3892/etm.2016.2989
- Zhou T, Huang X, Ma J, Zhou Y, Liu Y, Xiao L, et al. Association of plasma soluble CD14 level with asthma severity in adults: a case control study in China. *Respir Res* (2019) 20(1):19. doi: 10.1186/s12931-019-0987-0
- Auffray C, Sieweke MH, Geissmann F. Blood monocytes: development, heterogeneity, and relationship with dendritic cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2009) 27:669–92. doi: 10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132557
- Pettipher R. The roles of the prostaglandin D(2) receptors DP(1) and CRTH2 in promoting allergic responses. *Br J Pharmacol* (2008) 153(Suppl 1):S191–9. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjp.0707488
- 62. Royer JF, Schratl P, Carrillo JJ, Jupp R, Barker J, Weyman-Jones C, et al. A novel antagonist of prostaglandin D2 blocks the locomotion of eosinophils and basophils. *Eur J Clin Invest* (2008) 38(9):663–71. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2008.01989.x
- 63. Xue L, Salimi M, Panse I, Mjosberg JM, McKenzie AN, Spits H, et al. Prostaglandin D2 activates group 2 innate lymphoid cells through chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on TH2 cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(4):1184–94. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.10.056
- Nagata K, Tanaka K, Ogawa K, Kemmotsu K, Imai T, Yoshie O, et al. Selective expression of a novel surface molecule by human Th2 cells in vivo. *J Immunol* (1999) 162(3):1278–86.
- 65. Lukacs NW, Berlin AA, Franz-Bacon K, Sasik R, Sprague LJ, Ly TW, et al. CRTH2 antagonism significantly ameliorates airway hyperreactivity and downregulates inflammation-induced genes in a mouse model of airway inflammation. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2008) 295(5):L767–79. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.90351.2008
- 66. Liu W, Min J, Jiang H, Mao B. Chemoattractant receptor-homologous molecule expressed on Th2 cells (CRTH2) antagonists in asthma: a systematic review and meta-analysis protocol. *BMJ Open* (2018) 8(4): e020882. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-020882

Conflict of Interest: EJ-J is a shareholder of Biomedical International R+D GmbH, Vienna, Austria.

EJ-J and FR-W are inventors of EP2894478, LCN2 as a tool for allergy diagnostic and therapy. EP 14150965.3, Year: 01/2014; US 14/204,570, owned by Biomedical International R+D GmbH, Vienna, Austria.

The authors declare that this study received funding from Biomedical International R+D GmbH, Vienna, Austria and Bencard Allergy GmbH, Germany. Both funders provided research grants for the laboratory work and employment of S.M.A. as PhD student. The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Afify, Pali-Schöll, Hufnagl, Hofstetter, El-Bassuoni, Roth-Walter and Jensen-Jarolim. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Reduction of Allergic Lung Disease by Mucosal Application of *Toxoplasma gondii*-Derived Molecules: Possible Role of Carbohydrates

Elke Korb¹, Mirjana Drinić¹, Angelika Wagner¹, Nora Geissler¹, Aleksandra Inic-Kanada¹, Roman Peschke², Anja Joachim², Ursula Wiedermann¹ and Irma Schabussova^{1*}

¹ Institute of Specific Prophylaxis and Tropical Medicine, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria, ² Department of Pathobiology, Institute of Parasitology, University of Veterinary Medicine Vienna, Vienna, Austria

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Petra Ina Pfefferle, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Michael Zemlin, Saarland University Hospital, Germany Bilal Alashkar Alhamwe, University of Marburg, Germany Marcus Peters, Ruhr University Bochum, Germany

*Correspondence: Irma Schabussova irma.schabussova@meduniwien.ac.at

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Immunological Tolerance and Regulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 September 2020 Accepted: 31 December 2020 Published: 10 March 2021

Citation:

Korb E, Drinić M, Wagner A, Geissler N, Inic-Kanada A, Peschke R, Joachim A, Wiedermann U and Schabussova I (2021) Reduction of Allergic Lung Disease by Mucosal Application of Toxoplasma gondii-Derived Molecules: Possible Role of Carbohydrates. Front. Immunol. 11:612766. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.612766 **Background:** The hygiene hypothesis suggests a link between parasitic infections and immune disorders, such as allergic diseases. We previously showed that infection with *Toxoplasma gondii* or systemic application of *T. gondii* tachyzoites lysate antigen (TLA) in a prophylactic, but not therapeutic protocol, prevented allergic airway inflammation in mice. Here we tested the effect of prophylactic and therapeutic application of TLA *via* the mucosal route.

Methods: Mice were intranasally treated with TLA either i) prior to sensitization, ii) during sensitization and challenge, or iii) after sensitization with ovalbumin (OVA). Recruitment of inflammatory cells to the lung, cytokine levels in restimulated lung and spleen cell cultures as well as levels of OVA-specific antibodies in serum were measured. In parallel, the effect of native TLA, heat-inactivated (hiTLA) or deglycosylated TLA (dgTLA) on sensitized splenocytes was evaluated *ex vivo*.

Results: When applied together with OVA i) during systemic sensitization and local challenge or ii) exclusively during local challenge, TLA reduced infiltration of eosinophils into the lung, OVA-specific type 2 cytokines in restimulated lung cell cultures, and partially, type 2 cytokines in restimulated spleen cell cultures in comparison to allergic controls. No beneficial effect was observed when TLA was applied prior to the start of sensitization. Analysis of epitope sugars on TLA indicated a high abundance of mannose, fucose, N-acetylglucosamine, and N-acetylgalactosamine. Deglycosylation of TLA, but not heat-inactivation, abolished the potential of TLA to reduce type 2 responses *ex vivo*, suggesting a significant role of carbohydrates in immunomodulation.

Conclusion: We showed that mucosal application of TLA reduced the development of experimental allergy in mice. The beneficial effects depended on the timing of the application in relation to the time point of sensitization. Not only co-application, but also therapy in sensitized/allergic animals with native TLA reduced local allergic responses. Furthermore, we show that TLA is highly glycosylated and glycoconjugates seem to play a

85

role in anti-allergic effects. In summary, given the powerful modulatory effect that TLA exhibits, understanding its exact mechanisms of action may lead to the development of novel immunomodulators in clinical application.

Keywords: *Toxoplasma gondii*, tachyzoites lysate antigen, allergic airway inflammation, immunomodulation, deglycosylation, hygiene hypothesis, parasites, carbohydrates

INTRODUCTION

Allergic diseases of the airways affect millions of people and the prevalence has been increasing continuously. Allergic asthma is a heterogeneous and complex inflammatory disease of the airways that develops upon allergic sensitization with allergens, such as house dust mites, cockroaches, animal dander, grass and tree pollens, and fungal spores (1). These inhaled allergens stimulate the production of type 2 cytokines, such as IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13, leading to airway eosinophilia, airway hyperresponsiveness, mucus hypersecretion, and elevated IgE in serum (1, 2).

The lack of preventative, curative, and disease modifying strategies for asthma establishes substantial unmet medical need. Although symptoms can be treated e.g. with inhaled glucocorticosteroids, bronchodilators, or monoclonal anti-IgE antibodies (3-5), specific immunotherapy (SIT) is the only available curative treatment of allergy, inducing desensitization and long-term allergen-specific immunological tolerance (6). In patients with mild to moderate asthma, SIT can reduce allergic symptoms, such as dyspnea, cough, wheeze, chest tightness, and medication requirements, but studies showing the effects on overall lung function have been inconclusive (6-9). A noteworthy drawback of current SIT is the lack of high-quality allergen extracts with well-defined composition (10). Another clear disadvantage is that SIT may lead to novel sensitization to antigens in the formulation, or even to anaphylactic reactions (11).

Toxoplasma gondii is a ubiquitous, obligate intracellular protozoan parasite which replicates sexually in felids (12, 13). Shed oocysts can be transmitted *via* the fecal-oral route, while tissue cysts containing bradyzoites can be ingested upon the consumption of undercooked meat, infecting warm-blooded animals including humans (13, 14). Upon ingestion, oocysts release sporozoites to the lumen of the gut, which in turn differentiate into tachyzoites (15). Infection with *T. gondii* remains mostly asymptomatic in healthy individuals. However, severe disease has been reported in immunocompromised patients and in congenitally infected newborns (13, 14).

Since the postulation of the hygiene hypothesis in the late 1980s (16), multiple studies suggested a link between the prevalence of allergic diseases and increased hygiene standards, alongside an early use of antibiotics, reduced bacterial exposure, and low incidences of parasitic infections in industrialized countries (17–19). Epidemiological studies reported that humans that were infected with *T. gondii* exhibited reduced prevalence of allergic diseases (20). Indeed, we and others confirmed these epidemiological findings by showing that infections with *T. gondii* reduced allergic airway inflammation

in mice (21, 22). Of note, the prevention of allergy was achieved also by non-infectious molecules derived from *T. gondii*, such as oocyst lysate antigen (OLA), when applied intraperitoneally and in the presence of Freund's complete adjuvant GERBU (23).

Harvesting *T. gondii* oocysts for the preparation of OLA requires passaging through feline hosts, such as cats. The yields are relatively low in proportion to the efforts and collected material may be contaminated with bacterial or host-derived components (24). On the other hand, culturing *T. gondii* tachyzoites *in vitro* in Vero cells is ethically, and also economically, advantageous compared to harvesting of oocysts. Furthermore, *in vitro* culturing enables high yields of tachyzoites while posing a significantly reduced risk of contamination (25, 26). Recently, we have shown that not only OLA, but also adjuvanted tachyzoite lysate antigen (TLA), applied *via* the parenteral route, reduced experimental allergic inflammation in mice (24).

The mucosal application of immunomodulatory substances or drugs, e.g. *via* the intranasal route, offers several benefits over parenteral application, such as a facilitated, needle-free administration, thereby reducing the need for trained medical personnel, as well as a lung-targeted delivery (27, 28). Along these lines, we previously demonstrated the high potential of the intranasal route to reduce allergic responses in the lung by treating mice with probiotic bacterial strains (29–31).

To date, there is only limited understanding which components of TLA are essential players in allergy-prevention. TLA consists mostly of proteins, carbohydrates (32, 33), and membrane-associated lipids (34, 35). We previously showed that compared to native and heat-inactivated TLA, sodium metaperiodate-treated deglycosylated TLA exhibited reduced potential to induce cytokines *in vitro* in naïve splenocytes (24).

Here we tested the effect of intranasally applied TLA on experimental allergic airway inflammation. Furthermore, we investigated whether mucosal immunological tolerance could be established in sensitized mice in a therapeutic treatment protocol. Finally, we characterized the glycosylation pattern of TLA and evaluated if carbohydrates play an important role in TLA-induced immunomodulation.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Preparation of TLA

T. gondii tachyzoites (strain S-48) were cultivated in Vero cells, harvested and TLA extracts were prepared as described previously (24). Briefly, TLA was prepared by three freeze-thaw cycles in liquid nitrogen, followed by sonication and

subsequent centrifugation at 10,000 x g (60 min at 4°C). The supernatant was sterile filtered (0.22 μ m Millex[®]GV Filter Unit; Merck Milipore) and its protein concentration was assessed with a BCA Protein Assay Reagent kit (Pierce Peribo). Endotoxin levels were determined by Limulus Amoebocyte Lysate (Endpoint Chromogenic LAL Assay; Lonza LTD) and were below 0.1 EU in 1 μ g of extract. TLA was stored at -80°C until further use.

Heat-Inactivation and Sodium Metaperiodate Treatment

TLA was heat-inactivated by incubation for 15 min at 95°C (hiTLA) and deglycosylation (dgTLA) was performed by sodium metaperiodate treatment according to a modified protocol (36). Briefly, 3 mg TLA (1 mg/ml in PBS) were mixed with 3 ml 100 mM sodium metaperiodate in 100 mM acetate buffer, at pH = 4.5. TLA was incubated at 37°C for 30 min in the dark. The oxidation reaction was stopped with 300 ml 0.5 x PBS. The volume was then reduced to 5 ml by centrifugation at 2,900 x g at 4°C using Ultracel[®]-3K centrifugal filters (Amicon[®] Ultra-15; Merck Millipore). Volume was further decreased with a Vacuum Concentrator Centrifuge (Univapo 150H; Uniequip). The protein concentration was assessed as above and modification of glycan moieties was verified with a Western blot using biotinylated Concanavalin A (ConA) as described below.

SDS-Page and Western Blot

10 µg TLA and dgTLA were separated with SDS-PAGE according to the manufacturer's protocol using NuPAGETM 4-12% Bis-Tris Protein Gels (10-well and 12-well; Invitrogen) and PagerRulerTM Prestained Protein Ladder (10-180 kDa; Thermo Scientific). Protein bands were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (Whatman Protram Nitrocellulose Transfer Membrane; Whatman) and a Western blot was performed using biotinylated Anguilla anguilla agglutinin (AAA) (1 mg/ ml, 1:5,000 dilution), biotinylated Lycopersicon esculentum lectin (LEL) (1 mg/ml, 1:5,000 dilution), biotinylated Wisteria floribunda agglutinin (WFA) (0.5 mg/ml, 1:2,500 dilution), biotinylated ConA (1 mg/ml, 1:5,000 dilution), or biotinylated Ulex europaeus agglutinin I (UEA-I) (1 mg/ml, 1:5,000 dilution). The membranes were subsequently incubated with monoclonal anti-biotin-alkaline phosphatase antibody produced in mouse (1:10,000 dilution; Sigma) and stained with SIGMAFAST $^{^{\rm TM}}$ BCIP[®]/NBT staining tablets (Sigma).

Enzyme Linked Lectin Assay

Abundance of epitope sugars was determined by a modified enzyme-linked lectin assay (ELLA) protocol as described elsewhere (37). Briefly, plates were coated with 5 µg TLA in 200 µl PBS overnight at 4°C, blocked for 2 h at room temperature using 3% BSA in TBS-buffer (20 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM CaCl₂, and 1 mM MgCl₂, pH = 7.6), and subsequently incubated for 1 h with 1 µg biotinylated lectins in 100 µl TBS and 0.05% Tween-20 (TBS-T). The following lectins were used: *Griffonia simplicifolia* (GS II), Wheat germ agglutinin (WGA), WFA, *Maackia amurensis* agglutinin (MAA), *Galanthus nivalis* agglutinin (GNA), *Dolichos biflorus* agglutinin (DBA), Bauhinia purpurea agglutinin (BPA), LEL, Ricinus communis agglutinin II (RCA II), UEA-I, G. simplifolica 1B4 (GS1B4), phytohemagglutinin (PHA-L), AAA, Helix pomatia agglutinin (HPA), Peanut agglutinin (PNA), ConA and Sambucus nigra agglutinin (SNA). Next, plates were incubated with horseradish peroxidase avidin (HRP-avidin) (1:250, eBioscienceTM Avidin HRP; InvitrogenTM; ThermoFisher Scientific) in 50 µl TBS-T and epitope sugars were detected with brief incubation with 3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB). The colorimetric reaction was stopped with 0.18 M H₂SO₄ and absorption was measured at 450 nm with a SparkControl Magellan plate reader (Tecan).

Mice

Female, 6 to 8 weeks old wild-type BALB/c mice were purchased from Charles River (Sulzfeld, Germany). Mice were kept under conventional housing conditions. Experiments were approved by the Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Vienna and the Austrian Federal Ministry of Education, Science and Research (BMWFW-66.009/0358-WF/V/3b/2015 and BMBWF-66.009/ 0277-V/3b/2019).

Experimental Design

On days 0 and 14 mice were intraperitoneally immunized with 10 µg ovalbumin (OVA; grade V; Sigma-Aldrich) in PBS and 67% (v/v) alum (Alu-Gel-S Suspension; Serva Electrophoresis) in a total volume of 150 µl or with PBS and alum alone. Mice were challenged intranasally with 100 µg OVA in PBS in a total volume of 30 µl or 30 µl PBS alone on days 21 to 23. For the prophylactic approach, mice were treated intranasally with 30 µg TLA in 30 µl PBS or PBS alone on days -7 to -5. For the coapplication strategy, mice were treated intranasally with 30 µg TLA in 30 µl PBS or 30 µl PBS alone 30 min prior sensitization and challenge on days 0, 14, 21, 22, and 23. For the therapeutic setup, mice were administered intranasally 30 µg TLA or hiTLA in 30 µl PBS or PBS alone on days 18 to 20 and 30 min prior challenge on days 21 to 23. Before each challenge and TLA treatment, mice were anesthetized with 5% (v/v) isoflurane (Isocare; Inhalation vapor, Animalcare Ltd.) at an airflow rate of 3 L/min in a UniVet Porta anesthesia machine (Groppler Medizintechnik). In the co-application model, 24 h after the last challenge, airway hyperresponsiveness (AHR) was assessed with whole-body plethysmography (Buxco Electronics Inc., DSI). Mice were conscious and unrestrained while they were exposed to 0, 12.5, and 50 mg/mL of aerosolized methacholine (acetyl-\beta-methylcholine chloride; Sigma-Aldrich) in PBS. AHR was expressed by the dimensionless parameter enhanced pause (PenH) as previously described (38).

Differential Cell Counts in Bronchoalveolar Lavage Fluid (BALF)

Lungs were lavaged with 1 ml ice-cold PBS. BALF was centrifuged ($300 \times g$ for 5 min at 4°C). Pelleted cells were resuspended in PBS and 4 x 10^4 cells were spun onto microscope slides ($800 \times g$ for 3 min; Shandon Cytospin, Shandon Southern Instruments), air-dried and stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E; Hemacolor[®], Merck). At least 130 cells (macrophages, eosinophils, lymphocytes, and

neutrophils) per slide were counted under a light microscope (1000 x magnification; Nikon Eclipse, Nikon).

Lung Cells Isolation and Stimulation Ex Vivo

Lungs of terminally anesthetized mice were excised and processed as described elsewhere (39). Briefly, lungs were minced and digested in 6 ml RPMI-1640 media (Gibco[®], Thermo Fisher Scientific) containing 0.05 mg/ml Liberase TL (Roche) and 0.5 mg/ml DNAse (Sigma-Aldrich) for 45 min at 37°C in 5% CO₂ atmosphere. Next, the digested tissue was forced through a 70 µm cell strainer and erythrocytes were lysed in 3 ml ACK Lysing Buffer (BioWhittaker[®], Lonza) for 90 s. Lung cells were resuspended (5 x 10^6 cells/ml) in complete RPMI (RPMI-1640 containing 10% FCS, 2 mM mercaptoethanol, 2 mM Lglutamine and 100 µg/ml gentamycin; Sigma-Aldrich). One hundred microliter cell suspensions were plated into 96-well plates and incubated either with complete RPMI or with 100 µg/ ml endotoxin-free OVA (Endo-Grade; Hyglos) in complete RPMI for 72 h at 37°C in 5% CO2 atmosphere. After incubation, supernatants were collected and analyzed for the production of cytokines (IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, and IFN- γ) with ELISA kits following the manufacturer's instructions (Ready-SET-Go!TM Kit, eBioScienceTM, Thermo Fisher Scientific).

Spleen Cells Isolation and Stimulation *Ex Vivo*

Spleens of terminally anesthetized mice were processed to singlecell suspensions. Briefly, spleens in 10 ml RPMI-1640 media were pressed through a metal net and the disrupted tissue was subsequently forced through a 70 µm cell strainer. Erythrocytes were lysed in 3 ml ACK Lysing Buffer for 60 s. Similar to lung cells, spleen cells were resuspended (5 x 10^6 cells/ml) in complete RPMI and restimulated and assessed for cytokine production following the same protocol that was used for lung cells, except for ex vivo restimulations analyzing the immunomodulatory properties of differently treated TLA. Here, 100 µl spleen cell suspensions of allergic mice were incubated with 50 µl complete RPMI or 0.75 µg native, heatinactivated or deglycosylated TLA in 50 µl complete RPMI for 1 h at 37°C in 5 % CO₂ atmosphere. Next, cells were incubated on top with either 50 µl complete RPMI or with 20 µg endotoxinfree OVA (Endo-Grade; Hyglos) in 50 µl complete RPMI for 72 h at 37°C in 5 % CO₂ atmosphere. After incubation, supernatants were collected and analyzed for the production of cytokines (IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IFN- γ as above).

Lung Histology

Lungs were infiltrated with 7.5% (v/v) formaldehyde for histology. Formalin-fixed lungs were dehydrated with a series of ethanol solutions, followed by xylene, and subsequently embedded in paraffin. Sections (3 μ m) were stained either with H&E or with Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS; Sigma-Aldrich). The histological pathology score was evaluated according to Zaiss et al. (40) with modifications. Stained sections were scored according to following criteria regarding i) perivascular and peribronchiolar inflammation (H&E) (0 = no inflammation; 1 = single scattered leukocytes; 2 = aggregates less than 10 cells thick; 3 = aggregates more than 10 cells thick; 4 = numerous coalescing aggregates more than 10 cells thick) and ii) number of leukocytes in alveolar spaces (H&E) {0 = not present; 1 = rare [2 to 4 cells in 400 × HPF (high power field)]; 2 = moderate (5 to 10 cells); 3 = high (more than 10 cells)}. The numbers of PAS-positive mucus producing goblet cells in the bronchial epithelium were counted and expressed per one millimeter of basement membrane according to Skevaki et al. (41).

Collection of Blood Serum

At the beginning of the experiment (day -7 or day 0) as well as on days 13 and 25, approximately 100 μ l blood were collected by puncturing the facial vein. Serum was obtained by centrifuging the blood in microtainer[®] SSTTM tubes (BD) at 15,000 x *g* for 5 min. Serum was stored at -20° C until analysis.

Detection of OVA-Specific Antibodies

Microtiter plates were coated with OVA (5 µg/ml; grade V) and blocked with 1 % (w/v) BSA and 0.05% (v/v) Tween in PBS for 6 h and subsequently incubated with BALF or with serum samples at 4°C overnight. BALF supernatant was tested neat and sera were diluted 1:2,000 for IgG1, 1:500 for IgG2a and 1:20 for IgE. The next day, plates were washed and incubated with ratanti mouse IgG1, IgG2a or IgE (1:500, BD PharmingenTM) at 4°C overnight. On the next day, plates were washed and incubated with horseradish peroxidase-conjugated mouse anti-rat IgG (1:2,000; Jackson ImmunoResearch Laboratories Inc.) for 1 h at 37°C, followed by incubation for 1 h at 4°C. Plates were washed again and 1 mM ABTS (Sigma-Aldrich) in 70 mM citrate-phosphate buffer (pH = 4.2; Sigma-Aldrich) was added for colorimetric measurement. Absorption was measured at 405 nm with a SparkControl Magellan plate reader.

Rat Basophil Leukemia (RBL) Cell-Based Assay

RBL cell mediator release assay was performed as described elsewhere (41). Briefly, RBL 2H-3 cells were plated into 96-well plates (4 x 10⁴ cells/well) and incubated with serum samples (1:300) from the beginning and the end of the experiment for 2 h at 37°C in a 5 % CO₂ atmosphere. Cells were washed with Tyrode's buffer [137 mM NaCl, 5.6 mM D glucose, 2.7 mM KCl, 1.8 mM CaCl₂, 1.1 mM MgCl₂, 0.4 mM NaH₂PO₄, 12 mM NaHCO₃, 10 mM HEPES and 0.1 % (w/v) BSA; pH = 7.4; Sigma-Aldrich] and degranulation of cells was induced by incubation with 0.3 µg/ml OVA in Tyrode's buffer. Supernatants were analyzed for β -hexosaminidase content by incubation with 80 μM 4-methylumbelliferyl-N-acetyl-β-d-glucosaminide (Sigma-Aldrich) and measuring fluorescence at λ ex: 360 nm/ λ em: 465 nm with a SparkControl Magellan plate reader. Results show percentage of total β -hexosaminidase release after adding 1 % (v/v) Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich) in ddH₂O.

Statistics

The comparison of cytokine levels and histopathology scoring of all treatment groups was performed with two-way analysis of variance, followed by Bonferroni's multiple comparison test for the prophylactic model or followed by Tukey's multiple comparison test for the co-application and therapy models. Significance between all treatment groups in BALF as well as multiple time points in RBL assays and serum antibody ELISA was assessed with two-way analysis of variance, followed by Bonferroni's multiple comparison test. The comparison of all treatment groups of *ex vivo* TLA stimulation and the comparison of OVA-specific IgG2a in BALF was performed with one-way analysis of variance, followed by Tukey's multiple comparison test. Statistical comparisons were performed using GraphPad Prism Software 7 (GraphPad Software Inc.). All data are shown as mean ± SEM. Significant differences were considered at P < 0.05 (*), P < 0.01 (***), P < 0.001 (***) and P < 0.0001 (****).

RESULTS

Prophylactic Intranasal TLA Treatment of Mice Before OVA Sensitization and Challenge Does Not Reduce Allergic Airway Inflammation

We tested the ability of TLA to reduce the development of experimental allergy when applied prophylactically via the mucosal route. Mice were sensitized by two i.p. injections of OVA in alum followed by three intranasal challenges of OVA one week later on days 21 to 23 (Figure 1A). In the OVAsensitized and challenged control mice (PBS/OVA), high levels of macrophages and eosinophils and low levels of neutrophils and lymphocytes were detected in BALF (Figure 1B, Supplementary Figure S1A). Additionally, high levels of OVA-specific IgG2a in BALF (Figure 1C) and high numbers of inflammatory cells and PAS-positive goblet cells were detected in the lung of these mice (Figures 1D, E). In parallel, restimulation of lung and spleen cell cultures with OVA led to production of high levels of type 2 cytokines IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13, and of IL-10 in comparison to cultures which were stimulated with media only (Figures 1F, G). In lung cells, the levels of IFN- γ were similar upon restimulation with media or OVA (Figure 1F), while in spleens the levels of IFN- γ were increased upon restimulation with OVA compared to restimulation with media in the PBS/OVA group (Figure 1G). The level of sensitization in PBS/OVA mice was documented by increased OVA-specific IgG2a (Figure 1H) and OVA-specific β hexosaminidase release after incubation of RBL cells with serum collected on day 25 compared with serum from day -7 (Figure 11). Intranasal application of TLA on days -7 to -5 (Figure 1A) prior to allergic sensitization with OVA had no significant effect on the total counts of macrophages, eosinophils, neutrophils, and lymphocytes in the lung (Figure 1B, Supplementary Figure S1A). Similarly, the levels of OVAspecific IgG2a in BALF (Figure 1C), the histopathology score in the lung (Figures 1D, E), the production of OVA-induced cytokines in restimulated lung (Figure 1F) or spleen cell cultures (Figure 1G) were unaffected by TLA treatment. In serum, no significant changes of OVA-specific IgG2a levels (Figure 1H) were detected. Similarly, no effect of TLAtreatment on OVA-specific IgE-mediated β-hexosaminidase

release by RBL cells was observed (Figure 1I). Of note, reduced numbers of PAS-positive goblet cells were detected in the lung in TLA-treated mice compared to allergic controls (Figure 1D).

Intranasal Application of TLA Concurrent With OVA Sensitization and Challenge Reduces Allergic Airway Inflammation

Mice were treated intranasally with TLA 30 min before each systemic application of OVA in alum on days 0 and 14 and before each intranasal challenge with OVA on days 21 to 23 (**Figure 2A**). Allergic airway hyperresponsiveness (**Figure 2B**) and eosinophilia (**Figure 2C**, **Supplementary Figure S1B**) were reduced in TLA-treated mice (TLA/OVA) compared to allergic controls (PBS/OVA). No effect on the levels of OVA-specific IgG2a in BALF was observed (**Figure 2D**). Although the TLA treatment did not reduce the histopathology score or the number of PAS-positive goblet cells in the lung (**Figures 2E, F**), reduced levels of type 2 cytokines and IL-10 were measured in OVA-restimulated lung cell cultures of TLA/OVA mice in comparison to PBS/OVA controls (**Figure 2G**). Production of IFN- γ in the cultures was not affected by TLA-treatment (**Figure 2G**).

Similar to the local responses, OVA-restimulated spleen cells of TLA/OVA mice expressed lower levels of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-10 compared to PBS/OVA mice, while no significant difference was detected for IFN- γ (**Figure 3A**). In serum, OVA-specific levels of IgG1 were comparable between PBS/OVA and TLA/OVA mice, while OVA-specific IgG2a was increased upon TLA treatment compared to PBS/OVA mice (**Figure 3B**). Moreover, TLA led to a reduction of OVA-specific IgE-mediated release of β -hexosaminidase in RBL cells compared to PBS/OVA mice (**Figure 3C**).

Therapeutic Intranasal TLA Application Reduces Th2 Responses in the Lung and Spleen

Next, we investigated whether also a therapeutic application of TLA reduces allergic responses. Additionally, we tested if heatinactivation of TLA impairs its immunomodulatory effects. Sensitized mice were treated intranasally with native TLA on days 18 to 23 (Figure 4A). Another group of mice received heatinactivated TLA (hiTLA/OVA). Both groups that were treated with TLA and hiTLA exhibited reduced numbers of eosinophils in the BALF (Figure 4B, Supplementary Figure S1C), but no changes were seen in the levels of OVA-specific IgG2a in BALF, in degree of histopathology scores or in the number of PASpositive goblet cells in the lung (Figures 4C-E) in comparison to allergic controls. The production of type 2 cytokines was reduced in OVA-restimulated lung cells of TLA/OVA and hiTLA/OVA mice compared to PBS/OVA mice, while no effect was seen on the production of IL-10 and IFN- γ (Figure 4F). Similarly, levels of type 2 cytokines and also IL-10 were reduced in OVArestimulated spleen cells of both TLA/OVA and hiTLA/OVA mice compared to PBS/OVA mice (Figure 5A). Levels of IFN- γ in OVA-restimulated spleen cells of TLA/OVA and hiTLA/OVA treated groups was comparable with sham treated mice and



FIGURE 1 | Prophylactic treatment with TLA fails to prevent allergic airway inflammation. (A) Experimental design. (B) Differential cell counts in bronchoalveolar lavage (BALF). (C) Levels of OVA-specific antibody IgG2a in BALF collected at the end of the experiment. (D) Average histopathology score and number of Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS)-positive goblet cells of lung sections. (E) PAS or hematoxylin and eosin (H&E)-stained lung sections from 1 representative example from each group (n = 5); scale bars, 100 μ m. (F) Levels of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, IL-13, and IFN- γ after medium and ovalbumin (OVA) restimulation of lung cells. (G) Levels of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IFN- γ after medium and ovalbumin (OVA) restimulation of lung cells. (G) Levels of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, and IFN- γ after medium and OVA restimulation of spleen cells. (H) Levels of OVA-specific antibody IgG2a in serum collected at the beginning and at the end of the experiment. (I) Release of β -hexosaminidase by rat basophil leukemia (RBL) cells. Graphs show results from 1 representative experiment from 2 independent experiments with 5 mice per group (Figures 1B–I). Error bars show mean ± SEM. *TLA*, tachyzoites lysate antigen; *OVA*, ovalbumin; *i.n.*, intranasal; *i.p.*, intraperitoneal; *macro*, macrophages; eos, eosinophils; *neutro*, neutrophils; *lympho*, lymphocytes; OD, optical density; *nd*, not detectable; *ns*, not significant; ***P < 0.001.

reduced compared to allergic controls (Figure 5A). Levels of OVA-specific IgG1 in serum were comparable between TLA/ OVA, hiTLA/OVA and PBS/OVA mice (Figure 5B). TLA treatment increased OVA-specific IgG2a levels in serum compared to PBS/OVA and hiTLA/OVA mice (Figure 5B). There was no difference in OVA-specific IgE-mediated β -hexosaminidase release from RBL in serum samples between all allergen-exposed groups (Figure 5C).



FIGURE 2 | TLA reduces allergic airway inflammation in a co-application model. (A), Experimental design. (B) Airway hyperresponsiveness in response to methacholine. (C) Differential cell count in bronchoalveolar lavage (BALF). (D) Levels of OVA-specific antibody IgG2a in BALF collected at the end of the experiment. (E) Average histopathology score and number of Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS)-positive goblet cells of lung sections. (F) PAS or hematoxylin and eosin (H&E)-stained lung sections from 1 representative example from each group (n = 5); scale bars, 100 μm. (G) Levels of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, IL-13, and IFN-γ after medium and OVA restimulation of lung cells. Graphs show results from 1 experiment with 5 mice per group (Figure 2B, PBS/PBS group in Figures 2C–G) or from 1 representative experiment from 2 independent experiments with 5 mice per group (groups PBS/OVA and TLA/OVA, Figures 2C–G). Error bars show mean ± SEM. *TLA*, tachyzoites lysate antigen; *OVA*, ovalbumin; *i.n.*, intranasal; *i.p.*, intraperitoneal; *macro*, macrophages; eos, eosinophils; *neutro*, neutrophils; *lympho*, lymphocytes; *nd*, not detectable; *ns*, not significant; *OD*, optical density; *P < 0.05; **P < 0.01; ***P < 0.001.

Characterization of TLA With Lectins Reveals a Complex Pattern of Epitope Sugars

The immunomodulatory properties of native and hiTLA were comparable as shown in **Figures 4** and **5**, suggesting that not proteins, but rather heat-stable components, such as carbohydrates, might play a role in immunomodulation. Hence, we next characterized the diversity and abundance of epitope sugars with ELLA. Several lectins bound to TLA, indicating a complex glycosylation pattern. WFA, (specifically binding to β -GalNAc), followed by AAA, LEL, UEA-I, and ConA, (specifically binding to

 α -Fuc, β -GlcNAc, α -Fuc/Arabinose, and α -Man/ α -Glc, respectively) showed the highest absorbance, suggesting that these epitope sugars are the most prevalent in TLA (**Figure 6A**). Based on the ELLA results, we performed Western blotting of TLA probed with lectins which exhibited the highest signal when measured by ELLA (**Figure 6B**). The lectin UEA-I was binding to proteins with a size between 40 and 115 kDA, while AAA was binding to proteins with a size of approximately more than 60 kDa. LEL-binding was distributed evenly between smaller and larger proteins and WFA-binding was detected on distinct bands of smaller and mid-sized proteins ranging from approximately 20 to 80 kDa. By probing with



ConA, Western blot analysis showed a strong band at approximately 50 kDa. Additional proteins covered with α -Man/ α -Glc epitope sugars were detected from 30 kDa size upwards.

Native and Heat-Inactivated, But Not Deglycosylated TLA Reduced Type 2 Cytokines in Splenocytes of Allergic Mice *Ex Vivo*

Next, we tested whether deglycosylation of TLA impairs its immunomodulatory properties. The effects of TLA, hiTLA, and dgTLA on spleens of allergic mice were examined ex vivo. The removal of glycan moieties in dgTLA was verified with a ConAspecific Western blot (data not shown). Single-cell suspensions of allergic spleens were pre-incubated 60 min either with media, native TLA, hiTLA or dgTLA followed by 72 h restimulation with either media (only for non-stimulated cells) or OVA. Preincubation with TLA and hiTLA, but not with dgTLA, followed by restimulation with OVA reduced levels of OVA-specific IL-4 and IL-5 compared to sham-treated controls (Figure 7). While the levels of IL-10 were comparable between all groups, the production of IFN-y was increased after pre-incubation with TLA and hiTLA, followed by restimulation of OVA compared to media/OVA, while pre-incubation with dgTLA had no effect on the levels of IFN- γ (**Figure 7**).

DISCUSSION

Epidemiological studies have shown inverse associations between allergy and infection with *T. gondii* (20, 42, 43). These findings were confirmed in experimental settings, where we and

others have shown that infection with *T. gondii* (21, 22) or intraperitoneal injection of extracts of different *T. gondii* developmental stages, such as oocysts and tachyzoites, admixed to a potent adjuvant, such as alum or Freund's complete adjuvant, prevented allergy in mice (23, 24). Here we show that the less invasive mucosal application of TLA *via* the nose reduced the development of allergic airway inflammation in mice. Importantly, the beneficial effect was achieved by co-application of TLA during the allergic sensitization and challenge as well as by therapeutic treatment in sensitized mice. Of note, TLA was applied in the absence of any adjuvant.

To induce tolerance by immunomodulatory substances, the mucosal route of application is advantageous over the parenteral route for several reasons: i) the active compound is absorbed slower when applied via the mucosa compared to parenteral application which might be beneficial for achievement of a sustained protective effect, ii) the needle-free application allows for easy self-administration, and iii) the mucosal route tolerates lower purity of the drug compared to the parenteral route (44, 45). The preferred mucosal site of the application, either the nose, mouth, or vagina, may vary depending on various factors, such as the frequency of administration, the desired drug dosage and formulation, or the target organ (46). In our present study, the intranasal TLA application reduced the development of allergy in the lung, but also modulated systemic immune responses, such as levels of allergen-specific antibodies in serum or allergen-specific recall responses in the spleen. These results are in agreement with previous findings, where intranasal application of recombinant probiotic Escherichia coli Nissle 1917 prevented allergic airway inflammation in mice accompanied by reduced local and systemic allergic responses (30). Similarly,



FIGURE 4 | Therapeutic treatment with native or heat-inactivated TLA reduces allergic airway inflammation. (A) Experimental design. (B) Differential cell count in bronchoalveolar lavage (BALF). (C) Levels of OVA-specific antibody IgG2a in BALF collected at the end of the experiment. (D) Average histopathology score and number of Periodic acid-Schiff (PAS)-positive goblet cells of lung sections. (E) PAS or H&E-stained lung sections from 1 representative example from each group (n = 5); scale bars, 100 µm. (F) Levels of IL-4, IL-5, IL-10, IL-13, and IFN- γ after medium and OVA restimulation of lung cells. Graphs show results from 1 representative experiment from 2 independent experiments with 5 mice per group. Error bars show mean ± SEM. *TLA*, tachyzoites lysate antigen; *hITLA*, heat-inactivated; OVA, ovalbumin; i.n., intrapasal; i.p., intraperitoneal; macro, macrophages; eos, eosinophils; neutro, neutrophils; lympho, lymphocytes; n.s., not significant; OD, optical density; *P < 0.05; **P < 0.00; ***P < 0.0001.

nasal vaccines induced protective local and systemic responses in humans (47).

We and others have shown previously that mice which underwent allergic sensitization and challenge in the course of *T. gondii* infection were protected from the development of allergy (22, 48). Here we show that allergic sensitization and challenge in the close proximity to TLA-exposure had a similar protective effect. However, when mice were treated with TLA seven to five days before the beginning of the sensitization, the development of allergy was not prevented. Altogether, these observations suggest that in order to reach mucosally-induced immunological tolerance, the host needs to be exposed to the *T. gondii* immunomodulatory molecules during the allergen exposure, suggesting a possible application of TLA in seasonal treatment protocols.

Generally, it is more challenging to cure patients with established allergic diseases compared to prophylactic approaches (49). We show that intranasal application of TLA to sensitized mice exclusively during intranasal challenge with OVA reduced local as well as systemic allergic responses. The sensitization status was confirmed by increased levels of OVA-specific IgG1 in serum and elevated IgE-mediated





 β -hexosaminidase release by RBL cells in comparison to shamtreated controls (data not shown). In contrast to our previous study, where therapeutic intranasal treatment with *E. coli* O83 failed to reduce eosinophilia (29), therapeutic TLA application reduced the recruitment of eosinophils to the lungs. We hypothesize that the protective effect of TLA in adult mice lasts only for a limited time and repetitive applications might be required to reach a prolonged protective effect. However, the temporary character of suppressed type 2 responses might be favorable to treat patients suffering from seasonal allergies. For example, birch or grass pollen allergic patients are exposed to the relevant allergens only during the pollen season (50), thus, the





therapeutic application of immunomodulators exclusively during this period could be sufficient to reduce the disease progression.

The significance of IFN- γ in resolving allergy was highlighted by Coyle et al. (51), showing that IFN- γ receptor knockout mice exhibited prolonged eosinophilia compared to wild type controls (51). IFN- γ is also a crucial player in host defense to control an infection with T. gondii (52, 53) and extracts derived from this parasite, such as TLA or OLA, are potent inducers of this cytokine both in vivo and in vitro (23, 24). In a mouse model of allergy, we have previously demonstrated that infection with T. gondii or intraperitoneal application of TLA admixed to OVA in alum reduced type 2 responses accompanied by increased levels of allergen-specific IFN-y in restimulated splenocytes compared to allergic controls (22, 24). Similarly, Fenoy et al. (48) detected increased levels of OVA-specific IFN- γ in sensitized and challenged mice during acute T. gondii infection, but the production of IFN- γ was decreased in chronically infected mice.

Of note, mucosal application of *Lactobacillus paracasei* NCC 2461, a probiotic bacterial strain which is a potent inducer of IFN- γ *in vitro*, reduced not only allergic type 2 responses, but also allergen-specific IFN- γ in restimulated splenocytes (31, 54). Here we show that TLA increased levels of OVA-specific type 1 isotype IgG2a in serum in the co-application and the treatment protocol. As the BALF closely reflects the immunological processes in the lung, we also measured levels of OVA-specific IgG2a and levels of IFN- γ and IL-17AF in BALF. The data show that TLA did not influence the local type 1 responses (data for IFN- γ and IL-17AF not shown).

The success of SIT in human patients is *inter alia* reflected by a reduction of allergen-specific IgE (55, 56). Here, we show that TLA, applied concurrently with sensitization and challenge, reduced the activity of OVA-specific IgE in serum in comparison to controls. However, the reduction of IgE- dependent β -hexosaminidase release by RBL cells was not observed in mice, where i) the interval between the last TLAtreatment and the start of sensitization was five days or ii) the treatment was applied to mice with completed sensitization. Although the therapeutic TLA application did not reduce the β -hexosaminidase release, the treatment reduced the recruitment of eosinophils to the lung and production of allergen-specific type 2 cytokines in the lung and spleen. Similarly, it has been shown that, although SIT led to clinical improvement in allergic patients, the levels of IgE remained initially high and declined gradually over months or even years (56). Here, in the therapeutic experiment, serum was collected already seven days after the TLA was first introduced to mice, and thus the question remains whether analysis of sera collected at a later time point or after prolonged treatment with TLA would lead to a reduction of humoral type 2 responses in sensitized animals.

It has been shown that carbohydrates and carbohydratebinding proteins play an essential role in adhesion or invasion of certain parasites into host cells (57). Furthermore, parasitederived carbohydrates can trigger the host's innate and adaptive immune responses. *Toxoplasma* assembles polysaccharides and many cellular proteins and lipids are glycosylated. A recent study revealed that the *Toxoplasma* genome encodes a set of predicted glycogenes with a possible role in assembling of N-glycans, Oglycans, a C-glycan, GPI-anchors, and polysaccharides (58). Applying a double-CRISPR/Cas9 strategy indicated an important role of certain glycan-biosynthesizing enzymes (e.g. glycosyltransferase responsible for assembling novel Glc-Fuctype O-glycans) for *in vitro* growth of *Toxoplasma* (58).

Here, we applied ELLA, a lectin ELISA, to characterize the glycosylation pattern of TLA. ELLA is commonly used for analysis of glycoconjugates and was previously employed to determine immunogenic epitope sugars of parasites, such as *Tritrichomonas foetus* or *Trypanosoma cruzi* (59, 60). Our data showed a strong binding of the lectins WFA, AAA, ConA, and

LEL to TLA, which indicate high abundances of terminal GalNAc, Fuc, Man/Glc, and GlcNAc, respectively. Previously, terminal Fuc(1 \rightarrow 4)GlcNAc as well as the terminal motives Fuc (1 \rightarrow 3)GalNAc and Fuc1 \rightarrow 4(Fuc1 \rightarrow 3)GlcNAc, which are commonly found in *S. mansoni eggs*, were shown to be immunogenic (61, 62). Furthermore, terminal fucosylation was shown to play a critical role in colonization and initial evasion of the host's immune system in infections with *Helicobacter pylori* (63). On the other hand, it was suggested that mannose plays a pivotal role in the virulence of *Leishmania mexicana* (64). Host cells, such as dendritic cells, Langerhans cells, and lymphocytes, express a plethora of carbohydrate-binding proteins including C-type lectins, selectins, and galectins which may recognize and interact with parasite-derived glycosylation patterns (65, 66).

We have shown previously *in vitro* that heat–inactivation of TLA does not affect its immunomodulatory properties (24). Here, we confirmed this observation *in vivo* and additionally, by using an *ex vivo* model, we could show that deglycosylation of TLA abolished its anti-allergic effects. However, more studies are needed to understand the precise role of *T. gondii* carbohydrates in allergy prevention.

In addition to carbohydrates, also *T. gondii*-specific lipids play an essential role for interacting with host cells and the host's immune system resulting in the establishment and maintenance of long-term persistence in the host (67). For example, fatty acids present in *T. gondii* tachyzoites exhibit immunomodulatory effects on murine macrophages (68). However, the link between the *T. gondii* lipidome and allergy prevention remains to be elucidated.

Although clinical trials using infections with nematode parasites opened new possibilities to treat immune-mediated inflammatory diseases in humans (69), the ultimate goal is the use of parasite-derived extracts or single molecules to replicate the immunomodulatory effect of the infection without causing any of the obvious disadvantages. Indeed, promising results have been seen in studies where parasite products were administered in mouse models (24, 70, 71), but to date no parasite-derived molecules have been applied as a treatment for humans yet. Molecules present in TLA have evolved to act in the environment of the host's immune system and thus represent natural biologicals with high potential in future translational research.

CONCLUSION

In the present study, we show that mucosal application of TLA during sensitization and challenge, as well as therapeutic treatment of sensitized mice, reduces allergic exacerbations in a mouse model of allergic airway inflammation. Additionally, we show that TLA is highly glycosylated and that removal of carbohydrates impaired its immunomodulatory properties. We therefore believe that further investigations focusing on glycosylation patterns of TLA will strengthen our understanding of host-parasite interactions and will pave the way for novel, therapeutic treatment strategies against allergic disorders.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets presented in this article are not readily available because the raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors upon reasonable request. Requests to access the datasets should be directed to IS, irma.schabussova@meduniwien.ac.at.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the Ethics Committee of the Medical University of Vienna and the Austrian Federal Ministry of Education, Science and Research (BMWFW-66.009/0358-WF/V/3b/2015 and BMBWF-66.009/0277-V/ 3b/2019).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

IS and UW designed and supervised the study and acquired funding. EK and IS prepared documents for ethics approval. RP cultivated *T. gondii* tachyzoites. MD and EK prepared TLA. EK performed experiments, analyzed and interpreted the data. NG performed histological analysis of lung tissue samples. EK and IS wrote the initial draft of the manuscript. EK provided visualization of the data. EK, IS, AI-K, AJ, MD, and AW critically reviewed and edited the manuscript. IS, UW, and AJ provided resources. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Austrian Science Fund (FWF) grants SFB F4612 and the OeAD grants CZ 17/2019, CZ 16/2019, SRB 20/2018, and PL 04/2019 (to EK and IS).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank Katharina Ambroz, Anna Schmid, Christian Zwicker, Karin Baier, Maria Orola and Priya Sarate (all from the Institute of Specific Prophylaxis and Tropical Medicine, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Austria) for excellent technical assistance and helpful discussions. We would like to thank Irma van Die (Department of Molecular Cell Biology and Immunology, Cancer Center Amsterdam, Amsterdam UMC, Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam, Amsterdam, Netherlands) for generously providing biotinylated lectins.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2020. 612766/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Schatz M, Rosenwasser L. The allergic asthma phenotype. J Allergy Clin Immunol In Pract (2014) 2(6):645–8; quiz 9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaip.2014.09.004
- Bateman ED, Hurd SS, Barnes PJ, Bousquet J, Drazen JM, FitzGerald JM, et al. Global strategy for asthma management and prevention: GINA executive summary. *Eur Respir J* (2008) 31(1):143–78. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00138707
- D'Amato G, Stanziola A, Sanduzzi A, Liccardi G, Salzillo A, Vitale C, et al. Treating severe allergic asthma with anti-IgE monoclonal antibody (omalizumab): a review. *Multidiscip Respir Med* (2014) 9(1):23. doi: 10.1186/2049-6958-9-23
- Okano M. Mechanisms and clinical implications of glucocorticosteroids in the treatment of allergic rhinitis. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2009) 158(2):164–73. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2009.04010.x
- Donohue JF. Therapeutic responses in asthma and COPD. Bronchodilators Chest (2004) 126(2 Suppl):125S–37S; discussion 59S-61S. doi: 10.1378/ chest.126.2_suppl_1.125S
- Yukselen A, Kendirli SG. Role of immunotherapy in the treatment of allergic asthma. World J Clin Cases (2014) 2(12):859–65. doi: 10.12998/wjcc.v2.i12.859
- Abramson MJ, Puy RM, Weiner JM. Injection allergen immunotherapy for asthma. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2010) 8):CD001186. doi: 10.1002/ 14651858.CD001186.pub2
- Hedlin G, van Hage M. The role of immunotherapy in the management of childhood asthma. *Ther Adv Respir Dis* (2012) 6(3):137–46. doi: 10.1177/ 1753465812439793
- Calamita Z, Saconato H, Pela AB, Atallah AN. Efficacy of sublingual immunotherapy in asthma: systematic review of randomized-clinical trials using the Cochrane Collaboration method. *Allergy* (2006) 61(10):1162–72. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01205.x
- Zhernov Y, Curin M, Khaitov M, Karaulov A, Valenta R. Recombinant allergens for immunotherapy: state of the art. *Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol* (2019) 19(4):402–14. doi: 10.1097/ACI.00000000000536
- Fujita H, Soyka MB, Akdis M, Akdis CA. Mechanisms of allergen-specific immunotherapy. *Clin Trans Allergy* (2012) 2(1):2. doi: 10.1186/2045-7022-2-2
- Hill DE, Chirukandoth S, Dubey JP. Biology and epidemiology of Toxoplasma gondii in man and animals. *Anim Health Res Rev* (2005) 6(1):41–61. doi: 10.1079/AHR2005100
- Montoya JG, Liesenfeld O. Toxoplasmosis. Lancet (2004) 363(9425):1965–76. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16412-X
- Hill D, Dubey JP. Toxoplasma gondii: transmission, diagnosis and prevention. *Clin Microbiol Infect* (2002) 8(10):634–40. doi: 10.1046/j.1469-0691.2002.00485.x
- Blader IJ, Coleman BI, Chen CT, Gubbels MJ. Lytic Cycle of Toxoplasma gondii: 15 Years Later. Annu Rev Microbiol (2015) 69:463–85. doi: 10.1146/ annurev-micro-091014-104100
- Strachan DP. Hay fever, hygiene, and household size. BMJ (1989) 299 (6710):1259-60. doi: 10.1136/bmj.299.6710.1259
- Bach JF. The effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. N Engl J Med (2002) 347(12):911–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra020100
- Droste JH, Wieringa MH, Weyler JJ, Nelen VJ, Vermeire PA, Van Bever HP. Does the use of antibiotics in early childhood increase the risk of asthma and allergic disease? *Clin Exp Allergy* (2000) 30(11):1547–53. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.2000.00939.x
- von Mutius E. The microbial environment and its influence on asthma prevention in early life. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 137(3):680–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.12.1301
- Yazdanbakhsh M, Matricardi PM. Parasites and the hygiene hypothesis: regulating the immune system? *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol* (2004) 26(1):15– 24. doi: 10.1385/CRIAI:26:1:15
- Fenoy IM, Sanchez VR, Soto AS, Picchio MS, Martin V, Goldman A. Toxoplasma gondii infection modulate systemic allergic immune response in BALB/c mice. *Exp Parasitol* (2015) 154:47–50. doi: 10.1016/j.exppara.2015.04.001
- Wagner A, Forster-Waldl E, Garner-Spitzer E, Schabussova I, Kundi M, Pollak A, et al. Immunoregulation by Toxoplasma gondii infection prevents allergic immune responses in mice. *Int J Parasitol* (2009) 39(4):465–72. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2008.09.003
- 23. Wagner A, Schabussova I, Drinic M, Akgun J, Loupal G, Kundi M, et al. Oocyst-Derived Extract of Toxoplasma Gondii Serves as Potent Immunomodulator in a Mouse Model of Birch Pollen Allergy. *PloS One* (2016) 11(5):e0155081. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0155081

- 24. Drinic M, Wagner A, Sarate P, Zwicker C, Korb E, Loupal G, et al. Toxoplasma gondii tachyzoite-extract acts as a potent immunomodulator against allergic sensitization and airway inflammation. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7 (1):15211. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-15663-4
- Hughes HP, Hudson L, Fleck DG. In vitro culture of Toxoplasma gondii in primary and established cell lines. *Int J Parasitol* (1986) 16(4):317–22. doi: 10.1016/0020-7519(86)90109-8
- da Costa-Silva TA, da Silva Meira C, Frazzatti-Gallina N, Pereira-Chioccola VL. Toxoplasma gondii antigens: recovery analysis of tachyzoites cultivated in Vero cell maintained in serum free medium. *Exp Parasitol* (2012) 130(4):463– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.exppara.2012.01.005
- Smole U, Schabussova I, Pickl WF, Wiedermann U. Murine models for mucosal tolerance in allergy. *Semin Immunol* (2017) 30:12–27. doi: 10.1016/ j.smim.2017.07.007
- Goetz K, Sun Y, Féchir K, Kretzschmar E, Buettel I. Regulatory Aspects and Approval of Biopharmaceuticals for Mucosal Delivery: Quality, Toxicology, and Clinical Aspects. In: J. Neves, B. Sarmento (eds) *Mucosal Deliv Biopharm: Biol Challenges Strateg.* Boston, MA: Springer (2014) 539–89. doi: 10.1007/ 978-1-4614-9524-6_25
- Zwicker C, Sarate P, Drinic M, Ambroz K, Korb E, Smole U, et al. Prophylactic and therapeutic inhibition of allergic airway inflammation by probiotic Escherichia coli O83. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2018) 142(6):1987–90 e7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2018.07.029
- Sarate PJ, Heinl S, Poiret S, Drinic M, Zwicker C, Schabussova I, et al. E. coli Nissle 1917 is a safe mucosal delivery vector for a birch-grass pollen chimera to prevent allergic poly-sensitization. *Mucosal Immunol* (2019) 12(1):132–44. doi: 10.1038/s41385-018-0084-6
- Schabussova I, Hufnagl K, Wild C, Nutten S, Zuercher AW, Mercenier A, et al. Distinctive anti-allergy properties of two probiotic bacterial strains in a mouse model of allergic poly-sensitization. *Vaccine* (2011) 29(10):1981–90. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2010.12.101
- Fauquenoy S, Morelle W, Hovasse A, Bednarczyk A, Slomianny C, Schaeffer C, et al. Proteomics and glycomics analyses of N-glycosylated structures involved in Toxoplasma gondii–host cell interactions. *Mol Cell Proteomics* (2008) 7(5):891– 910. doi: 10.1074/mcp.M700391-MCP200
- 33. Possenti A, Fratini F, Fantozzi L, Pozio E, Dubey JP, Ponzi M, et al. Global proteomic analysis of the oocyst/sporozoite of Toxoplasma gondii reveals commitment to a host-independent lifestyle. *BMC Genomics* (2013) 14:183. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-14-183
- Arroyo-Olarte RD, Brouwers JF, Kuchipudi A, Helms JB, Biswas A, Dunay IR, et al. Phosphatidylthreonine and Lipid-Mediated Control of Parasite Virulence. *PloS Biol* (2015) 13(11):e1002288. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.1002288
- Besteiro S, Bertrand-Michel J, Lebrun M, Vial H, Dubremetz JF. Lipidomic analysis of Toxoplasma gondii tachyzoites rhoptries: further insights into the role of cholesterol. *Biochem J* (2008) 415(1):87–96. doi: 10.1042/BJ20080795
- Bergeron A, LaRue H, Fradet Y. Biochemical analysis of a bladder-cancerassociated mucin: structural features and epitope characterization. *Biochem J* (1997) 321(Pt 3):889–95. doi: 10.1042/bj3210889
- Thompson R, Creavin A, O'Connell M, O'Connor B, Clarke P. Optimization of the enzyme-linked lectin assay for enhanced glycoprotein and glycoconjugate analysis. *Anal Biochem* (2011) 413(2):114–22. doi: 10.1016/j.ab.2011.02.013
- Chong B, Agrawal DK, Romero F, Townley R. Measurement of bronchoconstriction using whole-body plethysmograph: comparison of freely moving versus restrained guinea pigs. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods (1998) 39(3):163–8. doi: 10.1016/S1056-8719(98)00021-5
- Lajoie S, Lewkowich I, Herman NS, Sproles A, Pesce JT, Wynn TA, et al. IL-21 receptor signalling partially mediates Th2-mediated allergic airway responses. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2014) 44(7):976–85. doi: 10.1111/cea.12341
- Zaiss MM, Rapin A, Lebon L, Dubey LK, Mosconi I, Sarter K, et al. The Intestinal Microbiota Contributes to the Ability of Helminths to Modulate Allergic Inflammation. *Immunity* (2015) 43(5):998–1010. doi: 10.1016/ j.immuni.2015.09.012
- Skevaki C, Hudemann C, Matrosovich M, Mobs C, Paul S, Wachtendorf A, et al. Influenza-derived peptides cross-react with allergens and provide asthma protection. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2018) 142(3):804–14. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2017.07.056
- 42. Repa A, Grangette C, Daniel C, Hochreiter R, Hoffmann-Sommergruber K, Thalhamer J, et al. Mucosal co-application of lactic acid bacteria and allergen

induces counter-regulatory immune responses in a murine model of birch pollen allergy. *Vaccine* (2003) 22(1):87–95. doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(03)00528-0

- 43. Matricardi PM, Rosmini F, Riondino S, Fortini M, Ferrigno L, Rapicetta M, et al. Exposure to foodborne and orofecal microbes versus airborne viruses in relation to atopy and allergic asthma: epidemiological study. *BMJ* (2000) 320 (7232):412–7. doi: 10.1136/bmj.320.7232.412
- Homayun B, Lin X, Choi HJ. Challenges and Recent Progress in Oral Drug Delivery Systems for Biopharmaceuticals. *Pharmaceutics* (2019) 11(3):129. doi: 10.3390/pharmaceutics11030129
- Russell MW, Mestecky J. Mucosal Vaccines: An Overview. Mucosal immunology. Elsevier (2015). p. 1039–46. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-415847-4.00055-0
- Holmgren J, Czerkinsky C. Mucosal immunity and vaccines. Nat Med (2005) 11(4 Suppl):S45–53. doi: 10.1038/nm1213
- Carter NJ, Curran MP. Live attenuated influenza vaccine (FluMist(R); Fluenz): a review of its use in the prevention of seasonal influenza in children and adults. *Drugs* (2011) 71(12):1591–622. doi: 10.2165/11206860-000000000-00000
- Fenoy I, Giovannoni M, Batalla E, Martin V, Frank FM, Piazzon I, et al. Toxoplasma gondii infection blocks the development of allergic airway inflammation in BALB/c mice. *Clin Exp Immunol* (2009) 155(2):275–84. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2008.03813.x
- Valenta R. Early prevention instead of mending late damage in allergy? EBioMedicine (2019) 45:17–8. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.06.042
- Demoly P, Calderon MA, Casale TB, Malling HJ, Wahn U. "The value of pre- and co-seasonal sublingual immunotherapy in pollen-induced allergic rhinoconjunctivitis". *Clin Trans Allergy* (2015) 5:18. doi: 10.1186/s13601-015-0061-z
- 51. Coyle AJ, Tsuyuki S, Bertrand C, Huang S, Aguet M, Alkan SS, et al. Mice lacking the IFN-gamma receptor have impaired ability to resolve a lung eosinophilic inflammatory response associated with a prolonged capacity of T cells to exhibit a Th2 cytokine profile. *J Immunol* (1996) 156(8):2680–5.
- Suzuki Y, Orellana MA, Schreiber RD, Remington JS. Interferon-gamma: the major mediator of resistance against Toxoplasma gondii. *Science* (1988) 240 (4851):516–8. doi: 10.1126/science.3128869
- Sturge CR, Yarovinsky F. Complex immune cell interplay in the gamma interferon response during Toxoplasma gondii infection. *Infect Immun* (2014) 82(8):3090–7. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01722-14
- 54. Schabussova I, Hufnagl K, Tang ML, Hoflehner E, Wagner A, Loupal G, et al. Perinatal maternal administration of Lactobacillus paracasei NCC 2461 prevents allergic inflammation in a mouse model of birch pollen allergy. *PloS One* (2012) 7(7):e40271. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0040271
- 55. Cantani A, Micera M. Significant decrease of IgE antibodies after a three-year controlled study of specific immunotherapy to pollen allergens in children with allergic asthma. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci* (2005) 9(2):103–11.
- Akdis CA, Akdis M. Mechanisms of allergen-specific immunotherapy. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2011) 127(1):18–27; quiz 8-9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2010.11.030
- Wilson IBH, Schabussova I. Sweet and CRISP(R)y parasite engineering. J Biol Chem (2019) 294(4):1126–7. doi: 10.1074/jbc.H118.007210
- Gas-Pascual E, Ichikawa HT, Sheikh MO, Serji MI, Deng B, Mandalasi M, et al. CRISPR/Cas9 and glycomics tools for Toxoplasma glycobiology. J Biol Chem (2019) 294(4):1104–25. doi: 10.1074/jbc.RA118.006072
- Greenwell P, Younes M, Rughooputh S. Purification and analysis of DNases of Tritrichomonas foetus: evidence that these enzymes are glycoproteins. *Int J Parasitol* (2008) 38(7):749–56. doi: 10.1016/j.ijpara.2007.10.012
- 60. Piazza RM, Borges MM, Kloetzel JK, Stolf AM. Reactivity of Trypanosoma cruzi strains with peanut agglutinin (PNA) correlates with number of in vitro

infected host cells. *Acta Trop* (1996) 61(1):41–50. doi: 10.1016/0001-706X(95) 00139-6

- Kantelhardt SR, Wuhrer M, Dennis RD, Doenhoff MJ, Bickle Q, Geyer R. Fuc (alpha1->3)GalNAc-: the major antigenic motif of Schistosoma mansoni glycolipids implicated in infection sera and keyhole-limpet haemocyanin cross-reactivity. *Biochem J* (2002) 366(Pt 1):217–23. doi: 10.1042/bj20011678
- 62. Levery SB, Weiss JB, Salyan ME, Roberts CE, Hakomori S, Magnani JL, et al. Characterization of a series of novel fucose-containing glycosphingolipid immunogens from eggs of Schistosoma mansoni. J Biol Chem (1992) 267 (8):5542–51. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(18)42800-1
- Moran AP. Relevance of fucosylation and Lewis antigen expression in the bacterial gastroduodenal pathogen Helicobacter pylori. *Carbohydr Res* (2008) 343(12):1952–65. doi: 10.1016/j.carres.2007.12.012
- Garami A, Mehlert A, Ilg T. Glycosylation defects and virulence phenotypes of Leishmania mexicana phosphomannomutase and dolicholphosphatemannose synthase gene deletion mutants. *Mol Cell Biol* (2001) 21(23):8168– 83. doi: 10.1128/MCB.21.23.8168-8183.2001
- 65. van den Berg LM, Gringhuis SI, Geijtenbeek TB. An evolutionary perspective on C-type lectins in infection and immunity. Ann N Y Acad Sci (2012) 1253:149–58. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2011.06392.x
- Mascanfroni ID, Cerliani JP, Dergan-Dylon S, Croci DO, Ilarregui JM, Rabinovich GA. Endogenous lectins shape the function of dendritic cells and tailor adaptive immunity: mechanisms and biomedical applications. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2011) 11(7):833–41. doi: 10.1016/j.intimp. 2011.01.021
- Coppens I, Botté C. Chapter 8 Biochemistry and metabolism of Toxoplasma gondii: lipid synthesis and uptake. In: LM Weiss, K Kim, editors. *Toxoplasma* gondii (*Third Edition*). Academic Press (2020). p. 367–95. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-815041-2.00008-6
- 68. Debierre-Grockiego F, Rabi K, Schmidt J, Geyer H, Geyer R, Schwarz RT. Fatty acids isolated from Toxoplasma gondii reduce glycosylphosphatidylinositol-induced tumor necrosis factor alpha production through inhibition of the NF-kappaB signaling pathway. *Infect Immun* (2007) 75(6):2886–93. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01431-06
- McSorley HJ, Maizels RM. Helminth infections and host immune regulation. *Clin Microbiol Rev* (2012) 25(4):585–608. doi: 10.1128/CMR.05040-11
- McSorley HJ, Blair NF, Smith KA, McKenzie AN, Maizels RM. Blockade of IL-33 release and suppression of type 2 innate lymphoid cell responses by helminth secreted products in airway allergy. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7 (5):1068–78. doi: 10.1038/mi.2013.123
- Schabussova I, Ul-Haq O, Hoflehner E, Akgun J, Wagner A, Loupal G, et al. Oesophagostomum dentatum extract modulates T cell-dependent immune responses to bystander antigens and prevents the development of allergy in mice. *PloS One* (2013) 8(7):e67544. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0067544

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Korb, Drinić, Wagner, Geissler, Inic-Kanada, Peschke, Joachim, Wiedermann and Schabussova. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Hygiene Hypothesis – Learning From but Not Living in the Past

Petra I. Pfefferle^{1,2,3*}, Corinna U. Keber^{1,3,4}, Robert M. Cohen¹ and Holger Garn^{2,5}

¹ Comprehensive Biobank Marburg, Medical Faculty, Philipps University of Marburg, Comprehensive Biobank Marburg, Marburg, Germany, ² German Center for Lung Research (DZL), Marburg, Germany, ³ German Biobank Alliance, Marburg, Germany, ⁴ Institute for Pathology, Medical Faculty, Institute for Pathology, Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany, ⁵ Translational Inflammation Research Division & Core Facility for Single Cell Multiomics, Medical Faculty, Biochemical Pharmacological Center, Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany

Postulated by Strachan more than 30 years ago, the Hygiene Hypothesis has undergone many revisions and adaptations. This review journeys back to the beginnings of the Hygiene Hypothesis and describes the most important landmarks in its development considering the many aspects that have refined and generalized the Hygiene Hypothesis over time. From an epidemiological perspective, the Hygiene Hypothesis advanced to a comprehensive concept expanding beyond the initial focus on allergies. The Hygiene Hypothesis comprise immunological, microbiological and evolutionary aspects. Thus, the original postulate developed into a holistic model that explains the impact of postmodern life-style on humans, who initially evolved in close proximity to a more natural environment. Focusing on diet and the microbiome as the most prominent exogenous influences we describe these discrepancies and the resulting health outcomes and point to potential solutions to reestablish the immunological homeostasis that frequently have been lost in people living in developed societies.

Keywords: hygiene hypothesis, allergy, asthma, immune tolerance, T cell-response, microbiome

Last year we celebrated the 30th anniversary of the Hygiene Hypothesis. Since Strachan framed the Hygiene Hypothesis in 1989 (1) his fundamental idea to explain the origins of allergic diseases development has survived the test of time. The basic idea of how humans, their microbiota, and a continuously modernizing environment have interacted to drive immune dysregulation has persisted and become part of the popular imagination. Here, we aim to provide an editorial overview on the history of the Hygiene Hypothesis and related topics to offer a framework for the articles collected in the special edition research topic "The Hygiene Hypothesis and its Immunological Implications."

A CHRONOLOGICAL OVERVIEW

The epidemiological basis for the Hygiene Hypothesis became apparent long before the Hygiene Hypothesis was postulated. Two simple observations were made in the 1960s and in the 1970s. First, a Swedish study described differences in the prevalence of asthma and socio-medical conditions between populations living in urban or rural sites (2). A few years later, in a population-based study conducted in Saskatchewan, Canada, showed that allergies were less frequent in native tribes living traditionally in rural sites compared to Caucasian Canadians living in urban habitats (3). Moreover, the authors postulated that frequent bacterial infections in childhood might be responsible for the inverse association with allergic diseases. Strachan's observations made in the late 80s in a British population corroborated these findings and he later named this concept "Hygiene Hypothesis"

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Markus M. Heimesaat, Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Germany

Reviewed by:

Carl James Yeoman, Montana State University, United States Sean Michael Gibbons, Institute for Systems Biology (ISB), United States Hugh Sampson, Icahn School of Medicine at Mount Sinai, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Petra I. Pfefferle

petraina.pfefferle@uni-marburg.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 November 2020 Accepted: 17 February 2021 Published: 16 March 2021

Citation:

Pfefferle PI, Keber CU, Cohen RM and Garn H (2021) The Hygiene Hypothesis – Learning From but Not Living in the Past. Front. Immunol. 12:635935. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.635935

99

in 2000. Briefly, Strachan suggested that transfer of early childhood infections between siblings is associated with protection against allergies later in life (4).

The hypothesis was further substantiated and extended by studies that compared asthma and allergy prevalence directly after the "Fall of the Iron Curtain" between Western and Eastern Germany, a decade later (5, 6). Interestingly, these studies triggered a paradigm shift in allergy research. Until then, environmental pollution was broadly regarded as the leading force for allergy development. Environmental data clearly indicated a higher level of pollution by industrial emissions in Eastern Germany compared to the Western part and the study team therefore hypothesized that the prevalence of allergic diseases was higher in children from Eastern Germany. Surprisingly, the researchers found their hypothesis disproved, as children in Western Germany showed a higher prevalence of allergies. Hence, it was postulated that other exposures than pollutants influence the development of atopic diseases. Socio-demographic and -economic factors, as well as household hygiene turned out to be further discriminatory factors between both parts of German population. Improved sanitation and hygiene were positively associated with atopic diseases. Another decade later a follow-up further validated this hypothesis and found life-style differences and the prevalence of atopic diseases began to equilibrate within 10 years after the reunification. In consequence, the Hygiene Hypothesis became the leading postulate to explain underlying relationships and mechanisms for the development of allergic diseases in a societal context (6).

Based on this paradigm shift, Rook published the "Old Friends-Hypothesis" which argues that infectious diseases have a long co-evolutionary history with human development, and appropriate levels of exposure to these microorganisms early in life might protect against immune deviation and allergic diseases. These early-life exposures to potential pathogens might educate the developing immune system from a type-2-dominated *in utero*-milieu toward a more defensive T helper (h)1 response (7).

The next milestone involved findings obtained from the so-called "Alpine farm studies" conducted at the turn of the millennium. Von Mutius and Braun-Fahrländer recognized the unique situation that the Alpine traditional farming environment represents a socio-cultural and ecological niche which significantly differs from the post-modern and urbanized life-style. In a number of epidemiological studies they identified traditional farming characteristics such as consumption of unprocessed farm milk and close contact with farm animals to act allergoprotective and found these parameters to be associated with a higher microbial load. These Alpine farm studies added substantial evidence to Strachan's basic idea and led to a broader view and understanding of the relationship between human health and (early life) exposure to microbes (8, 9).

Further evidence was added by studies conducted in Northern Europe. In the late 1990s studies conducted in Scandinavian und Baltic children described microbial factors to be associated with a lower prevalence of allergic diseases in the Eastern countries (10–12). Next, the Karelia Study, conducted on both sides of the Finnish-Russian border, addressed the impact of the environmental microbial burden on the development of allergic diseases in Finnish and Russian Karelian children that share the same ethnic background but have different life-styles (13). These studies corroborated the Alpine farm studies and point to the microbial environment as a major factor in allergy development.

Furthermore, these studies demonstrate that the diversity and the richness of an immune-stimulating microbial world in human habitats is crucial to establish a competent, tolerogenic and defensive immune system configuration while absence or depletion of those stimuli as found in post-modern environments foster immune deviation and development of allergic diseases (14).

Moreover, two relevant studies [the cross-sectional study "Prevention of Allergy Risk factors for Sensitization In children related to Farming and Anthroposophic Lifestyle (PARSIFAL)" and the multi-center, pregnancy/birth cohort study "Protection against Allergy: Study in Rural Environments (PASTURE)"] support the idea that the "window of opportunity" in which the appropriate education of the immune system starts already in the mother's womb (15-17). The PARSIFAL Study demonstrated that maternal exposure to a farm environment rich in microbial compounds is inversely associated with the development of atopic sensitization and correlated with an upregulation of receptors of the innate immune system in the offspring at school age (15). Further, maternal farm activities during pregnancy were shown to modulate cord blood cytokines and allergen-specific immunoglobulin responses toward a Th1 pattern (16, 17). These findings are in line with the Barker theory (18), postulating that pathological pathways occurring in adolescence and adulthood are paved already in prenatal life.

THE HYGIENE HYPOTHESIS AND THE BACTERIAL WORLD

Even before high-throughput sequencing techniques were established that allow a deeper view into the microbial world on our body surfaces, Noverr and Hufnagle proclaimed the "Microbiota Hypothesis" by which they claimed the microbiota to be indispensable for developing and maintaining a tolerogenic immune status (19). A similar idea concept was proposed earlier by Holt, Sly and Björkstén (20). The rediscovery of the microbiota and its powerful metabolic and immunologic interplay with the mucosal surfaces of the host underlined and complemented the principals of this basic idea (21, 22). Microbiome research has made significant achievements over the past 15 years; here we can emphasize only a few aspects that might be relevant in the context of the Hygiene Hypothesis and the development of allergies.

Phylogenetic Impacts

An intriguing concept to better understand the complex symbiotic interplay at organ surfaces was suggested by McFall-Ngai in 2007. In her evolutionary perspective she shed light on findings made in invertebrates which not only lack an endoskeleton but also an adaptive immune system. Thus, invertebrates have to exclusively rely on their innate immune system, which to our current understanding, lacks an immunological memory. Analyses of the intestinal microbiota

in such animals have shown-in contrast to vertebratesa rather low diversity in the community of their microbial residents. Only a handful of strains could be identified as stable colonizers on the gastrointestinal surfaces while most bacteria travel through as transient visitors. Some invertebrates, like insects, separate bacterial colonies from epithelial host cells by a peritrophic matrix composed of chitin and other compounds (24). During the course of evolution, the microbial colonization of epithelia started to get more complex and in turn the host was challenged to develop new strategies to manage these diversifying communities. To permanently recognize a specific bacterium as beneficial or harmful, an adaptive immune response that provides an immunological memory over generations of immune cells was needed. Mutual adaption of both partners, the bacterial community, as well as the complex network of adaptive immune cells, led to a sophisticated metabolic and immunologic interplay with a highly digestive and defensive performance. This symbiosis is based on early education of the host's immune cells by a diverse microbial community to successfully discriminate dangerous pathogens from beneficial symbionts and own healthy cells. Finally McFall-Ngai stated, that complex systems might be prone to failure and allergies and autoimmune disorders might be a consequence of this (23).

Ontogenetic Impacts

A number of recently published reports substantiated the impact of the early life microbiota on immune maturation [recently reviewed in (25)] and the development of allergic disorders in early infancy [recently reviewed in (26)]. The developmental starting point of the infant gut microbiota is still unknown, but undoubtedly, the process of delivery seems to be a key point in the development of the neonatal microbiota (27). Meconium, the neonate's first intestinal discharge, was shown to contain various bacterial strains indicating that the perinatal gut is colonized by bacteria (28, 29). In a landmark study, Dominguez-Bello et al. reported that the neonatal microbiota differs between vaginally born infants and neonates delivered by Caesarian (C)-section. The authors found a high abundance of Bacteroides, Bifidobacterium, and Lactobacillus spec. in meconium samples obtained from vaginally delivered newborns, while Staphylococcus, Streptococcus, Corynebacterium, and Propionibacterium spp. were found predominantly in meconium samples of C-section born neonates (30).

Colonization of the neonate's colon by *Lactobacilli* and *Bifidobacteria* transferred from the maternal vaginal compartment during vaginal passage might provide advantages for the newborn due to the metabolic properties of these bacteria that foster the adaptation to milk-based feeding. These bacteria are capable of metabolizing breast milk-derived lactose and human milk oligosaccharides (HMOS) (31) and were shown to provide immune-modulating short chain fatty acids (SCFAs) (32) and conjugated trans-linoleic acids (tCLAs) (33), which are shown to reduce pro-inflammatory eicosanoid production by regulating the transcription of cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2) (34) and to induce anti-inflammatory M2-macrophage differentiation (35).

However, how sustainable and decisive are these mode of delivery-associated differences beyond the neonatal age? Chu et al. recently showed that function and composition of the microbiota significantly diversifies in all body sites within the first 6 weeks of life, resembling the corresponding maternal body site microbiota at this time point. Infant's mode of delivery or other prenatal factors seems to have no impact on this development (36). Data from the Copenhagen Prospective Studies on Asthma in Childhood₂₀₁₀ (COPSAC₂₀₁₀) cohort underlined the importance of the maturation of the microbiota on the further development of the gut microbiome and the risk of asthma later in life. In that study, Stockholm et al. compared the gut microbiome of vaginally and C-section delivered infants from birth to 1 year of life in the context of asthma development at school age. Marked differences between C-section and vaginally delivered infants were observed by 1 week and by 1 month of life, but only minor differences between these groups were found by 1 year of age. An increased risk for school-age asthma was only observed in a subgroup of C-section-born infants that maintained the C-section-associated composition for at least 1 year. The authors conclude that vaginal delivery and/or subsequent maturation of the infant microbiota might support a more robust and stable microbiota in the offspring that is more adaptive to the challenges later in life (37). Further exposure to the maternal microbiota (38), as well as nutritional impacts (e.g., cessation of breastfeeding) (39) within the first month of life, might foster the maturation of the gut microbiome in early infancy.

Nutritional Impacts

How is the microbiota linked to the rising atopic epidemic observed in the recent decades? A recently published study conducted in indigenous tribes living in the Brazilian Amazonas-Orinoco Basin may help to answer this question (40). In this study the gut microbiome of the semi-nomadic gatherer/hunter people of the Yanomami who maintained a primitive closeto-nature life-style was compared to subjects representing populations that are characterized by a westernized or nonancestral life-style in rural and urban settings. The Yanomami microbiota was significantly more diverse than those of the westernized counterparts. Moreover, an additional study comparing Venezuelan with Brazilian Yanomami indicated a high level of adaptability to specific environmental conditions of the microbiota in these peoples. While a high taxonomic diversity was found in both sub-tribes, the composition of microbiota was significantly different (41). These findings point to environmental and life-style factors that influence the composition of the microbiota the absence of which may thus foster the loss of taxonomic and metabolic diversity in westernized societies (42).

Diet is one of the most prominent environmental factors that differ between modern and ancient life-styles. While dietary habits in indigenous people such as the Yanomami strongly depend on the sometimes limited food supply due to seasonal cycling, people living in developed societies have access to high in calories food ready at any time and in abundance. Moreover, diet in indigenous cultures is often based on highfiber products derived from plants that are easy to culture

such as plantain, manioc or sweet potatoes, all rich in inulin (43). High-fiber diet and, in particular inulin, is known as an effective enhancer of beneficial bacteria such as Bifidobacteria in the colon that stabilize gut homeostasis (44). Translating these findings into a clinical approach, McLoughlin et al. applied soluble inulin to asthmatics in a short-term placebo-controlledtrial and could report an array of beneficial effects in patients orally treated with inulin. In comparison to the placebo group, inulin-treated patients displayed a significantly reduced number of eosinophils in the sputum and, overall, reported a significantly improved asthma control. Inhibition of histone deacetylase 9 (HDAC9) in sputum cells upon a combined application of inulin and a multi-strain probiotic mixture of Lactobacillus acidophilus, Lactobacillus rhamnosus GG and Bifidobacterium animalis subspecies lactis indicated that epigenetic pathways are involved in the mechanisms by which lactic acid bacteria modulate host responses in combination with the prebiotic gavage (45).

A number of recently recognized metabolites released by beneficial symbiotic bacteria convey immunomodulatory effects, mainly in the gut but also on other mucosal surfaces (46).

In particular, SCFAs derived from dietary fibers and released in the lumen of the colon contribute to immune modulation and inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines when absorbed by gut epithelial cells (47). By binding to chemoattractant G protein 43 receptor, SCFAs are capable of regulating inflammatory responses (48) as shown for intestinal inflammation (49). Tryptophan, an amino acid produced by an array of beneficial microorganisms, is degraded to indole derivatives which may bind to the aryl hydrocarbon receptor (AHR) and by this regulate the activity of immune cells at the epithelial barrier. That involves AHR-dependent differentiation of regulatory T cells associated with anti-inflammatory IL-10 expression. Further, Th2-cells are inhibited on the transcription factor level in favor of a Th1 response (50).

A number of beneficial bacteria contribute to the orchestration of T cell subsets at the gut epithelial barrier. Bacteroides sp. and Clostridium clusters IV and XIVa colonizing the gut epithelium are known to stimulate intestinal epithelial cells to release thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), transforming growth factor (TGF)-ß and interleukin (IL)-25 which in combination may induce tolerogenic effects in dendritic cells (DCs) (51), e.g., by secretion of TGF-ß and retinoic acid. Both factors initiate differentiation of naïve T cells to regulatory T cells upon activation of the nuclear transcription factor forkhead box P (FoxP3) (52). These regulatory mechanisms are challenged by "pathobionts" or other damage factors. In presence of these stressors, overexpansion of Th1, Th2 and Th17 effector cell subsets might result in an inflammatory response in the infected organ or, by migration of these cells, at distant sites. Namely, Clostridium difficile, which is associated with wheezing and atopic sensitization, was shown to initially disturb the intestinal balance when acquired early in childhood (53).

Traveling from the gastrointestinal to the respiratory tract the microbiota established in the lung might also play a role in the development of allergic disorders, namely of allergic asthma. Though the gut is known to play a major role in establishing and regulating immune defense mechanisms, the "gut-lung axis" alone might not completely explain the rise of allergic asthma (54). As many studies focused on the lung microbiome, it has become clear that there is a strong relationship between frequently inhaled environmental microbes, microbial colonization of the respiratory tract, and the prevalence of allergic asthma (55). For example, results from the "Multidisciplinary Study to Identify the Genetic and Environmental Causes of Asthma in the European Community (GABRIEL) Advanced Studies (GABRIELA)" study suggested a transfer of built-environment-associated bacteria into the respiratory tract. Indoor dust samples from farm houses and nasal swabs from farm children displayed a higher bacterial diversity than those samples collected in rural non-farm children (56). New evidence was added recently by studies conducted in the Finnish part of the PASTURE-study. Kirjavainen et al. reported that the ecological diversity of the so-called "indoor microbiota" is inversely linked to the prevalence of allergic asthma. Substantiating former farm studies, this report further validated the hypothesis that microbial diversity and composition in the natural environment is linked to a reduced risk of earlyonset allergic asthma and that traditional farming is a proxy for this effect (57).

But what are the cellular and molecular mechanisms associated with high microbial diversity? Interestingly, the farm studies consistently showed an inverse association between a highly diverse environmental microbiota and allergic asthma, but this did not account to other allergic manifestations such as hay fever or atopic sensitization. On the other hand, endotoxin exposure protects against atopy but fosters the risk of nonallergic asthma and early onset of wheeze when inhaled in higher concentrations. These findings derived from the farm studies still challenge the Hygiene Hypothesis and might point out that microbial colonization and exposure to microbial compounds have to be considered separately (58). Integration of beneficial environmental bacteria into the microbial community of the respiratory tract leads to a tolerogenic mucosal symbiosis that establishes a local T-cell balanced anti-inflammatory milieu at the epithelium, probably enhanced by a well-balanced gut microbiota. Endotoxins are potent activators of innate TLRsignaling and can attenuate B cell driven sensitization and formation of IgE-antibodies (59). Already in 2003, Vercelli postulated a switch from Th2-driven allergic responses at low endotoxin exposure to a pronounced Th1 response in the lung under high levels of environmental endotoxin. This might explain the elevated prevalence of non-allergic asthma in environments overloaded with endotoxin (60).

CONCLUSIONS

The many aspects and facets of the Hygiene Hypothesis have been supported by concepts and findings coming from a variety of scientific disciplines such as epidemiology, immunology, microbiology and anthropology. Within the last three decades we obtained a multiplicity of new insights into the complexity and plasticity of T cell networks which led us to recognize the complexity and significance of a powerful and wellregulated adaptive immune response in relation to exogenous factors (61). Early developmental findings characterizing pre and postnatal life events highlighted the initial role of the innate immune system as an early warning system that orchestrates, educates and shapes subsequent immune responses (62, 63). Evidence from evolutionary biology and anthropology enabled us to understand how host-environment interactions are refined throughout evolutionary adaption (58, 64). Microbiology added fundamental knowledge about the micro-ecosystem that is established throughout the human body as a unique symbiosis between humans and microbes. And finally, coming back to the introductory statement,

REFERENCES

- 1. Strachan DP. Hay fever, hygiene, and household size. *BMJ*. (1989) 299:1259–60. doi: 10.1136/bmj.299.6710.1259
- Irnell L, Kiviloog J. Bronchial asthma and chronic bronchitis in a Swedish urban and rural population. With special reference to prevalence, respiratory function and socio-medical condition. *Scand J Respir Dis Suppl.* (1968) 66:1– 86.
- 3. Gerrard J. Serum IgE levels in white and metis communities in saskatchewan. *Ann Allergy.* (1976) 37:91–100.
- Strachan DP. Family size, infection and atopy: the first decade of the "Hygiene Hypothesis". *Thorax.* (2000) 55(Suppl. 1):S2– 10. doi: 10.1136/thorax.55.suppl_1.S2
- Weiland SK, von Mutius E, Hirsch T, Duhme H, Fritzsch C, Werner B, et al. Prevalence of respiratory and atopic disorders among children in the East and West of Germany five years after unification. *Eur Respir J.* (1999) 14:862–70. doi: 10.1034/j.1399-3003.1999.14d23.x
- Heinrich J, Hoelscher B, Frye C, Meyer I, Wjst M, Wichmann HE. Trends in prevalence of atopic diseases and allergic sensitization in children in Eastern Germany. *Eur Respir J.* (2002) 19:1040–6. doi: 10.1183/09031936.02.00261802
- 7. Rook GA, Brunet LR. Microbes, immunoregulation, and the gut. *Gut.* (2005) 54:317–20. doi: 10.1136/gut.2004.053785
- Riedler J, Braun-Fahrländer C, Eder W, Schreuer M, Waser M, Maisch S, et al. Exposure to farming in early life and development of asthma and allergy: a cross-sectional survey. *Lancet.* (2001) 358:1129–33. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)06252-3
- Braun-Fahrländer C, Gassner M, Grize L, Neu U, Sennhauser FH, Varonier HS, et al. Prevalence of hay fever and allergic sensitization in farmer's children and their peers living in the same rural community. SCARPOL team. swiss study on childhood allergy and respiratory symptoms with respect to air pollution. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (1999) 29:28– 34. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.1999.00479.x
- Björkstén B, Dumitrascu D, Foucard T, Khetsuriani N, Khaitov R, Leja M, et al. Prevalence of childhood asthma, rhinitis and eczema in Scandinavia and Eastern Europe. *Eur Resp J.* (1998) 12:432–7. doi: 10.1183/09031936.98.12020432
- Bråbäck L, Breborowicz A, Julge K, Knutsson A, Riikjärv M, Vasar M, et al. Risk factors for respiratory symptoms and atopic sensitization in the Baltic area. Arch Dis Child. (1995) 72:487–93. doi: 10.1136/adc.72.6.487
- Björkstén B, Naaber P, Sepp E, Mikelsaar M. The intestinal microflora in allergic estonian and swedish 2-year old children. *Clin Exper Allergy*. (1999) 29:342–6. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.1999.00560.x
- Seiskari T, Kondrashova A, Viskari H, Kaila M, Haapala AM, Aittoniemi J, et al. Allergic sensitization and microbial load-a comparison between Finland and Russian Karelia. *Clin Exp Immunol.* (2007) 148:47–52. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2249.2007.03333.x
- Ege MJ, Mayer M, Normand AC, Genuneit J, Cookson WO, Braun-Fahrländer C, et al. Exposure to environmental microorganisms and childhood asthma. *N Engl J Med.* (2011) 364:701–9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1007302

epidemiological observations such as those initially made by Strachan and von Mutius about 30 years ago still challenge and refine the hypothesis.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This work was funded by the Library of the Philipps-University of Marburg.

- Ege MJ, Bieli C, Frei R, van Strien RT, Riedler J, Ublagger E, et al. Prenatal farm exposure is related to the expression of receptors of the innate immunity and to atopic sensitization in school-age children. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2006) 117:817–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2005.12.1307
- Pfefferle PI, Sel S, Ege MJ, Büchele G, Blümer N, Krauss-Etschmann S, et al. Cord blood allergen-specific IgE is associated with reduced IFNgamma production by cord blood cells: the protection against allergy-study in rural environments (pasture) study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2008) 122:711– 16. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2008.06.035
- Pfefferle PI, Büchele G, Blümer N, Roponen M, Ege MJ, Krauss-Etschmann S, et al. Cord blood cytokines are modulated by maternal farming activities and consumption of farm dairy products during pregnancy: the PASTURE study. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2010) 125:108–15.e1-3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2009.09.019
- Barker DJ. The fetal and infant origins of disease. *Eur J Clin Invest.* (1995) 25:457–63. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.1995.tb01730.x
- Noverr MC, Huffnagle GB. The 'microflora hypothesis' of allergic diseases. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2005) 35:1511–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2222.2005.02379.x
- Holt P, Sly P, Björkstén B. Atopic versus infectious disease in childhood: a question of balance? *Pediatr Allergy Immunol.* (1997) 8:1-5 doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038.1997.tb00145.x
- Fyhrquist N. The human microbiota and its relationship with allergies. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. (2019) 48:377–87. doi: 10.1016/j.gtc.2019.04.005
- 22. von Mutius E. A fascinating look at the world with a new microscope. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2012) 129:1202–3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.12.994
- McFall-Ngai M. Adaptive immunity: care for the community. Nature. (2007) 445:153. doi: 10.1038/445153a
- Wong ACN, Vanhove AS, Watnick PI. The interplay between intestinal bacteria and host metabolism in health and disease: lessons from drosophila melanogaster. *Dis Model Mech.* (2016) 9:271–81. doi: 10.1242/dmm.023408
- Al Nabhani Z, Eberl G. Imprinting of the immune system by the microbiota early in life. *Mucosal Immunol.* (2020) 13:183–18. doi: 10.1038/s41385-020-0257-y
- Peroni DG, Nuzzi G, Trambusti I, Di Cicco ME, Comberiati P. Microbiome composition and its impact on the development of allergic diseases. *Front Immunol.* (2020) 11:700. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00700
- Mesa MD, Loureiro B, Iglesia I, Fernandez Gonzalez S, Llurba Olivé E, García Algar O, et al. The evolving microbiome from pregnancy to early infancy: a comprehensive review. *Nutrients*. (2020) 12:133–54. doi: 10.3390/nu12010133
- Jimenez E, Marín ML, Martín R, Odriozola JM, Olivares M, Xaus J, et al. Is meconium from healthy newborns actually sterile? *Res Microbiol.* (2008) 159:187–93. doi: 10.1016/j.resmic.2007.12.007
- Hansen R, Scott KP, Khan S, Martin JC, Berry SH, Stevenson M. First-pass meconium samples from healthy term vaginallydelivered neonates: an analysis of the microbiota. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e0133320. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0133320
- Dominguez-Bello MG, Costello EK, Contreras M, Magris M, Hidalgo G, Fierer et al. Delivery mode shapes the acquisition and structure of the initial microbiota across multiple body habitats in newborns. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA. (2010) 107:11971–75. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1002601107

- Plaza-Díaz J, Fontana L, Gil A. Human milk oligosaccharides and immune system development. *Nutrients*. (2018) 10:1038–55. doi: 10.3390/nu10081038
- Rivière A, Selak M, Lantin D. Butyrate-producing colon bacteria: importance and strategies for their stimulation in the human gut. *Front Microbiol.* (2016) 7:979–80. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2016.00979
- Kishino S, Takeuchi M, Park SB, Hirata A, Kitamura N, Kunisawa J. Polyunsaturated fatty acid saturation by gut lactic acid bacteria affecting host lipid composition. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2013) 110:17808– 13. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1312937110
- 34. Ringseis R, Müller, A, Herter C, Gahler S, Steinhart H, Eder K, et al. CLA isomers inhibit TNFalpha-induced eicosanoid release from human vascular smooth muscle cells via a PPARgamma ligand-like action. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. (2006) 1760:290–300. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagen.2005.12.002
- 35. Ohue-Kitano R, Yasuoka Y, Goto T, Kitamura N, Park SB, Kishino S, et al. α-Linolenic acid-derived metabolites from gut lactic acid bacteria induce differentiation of anti-inflammatory M2 macrophages through G proteincoupled receptor 40. FASEB J. (2018) 32:304–18. doi: 10.1096/fj.201700273R
- Chu DM, Ma J, Prince A, Antony KM, Sefrovic MD, Aagaard KM. Maturation of the infant microbiome community structure and function across multiple body sites and in relation to mode of delivery. *Nat Med.* (2017) 23:314– 26. doi: 10.1038/nm.4272
- 37. Stokholm J, Thorsen J, Blaser MJ, Rasmussen MA, Hjelmsø M, Shah S, et al. Delivery mode and gut microbial changes correlate with an increased risk of childhood asthma. *Sci Transl Med.* (2020) 12:eaax9929. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aax9929
- Mortensen MS, Rasmussen MA, Stokholm J, Brejnrod AD, Balle C, Thorsen J, et al. Modeling transfer of vaginal microbiota from mother to infant in early life. *Elife*. (2021) 10:e57051. doi: 10.7554/eLife.57051
- Bäckhed F, Roswall J, Peng Y, Feng Q, Jia H, Kovatcheva-Datchary P. Dynamics and stabilization of the human gut microbiome during the first year of life. *Cell Host Microbe*. (2015) 17:690–703. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2015.04.004
- Clemente JC, Pehrsson EC, Blaser MJ, Sandhu K, Gao Z, Wang B et al. The microbiome of uncontacted amerindians *Sci Adv.* (2015) 1:e1500183. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.1500183
- Conteville LC, Oliveira-Ferreira J, Vicente ACP. Gut microbiome biomarkers and functional diversity within an amazonian semi-nomadic hunter-gatherer group. *Front Microbiol.* (2019) 10:1743. doi: 10.3389/fmicb.2019.01743
- Moeller AH. The shrinking human gut microbiome. Curr Opin Microbiol. (2017) 38:30–5. doi: 10.1016/j.mib.2017.04.002
- 43. Lizot J. Resources and warfare among the Yanomami. *Man New Ser.* (1977) 12:497–17. doi: 10.2307/2800552
- Gibson GR, Beatty ER, Wang X, Cummings JH. Selective stimulation of bifidobacteria in the human colon by oligofructose and inulin. *Gastroenterology*. (1995) 108:975–82. doi: 10.1016/0016-5085(95)90192-2
- 45. McLoughlin R, Berthon BS, Rogers GB, Baines KJ, Lex EX, Leong LEX, et al. Soluble fibre supplementation with and without a probiotic in adults with asthma: a 7-day randomised, double blind, three way cross-over trial. *EBioMedicine*. (2019) 46:473–85. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.07.048
- O'Keefe SJ. Diet, microorganisms and their metabolites, and colon cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. (2016) 13:691–706. doi: 10.1038/nrgastro. 2016.165
- Smith, PM, Howitt MR, Panikoc N, Michaud M, Gallini CA, Bohlooly-Y M, et al. The microbial metabolites, short-chain fatty acids, regulate colonic treg cell homeostasis. *Science*. (2013) 341 569–73. doi: 10.1126/science.1241165
- Maslowski, KM, Vieira AT, Ng A, Kranich J, Sierro F, Yu D, et al. Regulation of inflammatory responses by gut microbiota and chemoattractant receptor GPR43. *Nature*. (2009) 461:1282–86. doi: 10.1038/nature08530
- Sina C, Gavrilova O, Förster M, Till A, Derer S, Hildebrand F, et al. G protein- coupled receptor 43 is essential for neutrophil recruitment during intestinal inflammation. J. Immunol. (2009) 183:7514–22. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0900063

- Hao N, Whitelaw ML. The emerging roles of AhR in physiology and immunity. *Biochem Pharmacol.* (2013) 86:561– 70. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2013.07.004
- Brown EM, Arrieta MC, Finlay BB. A fresh look at the hygiene hypothesis: how intestinal microbial exposure drives immune effector responses in atopic disease. Semin Immunol. (2013) 25:378–87. doi: 10.1016/j.smim.2013.09.003
- Atarashi K, Tanoue T, Shima T, Imaoka A, Kuwahara T, Momose Y, et al. Induction of colonic regulatory T cells by indigenous Clostridium species. *Science*. (2011) 331:337–4. doi: 10.1126/science.1198469
- van Nimwegen FA, Penders J, Stobberingh EE, Postma DS, Koppelman GH, Kerkhof M, et al. Mode and place of delivery, gastrointestinal microbiota, and their influence on asthma and atopy. *J Allergy Clin Immunol.* (2011) 128:948–55. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.07.027
- Marsland BJ, Trompette A, Gollwitzer ES. The gut-lung axis in respiratory disease. Ann Am Thorac Soc. (2015) 12(Suppl. 2):S150-6. doi: 10.1513/AnnalsATS.201503-133AW
- Fabbrizzi A, Amedei A, Lavorini F, Renda T, Fontana G. The lung microbiome: clinical and therapeutic implications. *Intern Emerg Med.* (2019) 14:1241– 50. doi: 10.1007/s11739-019-02208-y
- Birzele LT, Depner M, Ege MJ, Engel M, Kublik S, Bernau C, et al. Environmental and mucosal microbiota and their role in childhood asthma. *Allergy*. (2017) 72:109–19. doi: 10.1111/all.13002
- 57. Kirjavainen PV, Karvonen AM, Adams RI, Täubel M, Roponen M, Tuoresmäki P, et al. Farm-like indoor microbiota in non-farm homes protects children from asthma development. *Nat Med.* (2019) 25:1089– 95. doi: 10.1038/s41591-019-0469-4
- Ege MJ. The hygiene hypothesis in the age of the microbiome. Ann Am Thorac Soc. (2017) 14(Suppl. S3):48–53. doi: 10.1513/AnnalsATS.201702-139AW
- Vatanen T, Kostic AD, d'Hennezel E, Siljander H, Franzosa EA, Yassour M, et al. Variation in microbiome LPS immunogenicity contributes to autoimmunity in humans. *Cell.* (2016) 165:1551. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.05.056
- Vercelli D. Learning from discrepancies: CD14 polymorphisms, atopy and the endotoxin switch. Clin Exp Allergy. (2003) 33:153-5. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2222.2003.01606.x
- Haspeslagh E, Heyndrickx I, Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. The hygiene hypothesis: immunological mechanisms of airway tolerance. *Curr Opin Immunol.* (2018) 54:102–8. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2018.06.007
- 62. Conrad ML, Ferstl R, Teich R, Brand S, Blümer N, Yildirim AO, et al. Maternal TLR signaling is required for prenatal asthma protection by the nonpathogenic microbe acinetobacter lwoffii F78. *J Exp Med.* (2009) 206:2869–77. doi: 10.1084/jem.20090845
- Pivniouk V, Gimenes Junior JA, Honeker LK, Vercelli D. The role of innate immunity in asthma development and protection: lessons from the environment. *Clin Exp Allergy*. (2020) 50:282–90. doi: 10.1111/cea.13508
- Parker W, Ollerton J. Evolutionary biology and anthropology suggest biome reconstitution as a necessary approach toward dealing with immune disorders. *Evol Med Public Health.* (2013) 2013:89–103. doi: 10.1093/emph/eot008

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Pfefferle, Keber, Cohen and Garn. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Hygiene Hypothesis and New Perspectives—Current Challenges Meeting an Old Postulate

Holger Garn^{1,2*}, Daniel Piotr Potaczek¹ and Petra Ina Pfefferle^{2,3,4}

¹ Translational Inflammation Research Division & Core Facility for Single Cell Multiomics, Medical Faculty, Biochemical Pharmacological Center (BPC), Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany, ² German Center for Lung Research (DZL), Marburg, Germany, ³ Comprehensive Biobank Marburg (CBBMR), Medical Faculty, Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany, ⁴ German Biobank Alliance (GBA), Marburg, Germany

During its 30 years history, the Hygiene Hypothesis has shown itself to be adaptable whenever it has been challenged by new scientific developments and this is a still a continuously ongoing process. In this regard, the mini review aims to discuss some selected new developments in relation to their impact on further fine-tuning and expansion of the Hygiene Hypothesis. This will include the role of recently discovered classes of innate and adaptive immune cells that challenges the old Th1/Th2 paradigm, the applicability of the Hygiene Hypothesis to newly identified allergy/asthma phenotypes with diverse underlying pathomechanistic endotypes, and the increasing knowledge derived from epigenetic studies that leads to better understanding of mechanisms involved in the translation of environmental impacts on biological systems. Further, we discuss in brief the expansion of the Hygiene Hypothesis to other disease areas like psychiatric disorders and cancer and conclude that the continuously developing Hygiene Hypothesis may provide a more generalized explanation for health burden in highly industrialized countries also relation to global changes.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Maziar Divangahi, McGill University, Canada

Reviewed by:

Eva Kaufmann, Research Institute of the McGill University Health Center, Canada James Martin, McGill University, Canada

> *Correspondence: Holger Garn garn@staff.uni-marburg.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 02 December 2020 Accepted: 04 March 2021 Published: 18 March 2021

Citation:

Gam H, Potaczek DP and Pfefferle Pl (2021) The Hygiene Hypothesis and New Perspectives – Current Challenges Meeting an Old Postulate. Front. Immunol. 12:637087. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.637087 Keywords: hygiene hypothesis, allergy, asthma, non-communicable inflammatory diseases, chronic inflammation

INTRODUCTION

Throughout its history, the Hygiene Hypothesis has shown itself to be adaptable and flexible whenever it has been challenged by innovation in science (1). A number of new findings need to be considered in this ongoing revisiting process: The originally proposed Th1/Th2 paradigm is challenged by currently elucidated new classes of effector and regulating immune cells pointing out to a more complex immune network involved in allergy development (2). Studies on biomarkers and deep phenotyping techniques changed our understanding of asthma as a uniform disease in favor of distinct phenotypes that are driven by different causations (3). The emerging field of epigenetics enables us to fill the black box of "gene-by-environment interactions" with conveying mechanisms (4). Currently recognized epigenetic pathways overlapping between chronic inflammatory diseases and other disorders such as psychiatric conditions or cancer might extend the Hygiene Hypothesis toward a model explaining in a broader sense the rise of health burdens in westernized societies (5). Finally, the world-wide challenge caused by the climate changes will not

leave the consequences of Hygiene Hypothesis unaffected. Changing life-styles are closely related to measures implemented to slow down CO_2 emissions and to stabilize the world climate (6).

CHALLENGES FROM IMMUNOLOGY – THE IMMUNE SYSTEM BECOMES MORE COMPLEX

Parallel to the revisions that Hygiene Hypothesis has undergone over time (7), our perception of the mechanisms underlying cellular and humoral immune responses has changed fundamentally over the last decades. High-resolution flow cytometry and cell sorting and, most recently, single cell multiomics-based analyses provided a deeper insight into the phenotypic characterization, function, and development of diverse classes of hematopoietic cell types. The dichotomous model of divergent Th1 and Th2 responses was significantly expanded by the discovery that T lymphocytes represent a branched network of subsets, characterized by a high level of plasticity and adaptability (8). Namely, Sakaguchi's discovery of regulatory T-cell (Treg) subsets provided a significant new impetus to researchers investigating the immunological origin of allergic and autoimmune diseases and their prevention under healthy conditions and pointed out new strategies to combat those maladies (9, 10). Moreover, the discovery of new classes of effector cells and their cellular interactions added relevant evidence to the field. As one example, innate lymphoid cells (ILC) became of main interest as they have been shown to be both directly and indirectly associated with and involved in the development of allergic responses (11). This unique class of effector cells lacks a clonally distributed antigen receptor which thus resemble innate immune cells characterized by (antigen) unspecific activation, however, they exert T helper (Th)-like effector cell activities (12). According to their expression of effector cytokines and transcription factors ILC have been classified into three groups: ILC1, ILC2, and ILC3 (13). While ILC1 produce interferon-gamma (IFNy) and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α) and, similarly to Th1 cells, express T-bet, ILC2 are able to produce Th2 cytokines such as IL-5 and IL-13, like Th2 cells under the control of the transcription factor GATA-3. ILC3 are similar to Th17 cells and release IL-17A and IL-22 as well as granulocyte macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF). In animal models of allergic airway inflammation as well as in human allergic asthmatics ILC2 are present at elevated frequencies within the lung and airways epithelial compartments where they were found to produce high amounts of the type-2 cytokines IL-5 and IL-13 (14). Within the last years, ILC2 have been recognized as early promoters to establish and maintain allergic airway inflammatory responses but also as protectors promoting repair processes of the lung epithelium (15, 16).

A potential link between the Hygiene Hypothesis and the function of ILC lineages comes from the gut. The symbiotic interaction between immune cells and the microbiota in the gut is principally decisive for the development of tolerance or pathogenicity. The ILC3 lineage is essential in the development of lymphoid follicles and Peyer's patches in the gut and was shown to be crucial for the maintenance of a well-balanced symbiosis with the microbiota (17). The host microbiota itself might play an important role in determining ILC subsets specificity as indicated by results coming from experimental approaches. Sepahi et al. very recently reported that short chain fatty acids (SCFA) arising from dietary fibers by microbial fermentation in the intestine induced expansion of prevailing ILC subsets. By triggering ILC subset expansion via Gprotein-coupled receptors (GPCR) those dietary metabolites contribute to the homeostasis in the local compartment (18). Another mechanism to induce repair and homeostatic conditions at epithelial surfaces is mediated via IL-22producing ILC3 in response to the microbiota. In interaction with IL-18 produced by the epithelial cells, IL-22 is involved in the promotion of repair and remodeling processes as well as in the maintenance of the gut homeostasis (19). By acting as mediators between the microbiota and the host ILC are recognized as crucial in the early host response to microbial stimuli.

CHALLENGES FROM CHANGING ENVIRONMENTS – CAN EPIGENETICS PROVIDE THE MISSING LINK TO EXPLAIN "GENE-BY-ENVIRONMENT INTERACTIONS"?

Very recently, damaging factors that jeopardize the normal development or disturb the balance of an established immune system have come into the focus of research on allergic diseases. Environmental changes caused by in- and outdoor pollution (20, 21) and the global warming impact the atopic epidemic and some attempts were undertaken recently to integrate these scenarios into the concept of the Hygiene Hypothesis on the basis of epigenetic changes driven by gene-by-environment interactions (22).

In contrast to our ancestors who spent most of their life time outdoors and thus close to a natural environment, post-modern and mainly urban life-styles are characterized by a significantly higher proportion of indoor activities. These changing habits underline the potential importance of indoor air composition on the development of allergic diseases and further emphasize the role of the environmental microbiota (23). Indoor air in urban homes is often burdened with elevated levels of molds which are found to be harmful to the airways and favor the development of airway inflammation and asthma (24). Against the background of growing climate awareness and the resulting increased efforts to reduce energy consumption and CO₂ emissions, current research on these indoor exposures in homes with improved house insulation points out to an up-coming health problem. Enrichment of volatile organic compounds released from furniture or brought in by tobacco smoke as well perennial

allergens and molds will jeopardize mainly infants as the developing immune system and the growing lung are highly susceptible to these damage factors (25). Already the fetus might become affected by these components (26). This was exemplarily shown for tobacco smoke in a transgenerational case control study conducted to assess the risk for asthma by prenatal smoking. Grandmothers and mothers of asthmatic and non-asthmatic children were asked about smoking habits during their own pregnancy. The study reported an odds ratio twice as high for children to develop asthma in families where grandmothers frequently smoked during the mother's fetal period (27).

At that point the Hygiene Hypothesis was in line with an upcoming general idea that non-inherited/non communicable diseases like allergies and asthma develop on the background of an inappropriate interaction between environmental exposures and a given genotype to shape a specific (disease) phenotype. Though based on the concept of a so-called epigenetic landscape postulated by Waddington already in the 50ties of the last century, the underlying molecular mechanisms of epigenetic programming had still been the "missing link" in the scenario of gene-by-environment-interactions (28). By discovering mechanisms such as DNA methylation, diverse histone modifications and microRNA regulation as molecular mechanisms underlying epigenetic regulation of gene expression, an exciting new field of research was opened that currently has a strong impact on research aiming to unravel the still existing mysteries of allergy development and prevention (29 - 31).

Indeed, epigenetic mechanisms have meanwhile clearly been demonstrated to be involved in mediating the effects of environmental factors increasing or decreasing the risk of allergy development (4). Pro-allergic environmental influences can be exemplified by pollution. For instance, higher *in utero* exposure to polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) has been shown to be associated with increased cord blood leukocyte DNA methylation at the promoter of the IFN γ -encoding gene (32, 33). Moreover, in Treg isolated from peripheral blood mononuclear cells, higher PAH exposure has been correlated with elevated DNA methylation at the promoter of the gene encoding FOXP3, a master regulator of Treg development and activities, with the effect being stronger in asthmatic than in nonasthmatic children (34).

After epidemiological studies had demonstrated an association between spending early life time in specific agricultural environments and protection against the development of allergies in childhood (35, 36), functional investigations of various types started to clarify which elements of farming, such as contact with farm animals, consumption of raw cow's milk, exposure to so-called farm-dust, and others, mechanistically underlie this observation. DNA demethylation at the FOXP3-encoding locus related to higher expression of the gene and activation of Treg (37) has been associated in cord blood with maternal consumption of raw cow's milk (38) and in children's whole blood with early-life ingestion of raw cow's milk (39). Compared to processed shop milk, pretreatment with raw cow's milk reduced features of the disease in mice subjected to a

model of food allergy and this effect was mediated by changes in histone acetylation patterns at crucial T cell-related genes (40, 41). Interestingly enough, unprocessed cow's milk has been shown to contain miRNAs potentially affecting the expression of important allergy-related immune genes, which might contribute to its protective effects against asthma (42). Several bacteria have been isolated from the farming environment, for instance Acinetobacter lwoffii (A. lwoffii), which were demonstrated to diminish the development of allergic symptoms in murine models (43). A. lwoffii-mediated protection against allergic airway inflammation has been observed in mouse models also transmaternally and shown to be IFNy-dependent, with this effect being at least partly mediated by preservation of histone H4 acetylation at the promoter of the IFNy-encoding gene as observed in CD4⁺ T cells isolated from spleens of the offspring (44, 45).

CHALLENGES FROM THE CLINICS AND LESSONS FROM ANIMAL MODELS – ASTHMA PHENOTYPES AND THE HYGIENE HYPOTHESIS

A recurrent debate flared up in the field of asthma research excellently summarized at the time being in a review by Wenzel in 2012 (46). Coming from clinical heterogeneity of asthma patients she highlighted that basic inflammation patterns differ in asthma patients which in turn determines the success of the applied therapeutic strategy. As an early diagnosis and adequate treatment may prevent the development of a severe asthma phenotype later on, novel strategies to discriminate children at risk from those who will not develop asthma are required (47). Following the clinical definition of a phenotype as a result of an interaction between a given genotype and the environment Wenzel and colleagues expressed the strong medical need for novel molecular and genetic biomarkers indicative for the characterization of such phenotypes and defining the specific requirements for stratified therapies. Based on differences between Th2-driven atopic asthma and non-atopic asthma a number of subtypes were defined that evolve and differ with age and respond differentially to standard drug treatment regimes. It quickly became clear that the search for a specific biomarker that clearly identifies a respective phenotype would not be successful. Rather, the synopsis of all data collected from a subject known as "deep phenotyping" may lead to better understanding of complex asthmatic conditions (48). Deep phenotyping in the era of OMICS goes along with a tremendous increase in data that needs to be analyzed. To handle these big data-sets new approaches become increasingly employed involving models of statistical data dimension reduction and machine-learning strategies (49, 50). The idea behind these data-driven approaches is to mine data collections and classify them based on so far hidden patterns behind the data. The hypothesis-free latent class analysis (LCA) approach represent one of the most promising tools to identify new or verify proposed asthma (and
other allergic disease) phenotypes. A first LCA approach was carried out in two cohorts of adult asthmatics. Based on clinical and personal characteristics Siroux et al. described two distinct phenotypes in two independent cohorts, a severe phenotype in which asthma is already established in childhood and a second type that starts in adulthood with milder outcomes (51). In line with the Hygiene Hypothesis, these results pointed out specific preconditions in infant age which pave the pathway to severe asthma later in life. LCA analyses in children substantiated the link between early onset and later disease since early clinical signs such as current unremitting wheezing episodes are ascribed to indicate a higher risk for asthma development later in life while transient wheezing seems to have no pathological consequences (52).

LCA approaches using data from patient studies elucidated that there might be phenotypic asthmatic manifestations that could be explained by the Hygiene Hypothesis while other phenotypes that might have different pathomechanistic origins failed to be covered by this supposition (53). Among others, this discrepancy led to new approaches in pre-clinical animal-based experimental set-ups as well as investigations based on human data. New animal models were employed to prove the postulate of such phenotypes that can be discriminated on the immunological and histological levels. By switching from the well-established Ovalbumin (OVA) model, where the sensitization was mainly achieved by a rather artificial intraperitoneal allergen sensitization in the presence of the type-2 driving adjuvant alum, to a more flexible administration of standardized house dust mite extracts (HDM) via the nasal route, it was feasible to induce a more natural and broader spectrum of inflammatory phenotypes ranging from typical allergic eosinophil-dominated respiratory inflammation to airway inflammatory conditions almost exclusively dominated by the influx of neutrophils (54-56). Such more flexible model systems allow deeper and more precise investigations of the mechanisms underlying the development of different phenotypes and a much better characterization of the orchestration of different regulatory and effector T cell subsets in dependence of allergen administration on a continuum between Th2 and Th1/Th17-driven inflammation. In addition, these mouse models mimic the natural situation more closely by using common allergens and a potential natural route of sensitization and thus became helpful for understanding the diverse clinical phenotypes of allergic and non-allergic as well as mild and severe asthma (57, 58). By switching between different effector T cell responses in these experimental set-ups substantial knowledge is currently added to our understanding of clinical manifestations in asthma. In combination with LCA helping to elucidate clinical phenotypes these recent research developments strongly boosted a better discrimination between transient and persistent pediatric allergic conditions as well as allergic and non-allergic asthma later in life. This new evidence might lead us to the current limits of the Hygiene Hypothesis. While IgE-driven allergic asthma undoubtedly fits to the Hygiene Hypothesis, it is still unclear whether this holds true also for nonatopic asthma phenotypes the development of which is much more strongly determined by factors different from a missing

(microbial) education of the immune system. Thus and to further fine-tune the Hygiene Hypothesis, continuous efforts are required to distinguish between environmental conditions (such as early life infection with pathogenic viruses) that are either associated with the induction of a disease phenotype and/or just contribute to a shift between distinct inflammatory manifestations of allergic disease phenotypes (59, 60) and those that really result in a general or a phenotype/endotype-specific prevention of disease in line with the Hygiene Hypothesis (43, 61).

CHALLENGES FROM A VIEW OVER THE FENCE – THE HYGIENE HYPOTHESIS IN PSYCHIATRIC DISORDERS AND CANCER

The French scientist Bach was the first who made the principal observation of a general inverse correlation in the prevalences of infectious versus non-communicable chronic inflammatory diseases within the last seven decades (62). Meanwhile we know that abundant exposure to a high diversity of infectious or even harmless microbes resulting in repeated, low-grade acute inflammatory episodes in early life, associates with lower prevalence of chronic inflammatory disorders accompanied by low levels of inflammatory markers in adulthood. Conversely, high levels of hygiene during perinatal and early childhood developmental periods characteristic for Western countries corresponds to higher levels of inflammatory markers correlating with a higher prevalence of chronic inflammatory disorders later in life. Based on these facts, it has been hypothesized that frequent episodes of low-grade, in most cases clinically symptom-free inflammation in infancy may balance responses to inflammatory stimuli and thus reduce the rate of continuation of chronic inflammation into adulthood, most probably by adequately shaping the adaptive immunitydependent regulation (23).

Interestingly, this observation considers a broader spectrum of chronic inflammatory conditions beyond allergies that might fit under the umbrella of the Hygiene Hypothesis such as multiple sclerosis, irritable bowel disease or diabetes type 1 (63). Moreover, within the last years a similar approach emerged to explain the tremendous increase in psychiatric disorders in westernized countries. Mainly affective disorders such as major depression and bipolar disorder are increasingly diagnosed in the westernized world. Patients suffering from affective and anxiety disorders depict an array of features that mirror inflammatory conditions such as pro-inflammatory cytokines in the blood and the central nervous system accompanied by elevated levels of circulating C-reactive protein (CRP), activation of lymphocytes and inflammatory cellular signaling pathways (MAPK and NF-KB), with the question of causality remaining a chicken or egg problem (64). Nevertheless, based on genetic predispositions and epigenetic modifications in the brain (nervous system) and the periphery (immune system), both kinds of pathologies, mood and inflammatory disorders, might become established on the basis

of a disturbed homeostasis of otherwise tightly balanced adaptive systems of the body. Interestingly but fitting to the hypothesis, the microbiota of the gut seems to play a critical role also in the development of psychiatric disorders as shown by recently conducted studies (65). Based on an interplay between the gut and the central nervous system, persistent stress and maltreatment modifies the nervous system and thereby the endocrine hypothalamic pituitary axis (HPA) which in turn alters gut microbiota by cortisol release (66). Dysbiosis in the gut might lead to a compromised cytokine balance in the blood followed by an activation of the microglia in the brain after transfer of inflammatory mediators/cytokines through the blood-brain barrier (67). Further, degradation of beneficial bacteria in the gut microbiota might result in a loss of microbiota-derived products such as butyrate which directly results in the downregulation of γ -aminobutyrate, serotonin and dopamine, all factors directly involved in the neurological regulation circuits and thus in the genesis of neuropsychiatric disorders when dysregulated (68).

Finally, to add another example to this collection, there is increasing evidence that similar mechanisms as involved in the protection from allergies might also play a role in the prevention of oncologic diseases (69). There is no doubt that preceding infections with certain pathogens may favor initiation and further development of several tumor disease entities. However, a variety of recent studies also demonstrated positive effects of pathogeninduced "benign" inflammatory processes on cancer development, even though the underlying mechanisms of this dichotomous influence of microbial exposure-mediated immune modulation on carcinogenesis are not well understood so far (70). As one example, the origins of childhood leukemia have long been discussed in the context of microbial stimuli in early childhood. Already at the end of 20th century the question emerged whether early infections in childhood may act protectively against childhood acute leukemia by eliminating expanding aberrant leukocyte clones through welltrained and established immune mechanisms. In concordance with the Hygiene Hypothesis, Greaves propagated the "Delayed Infection Hypothesis" as an explanation for the development of childhood acute (lymphoblastic/myeloid) leukemia (ALL/AML) that peaks at the age of 2-5 years of life in affluent countries (71, 72). In his two hit model, Greaves proposed that based on a prenatally occurred chromosomal translocation or hyperdiploidy a pre-leukemic clone is already established around birth (first hit). A second hit event beyond the toddler age then leads to gene deletion or mutation and subsequent transformation to ALL/AML. While

REFERENCES

- 1. Haahtela T. A biodiversity hypothesis. *Allergy* (2019) 74:1445–56. doi: 10.1111/ all.13763
- Gelfand EW, Joetham A, Wang M, Takeda K, Schedel M. Spectrum of Tlymphocyte activities regulating allergic lung inflammation. *Immunol Rev* (2017) 278:63–86. doi: 10.1111/imr.12561
- Breiteneder H, Peng Y-Q, Agache I, Diamant Z, Eiwegger T, Fokkens WJ, et al. Biomarkers for diagnosis and prediction of therapy responses in allergic diseases and asthma. *Allergy* (2020) 75:3039–68. doi: 10.1111/all.14582

children suffering from infections and/or exposed to a rich microbial environment early in life might be ready to prevent that second aberration, predisposed children with an insufficiently educated immune system due to missing "old friends" contacts in the early postnatal life might not be able to eliminate expanding malignant cell clones (72). A number of studies aimed to prove this hypothesis by exploiting "day care attendance" before the third year of life as a proxy for infection. This concept is still a matter of debate. While the vast majority of these studies could add evidence to the Greaves hypothesis, some well-conducted studies could not support his assumptions (73, 74). Recently, a meta-analysis investigated the farm effect with regard to childhood leukemia and confirmed that contact to livestock provides protection not only against allergies but also against childhood leukemia (75). This study might point out to microbiota as a crucial player in both prevention of allergies and childhood cancer.

The challenges outlined in this mini review are intended to stimulate further exciting debates that might result in continuing revisions and adaptations of the Hygiene Hypothesis. We are aware that the examples reported in this review may only describe a limited subjective selection of the scientific topics currently discussed in context of the Hygiene Hypothesis. However, it is common to all topics that the explanations to unravel the underlying mechanisms refer to the close and beneficial relationship between man and microbes as established on the mucosal surfaces of our body. These interactions result in adequate shaping of adaptive systems of the body (mainly the immune system) that enables the whole organisms to appropriately handle diverse adverse influences. Without exaggeration, this finding might be considered one of the most fundamental insights of the life sciences within the last thirty years.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed by writing and editing of the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

Funded by the German Center for Lung Research (DZL). Open Access was funded by the Library of the Philipps University Marburg, Germany.

- Alashkar Alhamwe B, Miethe S, Pogge von Strandmann E, Potaczek DP, Garn H. Epigenetic Regulation of Airway Epithelium Immune Functions in Asthma. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:1747. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01747
- Langie SA, Timms JA, de Boever P, McKay JA. DNA methylation and the hygiene hypothesis: connecting respiratory allergy and childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. *Epigenomics* (2019) 11:1519–37. doi: 10.2217/epi-2019-0052
- D'Amato G, Akdis CA. Global warming, climate change, air pollution and allergies. *Allergy* (2020) 75:2158–60. doi: 10.1111/all.14527
- Liu AH. Revisiting the hygiene hypothesis for allergy and asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 136:860–5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2015.08.012

- Zhu J. T Helper Cell Differentiation, Heterogeneity, and Plasticity. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol (2018) 10:a030338. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a030338
- Sakaguchi S, Toda M, Asano M, Itoh M, Morse SS, Sakaguchi N. T cellmediated maintenance of natural self-tolerance: its breakdown as a possible cause of various autoimmune diseases. J Autoimmun (1996) 9:211–20. doi: 10.1006/jaut.1996.0026
- Sakaguchi S, Mikami N, Wing JB, Tanaka A, Ichiyama K, Ohkura N. Regulatory T Cells and Human Disease. Annu Rev Immunol (2020) 38:541– 66. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-042718-041717
- Gurram RK, Zhu J. Orchestration between ILC2s and Th2 cells in shaping type 2 immune responses. *Cell Mol Immunol* (2019) 16:225–35. doi: 10.1038/ s41423-019-0210-8
- Bal SM, Golebski K, Spits H. Plasticity of innate lymphoid cell subsets. Nat Rev Immunol (2020) 20:552–65. doi: 10.1038/s41577-020-0282-9
- Borger JG, Le Gros G, Kirman JR. Editorial: The Role of Innate Lymphoid Cells in Mucosal Immunity. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:1233. doi: 10.3389/ fimmu.2020.01233
- Martinez-Gonzalez I, Steer CA, Takei F. Lung ILC2s link innate and adaptive responses in allergic inflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2015) 36:189–95. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2015.01.005
- Messing M, Jan-Abu SC, McNagny K. Group 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells: Central Players in a Recurring Theme of Repair and Regeneration. *Int J Mol Sci* (2020) 21:1350. doi: 10.3390/ijms21041350
- Ealey KN, Moro K, Koyasu S. Are ILC2s Jekyll and Hyde in airway inflammation? *Immunol Rev* (2017) 278:207–18. doi: 10.1111/imr.12547
- Sawa S, Lochner M, Satoh-Takayama N, Dulauroy S, Bérard M, Kleinschek M, et al. RORγt+ innate lymphoid cells regulate intestinal homeostasis by integrating negative signals from the symbiotic microbiota. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:320–6. doi: 10.1038/ni.2002
- Sepahi A, Liu Q, Friesen L, Kim CH. Dietary fiber metabolites regulate innate lymphoid cell responses. *Mucosal Immunol* (2020) 4:317–30. doi: 10.1038/ s41385-020-0312-8
- Gonçalves P, Di Santo JP. An Intestinal Inflammasome The ILC3-Cytokine Tango. Trends Mol Med (2016) 22:269–71. doi: 10.1016/j.molmed.2016.02.008
- Jendrossek M, Standl M, Koletzko S, Lehmann I, Bauer C-P, Schikowski T, et al. Residential Air Pollution, Road Traffic, Greenness and Maternal Hypertension: Results from GINIplus and LISAplus. *Int J Occup Environ Med* (2017) 8:131–42. doi: 10.15171/ijoem.2017.1073
- Burte E, Leynaert B, Marcon A, Bousquet J, Benmerad M, Bono R, et al. Longterm air pollution exposure is associated with increased severity of rhinitis in 2 European cohorts. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2020) 145:834–42.e6. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2019.11.040
- Eguiluz-Gracia I, Mathioudakis AG, Bartel S, Vijverberg SJ, Fuertes E, Comberiati P, et al. The need for clean air: The way air pollution and climate change affect allergic rhinitis and asthma. *Allergy* (2020) 75:2170– 84. doi: 10.1111/all.14177
- McDade TW. Early environments and the ecology of inflammation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2012) 109(Suppl 2):17281–8. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1202244109
- Caillaud D, Leynaert B, Keirsbulck M, Nadif R. Indoor mould exposure, asthma and rhinitis: findings from systematic reviews and recent longitudinal studies. *Eur Respir Rev* (2018) 27:170137. doi: 10.1183/16000617.0137-2017
- Kwon J-W, Park H-W, Kim WJ, Kim M-G, Lee S-J. Exposure to volatile organic compounds and airway inflammation. *Environ Health* (2018) 17:65. doi: 10.1186/s12940-018-0410-1
- Gallant MJ, Ellis AK. Prenatal and early-life exposure to indoor air-polluting factors and allergic sensitization at 2 years of age. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol (2020) 124:283–7. doi: 10.1016/j.anai.2019.11.019
- Li Y-F, Langholz B, Salam MT, Gilliland FD. Maternal and grandmaternal smoking patterns are associated with early childhood asthma. *Chest* (2005) 127:1232–41. doi: 10.1378/chest.127.4.1232
- Waddington CH. The strategies of the genes; a dsicussion of some aspects of theoretical biology. London: Allen & Unwin (1957).
- Holliday R, Pugh JE. DNA modification mechanisms and gene activity during development. *Science* (1975) 187:226–32.
- Compere SJ, Palmiter RD. DNA methylation controls the inducibility of the mouse metallothionein-I gene lymphoid cells. *Cell* (1981) 25:233–40. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(81)90248-8

- Lagos-Quintana M, Rauhut R, Lendeckel W, Tuschl T. Identification of novel genes coding for small expressed RNAs. *Science* (2001) 294:853–8. doi: 10.1126/science.1064921
- 32. Tang W-y, Levin L, Talaska G, Cheung YY, Herbstman J, Tang D, et al. Maternal Exposure to Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons and 5'-CpG Methylation of Interferon- γ in Cord White Blood Cells. *Environ Health Perspect* (2012) 120:1195–200. doi: 10.1289/ehp.1103744
- Potaczek DP, Miethe S, Schindler V, Alhamdan F, Garn H. Role of airway epithelial cells in the development of different asthma phenotypes. *Cell Signal* (2020) 69:109523. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2019.109523
- 34. Hew KM, Walker AI, Kohli A, Garcia M, Syed A, McDonald-Hyman C, et al. Childhood exposure to ambient polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons is linked to epigenetic modifications and impaired systemic immunity in T cells. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2015) 45:238–48. doi: 10.1111/cea.12377
- Renz H, Conrad M, Brand S, Teich R, Garn H, Pfefferle PI. Allergic diseases, gene-environment interactions. *Allergy* (2011) 66 Suppl 95:10–2. doi: 10.1111/ j.1398-9995.2011.02622.x
- 36. Smits HH, Hiemstra PS, Da Prazeres Costa C, Ege M, Edwards M, Garn H, et al. Microbes and asthma: Opportunities for intervention. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 137:690–7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.01.004
- Potaczek DP, Harb H, Michel S, Alhamwe BA, Renz H, Tost J. Epigenetics and allergy: from basic mechanisms to clinical applications. *Epigenomics* (2017) 9:539–71. doi: 10.2217/epi-2016-0162
- Schaub B, Liu J, Höppler S, Schleich I, Huehn J, Olek S, et al. Maternal farm exposure modulates neonatal immune mechanisms through regulatory T cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2009) 123:774–82.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2009.01.056
- Lluis A, Depner M, Gaugler B, Saas P, Casaca VI, Raedler D, et al. Increased regulatory T-cell numbers are associated with farm milk exposure and lower atopic sensitization and asthma in childhood. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133:551–9. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.06.034
- 40. Abbring S, Ryan JT, Diks MA, Hols G, Garssen J, van Esch BC. Suppression of Food Allergic Symptoms by Raw Cow's Milk in Mice is Retained after Skimming but Abolished after Heating the Milk-A Promising Contribution of Alkaline Phosphatase. *Nutrients* (2019) 11:1499. doi: 10.3390/nu11071499
- Abbring S, Wolf J, Ayechu-Muruzabal V, Diks MAP, Alashkar Alhamwe B, Alhamdan F, et al. Raw Cow's Milk Reduces Allergic Symptoms in a Murine Model for Food Allergy—A Potential Role for Epigenetic Modifications. *Nutrients* (2019) 11:1721. doi: 10.3390/nu11081721
- Kirchner B, Pfaffl MW, Dumpler J, von Mutius E, Ege MJ. microRNA in native and processed cow's milk and its implication for the farm milk effect on asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 137:1893–95.e13. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2015.10.028
- Debarry J, Garn H, Hanuszkiewicz A, Dickgreber N, Blümer N, von Mutius E, et al. Acinetobacter lwoffii and Lactococcus lactis strains isolated from farm cowsheds possess strong allergy-protective properties. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2007) 119:1514–21. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2007.03.023
- 44. Brand S, Teich R, Dicke T, Harb H, Yildirim AÖ, Tost J, et al. Epigenetic regulation in murine offspring as a novel mechanism for transmaternal asthma protection induced by microbes. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2011) 128:618–25.e1-7. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.04.035
- 45. Conrad ML, Ferstl R, Teich R, Brand S, Blümer N, Yildirim AÖ, et al. Maternal TLR signaling is required for prenatal asthma protection by the nonpathogenic microbe Acinetobacter lwoffii F78. J Exp Med (2009) 206:2869–77. doi: 10.1084/jem.20090845
- Wenzel SE. Asthma phenotypes: the evolution from clinical to molecular approaches. Nat Med (2012) 18:716–25. doi: 10.1038/nm.2678
- Ray A, Oriss TB, Wenzel SE. Emerging molecular phenotypes of asthma. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol (2015) 308:L130–40. doi: 10.1152/ajplung.00070.2014
- Szefler SJ, Wenzel S, Brown R, Erzurum SC, Fahy JV, Hamilton RG, et al. Asthma outcomes: biomarkers. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2012) 129:S9–23. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.12.979
- Oksel C, Haider S, Fontanella S, Frainay C, Custovic A. Classification of Pediatric Asthma: From Phenotype Discovery to Clinical Practice. Front Pediatr (2018) 6:258. doi: 10.3389/fped.2018.00258
- Saglani S, Custovic A. Childhood Asthma: Advances Using Machine Learning and Mechanistic Studies. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2019) 199:414–22. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201810-1956CI

- Siroux V, Basagaña X, Boudier A, Pin I, Garcia-Aymerich J, Vesin A, et al. Identifying adult asthma phenotypes using a clustering approach. *Eur Respir J* (2011) 38:310–7. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00120810
- Depner M, Fuchs O, Genuneit J, Karvonen AM, Hyvärinen A, Kaulek V, et al. Clinical and epidemiologic phenotypes of childhood asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2014) 189:129–38. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201307-1198OC
- 53. Ajdacic-Gross V, Mutsch M, Rodgers S, Tesic A, Müller M, Seifritz E, et al. A step beyond the hygiene hypothesis-immune-mediated classes determined in a population-based study. *BMC Med* (2019) 17:75. doi: 10.1186/s12916-019-1311-z
- Debeuf N, Haspeslagh E, van Helden M, Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. Mouse Models of Asthma. Curr Protoc Mouse Biol (2016) 6:169–84. doi: 10.1002/cpmo.4
- 55. Tan H-TT, Hagner S, Ruchti F, Radzikowska U, Tan G, Altunbulakli C, et al. Tight junction, mucin, and inflammasome-related molecules are differentially expressed in eosinophilic, mixed, and neutrophilic experimental asthma in mice. *Allergy* (2019) 74:294–307. doi: 10.1111/all.13619
- Hagner S, Keller M, Raifer H, Tan H-TT, Akdis CA, Buch T, et al. T cell requirement and phenotype stability of house dust mite-induced neutrophil airway inflammation in mice. *Allergy* (2020) 75:2970–3. doi: 10.1111/all.14424
- Marqués-García F, Marcos-Vadillo E. Review of Mouse Models Applied to the Study of Asthma. *Methods Mol Biol* (2016) 1434:213–22. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-3652-6_15
- Maltby S, Tay HL, Yang M, Foster PS. Mouse models of severe asthma: Understanding the mechanisms of steroid resistance, tissue remodelling and disease exacerbation. *Respirology* (2017) 22:874–85. doi: 10.1111/resp.13052
- McCann JR, Mason SN, Auten RL, St Geme JW, Seed PC. Early-Life Intranasal Colonization with Nontypeable Haemophilus influenzae Exacerbates Juvenile Airway Disease in Mice. *Infect Immun* (2016) 84:2022–30. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01539-15
- Malinczak C-A, Fonseca W, Rasky AJ, Ptaschinski C, Morris S, Ziegler SF, et al. Sex-associated TSLP-induced immune alterations following early-life RSV infection leads to enhanced allergic disease. *Mucosal Immunol* (2019) 12:969–79. doi: 10.1038/s41385-019-0171-3
- Wickens K, Barthow C, Mitchell EA, Kang J, van Zyl N, Purdie G, et al. Effects of Lactobacillus rhamnosus HN001 in early life on the cumulative prevalence of allergic disease to 11 years. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2018) 29:808–14. doi: 10.1111/pai.12982
- Bach J-F. The effect of infections on susceptibility to autoimmune and allergic diseases. N Engl J Med (2002) 347:911–20. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra020100
- Bach J-F. The hygiene hypothesis in autoimmunity: the role of pathogens and commensals. Nat Rev Immunol (2018) 18:105–20. doi: 10.1038/nri.2017.111
- 64. Bauer ME, Teixeira AL. Inflammation in psychiatric disorders: what comes first? Ann N Y Acad Sci (2019) 1437:57–67. doi: 10.1111/nyas.13712
- 65. Petra AI, Panagiotidou S, Hatziagelaki E, Stewart JM, Conti P, Theoharides TC. Gut-Microbiota-Brain Axis and Its Effect on Neuropsychiatric Disorders

With Suspected Immune Dysregulation. *Clin Ther* (2015) 37:984–95. doi: 10.1016/j.clinthera.2015.04.002

- Langgartner D, Lowry CA, Reber SO. Old Friends, immunoregulation, and stress resilience. *Pflugers Arch* (2019) 471:237–69. doi: 10.1007/s00424-018-2228-7
- Willyard C. How gut microbes could drive brain disorders. *Nature* (2021) 590:22–5. doi: 10.1038/d41586-021-00260-3
- Cenit MC, Sanz Y, Codoñer-Franch P. Influence of gut microbiota on neuropsychiatric disorders. World J Gastroenterol (2017) 23:5486–98. doi: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i30.5486
- Untersmayr E, Bax HJ, Bergmann C, Bianchini R, Cozen W, Gould HJ, et al. AllergoOncology: Microbiota in allergy and cancer-A European Academy for Allergy and Clinical Immunology position paper. *Allergy* (2019) 74:1037–51. doi: 10.1111/all.13718
- Oikonomopoulou K, Brinc D, Kyriacou K, Diamandis EP. Infection and cancer: revaluation of the hygiene hypothesis. *Clin Cancer Res* (2013) 19:2834–41. doi: 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-12-3661
- Greaves M. Infection, immune responses and the aetiology of childhood leukaemia. Nat Rev Cancer (2006) 6:193–203. doi: 10.1038/nrc1816
- Greaves M. A causal mechanism for childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Nat Rev Cancer (2018) 18:471-84. doi: 10.1038/s41568-018-0015-6
- Cardwell CR, McKinney PA, Patterson CC, Murray LJ. Infections in early life and childhood leukaemia risk: a UK case-control study of general practitioner records. Br J Cancer (2008) 99:1529–33. doi: 10.1038/sj.bjc.6604696
- Simpson J, Smith A, Ansell P, Roman E. Childhood leukaemia and infectious exposure: a report from the United Kingdom Childhood Cancer Study (UKCCS). Eur J Cancer (2007) 43:2396–403. doi: 10.1016/j.ejca.2007.07.027
- 75. Orsi L, Magnani C, Petridou ET, Dockerty JD, Metayer C, Milne E, et al. Living on a farm, contact with farm animals and pets, and childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia: pooled and meta-analyses from the Childhood Leukemia International Consortium. *Cancer Med* (2018) 7:2665–81. doi: 10.1002/cam4.1466

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Garn, Potaczek and Pfefferle. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The "Hygiene Hypothesis" and the Lessons Learnt From Farm Studies

Erika von Mutius 1,2,3*

¹ Dr. von Hauner Children's Hospital, University Hospital, LMU Munich, Munich, Germany, ² Helmholtz Zentrum Muenchen—German Research Center for Environmental Health, Institute of Asthma and Allergy Prevention, Munich, Germany, ³ Comprehensive Pneumology Center Munich (CPC-M), Member of the German Center for Lung Research, Munich, Germany

Keywords: asthma, children, allergy, immunology, epidemiology

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Idoia Postigo, University of the Basque Country, Spain

Reviewed by:

Bernahrd Ryffel, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), France Maria Leite-de-Moraes, Université Paris Descartes. France

*Correspondence:

Erika von Mutius erika.von.mutius@med.lmu.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Immunological Tolerance and Regulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 November 2020 Accepted: 02 March 2021 Published: 18 March 2021

Citation:

von Mutius E (2021) The "Hygiene Hypothesis" and the Lessons Learnt From Farm Studies. Front. Immunol. 12:635522. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.635522 We celebrate the 30th anniversary of the "hygiene hypothesis", which has been a cornerstone for research into asthma and allergic diseases for many of us. It appeared while we witnessed the rapid increase of these conditions in the westernized world by the end of last century (1). It has stimulated thought of many researchers resulting in numerous more or less modified hypotheses meandering in diverse gestalt through the scientific landscape. It all started with an epidemiological observation about significantly decreased risk of allergic sensitization and hay fever in subjects having many siblings. This observation was counterintuitive at that time when the prevalent paradigm stated that viral infections cause asthma. However, the observation was confirmed many times in independent populations and is one of the most robust epidemiological findings in the context of allergy (2). Over the years the epidemiological gestalt changed from siblings to day care, oro-fecal and other infections and then to farm exposures. Interestingly, the farm effect is independent of the "sibling effect" (3). The gestalt also took on various immunological garments from a Th1-Th2 dichotomy to regulatory networks. Lately, the technological progress allowing exploration of the world of microbiomes has revitalized the debates around the "hygiene hypothesis" with tantalizing findings from mouse experiments and population-based studies.

The "hygiene hypothesis" has also been a cornerstone of my scientific life resulting in my continued interest in the farm populations that I have been following with many colleagues since the beginning of this century. In this modified gestalt, the farm exposures may be considered strong support for a hypothesis that may be rephrased as pointing to the importance of microbial exposures for the development of childhood asthma and allergies. The concept is intuitively easily understandable which has resulted in a widespread perception by the lay press. Yet, we still wrestle with the identification and mechanistic understanding of the relevant building blocks that may allow translation into prevention of childhood asthma and allergies. In the following, I attempt to distil some lessons from the farm studies.

The protective effect of a traditional farm exposure on the development of childhood asthma and allergies as documented in numerous studies is very robust. Similar to the allergy protective "sibling effect" and the asthma risk by exposure to moulds and active/passive smoking it is a remarkably reproducible finding across populations and continents. Moreover, the effects are strong. The most consistent finding, which relates to allergic sensitization and hay fever, shows odds ratios around 0.5 suggesting halving of risk (4). Findings for asthma seem somewhat weaker and less reproducible which may be attributable to the many facets of the asthma syndrome. These observations may suggest a strong extrinsic factor that once identified could serve as novel prevention strategy for these illnesses.

Frontiers in Immunology | www.frontiersin.org

We have identified two main pillars of the protective farm effect, one being the exposure to animal sheds, in particular cowsheds and the second the consumption of unprocessed cow's milk (5). It is tempting to speculate that one unifying exposure may underlie these seemingly distinct exposures. The working group of Erika Jensen-Jarolim proposes that ß-lactoglobulin, which is found in cow's milk and urine and thus also in ambient air of cowsheds, carries farm-specific ligands which render this lipocalin tolerogenic rather than allergenic (6). Thereby ß-lactoglobulin could act as important transport protein presenting its allergy- and potentially asthmaprotective cargo to competent immune cells. This concept awaits however, confirmation in mouse studies of experimental allergic asthma and allergy. If substantiated the nature of the cargo needs further investigation and the relative contribution of the transporter *versus* the cargo (and the diversity of the cargo) must be resolved. It seems conceivable that the farm environment confers not only the protective exposures, but also the transporters that enhance the protective effects by optimizing presentation to competent immune cells.

From the epidemiological observations, diversity of exposures in the farm environment has however been a central theme. We have so far not found one single component conferring protection. One must bear in mind that cowsheds and unprocessed cow's milk are "soups" containing myriads of potentially relevant elements. We have shown that an increased diversity of food introduction protects from food allergy, atopic dermatitis and asthma (7). Moreover, the diversity of farm animal exposure during pregnancy has been associated with lower risk of atopic dermatitis and higher IFN-y and TNF- α levels in supernatants of cord blood mononuclear cells stimulated with LPS (8, 9). Finally, the diversity of the environmental and human nasal microbiome, respectively, have been associated with lower risk of asthma in the farm populations (10).

A strong signal with diversity results in a low likelihood to find the one "magic bullet" explaining the protective associations. It can in turn be interpreted as a multitude of additive (weak) effects interacting with a multitude of host factors in the general population which is made up of subjects with very diverse genetic and immune response backgrounds. Alternatively, diversity may harbour a limited number of relevant, necessary and sufficient elements or hubs in exposure networks which drive the protective effects. We have some evidence that these necessary elements exist because in experimental studies of farm exposure, i.e. extracts from cowshed dust extracts do no longer protect mice from allergic asthma when they are devoid of MYD88/TRIF and epithelial A20 signalling (11, 12). Thereby, innate immune responses may be essential elements for the protective effect, but the precise nature of these elements stills awaits elucidation.

The complexity of the interplay of protective elements may be further increased by the multitude of exposure routes that may matter. Environmental exposures such as the indoor microbiome or the stay in cowsheds may be inhaled or ingested. In fact, we have seen that both the nasal and gut microbiome are influenced by these external exposures because young children breathe in airborne matter and put their contaminated fingers in their mouth thereby ingesting external compounds. In addition, ingestion of relevant exposures such as unprocessed cow's milk or a diverse introduction of solid foods further shapes the gut microbiome and its development (13). We have unfortunately not investigated skin exposures, but these may also add to the complex interplay of farm exposure routes.

We are therefore left with the impression that key elements of protection within the farm environment affect a number of body compartments (upper and lower airways, gut and skin) in probably redundant and overlapping pathways, which may in turn confer protection for a large majority of exposed subjects with rather diverse genetic and immune response backgrounds.

If this notion was correct, then translation into novel asthma preventive approaches will have to be multifaceted. As discussed in a recent review (14), it seems unlikely that asthma phenotypes are distinct conditions with distinct underlying pathologies resulting in exclusive unambiguous disease categories. Complex diseases such as asthma are more likely to consist of combinations of various traits and underlying redundant mechanisms given the many weak genetic and environmental effects and their interactions on disease development. In such a scenario the one and only causal mechanism can neither be found nor successfully targeted for prevention. Then only some facets of the disease will be addressed which however results in weak effects on a population level. In a complex disease a combination of a multitude of involved mechanisms matters which should preferably all be targeted if all of asthma should be prevented. Given that the "farm effect" on asthma is strong across multiple populations it seems more likely that the multitude and diversity of exposures across several routes of exposures (upper and lower airways, gut, skin) contributes to the overall protective effect.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

REFERENCES

- 1. Eder W, Ege MJ, von Mutius E. The asthma epidemic. N Engl J Med (2006) 355(21):2226–35. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra054308
- von Mutius E. The environmental predictors of allergic disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2000) 105:9–19. doi: 10.1016/S0091-6749(00)90171-4

 Genuneit J. Exposure to farming environments in childhood and asthma and wheeze in rural populations: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2012) 23(6):509–18. doi: 10.1111/j.1399-3038. 2012.01312.x

Genuneit J, Strachan DP, Büchele G, Weber J, Loss G, Sozanska B, et al. The combined effects of family size and farm exposure on childhood hay fever and atopy. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2013) 24:293–8. doi: 10.1111/pai.12053

- Illi S, Depner M, Genuneit J, Horak E, Loss G, Strunz-Lehner C, et al. Protection from childhood asthma and allergy in Alpine farm environmentsthe GABRIEL Advanced Studies. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2012) 129(6):1470– 7.e6. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.03.013
- Roth-Walter F, Afify SM, Pacios LF, Blokhuis BR, Redegeld F, Regner A, et al. Cow's milk protein b-lactoglobulin confers resilience against allergy by targeting complexed iron into immune cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2020) 147(1):321–34.e4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2020.05.023.
- Roduit C, Frei R, Depner M, Schaub B, Loss G, Genuneit J, et al. Increased food diversity in the first year of life is inversely associated with allergic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(4):1056–64. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2013.12.1044
- Roduit C, Wohlgensinger J, Frei R, Bitter S, Bieli C, Loeliger S, et al. Prenatal animal contact and gene expression of innate immunity receptors at birth are associated with atopic dermatitis. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2011) 127 (1):179–85, 185.e1. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2010.10.010
- Pfefferle PI, Büchele G, Blümer N, Roponen M, Ege MJ, Krauss-Etschmann S, et al. Cord blood cytokines are modulated by maternal farming activities and consumption of farm dairy products during pregnancy: The PASTURE Study. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2010) 125(1):108–15.e3. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2009.09.019
- Ege MJ, Mayer M, Normand AC, Genuneit J, Cookson WO, Braun-Fahrländer C, et al. Exposure to environmental microorganisms and childhood asthma. N Engl J Med (2011) 364(8):701-9. doi: 10.1056/ NEJMoa1007302
- Stein MM, Hrusch CL, Gozdz J, Igartua C, Pivniouk V, Murray SE, et al. Innate Immunity and Asthma Risk in Amish and Hutterite Farm Children. N Engl J Med (2016) 375(5):411–21. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1508749
- Schuijs MJ, Willart MA, Vergote K, Gras D, Deswarte K, Ege MJ, et al. Farm dust and endotoxin protect against allergy through A20 induction in lung epithelial cells. *Science* (2015) 349(6252):1106–10. doi: 10.1126/ science.aac6623

- Depner M, Taft DH, Kirjavainen PV, Kalanetra KM, Karvonen AM, Peschel S, et al. Maturation of the gut microbiome during the first year of life contributes to the protective farm effect on childhood asthma. 26 (11):1766–75. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-1095-x
- von Mutius E, Smits HH. Primary prevention of asthma: from risk and protective factors to targeted strategies for prevention. *Lancet* (2020) 396 (10254):854–66. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31861-4

Conflict of Interest: Personal fees from Pharmaventures, OM Pharma S. A., Peptinnovate Ltd., Böhringer Ingelheim International GmbH.

Patent LU101064: Barn dust extract for the prevention and treatment of diseases pending,

Patent EP2361632: Specific environmental bacteria for the protection from and/or the treatment of allergic, chronic inflammatory and/or autoimmune disorders with royalties paid to ProtectImmun GmbH,

Patent EP 1411977: Composition containing bacterial antigens used for the prophylaxis and the treatment of allergic diseases. licensed to ProtectImmun GmbH,

Patent EP1637147: Stable dust extract for allergy protection licensed to ProtectImmun GmbH,

Patent EP 1964570: Pharmaceutical compound to protect against allergies and inflammatory diseases licensed to ProtectImmun GmbH.

Copyright © 2021 von Mutius. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Excessive Unbalanced Meat Consumption in the First Year of Life Increases Asthma Risk in the PASTURE and LUKAS2 Birth Cohorts

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Petra Ina Pfefferle, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Christian Sina, University of Lübeck, Germany Isabella Pali-Schöll, University of Veterinary Medicine Vienna, Austria Johanna Huoman, Linköping University, Sweden

*Correspondence:

Markus J. Ege markus.ege@med.uni-muenchen.de

[†]Members of the PASTURE study group not named as co-authors are listed at the end of the paper

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Microbial Immunology, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 10 January 2021 Accepted: 26 March 2021 Published: 27 April 2021

Citation:

Hose AJ, Pagani G, Karvonen AM, Kirjavainen PV, Roduit C, Genuneit J, Schmaußer-Hechfellner E, Depner M, Frei R, Lauener R, Riedler J, Schaub B, Fuchs O, von Mutius E, Divaret-Chauveau A, Pekkanen J and Ege MJ (2021) Excessive Unbalanced Meat Consumption in the First Year of Life Increases Asthma Risk in the PASTURE and LUKAS2 Birth Cohorts. Front. Immunol. 12:651709. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.651709 Alexander J. Hose¹, Giulia Pagani², Anne M. Karvonen³, Pirkka V. Kirjavainen^{3,4}, Caroline Roduit^{5,6,7}, Jon Genuneit^{8,9}, Elisabeth Schmaußer-Hechfellner², Martin Depner², Remo Frei^{5,10}, Roger Lauener^{5,7,11,12}, Josef Riedler¹³, Bianca Schaub^{1,14}, Oliver Fuchs¹⁵, Erika von Mutius^{1,2,14}, Amandine Divaret-Chauveau^{16,17,18}, Juha Pekkanen^{3,19} and Markus J. Ege^{1,14*} on behalf of PASTURE Study Group[†]

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Dr. von Hauner Children's Hospital, Ludwig Maximilians University Munich, Munich, Germany, ² Institute for Asthma and Allergy Prevention, Helmholtz Zentrum München, German Research Center for Environmental Health, Neuherberg, Germany, ³ Department of Health Security, Finnish Institute for Health and Welfare, Kuopio, Finland, ⁴ Institute of Public Health and Clinical Nutrition, University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland, ⁵ Christine Kühne Center for Allergy Research and Education (CK-CARE), Davos, Switzerland, ⁶ Department of Immunology, Children's Hospital, University of Zürich, Zürich, Switzerland, ⁷ Department of Allergology, Childrens Hospital of Eastern Switzerland, St. Gallen, Switzerland, ⁸ Institute of Epidemiology and Medical Biometry, Ulm University, Ulm, Germany, ⁹ Pediatric Epidemiology, Department of Pediatrics, Medical Faculty, Leipzig University, Leipzig, Germany, ¹⁰ Pediatric Pulmonology, Bern University Hospital, Department for BioMedical Research, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ¹¹ Department of Allergology, University of Zurich, Zurich, Switzerland, ¹² School of Medicine, University of St Gallen, St Gallen, Switzerland, ¹³ Department of Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine, Children's Hospital, Schwarzach, Austria, 14 Comprehensive Pneumology Center (CPCM), Member of the German Center for Lung Research (DZL), Munich, Germany, ¹⁵ Division of Paediatric Pulmonology and Allergology, Department of Paediatrics, University Children's Hospital, Inselspital, University of Bern, Bern, Switzerland, ¹⁶ Pediatric Allergy Department, Children's Hospital, University Hospital of Nancy, Vandoeuvre les Nancy, France, ¹⁷ EA 3450 DevAH, Faculty of Medecine, University of Lorraine, Vandoeuvre les Nancy, France, ¹⁸ Department of Respiratory Disease, UMR/CNRS 6249 Chrono-environnement, University Hospital of Besançon, Besançon, France, ¹⁹ Department of Public Health, University of Helsinki, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland

A higher diversity of food items introduced in the first year of life has been inversely related to subsequent development of asthma. In the current analysis, we applied latent class analysis (LCA) to systematically assess feeding patterns and to relate them to asthma risk at school age. PASTURE (N=1133) and LUKAS2 (N=228) are prospective birth cohort studies designed to evaluate protective and risk factors for atopic diseases, including dietary patterns. Feeding practices were reported by parents in monthly diaries between the 4th and 12th month of life. For 17 common food items parents indicated frequency of feeding during the last 4 weeks in 4 categories. The resulting 153 ordinal variables were entered in a LCA. The intestinal microbiome was assessed at the age of 12 months by 16S rRNA sequencing. Data on feeding practice with at least one reported time point was available in 1042 of the 1133 recruited children. Best LCA model fit was achieved by the 4-class solution. One class showed an elevated risk of asthma at age 6 as compared to the other classes (adjusted odds ratio (aOR): 8.47, 95% Cl 2.52–28.56, p = 0.001) and was characterized by daily meat consumption and rare consumption of milk and yoghurt. A refined LCA restricted to meat, milk, and yoghurt confirmed the asthma risk effect of a

particular class in PASTURE and independently in LUKAS2, which we thus termed unbalanced meat consumption (UMC). The effect of UMC was particularly strong for non-atopic asthma and asthma irrespectively of early bronchitis (aOR: 17.0, 95% CI 5.2–56.1, p < 0.001). UMC fostered growth of iron scavenging bacteria such as Acinetobacter (aOR: 1.28, 95% CI 1.00-1.63, p = 0.048), which was also related to asthma (aOR: 1.55, 95% CI 1.18-2.03, p = 0.001). When reconstructing bacterial metabolic pathways from 16S rRNA sequencing data, biosynthesis of siderophore group nonribosomal peptides emerged as top hit (aOR: 1.58, 95% CI 1.13-2.19, p = 0.007). By a data-driven approach we found a pattern of overly meat consumption at the expense of other protein sources to confer risk of asthma. Microbiome analysis of fecal samples pointed towards overgrowth of iron-dependent bacteria and bacterial iron metabolism as a potential explanation.

Keywords: asthma, Infancy, cow's milk, meat, introduction of solid foods, nutritional immunity, gut microbiome, latent class analysis

INTRODUCTION

The development of childhood-onset asthma is certainly affected by familial factors (1). The latter involve both genes and environment, two seemingly opposing principles, often paraphrased by the paronomasia of nature and nurture. Our take on this dichotomy, however, has been revolutionized by the recent advances of microbiome research. With a strong influence on our microbiome, nutrition shapes our metagenome. In other words, what we eat essentially determines how we feed our microbial patrons and which genes we borrow from them.

This is particularly true for the first year of life, when the microbiome undergoes profound changes during the transition from breastfeeding to supplemental foods (2, 3). In the PASTURE study we have already seen that this maturation process depends on environmental stimuli and can influence the development of asthma (4). One stimulus that has been inversely related to the development of allergic diseases is the diversity of foods introduced during the first year of life (5).

In the present work, we go a step beyond diversity and explore specific feeding patterns in the first year and their relation to asthma at school age. The PASTURE birth cohort provides a unique dataset on 19 food items and the intensity of feeding from monthly over weekly to daily feeding recorded on a monthly basis. We hypothesized that specific feeding patterns exist, which depend on distinct but unknown phenomena involving different cultural backgrounds. We applied latent class analysis (LCA) to this large dataset to handle the complexity of information and to estimate patterns. To complement nurture in its literal meaning with a flavor of nature in the sense of metagenome we related feeding patterns to the gut microbiome at 12 months.

METHODS

Study Design and Population

Both birth cohorts were set up to study the development of childhood asthma and allergies and pertinent early risk factors.

PASTURE recruited 1133 children in 2002-2005 from rural areas in 5 European countries: Austria, Finland, France, Germany, and Switzerland (6). Children of mothers living on family-run livestock farms were assigned to the farm study group. The reference study group comprised children of mothers from the same rural areas but not living on a farm. The independent population-based LUKAS2 cohort was established in analogy to the Finnish arm of PASTURE. All pregnant women with scheduled delivery at Kuopio University Hospital between May 2004 and May 2005 were invited to the study without selection by area of living or occupation (7). Both studies were approved by the ethics committees of the participating institutions, and written informed consent was obtained from the children's parents or guardians.

Questionnaires

In both cohorts, the same questionnaires were administered at the end of pregnancy and when the children were 2, 12, 18, 24, 36, 48, 60, and 72 months of age to obtain information on frequencies of wheeze, parental atopic status, and environmental exposures with a focus on farming and nutrition (5, 8). Parents reported feeding practices by weekly and monthly diaries between month 2 and 12 with introduction of solid foods mainly from month 4 onwards. Consumption of the 19 food items (bread, cake or cookies, cereals with and without gluten, meat, fish, egg, milk, yoghurt, butter, other milk products, margarine, fruits, vegetables, nuts, chocolate, sugar and sweets, soy, cod-liver oil) was asked every four weeks in categories of at least daily, weekly, monthly or less than monthly. For most items, the questionnaire differentiated between home-made and finished products. The question on meat did not specifically focus on read meat; rather it included all sorts of meat but not fish. Asthma was defined as parental report of doctor-diagnosed asthma ever or recurrent doctor-diagnosed episodes of obstructive bronchitis between 3 and 6 years. The questionnaires were developed for the PASTURE and LUKAS2 studies based on questionnaires from the ALEX study, which were validated against a food frequency questionnaire (6, 9).

Lung Function Measurements

In PASTURE, at the age of six years in 799 children, forced expiratory volume in 1 second (FEV1), forced vital capacity (FVC), and FEV1/ FVC-ratio was measured and z-standardized (8, 10).

Genetics

Genotyping in the PASTURE study was performed at the Centre National de Génotypage, Evry, France, as previously described (11). For the interaction analysis, the SNPs were coded additively.

Fecal Samples

Fecal samples were collected at the age of around 12 months and processed as described previously (4). In brief, DNA was extracted from the fecal samples at a central laboratory (THL Kuopio, Finland). For sequencing, primers F515 (5'-NNNNNNNGTGTGCCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA-3') and R806 (5'-GGACTACHVGGGTWTCTAAT-3') were used to amplify the V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene (12). Demultiplexed data was imported into QIIME2-2018.661 and quality trimmed. Reads were denoised using DADA262 as implemented in QIIME2. Taxonomy was assigned to representative sequences using a naïve Bayes classifier pre-built from the 99% GreenGenes database65 specific to the 515F/806R region (13). The 16S rRNA amplicon sequence variants were used as input for prediction functional abundances using Phylogenetic Investigations of Communities by Reconstruction of Unobserved States 2 (PICRUST2) v.2.1.3-b software (14). The PICRUST2 pipeline was run with default parameters and a total of 170 KEGG pathways were inferred from the predicted KEGG ORTHOLOGY (KO) abundance table.

Assessment of mRNA Expression at Year 1 in Peripheral Blood

Assessment of mRNA was performed as described previously (15). In brief, peripheral blood samples were collected at the age of 1 year in a PAXgene[®] Blood RNA tubes and frozen to -80°C within 24 hours. At the central laboratory of the Children's Hospital of Zürich, RNA was isolated, and mRNA was reverse-transcribed into cDNA. Quantitative real-time PCR was performed on the 7900HT Fast Real-Time PCR System using the Micro fluidic card TaqMan Array system of Applied Biosystems. Data presented are normalized values for the endogenous controls (18S rRNA and beta-2-microglobulin) according to the manufacturer's instructions (Applied Biosystems).

Statistical Analysis

Calculations were performed with SAS 9.4 (The SAS Institute, Cary, NC), MPLUS 8.2 (Muthén & Muthén), and R (R Core Team, 2019). Calculation of food introduction patterns was based on all months with at least 25% of children consuming any solid foods, resulting in the period from month 4 to 12, altogether covering 9 months. Only food items with a frequency of at least 5% over this period were considered, thereby excluding soy and cod-liver oil and thus resulting 17 of the 19 asked food items. These were used as categorical variables or dichotomized at daily, weekly, or monthly consumption, respectively. In the main analyses, we used the highest frequency of the two respective production styles, i.e., home-made and finished products, whereas in sensitivity analyses we considered them individually.

Food introduction patterns were determined by a latent class analysis (LCA) based on 4-staged ordinal variables (SAS PROC LCA Version 1.3.1 and MPLUS for cross-validation). This approach considers food introduction as a latent phenomenon, which influences the time point of introduction and frequency of consumption of any food item. The LCA computes a predefined number of latent classes (LC) and models the posterior probability of belonging to each class for each individual, thereby handling missing values of up to 8 of the 9 assessed time points per food item. Individuals are then assigned to a single LC by their highest posterior probability. The appropriate number of LCs was determined by the entropy, i.e., the sum of all highest posterior probabilities over all individuals, and the sample size adjusted Bayesian information criterion (aBIC) to render the two studies with different sample sizes comparable. If both measures did not reveal the same optimal solution, a compromise was sought considering the solution with the pronounced increment in entropy at a relatively low aBIC. The resulting LCs were labeled according to their key features where necessary. To support the identification of the key features of the classes, random forest prediction models were established (R package ranger), and variable importance was used to compare the contribution of individual variables to the prediction model.

Associations of LCA classes with potential determinants, disease outcomes and composition or functional features of the microbiota were calculated by linear or logistic/multinomial regression. Effect estimates are given with 95%-confidence intervals as adjusted odds ratios (aOR) for dichotomous outcomes and β -estimates (aß) for continuous outcomes such as lung function parameters. All regression analyses were adjusted for the study group (farm versus reference), sex, and parental history of any atopic disease in both cohorts, and in PASTURE additionally for study center and atopy. The latter was defined as a combination of the "severe" and "symptomatic" atopy phenotypes as defined previously based on measurements of allergen-specific IgE (16).

RESULTS

The analysis population, as defined by available data on feeding behavior at least once per month, consisted of 1042 children (92%) from the PASTURE birth cohort (N=1133) and 204 children (89%) from the LUKAS2 cohort (N=228, **Figure 1**). Nearly 40% of the children did not have any missing values for feeding patterns, and about 90% of children had complete values for at least 50% of the variables used for calculating feeding patterns.

The LCA on introduction of 17 food items at 4 frequency categories over 9 months in the PASTURE study revealed



solutions with 2 to 6 classes with the 4-class solution scoring best for entropy and sample size adjusted BIC (**Table 1**). **Figure 2** illustrates the 4 resulting food introduction patterns in relation to age, frequency, and food items. The classes LC1 (n=165) and LC2 (n=173) showed a rather early introduction pattern with common daily consumption of fruits and vegetables. LC1 was additionally characterized by daily consumption of milk and milk products, which were considerably less frequent in LC2. The hallmark of LC2 was daily consumption of meat and cereals. In contrast, LC3 (n=414) and LC4 (n=290) revealed a moderate but diverse increase of food items, with daily feeding of fruits and vegetables in less than half of the infants. Monthly and weekly

TABLE 1 | Model fit criteria of the latent class analyses.

Study	Food items	Number of classes	Entropy	Sample size adjusted BIC
PASTURE	All 17 food items	2	0.964	211771.13
		3	0.976	206688.52
		4	0.985	203558.50
		<u>4</u> 5	0.979	206923.63
		6	0.986	204405.74
PASTURE	Meat, milk, and	2	0.921	27813.77
	yoghurt	3	0.909	26555.80
		4	0.916	25621.61
		5	0.924	25103.03
		6	0.924	24679.64
		7	0.935	24374.79
		8	0.931	24171.74
LUKAS2	Meat, milk, and	2	0.878	4324.76
	yoghurt	3	0.914	4204.42
		4	0.914	4201.71
		5	0.953	4232.09
		6	0.960	4310.01

The best solutions are underlined and local extrema are marked in bold. BIC, Bayesian information criterion.

consumption revealed delayed introduction in LC3 as compared to LC4. The asthma prevalence in LC2 (14.7%) was much higher as compared to the other LCs (aOR for LC2 vs. the pooled other LCs: 8.47, 95% CI 2.52–28.56, p = 0.001).

To better understand this phenomenon, we reduced the complexity of **Figure 2** by contrasting the asthma risk class LC2 against all other LCs and by grouping the food items by key macronutrients, i.e. carbohydrates, fat, proteins, and the group of fruits/vegetables (**Figure 3**). For fruits/vegetables and fats no relevant differences were noted, whereas among carbohydrates, consumption of cereals occurred earlier and was more common in the asthma risk class LC2. The most striking difference between LC2 and the other LCs, however, was the common daily consumption of meat with hardly any other protein source in LC2.

For determining a potential impact of these discrepancies on the asthma risk, we predicted asthma by a random forest model including contrasts between meat and all other protein sources, as well as contrasts between cereals and the other carbohydrate sources. The resulting most important variables for the prediction of asthma were "daily meat but no daily milk intake in month 11", and "daily meat but no daily yogurt intake in month 11", followed by variables mostly dealing with meat and milk products between month 7 and 11 (Figure 4). In a logistic regression model, the variables "daily meat but no daily milk intake in month 11" and "daily meat but no daily yogurt intake in month 11" were strongly associated with asthma (aOR: 2.59, 95% CI 1.31-5.13, p = 0.006 and aOR: 2.59, 95% CI 1.22-5.48, p = 0.013, respectively). On the opposite, the contrast between cereals and bread was not significantly associated with asthma (aOR: 2.04, 95% CI 0.77-5.43, p = 0.152), which led us to focus the subsequent analyses on the protein variables.

Therefore we repeated the LCA restricting food variables to the three items meat, milk, and yoghurt, which yielded a 7-class solution with the best model fit (**Table 1**). A smaller asthma risk





FIGURE 3 | Food introduction styles stratified by macronutrients and fruits/vegetables. The asthma risk class LC2 is contrasted with a pool of the all other class (LC1, LC3, and LC4).

class (LC7, n=120) emerged with a more pronounced asthma risk (20.2% asthma cases, aOR: 6.73, 95% CI 2.77-16.34, p < 0.001) as compared to all other LCs (6.4% cases, **Figure 5**). At any consumption frequency from monthly to daily, the contrast between excessive meat and low milk / yoghurt consumption was obvious in the asthma risk class LC7. We therefore termed LC7 "unbalanced meat consumption" (UMC). The pool of all other LCs showed a rather balanced pattern of meat and milk / yoghurt intake (**Figure 5**). The hallmark of the class with the lowest asthma risk (LC1, 2.6%) was less frequent meat consumption as compared to milk consumption (aOR: 1.28, 95% CI 1.18-2.03, p = 0.001). As illustrated by **Figure 6**, LC7/UMC was most common in Finland though it was present in all study centers. The effect of UMC on asthma in the entire PASTURE population (aOR: 6.73, 95% CI 2.77–16.34, p < 0.001) was also present within the Finnish arm (aOR: 13.42, 95% CI 3.17–56.89, p < 0.001), and with borderline significance in the other centers (aOR: 3.99, 95% CI 0.96–16.63, p = 0.057). To exclude residual confounding by center, we replicated the LCA in a purely Finnish cohort, i.e. LUKAS2. In this smaller sample, the 5-class solution provided the best compromise of entropy and sample size adjusted BIC (**Table 1**). The LUKAS2 LCA identified a class (LC5) with a similar pattern of unbalanced meat consumption and elevated



FIGURE 4 | Prediction of asthma by protein and carbohydrate sources. The 10 most important prediction variables representing contrasts between food items are shown.



asthma risk (aOR=2.32, 95% CI 1.06–5.08, p = 0.035, **Figure 7**), thereby replicating the findings from PASTURE.

In PASTURE, the effect of UMC on asthma at age 6 (aOR=6.73, 95% CI 2.77–16.34, P < 0.001) persisted until age 10 (aOR=4.35, 95% CI 1.91–9.93, P < 0.001, **Figure 8A**). The effect on atopic asthma was much weaker as compared to non-atopic asthma. When defining an asthma diagnosis irrespectively of recurrent bronchitis, the risk effect was

stronger (aOR=17.0, 95% CI 5.2–56.1, p < 0.001). UMC was also significantly associated with current wheeze until age 10 with few exceptions (**Figure 8B**). For wheeze at month 18, we found significant associations of UMC only in the asthma risk strata of the single-nucleotide polymorphisms at the 17q21 locus related to ORMDL3 (rs8076131) and GSDMB (rs7216389 and rs2290400, all p-values for interaction < 0.001).



Furthermore, UMC was associated with parameters indicating poor lung function at age 6 such as FEV1 ($a\beta$ =-0.49, 95% CI -0.82; -0.16, p=0.0040) and FVC ($a\beta$ =-0.54, 95% CI -0.88;-0.19, p = 0.0023).

A sensitivity analysis demonstrated that the effect of UMC on asthma (aOR=7.57, 95% CI 3.03-18.93, p < 0.001) did not change when adjusting for duration of breastfeeding (aOR=7.58, 95% CI 3.03-18.98, p < 0.001) or formula feeding (aOR=7.62, 95% CI 3.04-19.09, p < 0.001). UMC, however, significantly interacted

with the effects of duration of breastfeeding and formula feeding on asthma (**Figure 9**). In children with shorter breastfeeding or prolonged formula feeding , UMC increased the risk of asthma, impairment of lung function, and weight gain until year 2 (**Table 2**). Furthermore, UMC was related to a biomarker of intestinal inflammation: CD40L expression was increased in children with UMC, particularly when duration of breastfeeding was shorter (a β =0.89, 95% CI 0.14-1.64, p = 0.0198, **Table 2**).

The asthma risk effect was particularly strong with UMC at 10 to 11 months of age (**Figure 10**). When zooming in on this vulnerable window, the effect showed a threshold phenomenon with a risk only at daily meat consumption over both months, whereas the beneficial counterbalancing effect of milk consumption tended to increase continuously with amount of consumption (**Figures 11A, B**, respectively). The effect of UMC was hardly related to industrial processing of meat (finished products versus homemade meat meals), whereas for farm milk the protective effect was stronger as compared to industrially processed milk (**Figure 11C**).

As we could not measure direct effects of dietary patterns on the gut physiology, we used the available gut microbiome data as a proxy for any impact of the feeding patterns. UMC influenced the composition of the gut microbiome at 12 months and fostered genera such as Lactococcus (aOR=1.88, 95% CI 1.01-3.5, p = 0.046), Granulicatella (aOR=1.74, 95% CI 1.01-2.98, p = 0.045), and Acinetobacter (aOR=1.28, 95% CI 1.00-1.63, p =



121





0.048, **Figure 12A**), of whom the latter genus was also related to asthma (aOR=1.55, 95% CI 1.18-2.03, p = 0.001). Most of the Acinetobacter amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) were compatible with the species johnsonii and calcoaceticus / pittii (**Table 3**). For the ASV compatible with calcoaceticus / pittii, the association was particularly strong at borderline significance (aOR=2.62, 95% CI 0.93-7.39, p = 0.068). To explore potential influences of dietary patterns on functional properties of the microbiota, we explored metabolic pathways of the microbiota and their relations to UMC. Biosynthesis of siderophore group nonribosomal peptides showed the strongest association with UMC (aOR=1.58, 95% CI 1.13-2.19, p = 0.007, **Figure 12B**).

DISCUSSION

By systematically assessing feeding patterns in the first year of life we discovered a feeding type associated with high risk of asthma at school age. We termed the pattern 'unbalanced meat consumption' (UMC) because daily intake of meat was by far the predominant protein source. This pattern was rather common in Finnish children; the association with asthma, however, was independent of center in the multicenter PASTURE birth cohort and found similarly within the independent Finnish LUKAS2 population. Prolonged formula feeding potentiated the detrimental effect of UMC on asthma,

TABLE 2 Effects of UMC stratified by duration of formula feeding and breastfeeding	TABLE 2	Effects of UMC	stratified by	/ duration	of formula	feeding	and breastfeedin	a.
--	---------	----------------	---------------	------------	------------	---------	------------------	----

	All children	Formula feeding up to 28 weeks of life	Formula feeding more than 28 weeks of life	Breastfeeding up to 19 weeks of life	Breastfeeding more than 19 weeks of life
Asthma 6 years	aOR=7.57 [3.03-18.93]	aOR=5.34 [0.89-32.01] p= 0.0666	aOR=12.1 [3.9-37.8] p< 0.0001	aOR=11.61 [3.95-34.17] p< 0.0001	aOR=4.14 [0.66- 26.19] p= 0.1309
FEV1 z-score	p< 0.0001 aβ=-0.54 [-0.89; -0.19]	aβ=-0.35 [-1.02; - 0.32] p= 0.3000	aβ=-0.65 [-1.06; -0.25] p= 0.0015	aβ=-0.79 [-1.25; -0.34] p= 0.0007	aβ=-0.20 [-0.75; +0.35] p= 0.4666
Weight change (g)	p= 0.0025 aβ=286 [-116;	aβ=-207 [-867; -452]	aβ=+504 [-6; +1015]	aβ=+678 [+144; +1212]	aβ=-257 [-877; +363]
birth - 2 years	+689] p= 0.1627	p= 0.5375	p= 0.0527	p= 0.0128	p= 0.4160
mRNA expression CD40L 1 year	aβ=+0.43 [-0.06; +0.93]	aβ=+0.11 [-0.51; +0.72] p= 0.7329	aβ=+0.65 [-0.07; +1.37] p= 0.0776	aβ=+0.89 [+0.14; +1.64] p= 0.0198	aβ=-0.15 [-0.73; +0.43] p= 0.6020
	p= 0.0847				

Duration of formula feeding and breastfeeding was dichotomized at the cut-off where the interaction for the effect on asthma was maximized. Significant associations are printed in bold. All effects were calculated in the subset of children with data for formula feeding weeks (N=972) and breastfeeding weeks (N=1069).



lung function, weight gain, and induced inflammation as measured by expression of CD40L. UMC boosted growth of *Acinetobacter* and *Christensenella*, which have previously been found asthma risk genera (4, 17). In addition, UMC fostered growth of bacteria with the capability to synthesize siderophore peptides.

Latent class analysis (LCA) offers a data-driven approach to unveil latent factors behind measurable variables (18). Therefore, we used this approach to perform an unbiased analysis of the complex phenomenon of introduction of solid foods during the first year of life. Though the diaries did not provide information on serving size or the precise weight of foods, they covered information on frequency of feeding from monthly over weekly to daily. This information was particularly helpful as it allowed differentiation of feeding patterns by intensity and ultimately revealed the asthma risk class with daily meat consumption. Furthermore, the usage of LCA discovered specific combinations of foods such as the balanced combination of meat and milk / yoghurt consumption (LC1 in Figure 5) with its low asthma risk. This created a strong contrast to the asthma risk class (UMC, i.e. LC7 in Figure 5), in which consumption of milk or yoghurt was very rare. We considered the strong preference of meat over other protein sources an obvious misbalance and thus termed the risk phenomenon 'unbalanced meat consumption' (UMC).

Though being aware of the disease relevance of the diversity of foods introduced during the first year (5), we were surprised by the clear-cut risk class emerging from the primary LCA. To understand better this phenomenon we first stratified the 17 food items by macronutrients and found protein and carbohydrate sources to be relevant. When predicting asthma directly from the food items using a random forest model, we realized that the characteristic intensive consumption of flakes in the asthma risk group was only an epiphenomenon to the essential contrast between meat and milk / yoghurt consumption. Milk products other than yoghurt (e.g. butter) seemed to be less important.

Under the assumption that other food items might have increased statistical noise, we refined the LCA by restricting the food items entered in the model to meat, milk, and yoghurt. This advanced LCA sharpened the contrast between meat and milk / yoghurt consumption and its effect on asthma. Since the selection of entry variables was based on the previous random forest for asthma, the stronger association was expected and possibly an effect of circular reasoning. Therefore, we replicated this finding in an independent population. The latter consisted only of Finnish



FIGURE 11 | Sensitivity analyses on intensity of meat and milk or yoghurt consumption and the role of industrial processing. Shown is the prevalence of asthma in relation to the intensity of meat and milk/yoghurt consumption during month 10 and 11 (**A**, **B**, respectively). (**C**) presents prevalence of asthma in relation to industrial food processing; for meat, excessive consumption (daily over both months 10 and 11) and for milk, moderate consumption (weekly either during month 10 or 11) is displayed. For bivariate comparisons, we used the Chi-square or Fisher's exact test, for trends we used the Cochran-Armitage trend test.

children, which at the same time excluded confounding by center, country, or possibly by genetic background.

The effect of UMC in the first year was even detectable at 10 years, when asthma risk was still positively associated with UMC. Consequently, we assume that the feeding pattern resulted in fundamental, potentially epigenetic, changes persisting over at least 10 years and impacting on objective lung function parameters. Since the effect was stronger on non-atopic

asthma, an allergic component in the pathomechanism seems less probable. The stronger effect on asthma irrespectively of early recurrent bronchitis also renders involvement of viral infections in the pathogenesis unlikely. Though UMC was also associated with early wheeze, this association was restricted to the asthma risk genotype. Early wheeze in individuals with genetic asthma risk encoded on chromosome 17q21 is highly suggestive of subsequent asthma rather than just transient viral wheeze (19).

To better characterize UMC we performed various sensitivity analyses and found the effect of UMC particularly pronounced at 10 to 11 months of age thereby suggesting a susceptible window. Moreover, the asthma risk was only present when daily consumption was maintained over both month 10 and 11 supporting the notion that quantity and duration of unbalanced meat consumption matters. Whereas for milk and yoghurt the well-known effect of unprocessed milk on asthma was detected (9), there was hardly any influence of industrial processing on the effect of UMC, pointing towards meat itself as the culprit irrespectively of artificial additives. However, we have not asked for the processing status of meat in full detail, thus we might have missed a detrimental effect by industrially processing as described for meat consumption and impaired lung function in adults (20).

Since concomitant milk consumption seemed to abrogate the detrimental effects of excessive meat, we explored also other types of milk that were excluded from the LCA of supplemental foods by definition, i.e. breast milk and formula milk. We found short duration of breastfeeding and prolonged formula feeding to enhance the effects of UMC. Initiation of formula feeding may be a proxy for duration of breastfeeding in the PASTURE study (21); alternatively, duration of formula feeding may point towards an independent source of milk and thereby to delayed introduction of normal cow's milk and yoghurt. In contrast, breastfeeding may counterbalance the detrimental effects of excessive meat similarly to (mildly processed) cow's milk.

The interaction of UMC with breastfeeding for the expression of CD40L, a marker of both allergic and intestinal inflammation (22), is highly interesting. In the absence of the antiinflammatory properties of maternal milk (23, 24), UMC might induce (low-grade) inflammation of the intestinal wall possibly leading to systemic T-cell activation (22). Admittedly, the evidence provided by the data available now is weak but the postulated link between feeding patterns and intestinal inflammation might be a promising direction for future research.

Beyond local mucosal inflammation, the question remains how UMC may influence a rather distant organ system and affect the pathogenesis of asthma. Because we have previously seen an effect of consumption of milk and eggs on the gut microbiome at 12 months and its effect on asthma (4), we again followed this route. The particularly pronounced effects of UMC at 10 to 11 months rendered an assessment of the gut microbiome at 12 months an ideal situation. Given the exploratory approach, the associations with microbiota were not corrected for multiple testing. With this caveat in mind, we found several taxa to be possibly fostered by UMC. By a Picrust analysis of functional



FIGURE 12 | Microbial genera and microbial metabolic pathways associated with UMC. (A) Odds ratios (OR) with 95%-confidence intervals for the associations of UMC with relative abundance of bacterial genera in fecal samples. (B) Odds ratios (OR) with 95%-confidence intervals for the associations of UMC with relative abundance of metabolic pathways in fecal samples.

Amplicon sequence variants (ASVs) Reads		Species	Identity	Identity with A. baumannii	
c6357b5b5bb8c067c51faad5180b4e99	402	johnsonii	99.6%	98.0%	
50a3b56e0b7db75ee9daccf7a751ba41	339	johnsonii	100%	97.6%	
588b5ccdde9b0d39d61568731d7e223f	173	calcoaceticus, lactucae, nosocomialis, pittii, oleivorans	100%	98.0%	
107aa7e6b56274803bffd1ccff5b2ee6	150	colistiniresistens, gerneri, proteolyticus, courvalinii, wuhouensis, gyllenbergii, junii, tandoii, guillouiae, bereziniae Nakamurella silvestris	100%	96.8%	
2f41b4b15416f046360ecaf1cfeb4b28	24	schindlerijohnsonii	100% 99.6%		
5c96ec70d2839b27eb48f2226c96e2ca	16	idrijaensis, pseudolwoffii, lwoffii	100%		
262dc7bf78e937b0c7065aef82e18d08	13	parvus, tjernbergiae, beijerinckii, disperses, haemolyticus	100%		

properties, the common denominator of these taxa was unraveled: The top hit of the biosynthesis pathways pointed towards siderophore group nonribosomal proteins and thus to bacterial iron metabolism. This notion is supported by a study on iron supplementation in pregnant women, which revealed an association of high supplementation with the very same pathway in the gut microbiome (25). Siderophores are employed by intestinal bacteria in their battle for nutritional iron. More than 80% of the dietary iron is not resorbed and passed to the colon, where adverse gut bacteria may overgrow and lead to inflammation (26). At a closer look, most of the genera associated with UMC were actually well-known iron scavengers or even pirates. This is particularly documented for Neisseria, a known pathogen (27). Likewise, Acinetobacter baumanii is a human pathogen closely related to the here identified species calcoaceticus / pitti (28). The mentioned

Acinetobacter species form together the phenotypically homogenous Acinetobacter calcoaceticus-Acinetobacter baumannii complex (29), which plays a role in airway infections such as pneumonia (30, 31).

As a countermeasure, the host organism can launch a number of defense mechanisms and establish "nutritional immunity" by limiting bacterial acquisition of necessary nutrients such as metals (32, 33). Bacteria can be kept at bay by the innate bactericide function of lipocalins (34), which are secreted by gut epithelial cells and possess the ability to neutralize siderophores (35). In addition, cow's milk contains a molecule of the lipocalin family: β -lactoglobulin. This molecule has previously been found at high levels in unprocessed cow's milk and has been directly related to lower asthma risk (36). Likewise, lactoferrin, another defense molecule secreted to the gut lumen and to milk, can sequester siderophores (37, 38). Remarkably,

both molecules emerged as candidates for the beneficial effect of farm milk, when not inactivated by high heat treatment (9, 36, 39). Since formula milk is produced from ultra-heat treated milk, these molecules are no longer active, which might explain the detected potentiation of the unfavorable UMC effect by prolonged formula feeding. In contrast, the intact compounds of breastmilk might have alleviated the disadvantages of UMC.

We have previously postulated a gut-lung axis in humans mediated by maturation of the gut microbiome with involvement of short chain fatty acids (4). Though associated with some asthma risk bacteria including *Acinetobacter* (4) and *Christensenella* (17), UMC exerted an effect on asthma independently from gut maturation (data not shown), thereby suggesting a second component to the gut-lung axis. A parallel finding might be seen in a recent gut metabolome study suggesting consumption of processed meat and lack of breastfeeding to induce a metabolic profile associated with subsequent development of asthma (17).

The above mentioned mechanisms of nutritional immunity, which may be compromised by UMC, may affect the entire organism since competition for iron and other metals is a systemic effect as illustrated by the well-known phenomenon of infectious anemia (40). Interestingly, the airway pathogens *Moraxella catharrhalis* and *Haemophilus influenzae*, which are specifically associated with wheeze and asthma (41, 42), are known to command potent strategies of iron acquisition involving lactoferrin and transferrin binding proteins (33).

The opposite health effects of milk consumption and excessive meat intake may be explained by a number of other known biological mechanisms, such as discrepant fatty acid patterns (43, 44), different impact on oxidative stress (45), or involvement of non-microbial, non-human antigens such as Neu5Gc (46), and Alpha-Gal (47), which are related to milk and red meat and influence human health in different directions. In the present analysis, the UMC finding could not be attributed to the effects of fatty acid patterns, Neu5Gc and Alpha-Gal (data not shown), and measurements of oxidative stress were not available in our cohorts. Besides, the interaction itself would not be explained by the above-mentioned alternatives.

The interplay between nutritional iron and overgrowth of potentially adverse bacteria on one side and defense mechanisms possibly supported by dietary milk-derived proteins on the other side may eventually explain the detected interaction of meat and milk intake (UMC) for asthma. This would provide a coherent and simple rationale compatible with the principle of simplicity, which is inherently more attractive (48). Future, more sophisticated studies may prove the hypothesized mechanism on a molecular level, while currently we only describe statistical associations. These limitations might be compensated by the specific strengths of this analysis, i.e. the replication in two independent cohorts, the detailed nutritional diary, and the long follow-up of children until school age.

Whether infants, particularly in Finland, are nowadays fed on excessive meat may be doubted, given the rapidly evolving evidence-based adjustments to Public Health measures (https:// thl.fi/en/web/handbook-for-child-welfare-clinics) (49). If corroborated by other studies, it will be advisable to avoid excessive daily meat intake at home and in day care facilities, particularly during the vulnerable window of introduction of solid foods. Rather the consumption of mildly processed cow's milk may contribute to a healthy diet beyond the already known beneficial effects (9).

Beyond the Public Health dimensions, the here presented finding might be important for a deeper understanding of asthma pathogenesis. The postulated effect of microbial imbalance towards iron scavenging gut bacteria may result in long-term immune dysfunction and low-grade inflammation as involved in asthma, obesity, inflammatory bowel disease, and adverse metabolic conditions (49).

Taken together, we performed an unbiased analysis of feeding patterns in the first year of life and discovered a constellation of excessive meat consumption at the expense of other protein sources, which was characterized by a substantially elevated asthma risk. With the help of microbiome analyses we identified bacterial iron metabolism as a likely culprit for the adverse health phenomenon. Though not revealing final proof for this hypothesis, the current work may stimulate research into the effects of nutritional iron and other metals on the development of asthma and lead to novel preventive approaches.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

PASTURE and LUKAS2 are two ongoing birth cohorts with fieldwork still being executed and biosamples not yet used up. As long as the studies are not yet anonymized and as long as the biosamples are not used up, European data protection legislation prohibits sharing of individual data (also when pseudonymized) to guarantee participant privacy.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Local ethics committees. Written informed consent to participate in this study was provided by the participants' legal guardian/next of kin.

PASTURE STUDY GROUP MEMBERS

Anne Hyvärinen, PhD,³ Sabina Illi, PhD,¹ Michael Kabesch, MD,¹⁶ Lucie Laurent, PhD,¹³ Petra I. Pfefferle, PhD,^{18,24} Harald Renz, MD, PhD,^{17,18} Marjut Roponen, PhD,¹⁵ Urs Frey, MD, PhD,²⁵

¹ Institute for Asthma and Allergy Prevention, Helmholtz Zentrum München, German Research Center for Environmental Health, Neuherberg, Germany; ³ Department of Health Security, Finnish Institute for Health and Welfare, Kuopio, Finland; ¹³ Department of Respiratory Disease, UMR/CNRS 6249 Chrono-environnement, University Hospital of Besançon, France; ¹⁵ Department of Environmental and Biological Sciences, University of Eastern Finland, Kuopio, Finland; ¹⁶ KUNO Children's University Hospital Regensburg, Department of Pediatric Pneumology and Allergy, Regensburg, Germany; ¹⁷ Department of Clinical Chemistry and Molecular Diagnostics, Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany; ¹⁸ Member of the German Center for Lung Research; ²⁴ Comprehensive Biomaterial Bank Marburg CBBM, Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany. ²⁵ University Children's Hospital Basel (UKBB), University of Basel, Basel, Switzerland.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

EvM, JR, and JP obtained funds, set up the PASTURE birth cohort and had responsibility for data collection and management of the study. CR, RF, RL, PK, AK, AC, BS, and OF were involved in acquisition, and interpretation of data. JG and EH were involved in data management. GP performed bioinformatics. AH and MD performed statistical analyses; ME supervised statistical analyses. AH and ME drafted the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version. The PASTURE study group

REFERENCES

- Krautenbacher N, Kabesch M, Horak E, Braun-Fahrlander C, Genuneit J, Boznanski A, et al. Asthma in farm children is more determined by genetic polymorphisms and in non-farm children by environmental factors. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* (2021) 32:295–304. doi: 10.1111/pai.13385
- Yassour M, Vatanen T, Siljander H, Hamalainen AM, Harkonen T, Ryhanen SJ, et al. Natural history of the infant gut microbiome and impact of antibiotic treatment on bacterial strain diversity and stability. *Sci Trans Med* (2016) 8 (343):343ra81. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aad0917
- Stewart CJ, Ajami NJ, O'Brien JL, Hutchinson DS, Smith DP, Wong MC, et al. Temporal development of the gut microbiome in early childhood from the TEDDY study. *Nature* (2018) 562(7728):583–8. doi: 10.1038/s41586-018-0617-x
- Depner M, Taft DH, Kirjavainen PV, Kalanetra KM, Karvonen AM, Peschel S, et al. Maturation of the gut microbiome during the first year of life contributes to the protective farm effect on childhood asthma. *Nat Med* (2020) 26(11):1766–75. doi: 10.1038/s41591-020-1095-x
- Roduit C, Frei R, Depner M, Schaub B, Loss G, Genuneit J, et al. Increased food diversity in the first year of life is inversely associated with allergic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133(4):1056–64. doi: 10.1016/ j.jaci.2013.12.1044
- von Mutius E, Schmid S, Group PS. The PASTURE project: EU support for the improvement of knowledge about risk factors and preventive factors for atopy in Europe. *Allergy* (2006) 61(4):407–13. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2006.01009.x
- Karvonen AM, Hyvarinen A, Roponen M, Hoffmann M, Korppi M, Remes S, et al. Confirmed moisture damage at home, respiratory symptoms and atopy in early life: a birth-cohort study. *Pediatrics* (2009) 124(2):e329–38. doi: 10.1542/peds.2008-1590
- Depner M, Fuchs O, Genuneit J, Karvonen AM, Hyvarinen A, Kaulek V, et al. Clinical and epidemiologic phenotypes of childhood asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2014) 189(2):129–38. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201307-1198OC
- Brick T, Hettinga K, Kirchner B, Pfaffl MW, Ege MJ. The Beneficial Effect of Farm Milk Consumption on Asthma, Allergies, and Infections: From Meta-Analysis of Evidence to Clinical Trial. *J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract* (2020) 8 (3):878–89.e3. doi: 10.1016/j.jaip.2019.11.017

were involved in acquisition, management and interpretation of data in Austria, Finland, France, Germany, and Switzerland.

FUNDING

The PASTURE birth cohort has been supported by the European Commission (research grants QLK4-CT-2001-00250, FOOD-CT-2006-31708, and KBBE-2007-2-2-06), the European Research Council (Grant 250268). Biosamples were stored at the Comprehensive Biobank Marburg CBBMR, Philipps University of Marburg, Marburg, Germany. The current analysis was supported by the German Center for Lung Research (DZL). The funding sources did not influence the study design; the collection, analysis, and interpretation of data; the writing of the manuscript; and the decision to submit the paper for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank all participants and contributors of the PASTURE and LUKAS2 studies.

- Stanojevic S, Wade A, Cole TJ, Lum S, Custovic A, Silverman M, et al. Spirometry centile charts for young Caucasian children: the Asthma UK Collaborative Initiative. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2009) 180(6):547–52. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200903-0323OC
- Kormann MS, Carr D, Klopp N, Illig T, Leupold W, Fritzsch C, et al. G-Protein-coupled receptor polymorphisms are associated with asthma in a large German population. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2005) 171(12):1358–62. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200410-1312OC
- Caporaso JG, Lauber CL, Walters WA, Berg-Lyons D, Lozupone CA, Turnbaugh PJ, et al. Global patterns of 16S rRNA diversity at a depth of millions of sequences per sample. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2011) 108(Suppl 1):4516–22. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1000080107
- Bokulich NA, Kaehler BD, Rideout JR, Dillon M, Bolyen E, Knight R, et al. Optimizing taxonomic classification of marker-gene amplicon sequences with QIIME 2's q2-feature-classifier plugin. *Microbiome* (2018) 6(1):90. doi: 10.1186/s40168-018-0470-z
- Douglas GM, Maffei VJ, Zaneveld J, Yurgel SN, Brown JR, Taylor CM, et al. PICRUSt2 for prediction of metagenome functions. *Nat Biotechnol* (2020) 38:685–8. doi: 10.1038/s41587-020-0548-6
- Loss G, Bitter S, Frei R, Roduit C, Lauener R, Genuneit J, et al. Gene expression of innate immunity receptors is associated with prenatal and early life exposures. *Allergy* (2012) 67:39. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2012.05.049
- Hose AJ, Depner M, Illi S, Lau S, Keil T, Wahn U, et al. Latent class analysis reveals clinically relevant atopy phenotypes in 2 birth cohorts. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 139(6):1935–45.e12. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.08.046
- Lee-Sarwar KA, Kelly RS, Lasky-Su J, Zeiger RS, O'Connor GT, Sandel MT, et al. Integrative analysis of the intestinal metabolome of childhood asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2019) 144(2):442–54. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2019.02.032
- Lanza ST, Rhoades BL. Latent class analysis: an alternative perspective on subgroup analysis in prevention and treatment. *Prev Sci* (2013) 14(2):157–68. doi: 10.1007/s11121-011-0201-1
- Loss GJ, Depner M, Hose AJ, Genuneit J, Karvonen AM, Hyvarinen A, et al. The Early Development of Wheeze. Environmental Determinants and Genetic Susceptibility at 17q21. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2016) 193(8):889–97. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201507-1493OC
- 20. Okubo H, Shaheen SO, Ntani G, Jameson KA, Syddall HE, Sayer AA, et al. Processed meat consumption and lung function: modification by antioxidants

and smoking. Eur Respir J (2014) 43(4):972-82. doi: 10.1183/ 09031936.00109513

- Loss G, Depner M, Ulfman LH, van Neerven RJ, Hose AJ, Genuneit J, et al. Consumption of unprocessed cow's milk protects infants from common respiratory infections. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 135(1):56–62. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.08.044
- Senhaji N, Kojok K, Darif Y, Fadainia C, Zaid Y. The Contribution of CD40/ CD40L Axis in Inflammatory Bowel Disease: An Update. *Front Immunol* (2015) 6:529. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2015.00529
- Cacho NT, Lawrence RM. Innate Immunity and Breast Milk. Front Immunol (2017) 8:584. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00584
- 24. Field CJ. The immunological components of human milk and their effect on immune development in infants. *J Nutr* (2005) 135(1):1–4. doi: 10.1093/jn/135.1.1
- Dekker Nitert M, Gomez-Arango LF, Barrett HL, McIntyre HD, Anderson GJ, Frazer DM, et al. Iron supplementation has minor effects on gut microbiota composition in overweight and obese women in early pregnancy. *Br J Nutr* (2018) 120(3):283–9. doi: 10.1017/S0007114518001149
- Jaeggi T, Kortman GA, Moretti D, Chassard C, Holding P, Dostal A, et al. Iron fortification adversely affects the gut microbiome, increases pathogen abundance and induces intestinal inflammation in Kenyan infants. *Gut* (2015) 64(5):731–42. doi: 10.1136/gutjnl-2014-307720
- Noinaj N, Easley NC, Oke M, Mizuno N, Gumbart J, Boura E, et al. Structural basis for iron piracy by pathogenic Neisseria. *Nature* (2012) 483(7387):53–8. doi: 10.1038/nature10823
- Sheldon JR, Skaar EP. Acinetobacter baumannii can use multiple siderophores for iron acquisition, but only acinetobactin is required for virulence. *PLoS Pathog* (2020) 16(10):e1008995. doi: 10.1371/journal. ppat.1008995
- 29. Nemec A, Krizova L, Maixnerova M, Sedo O, Brisse S, Higgins PG. Acinetobacter seifertii sp. nov., a member of the Acinetobacter calcoaceticus-Acinetobacter baumannii complex isolated from human clinical specimens. Int J Syst Evol Microbiol (2015) 65(Pt 3):934-42. doi: 10.1099/ijs.0.000043
- Chusri S, Chongsuvivatwong V, Rivera JI, Silpapojakul K, Singkhamanan K, McNeil E, et al. Clinical outcomes of hospital-acquired infection with Acinetobacter nosocomialis and Acinetobacter pittii. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother* (2014) 58(7):4172–9. doi: 10.1128/AAC.02992-14
- Joly-Guillou ML. Clinical impact and pathogenicity of Acinetobacter. Clin Microbiol Infect (2005) 11(11):868–73. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-0691.2005.01227.x
- Lopez CA, Skaar EP. The Impact of Dietary Transition Metals on Host-Bacterial Interactions. *Cell Host Microbe* (2018) 23(6):737–48. doi: 10.1016/ j.chom.2018.05.008
- Hood MI, Skaar EP. Nutritional immunity: transition metals at the pathogenhost interface. Nat Rev Microbiol (2012) 10(8):525–37. doi: 10.1038/ nrmicro2836
- Roth-Walter F, Pacios LF, Bianchini R, Jensen-Jarolim E. Linking irondeficiency with allergy: role of molecular allergens and the microbiome. *Metallomics* (2017) 9(12):1676–92. doi: 10.1039/C7MT00241F
- 35. Raffatellu M, George MD, Akiyama Y, Hornsby MJ, Nuccio SP, Paixao TA, et al. Lipocalin-2 resistance confers an advantage to Salmonella enterica serotype Typhimurium for growth and survival in the inflamed intestine. *Cell Host Microbe* (2009) 5(5):476–86. doi: 10.1016/j.chom. 2009.03.011
- 36. Loss G, Apprich S, Waser M, Kneifel W, Genuneit J, Buchele G, et al. The protective effect of farm milk consumption on childhood asthma and atopy: the GABRIELA study. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2011) 128(4):766–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2011.07.048
- 37. Drago-Serrano ME, Campos-Rodriguez R, Carrero JC, de la Garza M. Lactoferrin: Balancing Ups and Downs of Inflammation Due to Microbial Infections. Int J Mol Sci (2017) 18(3):501. doi: 10.3390/ ijms18030501
- Neumann W, Hadley RC, Nolan EM. Transition metals at the host-pathogen interface: how Neisseria exploit human metalloproteins for acquiring iron and zinc. *Essays Biochem* (2017) 61(2):211–23. doi: 10.1042/EBC20160084

- Brick T, Ege M, Boeren S, Bock A, von Mutius E, Vervoort J, et al. Effect of Processing Intensity on Immunologically Active Bovine Milk Serum Proteins. Nutrients (2017) 9(9):1–14. doi: 10.3390/nu9090963
- Cassat JE, Skaar EP. Iron in infection and immunity. Cell Host Microbe (2013) 13(5):509–19. doi: 10.1016/j.chom.2013.04.010
- Depner M, Ege MJ, Cox MJ, Dwyer S, Walker AW, Birzele LT, et al. Bacterial microbiota of the upper respiratory tract and childhood asthma. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 139(3):826–34.e13. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.05.050
- Bisgaard H, Hermansen MN, Buchvald F, Loland L, Halkjaer LB, Bonnelykke K, et al. Childhood asthma after bacterial colonization of the airway in neonates. N Engl J Med (2007) 357(15):1487–95. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa052632
- Brick T, Schober Y, Bocking C, Pekkanen J, Genuneit J, Loss G, et al. omega-3 fatty acids contribute to the asthma-protective effect of unprocessed cow's milk. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2016) 137(6):1699–706. doi: 10.1183/ 13993003.congress-2015.OA4768
- Radzikowska U, Rinaldi AO, Celebi Sozener Z, Karaguzel D, Wojcik M, Cypryk K, et al. The Influence of Dietary Fatty Acids on Immune Responses. *Nutrients* (2019) 11(12):2990. doi: 10.3390/nu11122990
- Macho-Gonzalez A, Bastida S, Garcimartin A, Lopez-Oliva ME, Gonzalez P, Benedi J, et al. Functional Meat Products as Oxidative Stress Modulators: A Review. Adv Nutr (2021). doi: 10.1093/advances/nmaa182
- 46. Frei R, Roduit C, Ferstl R, O'Mahony L, Lauener RP. Exposure of Children to Rural Lifestyle Factors Associated With Protection Against Allergies Induces an Anti-Neu5Gc Antibody Response. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1628. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01628
- Steinke JW, Platts-Mills TA, Commins SP. The alpha-gal story: lessons learned from connecting the dots. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 135 (3):589–96 quiz 97. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.12.1947
- Feldman J. The simplicity principle in perception and cognition. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Cognit Sci (2016) 7(5):330–40. doi: 10.1002/wcs.1406
- Haahtela T, von Hertzen L, Anto JM, Bai C, Baigenzhin A, Bateman ED, et al. Helsinki by nature: The Nature Step to Respiratory Health. *Clin Trans Allergy* (2019) 9:57. doi: 10.1186/s13601-019-0295-2

Conflict of Interest: EvM reports to have received personal fees from PharmaVentures, OM Pharma, Springer-Verlag, Elsevier, Peptinnovate, Turun Yliopisto, Tampereen Yliopisto, Helsingin Yliopisto, European Respiratory Society, Deutsche Pharmazeutische Gesellschaft, Massachusetts Medical Society, the Chinese University of Hong Kong, European Commission, Boehringer Ingelheim, Universiteit Utrecht Faculteit Diergeneeskunde, Universität Salzburg, Georg Thieme Verlag, Japanese Society of Pediatric Allergy and Clinical Immunology, Nestlé Deutschland and HiPP, outside of the submitted work, and has received funding and research support from FrieslandCampina. In addition, EvM has patent LU101064 (Barn dust extract for the prevention and treatment of diseases) pending, royalties paid to ProtectImmun for patent EP2361632 (Specific environmental bacteria for the protection from and/or the treatment of allergic, chronic inflammatory and/or autoimmune disorders, granted on 19 March 2014), and patents EP1411977 (Composition containing bacterial antigens used for the prophylaxis and the treatment of allergic diseases, granted on 18 April 2007), EP1637147 (Stable dust extract for allergy protection, granted on 10 December 2008), and EP 1964570 (Pharmaceutical compound to protect against allergies and inflammatory diseases, granted on 21 November 2012) licensed to ProtectImmun.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Hose, Pagani, Karvonen, Kirjavainen, Roduit, Genuneit, Schmaußer-Hechfellner, Depner, Frei, Lauener, Riedler, Schaub, Fuchs, von Mutius, Divaret-Chauveau, Pekkanen and Ege. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Role of Lectin Receptors and Their Ligands in Controlling Allergic Inflammation

Karin Peters and Marcus Peters*

Department of Molecular Immunology, Ruhr-University Bochum, Bochum, Germany

More than fifty c-type lectin receptors (CLR) are known and have been identified so far. Moreover, we know the group of galectins and sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-type lectins that also belong to the carbohydrate-binding receptors of the immune system. Thus, the lectin receptors form the largest receptor family among the pathogen recognition receptors. Similar to the toll-like receptors (TLRs), the CLR do not only recognize foreign but also endogenous molecules. In contrast to TLRs, which have a predominantly activating effect on the immune system, lectin receptors also mediate inhibitory signals. They play an important role in innate and adaptive immunity for the induction, regulation and shaping of the immune response. The hygiene hypothesis links enhanced infection to protection from allergic disease. Yet, the microbial substances that are responsible for mediating this allergy-protective activity still have to be identified. Microbes contain both ligands binding to TLRs and carbohydrates that are recognized by CLR and other lectin receptors. In the current literature, the CLR are often recognized as the 'bad guys' in allergic inflammation, because some glycoepitopes of allergens have been shown to bind to CLR, facilitating their uptake and presentation. On the other hand, there are many reports revealing that sugar moieties are involved in immune regulation. In this review, we will summarize what is known about the role of carbohydrate interaction with c-type lectins and other sugar-recognizing receptors in anti-inflammation, with a special focus on the regulation of the allergic immune response.

OPEN ACCESS

Petra Ina Pfefferle, University of Marburg, Germany

Reviewed by:

Edited by:

Bernd Lepenies, University of Veterinary Medicine Hannover, Germany Katarzyna Anna Duda, Research Center Borstel (LG), Germany

> *Correspondence: Marcus Peters Marcus.peters@rub.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Immunological Tolerance and Regulation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 November 2020 Accepted: 16 April 2021 Published: 30 April 2021

Citation:

Peters K and Peters M (2021) The Role of Lectin Receptors and Their Ligands in Controlling Allergic Inflammation. Front. Immunol. 12:635411. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.635411 Keywords: carbohydrate, immunomodulation, allergic inflammation, asthma, C-type lectic receptor

INTRODUCTION

There are more than 180,000 entries in Pubmed containing the search terms carbohydrate and immunomodulation. Moreover, there are many patents proposing carbohydrates as immunomodulatory substances. However, some polysaccharides known to bind to CLR, such as β -glucans and arabinogalactans, are already on the market as consumer healthcare products. However, the mode of action of these carbohydrates is predominantly unclear. It is likely that many of these effects can be explained by the interaction of sugar motifs with lectin receptors of the immune system. One function of lectins is to facilitate the uptake of antigens, even though these

molecules are more than simple uptake receptors. Several of these lectin receptors mediate signals since they possess distinct signaling motifs. In particular, CLR expressed on myeloid cells play a central role in innate immunity. The CLR are distinguished between those that have an 'immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motif' (ITAM) and those with an 'immunoreceptor tyrosine-based inhibition motif' (ITIM). Thus, they can mediate activating or inhibiting signals to the immune system depending on the ligand. In addition to CLR, we also know the group of galectins and the group of Siglecs (sialic acid-binding immunoglobulin-type lectins). Most receptors of the Siglec family also transduce signals *via* ITAM/ITIM domains, whereas galectins are somewhat different in that they are secreted proteins which bind to carbohydrates on the surface of other cells.

In this review, we will focus on the modulation of the allergic immune response of the airways by carbohydrate/lectin receptor interaction. There are several studies that focused on the role of lectin receptors and discussed carbohydrate structures on allergens as crucial factors in allergic sensitization (1, 2). On the other hand, there are known cases where signaling *via* c-type lectins is exploited by pathogens to suppress the immune response (3). Thus, knowing these interactions could pave the way for therapeutics that could be used for the suppression of allergic inflammation.

One initial event during allergic sensitization *via* the airways is that epithelial cells become activated and start to release cytokines, which attract and activate dendritic cells (4). After taking up and processing allergens, they migrate to the draining lymph nodes to activate T lymphocytes. Moreover, B cells produce allergen-specific immunoglobulin E (IgE), which binds to the surface of mast cells. During the effector phase, mast cells become activated to release histamine and pro-inflammatory mediators, eosinophilic granulocytes degranulate their toxic content and other innate immune cells contribute to inflammation. This type of allergic airway inflammation is the most common one that depends on the activity of T helper cells from the Th2 type (5). However, other endotypes have been described in the last few years that depend on Th17 cells, which attract neutrophils and promote severe disease courses (6). Many steps of this process could be modulated by carbohydrate/lectin interaction. Dendritic cells (DCs), mast cells, granulocytes and epithelial cells, for example, are known to express several different lectin receptors and could, therefore, be modulated by the appropriate ligands (**Table 1**). Thus, several of the important players of the allergic immune response could be modified by carbohydrates. There are many papers describing a potential benefit of treatment with different types of carbohydrates for protection against allergic sensitization and inflammation. The carbohydrates described range from synthetic oligosaccharides to support the growth of intestinal microflora (27) to polysaccharides isolated from plants (28), bacteria (29) or fungal (30) sources. However, the mode of action is clear only in a minority of examples. In this review, we will focus on these examples. We will discuss how stimulation of these receptors can modulate allergic inflammation and could hopefully be exploited in the future for allergy prevention.

DECTIN 1 – A PATTERN RECOGNITION RECEPTOR BINDING TO B-GLUCANS

The CRD of Dectin-1 recognizes 1,3-\beta-glucans, which are frequently found in the cell walls of fungi, bacteria and some plants. Dectin-1 is expressed in both human and mice on DCs, monocytes, macrophages and neutrophil granulocytes, and exclusively in human also on B cells, mast cells and eosinophilic granulocytes (7, 31). In addition to its endocytotic activity, Dectin-1 has its own signaling cascade. It does not have a complete ITAM, which would contain two tyrosines. Nevertheless, after ligand-binding and phosphorylation of the tyrosine, the 'spleen tyrosine kinase' (SYK) is activated. Subsequently, the formation of the CARD9/Bcl10/Malt-1 complex leads to the activation of NF-KB and, thus, to the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (32, 33). In the case of DCs, the activation of Dectin-1 leads to their maturation and, thus, to a strong T-cell stimulatory capacity. Dectin-1 activated-DCs initiate mainly a Th1 and Th17 immune response (34).

Despite this immunostimulatory role of Dectin-1, there are some reports revealing a beneficial role of Dectin-1 stimulation in the prevention or control of allergic asthma. Invertebrate tropomyosin, for example, a ubiquitous arthropod-derived molecule, was shown to be a dectin-1 ligand that serves to restrain IL-33 release, thus, dampening type 2 immunity in healthy individuals (35). In this context, the immune modulation is likely to be mediated *via* an influence on the airway epithelium and not by a direct effect on DCs (**Figure 1A**). However, stimulation with a well-known Dectin ligand, namely Curdlan, also led to reduced allergy (36). In this paper, the authors showed that the activation of antigen-presenting cells is involved, which lead to the generation of the interleukin (IL)-10-producing Thelper *via* ICOS interaction.

By contrast, other reports showed that β -glucans may worsen allergic asthma by acting through Dectin-1 (37). In line with what is known about the polarizing activity of β -glucan-stimulated DCs, the authors observed that Curdlan induced a Th17 response with increased neutrophilic inflammation and exacerbation of the disease.

DECTIN 2 – A PATTERN RECOGNITION RECEPTOR BINDING TO HIGH MANNOSE STRUCTURES

Dectin-2 is described as representative for CLR, whose signaling pathway runs *via* a coupled ITAM that belongs to a neighbored Fc-receptor gamma chain (9). Dectin-2 is present on macrophages, monocytes and DCs (10). Its ligands are structures with a high mannose content and α -mannans, which are found in fungi (11). The activation of Dectin-2 leads to the recruitment and activation of SYK, which follows a similar signaling pathway as Dectin-1.

Dectin-2 is associated with allergic diseases mainly because house dust mite extracts are able to activate SYK via Dectin-2

TABLE 1 | Carbohydrate recognition receptors (CRR).

CRR	Expression in immune cells	Ligands	General functions	Impact on allergic immune response	Ref.
Dectin-1	Neutrophils, monocytes, myeloid DCs, in humans also B cells and mast cells and eosinophils	β1,3glucan	Recognition of fungal and mycobacterial infections, pro- inflammation	The ligand curdlan lowers TH2 allergic immune response	(7, 8)
Dectin-2	Monocytes, dendritic cells, macrophages	High mannose, alpha-mannans	Recognition of fungal and mycobacterial infections, pro- inflammation	Induces cysteinyl leukotriene secretion, which attracts eosinophils and neutrophils, increases TH2 response	(9–11) (8)
DCIR	Monocytes, DCs, granulocytes, B cells, macrophages	Glycoepitopes on HIV, carbohydrates of endogenous proteins such as antibodies	Virus capture and transmission	IVIgs can reduce allergic airway disease via interaction of their carbohydrates with DCIR	(8, 12)
DC-SIGN	Monocytes, myeloid DCs	High mannose or fucose containing carbohydrates, e. g. Lipoarabinomannan of mycobacteria	Endocytotic activity, immunomodulatory role	Induces IL-10 producing dendritic cells, the ligand arabinogalactan reduces the activation of NFkb and T-cell stimulatory capacity	(8, 13)
Macrophage Mannose receptor	Macrophages, myeloid DCs, Langerhans cells	Mannose containing carbohydrates	Endocytotic receptor, recognition of microorganism, cross presentation on MHCI	unknown	(8)
DEC-205	Granulocytes, monocytes,T-cells, B-cells, dendritic cells, NK cells	n.d.	Endocytosis and antigen presentation on MHCII	Endocytotic receptor, when OVA is fused to the receptor by an antibody, the allergic response is supressed	(8, 14)
Siglec F (m)/Siglec 8 (h)	Eosinophils mast cells	sialosides that contain both sialic acid and sulphate, with the position of the sulphate being	Mediate cell-cell interactions and signaling functions in the immune	Suppresses eosinophilic inflammation and mast cell activation	(15–17)
Siglec E (m)/Siglec 9 (h)	Myeloid cells	an important determinant of specificity	system	Suppresses neutrophilic inflammation	(18, 19)
Galectin 1 (secreted)	Mainly dendritic cells and monocytes	Galactoside containing glycans	Play a role in inflammation, adaptive immune response, cell migration,	Protects from allergic asthma, limits eosinophil recruitment and promotes apoptosis of eosinophils	(20–22)
Galectin 3 (secreted)	Mainly Monocytes, myeloid DCs		autophagy and signaling	Induces Tregs, dampens mucus production and subepithelial fibrosis in allergic asthma, lowers airway hyperresponsiveness to metacholine	(23–25)
Galectin 9 (secreted)	Monocytes, myeloid DCs, granulocytes			It can bind to glycoepitopes present on IgE, inhibiting the activation of mast cells by specific allergens	(26)

The expression of CRR in this table is given for immune cells only. Many of these receptors are also expressed on other cell types, as listed in www.proteinatlas.org. The general functions of these receptors are described for immune cells, moreover, examples for the modulation of the allergic immune response by these receptors is given in the table. h, human; m, mous; n.d., not determined.

Immunomodulation by Carbohydrates and Their Receptors

131



NFxb and T-cell stimulatory capacity of human DCs. (**D**) Siglecs are membrane spanning receptors with signaling properties. Siglec F signaling induces apoptosis of eosinophils, Siglec E inhibits neutrophils. (**E**) Galectins are secreted proteins which bind to the glycocalyx of cells. In the group of galectins, three members are known to lower the allergic response by different mechanisms. BAL, broncho alveolar lavage; Gal, Galectin; ManLAM, mannosylated Lipoarabinomannan; IVIg, intravenous Immunoglobulins; HMW-HA, high molecular weight hyaluronan; Neu5GC, N-Glycolylneuraminic acid.

and, thus, cause a rapid release of cysteinyl leukotrienes. This leads to a recruitment of eosinophilic and neutrophilic granulocytes and an amplification of the Th2-dependent allergic immune response (38).

In fact, there are no reports in the literature arguing for an anti-inflammatory role of Dectin-2 stimulation. Therefore it seems as if Dectin-2 stimulation is predominantly acting in a pro-inflammatory way and is, thus, triggering an allergic immune response.

DCIR – IMMUNE INHIBITING RECEPTORS BINDING TO ENDOGENOUS FUCOSE OR MANNOSE CONTAINING LIGANDS

There is also a group of receptors which show inhibitory activity in addition to activating CLR. Dendritic cell immunoreceptors (DCIRs) have an ITIM instead of an ITAM domain. Two paralogs of this receptor exist in mice. The 'dendritic cell immunoreceptor 1' (DCIR1), which is expressed on monocytes, granulocytes, macrophages, DCs and B cells, and DCIR2, that seems to be more restricted to expression in cDCs, are both representative of this group. Fucose and mannose-containing glycans are ligands for DCIR (12).

Only one DCIR is described in human. No exogenous ligands other than HIV-1 have been described for human DCIR so far (39). The intracellular domain of DCIR is associated with the non-receptor tyrosine kinases SHP-1 and SHP-2 *via* ITIM (40).

DCIR2-deficient mice were shown to be more prone to autoimmunity and have a higher number of DCs underlining the immunoregulatory role of the receptor (41). It is known that intravenous injections of immunoglobulin (IVIg) of healthy donors leads to an alleviation of the disease in different inflammatory conditions in human (42). It was thought earlier that IVIg would act in the sense of passive immunization. However, it became increasingly clear that the glycosylation pattern of the Fc part of the antibodies injected plays an important role in immunomodulation (43). Interestingly, IVIg alleviates allergic airway disease through the interaction of its carbohydrates with DCIR in a mouse model (**Figure 1B**). The authors concluded from their study that IVIg interaction with DCIR induces a tolerogenic response (44). Thus, DCIR seems to be a valuable target for modulation of the allergic immune response.

DC-SIGN – PATTERN RECOGNITION RECEPTOR BINDING TO FUCOSE OR MANNOSE CONTAINING ANTIGENS

Another well-known representative of the ITAM/ITIM independent CLR is DC-SIGN. This receptor has a CRD that recognizes mannose- and fucose-containing motifs. Accordingly, ligands for DC-SIGN are found in a variety of pathogens, such as Mycobacterium tuberculosis, HIV, measles virus, Helicobacter pylori, Candida albicans and Salp15 from tick saliva (45). In addition to its endocytotic activity, DC-SIGN has a distinct signaling cascade. After the binding of mannosylated lipoarabinomannan to DC-SIGN, Raf-1 becomes activated, which, in turn, initiates the phosphorylation and acetylation of NF-KB leading to a prolonged production of IL-10 (46). The IL-10-producing DCs are known for their tolerogenic phenotype, in accordance, it was shown that mannosylated lipoarabinomannanstimulated DCs led to the generation of regulatory T-lymphocytes (47). However, different ligands for DC-SIGN seem to have different effects on DCs. Salp15, for instance, was shown to activate the 'dual specificity mitogen-activated protein kinase,' which, in turn, leads to the degradation of IL-6 and TNF- α mRNA (48). Different paralogs of the receptor exist in mice.

Although DC-SIGN seems to play an immunoregulatory role, there are only a few reports that studied the ability of DC-SIGN ligands to suppress unwanted immune reactions.

There are many reports from mouse models on the protective activity of Mycobacteria and their extracts on allergy protection. However, it is not clear whether murine homologues of DC-SIGN are involved in this protection. One homologue of human DC-SIGN in mice is SIGNR1. This receptor was shown to be involved in the induction of oral tolerance to mannosylated antigens in mice (49). Furthermore, it was shown that extracts of H. pylori protect against allergic asthma in a mouse model by the induction of IL-10-producing DCs (50). Therefore, it is interesting to speculate that the protective effect is mediated *via* a murine DC-SIGN homologue, but, to date, there is no supporting data to prove this hypothesis.

In addition to the ligands discussed above, it was shown that plant arabinogalactan binds to DC-SIGN on the surface of human DCs. The binding resulted in a reduced activation of the transcription factor NF κ B after TLR-stimulation (**Figure 1C**). This led to DCs with a reduced T-cell stimulatory capacity (13). Interestingly, arabinogalactan is a molecule that is found abundantly in extracts of cowshed dust and can inhibit allergic sensitization in a mouse model of asthma, suggesting that it might be also involved in the "farming effect" (51).

MACROPHAGE MANNOSE RECEPTOR (MR) AND DEC205 – PATTERN RECOGNITION RECEPTORS FOR ENDOCYTOSIS

Both receptors are involved in endocytosis, however, they do not contain an intracellular signaling motif. In addition to

macrophages, MR is also found on some DC subpopulations. DEC205 has a broad expression pattern and it expressed on immature DCs, but it is now known to be expressed on endothelium and selected macrophage subpopulations (52). Endocytosis *via* MR leads to the cross-presentation of antigens *via* the 'major histocompatibility complex' I (53), whereas endocytosis *via* DEC205 leads to an enhanced presentation of the ingested antigen *via* major histocompatibility complex II (54). Regarding MR, it is not clear whether it is able to trigger an intracellular signaling cascade itself or this happens in cooperation with another CLR. However, it could be shown that the crosslinking of MR *via* antibodies (AK) led to cytokine IL-10 (55). No signaling pathways have been described for DEC205 so far.

After the discovery of DEC205 as an antigen delivery receptor, it was attempted to exploit DEC205 as a potential target to be used in vaccination approaches. Surprisingly, it was observed that antigens targeted into the endocytotic pathway *via* DEC205 induced a regulatory immune response that might inhibit the induction of immunity (56). Subsequently, this finding was exploited for the delivery of allergens by genebased immunization using an adenoviral delivery of single chain antibodies directed against DEC205 fused to OVA to target the allergen towards DCs. This treatment resulted in the efficient suppression of an allergic immune response (14).

SIGLEC – GLYCORECEPTORS BINDING TO SIALYLATED ANTIGENS

The Siglecs are transmembrane receptors that bind structures containing sialic acid. They are mainly expressed on immune cells and can be divided into three functional groups. The first group contains Siglec 1 and 4, without any known intracellular signal motifs. The second and largest group includes Siglec 2, 3 and 5 - 12 that contain an ITIM or ITIM-like motif intracellularly. Similar to CLR that contain an ITIM, the signaling cascade involves the recruitment of SHP-1 and SHP-2 and leads to an inhibition of other immunomodulatory signals, which are, for example, induced by the activation of TLRs (57). The third group of Siglecs consists of Siglec 14, 15 and 16 and is characterized by a positively charged residue in their transmembrane domain, through which they can associate with the negatively charged transmembrane domain of the DNAX-associated protein of 12 kDa (DAP12). The DAP12 carries an intracellular ITAM and can trigger a signaling cascade via SYK, similar to the CLR Dectin-1 or Dectin-2. Siglec H is transducing its signal in rodents via DAP12 (58).

Siglecs recognize both exo- and endogenous ligands. Their primary function is probably the regulation of immune responses. However, unlike CLR, this is not done *via* pathogen recognition since most pathogens are not sialinized.

The function of Siglec F (human functional paralog Siglec 8) has been explored *in vivo* using antibodies, knockout mice and models where the expression of specific ligands has been altered. Administration of agonistic anti Siglec-F antibodies, for example,

reduced the number of eosinophilic granulocytes in blood by reducing the viability of the cells (15). Moreover, antibodies binding to Siglec F abrogate eosinophilic pulmonary inflammation and virtually eliminates lung remodeling in mouse models of chronic allergic asthma (16). Muc5b and Muc4 were identified as endogenous ligands for Siglec F because they carry sialylated glycan ligands (59). Purified mucin preparations carried sialylated and sulfated glycans that were able to induce apoptosis in mouse eosinophils. Muc5bdeficient mice displayed exaggerated eosinophilic inflammation in response to the intratracheal installation of IL-13.

Regarding Siglec E (human ortholog = Siglec 9), it was shown that Siglec E-deficient mice in an LPS-induced lung inflammation model exhibited exaggerated neutrophil recruitment (18). The authors concluded that signaling *via* Siglec E may control neutrophilic inflammation. Since severe neutrophilic asthma is an endotype that is difficult to treat, using agonistic antibodies or glycan ligands as new treatment options was discussed (19). One natural ligand that was identified is high molecular weight hyaluronan from the capsule polysaccharides of the pathogen group A of *Streptococcus*. Their binding to Siglec 9 suppresses the activation of neutrophilic granulocytes (60).

N-glycolylneuraminic acid (Neu5Gc) is a sialic acid that is expressed on nonhuman mammalian cells and glycoproteins and is not present in bacteria. It was proposed to be partially responsible for the "farming effect" because there is a relationship between the exposure toward Neu5Gc in a rural environment and protection against allergy. The immunomodulatory activity of Neu5Gc was confirmed by suppression of allergic airway inflammation in a murine model (61). An involvement of Siglec 8 as the binding receptor was discussed by the authors (**Figure 1D**) (62).

GALECTINS – SOLUBLE GLYCORECEPTORS RECOGNIZING GALACTOSE-CONTAINING MOLECULES

In addition to the group of CLR, there is a large number of other glycoreceptors that play a role in the immune response but are not considered PRRs. Galectins are small, soluble proteins that are expressed and secreted by different cells. Fifteen members of this protein family have been discovered so far (20). Functionally, they are able to influence the differentiation and survival of T cells and their interaction with DCs (63).

Gal-1-deficient mice exhibit an increased recruitment of eosinophils and T lymphocytes in the airways as well as elevated peripheral blood and bone marrow eosinophils relative to corresponding WT mice (21). Moreover, mice had an increased airway hyperresponsiveness and displayed significantly elevated levels of TNF- α in the lung tissue. The authors suggested from their results that Gal-1 can limit eosinophilic airway inflammation by inhibiting the migration and promoting apoptosis of eosinophilic granulocytes.

In order to evaluate Gal 1 as a potential therapeutic protein, Ly et al. have shown that the recombinant Gal 1 protects from allergic asthma in a mouse model (22). The immunomodulatory effects in the allergic lung were correlated with the activation of the extracellular signal-regulated kinase signaling pathway and downregulation of endogenous Gal-1. rGal-1 reduced the plasma concentrations of anti-OVA IgE and IL-17, therefore, it can be hypothesized that it may also act on the Th17 response involved in severe asthma.

Gal-3 gene-deficient mice also showed enhanced disease activity in a mouse model of asthma by Zuberi et al., arguing for a regulatory role in asthma (23). Intratracheal instillation of plasmid DNA encoding Gal-3 led to the normalization of the eosinophil and T-cell count in BALF and a strong inhibition of IL-5 mRNA in the lungs in a rat asthma model (24). It was shown in a chronic asthma model in mice that twelve weeks after the first intranasal allergen instillation, treatment with the Gal-3 gene led to an improvement in the eosinophil count and the normalization of hyperresponsiveness to methacholine. In addition, this treatment resulted in a reduced mucus secretion and subepithelial fibrosis (25), showing that Gal-3 also seems to have some therapeutic merit, although the mode of action in the asthma model was unclear. Regarding the mechanism, Tsai et al. showed that Gal-3 gene-deficient mice have more severe disease activity in a colitis model, indicating that Gal-3 may protect from inflammation (64). Moreover, the authors showed that mucosal inflammation was reduced in the colitis model by treating with Gal-3. There was strong evidence that regulatory T cells were induced by Gal-3.

Regarding Gal-9, it was shown that it can bind to glycoepitopes present on IgE, therefore, inhibiting the activation of mast cells by specific allergens (26). Moreover, the authors showed that Gal-9 attenuated asthmatic reaction in guinea pigs and suppressed passive-cutaneous anaphylaxis in mice, showing that Gal-9 may also be a potent modulator useful for the treatment of allergy (**Figure 1E**).

CONCLUSION

We know several different lectin receptors playing a role in not only innate but also adaptive immunity. Some of them serve predominantly as PRR, others rather recognize the glycosylation pattern of self-molecules. Knowing these interactions may open the way to new therapeutics for immunostimulation in, for example, vaccination and for the regulation of exaggerated immune responses, such as allergic inflammation. The focus of this review was to sum up what is known about the carbohydrate/lectin interaction that could be exploited for immunomodulation to prevent or treat respiratory allergies.

We are still at the beginning of this exciting field of research that may contribute to the development of new allergy preventive drugs. However, there are many issues still to be addressed. Although we focused in this review on literature which showed allergy protection by carbohydrates, it cannot be generalized that treatment with carbohydrates always acts in a preventive manner. Many examples are known where carbohydrate/lectin receptor interaction was linked to allergic sensitization. Similar observations were described for experiments with TLR receptor ligands where contradictory results were also obtained, depending on the dose of ligand used and how the experiment was conducted. Therefore, it is very important to consider the quality of the carbohydrate ligand used, the experimental design and the ligand receptor interaction that is involved in all experiments performed.

Furthermore, the majority of the results summarized in this review come from experiments with mice. However, it is important to bear in mind that there are several differences between lectin receptors found in mice and their human homologues. The binding behavior and the signal transduction often differs between the receptors of the two species. Furthermore, several paralogous exist in mice which do not have comparable receptors in human. Thus, when immunomodulatory carbohydrates were identified in murine model systems, it is of particular importance to know the binding receptor to get an idea whether the substance would also act in human in a similar manner.

Due to the increased hygienic measures accompanying the recent virus pandemic, it can be expected that allergic diseases will continue to rise. Effective treatments to prevent allergic disease are urgently needed. There is still a long way until the

REFERENCES

- Salazar F, Sewell HF, Shakib F, Ghaemmaghami AM. The Role of Lectins in Allergic Sensitization and Allergic Disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2013) 132:27–36. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.02.001
- Hadebe S, Brombacher F, Brown GD. C-Type Lectin Receptors in Asthma. Front Immunol (2018) 9:733. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00733
- van Kooyk Y, Geijtenbeek TB. Dc-SIGN: Escape Mechanism for Pathogens. Nat Rev Immunol (2003) 3:697–709. doi: 10.1038/nri1182
- Lambrecht BN, Hammad H. Dendritic Cell and Epithelial Cell Interactions At the Origin of Murine Asthma. Ann Am Thorac Soc (2014) 11 Suppl 5:S236– 43. doi: 10.1513/AnnalsATS.201405-218AW
- 5. Lambrecht BN, Hammad H, Fahy JV. The Cytokines of Asthma. *Immunity* (2019) 50:975–91. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2019.03.018
- Ramakrishnan RK, Al Heialy S, Hamid Q. Role of IL-17 in Asthma Pathogenesis and its Implications for the Clinic. *Expert Rev Respir Med* (2019) 13:1057–68. doi: 10.1080/17476348.2019.1666002
- Willment JA, Marshall AS, Reid DM, Williams DL, Wong SY, Gordon S, et al. The Human Beta-Glucan Receptor is Widely Expressed and Functionally Equivalent to Murine Dectin-1 on Primary Cells. *Eur J Immunol* (2005) 35:1539–47. doi: 10.1002/eji.200425725
- Geijtenbeek TB, Gringhuis SI. Signalling Through C-type Lectin Receptors: Shaping Immune Responses. Nat Rev Immunol (2009) 9:465–79. doi: 10.1038/ nri2569
- Sato K, X-l Y, Yudate T, Chung J-S, Wu J, Luby-Phelps K, et al. Dectin-2 is a Pattern Recognition Receptor for Fungi That Couples With the Fc Receptor Gamma Chain to Induce Innate Immune Responses. J Biol Chem (2006) 281:38854–66. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M606542200
- Taylor PR, Reid DM, Heinsbroek SE, Brown GD, Gordon S, Wong SY. Dectin-2 is Predominantly Myeloid Restricted and Exhibits Unique Activation-Dependent Expression on Maturing Inflammatory Monocytes Elicited In Vivo. Eur J Immunol (2005) 35:2163–74. doi: 10.1002/ eji.200425785
- McGreal EP, Rosas M, Brown GD, Zamze S, Wong SY, Gordon S, et al. The Carbohydrate-Recognition Domain of Dectin-2 is a C-type Lectin With Specificity for High Mannose. *Glycobiology* (2006) 16:422–30. doi: 10.1093/ glycob/cwj077
- Bates EE, Fournier N, Garcia E, Valladeau J, Durand I, Pin JJ, et al. APCs express DCIR, a Novel C-type Lectin Surface Receptor Containing an Immunoreceptor Tyrosine-Based Inhibitory Motif. J Immunol (1999) 163:1973–83.
- Peters M, Guidato PM, Peters K, Megger DA, Sitek B, Classen B, et al. Allergy-Protective Arabinogalactan Modulates Human Dendritic Cells Via C-Type

first carbohydrates will enter into clinical trials, however, it is worth it. There are many examples of how the allergic immune response is modified by carbohydrates and many of them seem to have no pro-inflammatory properties. Therefore, this substance class would be ideally suited for prophylaxis.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge support by the Open Access Publication funds of the Ruhr-Universität Bochum. Thanks to Mr. Philip Saunders (Language Support Services, Berlin) for proofreading the manuscript.

Lectins and Inhibition of NF-κb. *J Immunol* (2016) 196:1626–35. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1502178

- Maaske A, Devos FC, Niezold T, Lapuente D, Tannapfel A, Vanoirbeek JA, et al. Mucosal Expression of DEC-205 Targeted Allergen Alleviates an Asthmatic Phenotype in Mice. J Control Release (2016) 237:14–22. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2016.06.043
- Zimmermann N, McBride ML, Yamada Y, Hudson SA, Jones C, Cromie KD, et al. Siglec-F Antibody Administration to Mice Selectively Reduces Blood and Tissue Eosinophils. *Allergy* (2008) 63:1156–63. doi: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01709.x
- Song DJ, Cho JY, Lee SY, Miller M, Rosenthal P, Soroosh P, et al. Anti-Siglec-F Antibody Reduces Allergen-Induced Eosinophilic Inflammation and Airway Remodeling. J Immunol (2009) 183:5333–41. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0801421
- Crocker PR, Paulson JC, Varki A. Siglecs and Their Roles in the Immune System. Nat Rev Immunol (2007) 7:255–66. doi: 10.1038/nri2056
- McMillan SJ, Sharma RS, McKenzie EJ, Richards HE, Zhang J, Prescott A, et al. Siglec-E is a Negative Regulator of Acute Pulmonary Neutrophil Inflammation and Suppresses CD11b β2-Integrin-Dependent Signaling. *Blood* (2013) 121:2084–94. doi: 10.1182/blood-2012-08-449983
- Chen Z, Bai F-F, Han L, Zhu J, Zheng T, Zhu Z, et al. Targeting Neutrophils in Severe Asthma Via Siglec-9. Int Arch Allergy Immunol (2018) 175:5–15. doi: 10.1159/000484873
- Johannes L, Jacob R, Leffler H. Galectins At a Glance. J Cell Sci (2018) 131:1–9. doi: 10.1242/jcs.208884
- Ge XN, Ha SG, Greenberg YG, Rao A, Bastan I, Blidner AG, et al. Regulation of Eosinophilia and Allergic Airway Inflammation by the Glycan-Binding Protein Galectin-1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2016) 113:E4837–46. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1601958113
- Lv Y, Dai M, Wang M, Chen F, Liu R. Anti-Inflammatory Property of Galectin-1 in a Murine Model of Allergic Airway Inflammation. J Immunol Res (2019) 2019:9705327. doi: 10.1155/2019/9705327
- Zuberi RI, Hsu DK, Kalayci O, Chen H-Y, Sheldon HK, Yu L, et al. Critical Role for Galectin-3 in Airway Inflammation and Bronchial Hyperresponsiveness in a Murine Model of Asthma. Am J Pathol (2004) 165:2045–53. doi: 10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63255-5
- 24. del Pozo V, Rojo M, Rubio ML, Cortegano I, Cárdaba B, Gallardo S, et al. Gene Therapy With Galectin-3 Inhibits Bronchial Obstruction and Inflammation in Antigen-Challenged Rats Through Interleukin-5 Gene Downregulation. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (2002) 166:732–7. doi: 10.1164/rccm.2111031
- López E, del Pozo V, Miguel T, Sastre B, Seoane C, Civantos E, et al. Inhibition of Chronic Airway Inflammation and Remodeling by Galectin-3 Gene Therapy in a Murine Model. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:1943–50. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.176.3.1943

- Niki T, Tsutsui S, Hirose S, Aradono S, Sugimoto Y, Takeshita K, et al. Galectin-9 is a High Affinity IgE-binding Lectin With Anti-Allergic Effect by Blocking IgE-antigen Complex Formation. J Biol Chem (2009) 284:32344–52. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M109.035196
- Brosseau C, Selle A, Palmer DJ, Prescott SL, Barbarot S, Bodinier M. Prebiotics: Mechanisms and Preventive Effects in Allergy. *Nutrients* (2019) 11:1–26. doi: 10.3390/nu11081841
- Yin M, Zhang Y, Li H. Advances in Research on Immunoregulation of Macrophages by Plant Polysaccharides. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:145. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00145
- Jenab A, Roghanian R, Emtiazi G. Bacterial Natural Compounds With Anti-Inflammatory and Immunomodulatory Properties (Mini Review). Drug Des Devel Ther (2020) 14:3787–801. doi: 10.2147/DDDT.S261283
- Smiderle FR, Ruthes AC, Iacomini M. Natural Polysaccharides From Mushrooms: Antinociceptive and Anti-inflammatory Properties. In: KG Ramawat, J-M Mérillon, editors. *Polysaccharides*. Cham: Springer International Publishing (2015). p. 2151–78.
- Taylor PR, Brown GD, Reid DM, Willment JA, Martinez-Pomares L, Gordon S, et al. The Beta-Glucan Receptor, dectin-1, is Predominantly Expressed on the Surface of Cells of the Monocyte/Macrophage and Neutrophil Lineages. *J Immunol* (2002) 169:3876–82. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.169.7.3876
- Gross O, Gewies A, Finger K, Schäfer M, Sparwasser T, Peschel C, et al. Card9 Controls a non-TLR Signalling Pathway for Innate Anti-Fungal Immunity. *Nature* (2006) 442:651–6. doi: 10.1038/nature04926
- Underhill DM, Rossnagle E, Lowell CA, Simmons RM. Dectin-1 Activates Syk Tyrosine Kinase in a Dynamic Subset of Macrophages for Reactive Oxygen Production. *Blood* (2005) 106:2543–50. doi: 10.1182/blood-2005-03-1239
- 34. Gringhuis SI, den Dunnen J, Litjens M, van der Vlist M, Wevers B, Bruijns SC, et al. Dectin-1 Directs T Helper Cell Differentiation by Controlling Noncanonical NF-kappaB Activation Through Raf-1 and Syk. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:203–13. doi: 10.1038/ni.1692
- Gour N, Lajoie S, Smole U, White M, Hu D, Goddard P, et al. Dysregulated Invertebrate Tropomyosin-Dectin-1 Interaction Confers Susceptibility to Allergic Diseases. *Sci Immunol* (2018) 3:1–14. doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aam9841
- 36. Kawashima S, Hirose K, Iwata A, Takahashi K, Ohkubo A, Tamachi T, et al. β-Glucan Curdlan Induces IL-10-producing Cd4+ T Cells and Inhibits Allergic Airway Inflammation. *J Immunol* (2012) 189:5713–21. doi: 10.4049/ jimmunol.1201521
- 37. Zhang Z, Biagini Myers JM, Brandt EB, Ryan PH, Lindsey M, Mintz-Cole RA, et al. β-Glucan Exacerbates Allergic Asthma Independent of Fungal Sensitization and Promotes Steroid-Resistant TH2/TH17 Responses. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 139:54–65.e8. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.02.031
- Barrett NA, Maekawa A, Rahman OM, Austen KF, Kanaoka Y. Dectin-2 Recognition of House Dust Mite Triggers Cysteinyl Leukotriene Generation by Dendritic Cells. J Immunol (2009) 182:1119–28. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.182.2.1119
- Lambert AA, Gilbert C, Richard M, Beaulieu AD, Tremblay MJ. The C-type Lectin Surface Receptor DCIR Acts as a New Attachment Factor for HIV-1 in Dendritic Cells and Contributes to Trans- and Cis-Infection Pathways. *Blood* (2008) 112:1299–307. doi: 10.1182/blood-2008-01-136473
- Chiffoleau E. C-Type Lectin-Like Receptors As Emerging Orchestrators of Sterile Inflammation Represent Potential Therapeutic Targets. *Front Immunol* (2018) 9:227. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00227
- 41. Uto T, Fukaya T, Takagi H, Arimura K, Nakamura T, Kojima N, et al. Clec4A4 is a Regulatory Receptor for Dendritic Cells That Impairs Inflammation and Tcell Immunity. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:11273. doi: 10.1038/ncomms11273
- Galeotti C, Kaveri SV, Bayry J. IVIG-Mediated Effector Functions in Autoimmune and Inflammatory Diseases. Int Immunol (2017) 29:491–8. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxx039
- Brückner C, Lehmann C, Dudziak D, Nimmerjahn F. Sweet SIGNs: Igg Glycosylation Leads the Way in IVIG-mediated Resolution of Inflammation. *Int Immunol* (2017) 29:499–509. doi: 10.1093/intimm/dxx053
- 44. Massoud AH, Yona M, Xue D, Chouiali F, Alturaihi H, Ablona A, et al. Dendritic Cell Immunoreceptor: A Novel Receptor for Intravenous Immunoglobulin Mediates Induction of Regulatory T Cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133:853–63.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2013.09.029
- den Dunnen J, Gringhuis SI, Geijtenbeek TB. Innate Signaling by the C-type Lectin DC-SIGN Dictates Immune Responses. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* (2009) 58:1149–57. doi: 10.1007/s00262-008-0615-1

- 46. Gringhuis SI, den Dunnen J, Litjens M, van Het Hof B, van Kooyk Y, Geijtenbeek TB. C-Type Lectin DC-SIGN Modulates Toll-like Receptor Signaling Via Raf-1 Kinase-Dependent Acetylation of Transcription Factor NF-Kappab. *Immunity* (2007) 26:605–16. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2007.03.012
- 47. Garg A, Barnes PF, Roy S, Quiroga MF, Wu S, García VE, et al. Mannose-Capped Lipoarabinomannan- and Prostaglandin E2-dependent Expansion of Regulatory T Cells in Human Mycobacterium Tuberculosis Infection. *Eur J Immunol* (2008) 38:459–69. doi: 10.1002/eji.200737268
- Hovius JW, de JMA, den Dunnen J, Litjens M, Fikrig E, van der Poll T, et al. Salp15 Binding to DC-SIGN Inhibits Cytokine Expression by Impairing Both Nucleosome Remodeling and mRNA Stabilization. *PloS Pathog* (2008) 4:e31. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.0040031
- Zhou Y, Kawasaki H, Hsu S-C, Lee RT, Yao X, Plunkett B, et al. Oral Tolerance to Food-Induced Systemic Anaphylaxis Mediated by the C-type Lectin SIGNR1. *Nat Med* (2010) 16:1128–33. doi: 10.1038/nm.2201
- Engler DB, Reuter S, van Wijck Y, Urban S, Kyburz A, Maxeiner J, et al. Effective Treatment of Allergic Airway Inflammation With Helicobacter Pylori Immunomodulators Requires BATF3-dependent Dendritic Cells and IL-10. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* (2014) 111:11810–5. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1410579111
- Peters M, Kauth M, Scherner O, Gehlhar K, Steffen I, Wentker P, et al. Arabinogalactan Isolated From Cowshed Dust Extract Protects Mice From Allergic Airway Inflammation and Sensitization. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2010) 126:648–56.e1-4. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2010.05.011
- Kerrigan AM, Brown GD. C-Type Lectins and Phagocytosis. *Immunobiology* (2009) 214:562–75. doi: 10.1016/j.imbio.2008.11.003
- Burgdorf S, Lukacs-Kornek V, Kurts C. The Mannose Receptor Mediates Uptake of Soluble But Not of Cell-Associated Antigen for Cross-Presentation. *J Immunol* (2006) 176:6770–6. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.176.11.6770
- Mahnke K, Guo M, Lee S, Sepulveda H, Swain SL, Nussenzweig M, et al. The Dendritic Cell Receptor for Endocytosis, DEC-205, can Recycle and Enhance Antigen Presentation Via Major Histocompatibility Complex Class II-positive Lysosomal Compartments. J Cell Biol (2000) 151:673–84. doi: 10.1083/ jcb.151.3.673
- Chieppa M, Bianchi G, Doni A, Del Prete A, Sironi M, Laskarin G, et al. Cross-Linking of the Mannose Receptor on Monocyte-Derived Dendritic Cells Activates an Anti-Inflammatory Immunosuppressive Program. J Immunol (2003) 171:4552–60. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.9.4552
- Spiering R, Margry B, Keijzer C, Petzold C, Hoek A, Wagenaar-Hilbers J, et al. Dec205+ Dendritic Cell-Targeted Tolerogenic Vaccination Promotes Immune Tolerance in Experimental Autoimmune Arthritis. J Immunol (2015) 194:4804–13. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1400986
- 57. Angata T, Kerr SC, Greaves DR, Varki NM, Crocker PR, Varki A. Cloning and Characterization of Human Siglec-11. A Recently Evolved Signaling Molecule That can Interact With SHP-1 and SHP-2 and is Expressed by Tissue Macrophages, Including Brain Microglia. J Biol Chem (2002) 277:24466–74. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M202833200
- 58. Angata T. Siglecs That Associate With DAP12. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2020) 1204:215–30. doi: 10.1007/978-981-15-1580-4_9
- Kiwamoto T, Katoh T, Evans CM, Janssen WJ, Brummet ME, Hudson SA, et al. Endogenous Airway Mucins Carry Glycans That Bind Siglec-F and Induce Eosinophil Apoptosis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2015) 135:1329–40. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2014.10.027
- Secundino I, Lizcano A, Roupé KM, Wang X, Cole JN, Olson J, et al. Host and Pathogen Hyaluronan Signal Through Human Siglec-9 to Suppress Neutrophil Activation. J Mol Med (Berl) (2016) 94:219–33. doi: 10.1007/s00109-015-1341-8
- Frei R, Ferstl R, Roduit C, Ziegler M, Schiavi E, Barcik W, et al. Exposure to Nonmicrobial N-glycolylneuraminic Acid Protects Farmers' Children Against Airway Inflammation and Colitis. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2018) 141:382–90. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2017.04.051
- 62. Frei R, Roduit C, Ferstl R, O'Mahony L, Lauener RP. Exposure of Children to Rural Lifestyle Factors Associated With Protection Against Allergies Induces an Anti-Neu5Gc Antibody Response. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1628. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01628
- Rabinovich GA, Toscano MA. Turning 'Sweet' on Immunity: Galectin-Glycan Interactions in Immune Tolerance and Inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2009) 9:338–52. doi: 10.1038/nri2536
- 64. Tsai H-F, Wu C-S, Chen Y-L, Liao H-J, Chyuan I-T, Hsu P-N. Galectin-3 Suppresses Mucosal Inflammation and Reduces Disease Severity in

Experimental Colitis. J Mol Med (Berl) (2016) 94:545–56. doi: 10.1007/s00109-015-1368-x

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Peters and Peters. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

